CHARACTER, RESPONSIBILITY, AND WELL-BEING: INFLUENCES ON MENTAL HEALTH AND CONSTRUCTIVE BEHAVIOR PATTERNS

EDITED BY: Danilo Garcia, Trevor Archer and Ann-Christine Andersson Arntén PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Psychology







Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2016 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved.

All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88919-822-1 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88919-822-1

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: **researchtopics@frontiersin.org**

CHARACTER, RESPONSIBILITY, AND WELL-BEING: INFLUENCES ON MENTAL HEALTH AND CONSTRUCTIVE BEHAVIOR PATTERNS

Topic Editors:

Danilo Garcia, Blekinge Center of Competence, Blekinge County Council, Sweden Trevor Archer, University of Gothenburg, Sweden Ann-Christine Andersson Arntén, National Police Board, Sweden



Most common words from the book "The Science of Well-Being" by C. R. Cloninger. The word cloud was created using http://www.wordle.net

Character can be defined as self-aware knowledge that helps the individual to set goals, values and ethical principles (Cloninger, 2004). This meta-cognitive dimension of human personality involves 'Theory of Mind', and is positively related to measures of well-being, mental health, and constructive behavior patterns. Research from at least three different fields, cultural (Shweder, Much, Mahapatra & Park, 1997), personality (Cloninger, 2004), and social psychology (Abele & Wojcizke, 2007) suggest that character can be organized along three broad principles: agency, which is related to the autonomy and the fulfillment and enhancement of the self; communion, which is related to engagement in the protection and relations to others such as families, companies or nations; and spirituality, which is related to the human ability to transcend the self and find and interconnection with all life and appreciation of the whole world around us (Haidt, 2006; Cloninger, 2013).

Using the Temperament and Character Inventory (Cloninger, Svrakic & Przybeck, 1993) researchers have found that agentic (i.e., Self-directedness) and communal (i.e., Cooperativeness) values are associated to high levels of happiness, psychological well-being, and less violent behavior. Moreover, low Self-directedness and Cooperativeness is recurrent among individuals with all types of mental health problems, such as, depression, schizophrenia, anxiety disorder, autism spectrum disorders, attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder and etcetera. Spirituality, in coherence with agency and communion, guides the individual to seek self-realization in harmony with others and nature in the changing world (Cloninger, 2013). Seeing character as self-awareness of the self in three dimensions has also been associated to human responsibility and empowerment.

This research topic will focus on all article types that put forward findings regarding:

- Character as a protective factor against mental illness.
- Character's association to conduct disorders and violent behavior.
- Character as a promoter of happiness, life satisfaction, and well-being.
- The etiology of character.
- Longitudinal studies on character.
- Agency, communion, and spirituality as broad dimensions for the conceptualization of positive measures of mental health.
- Innovative methods to measure or conceptualize character.
- Non-linear effects of character on mental health.
- Character as a measure/conceptualization of responsibility.
- Character in school and work place settings.
- Character in relation to empowerment.

Citation: Garcia, D., Archer, T., Arntén, A-C. A., eds. (2016). Character, Responsibility, and Well-Being: Influences on Mental Health and Constructive Behavior Patterns. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88919-822-1

Table of Contents

06 Editorial: Character, responsibility, and well-being: influences on mental health and constructive behavior patterns

Danilo Garcia, Ann-Christine Andersson Arntén and Trevor Archer

Character Measurements and Interventions

- 08 Mapping strengths into virtues: the relation of the 24 VIA-strengths to six ubiquitous virtues
 Willibald Ruch and René T. Prover
- 20 Strengths-based positive psychology interventions: a randomized placebocontrolled online trial on long-term effects for a signature strengths- vs. a lesser strengths-intervention

René T. Proyer, Fabian Gander, Sara Wellenzohn and Willibald Ruch

Character in Schools

34 Personality and well-being in adolescents

Paulo A. S. Moreira, C. Robert Cloninger, Liliana Dinis, Laura Sá, João T. Oliveira, Adelaide Dias and Joana Oliveira

- **49** The character strengths of class clowns Willibald Ruch, Tracey Platt and Jennifer Hofmann
- 61 Good character at school: positive classroom behavior mediates the link between character strengths and school achievement Lisa Wagner and Willibald Ruch

Character at Work

- 74 To schedule or not to schedule? Agentic and cooperative teams at call centers Danilo Garcia, Erik Lindskär and Trevor Archer
- 78 The relationships of character strengths with coping, work-related stress, and job satisfaction

Claudia Harzer and Willibald Ruch

90 Exercise, character strengths, well-being, and learning climate in the prediction of performance over a 6-month period at a call center

Saleh Moradi, Ali A. Nima, Max Rapp Ricciardi, Trevor Archer and Danilo Garcia

Character and Responsibility

101 *Responsibility problems for criminal justice* Sofia M. I. Jeppsson **104 Responsibility and cooperativeness are constrained, not determined** Danilo Garcia, Alva Stråge, Sebastian Lundström, Susanna Radovic, Sven Brändström, Maria Råstam, Thomas Nilsson, C. Robert Cloninger, Nóra Kerekes and Henrik Anckarsäter

The Science of Well-Being

- **107 A** non-reductive science of personality, character, and well-being must take the person's worldview into account Artur Nilsson
- **111 Pursuit of communal values in an agentic manner: a way to happiness?** Andrea E. Abele
- **120** Satisfaction with life and character strengths of non-religious and religious people: it's practicing one's religion that makes the difference Anne Berthold and Willibald Ruch
- **129** Character strengths and well-being across the life span: data from a representative sample of German-speaking adults living in Switzerland María L. Martínez-Martí and Willibald Ruch



Editorial: Character, responsibility, and well-being: influences on mental health and constructive behavior patterns

Danilo Garcia^{1,2*}, Ann-Christine Andersson Arntén¹ and Trevor Archer^{1,3}

¹ Network for Empowerment and Well-Being, Gothenburg, Sweden, ² Centre for Ethics, Law and Mental Health, Institute of Neuroscience and Physiology, University of Gothenburg, Gothenburg, Sweden, ³ Department of Psychology, University of Gothenburg, Gothenburg, Sweden

Keywords: character, personality, well-being, responsibility, agency, communion, spirituality

Character can be defined as self-aware knowledge that helps the individual to set goals, values, and ethical principles (Cloninger, 2004). This meta-cognitive dimension of human personality involves "Theory of Mind," and is positively related to measures of well-being, mental health, and constructive behavior patterns. Research from at least three different fields, cultural (Shweder et al., 1997), personality (Cloninger, 2004), and social psychology (Abele and Wojciszke, 2007) suggest that character can be organized along three broad principles: agency, which is related to the autonomy and the fulfillment and enhancement of the self; communion, which is related to engagement in the protection and relations to others such as families, companies or nations; and spirituality, which is related to the human ability to transcend the self and find and interconnection with all life and appreciation of the whole world around us (Haidt, 2006; Cloninger, 2013).

Using the Temperament and Character Inventory (Cloninger et al., 1993) researchers have found that Self-directedness (i.e., agency), Cooperativeness (i.e., communion), and Self-transcendence (i.e., Spirituality) are associated to high levels of happiness, psychological well-being, and less violent behavior (Garcia et al., 2013, 2015; Nima and Garcia, 2015; Mousavi et al., 2015). Moreover, low Self-directedness and Cooperativeness is recurrent among individuals with all types of mental health problems, such as, depression, schizophrenia, anxiety disorder, autism spectrum disorders, attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder, and etcetera. Self-transcendence, in coherence with Self-directedness and Cooperativeness, guides the individual to seek self-realization in harmony with others and nature in the changing world (Cloninger, 2013). Seeing character as self-awareness of the self in three dimensions has also been associated to human responsibility and empowerment (Nima et al., 2012; Schütz et al., 2013a,b; Cloninger and Garcia, 2015).

In this Research Topic researchers offer their perspective on character, responsibility, and well-being. Ruch and his colleagues, using other measures for character, offer a series of articles ranging from life satisfaction among religious people (Berthold and Ruch, 2014) to good character in school (Wagner and Ruch, 2015). Abele develops the idea of how communal values need to be pursued in agentic ways (Abele, 2014), while Garcia and his colleagues give an insight into the possible use of character-centered teams at work places (e.g., Garcia et al., 2014a) and also its etiology in adolescence (Garcia et al., 2014b). Continuing this line, Jeppsson (2014) gives a philosophical perspective on responsibility in the field of criminal justice. Finally, Moreira et al. (2015) show the importance of character and its relation to well-being during adolescence, while Nilsson (2014) gives a critical opinion of the need of

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by: Marcel Zentner, University of Innsbruck, Austria

> *Correspondence: Danilo Garcia, danilo.garcia@icloud.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

> **Received:** 21 June 2015 **Accepted:** 13 July 2015 **Published:** 29 July 2015

Citation:

Garcia D, Andersson Arntén A-C and Archer T (2015) Editorial: Character, responsibility, and well-being: influences on mental health and constructive behavior patterns. Front. Psychol. 6:1079. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01079 introducing the perspective of worldview when studying the association between personality and well-being.

With this range of different takes on the interactions between character, responsibility and well-being we hope to give a new perspective on the investigation of personality's role on human health and well-being.

References

- Abele, A. E. (2014). Pursuit of communal values in an agentic manner: a way to happiness? *Front. Psychol.* 5:1320. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01320
- Abele, A. E., and Wojciszke, B. (2007). Agency and communion from the perspective of self versus others. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 93, 751–763. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.93.5.751
- Berthold, A., and Ruch, W. (2014). Satisfaction with life and character strengths of non-religious and religious people: it's practicing one's religion that makes the difference. *Front. Psychol.* 5:876. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014. 00876
- Cloninger, C. R. (2004). *Feeling Good: The Science of Well-being*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Cloninger, C. R. (2013). What makes people healthy, happy, and fulfilled in the face of current world challenges? *Mens Sana Monogr.* 1, 16–24. doi: 10.4103/0973-1229.109288
- Cloninger, C. R., and Garcia, D. (2015). "The heritability and development of positive affect and emotionality," in *Genetics of Psychological Well-Being - The Role of Heritability and Genetics in Positive Psychology*, ed M. Pluess (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 97–113.
- Cloninger, C. R., Svrakic, D. M., and Przybeck, T. R. (1993). A Psychobiological model of temperament and character. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 50, 975–989.
- Garcia, D., Ghiabi, B., Rosenberg, P., Nima, A. A., and Archer, T. (2015). Differences between affective profiles in temperament and character in salvadorians: the self-fulfilling experience as a function of agentic (Selfdirectedness) and communal (Cooperativeness) values. *Int. J. Happiness Dev.* 2, 22–37. doi: 10.1504/IJHD.2015.067592
- Garcia, D., Lindskär, E., and Archer, T. (2014a). To schedule or not to schedule? Agentic and cooperative teams at call centers. *Front. Psychol.* 5:999. doi: 10.3389/ fpsyg.2014.00999
- Garcia, D., Nima, A. A., and Archer, T. (2013). International note: temperament and character's relationship to subjective well-being in salvadorian adolescents and young adults. J. Adolesc. 36, 1115–1119. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2013.08.018
- Garcia, D., Stråge, A., Lundström, S., Radovic, S., Brändström, S., Råstam, M., et al. (2014b). Responsibility and cooperativeness are constrained, not determined. *Front. Psychol.* 5:308. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00308
- Haidt, J. (2006). The Happiness Hypothesis: Finding Modern Truth in Ancient Wisdom. New York, NY: Basic Books.
- Jeppsson, S. M. I. (2014). Responsibility problems for criminal justice. Front. Psychol. 5:821. doi: 10.3389/ fpsyg.2014.00821

Acknowledgments

This Research Topic was funded with support from AFA Insurance (Dnr. 130345) and the Bliwa Stiftelsen. The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of any of the manuscripts.

- Moreira, P. A. S., Cloninger, C. R., Dinis, L., Sá, L., Oliveira, J. T., Dias, A., et al. (2015). Personality and well-being in adolescents. *Front. Psychol.* 5:1494. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01494
- Mousavi, F., Rozsa, S., Nilsson, T., Archer, T., Anckarsäter, H., and Garcia, D. (2015). Persistence, not self-directedness, cooperativeness or self-transcendence, is related to twins' cognitive abilities. (In press).
- Nilsson, A. (2014). A non-reductive science of personality, character, and wellbeing must take the person's worldview into account. *Front. Psychol.* 5:961. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00961
- Nima, A. A., Archer, T., and Garcia, D. (2012). Adolescents' happiness-increasing strategies, temperament, and character: mediation models on subjective wellbeing. *Health* 4, 802–810. doi: 10.4236/health.2012.410124
- Nima, A. A., and Garcia, D. (2015). Factor structure of the Happiness-Increasing Strategies Scales (H-ISS): activities and coping strategies in relation to positive and negative affect. *PeerJ* 3:e1059. doi: 10.7717/peerj.1059
- Schütz, E., Archer, T., and Garcia, D. (2013a). Character profiles and adolescents' self-reported affect. Pers. Individ. Diff. 54, 841–844. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2012.12.020
- Schütz, E., Sailer, U., Nima, A., Rosenberg, P., Andersson Arntén, A.-C., Archer, T., et al. (2013b). The affective profiles in the USA: happiness, depression, life satisfaction, and happiness- increasing strategies. *Peer J.* 1:e156. doi: 10.7717/peerj.156
- Shweder, R. A., Much, N. C., Mahapatra, M., and Park, L. (1997). "The 'Big Three' of morality (autonomy, community, divinity) and the 'Big Three' explanations of suffering," in *Morality and Health*, eds M. Brandt and P. Rozin (New York, NY: Routledge), 119–172.
- Wagner, L., and Ruch, W. (2015). Good character at school: positive classroom behavior mediates the link between character strengths and school achievement. *Front. Psychol.* 6:610. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00610

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Garcia, Andersson Arntén and Archer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Mapping strengths into virtues: the relation of the 24 VIA-strengths to six ubiquitous virtues

Willibald Ruch* and René T. Proyer

Personality and Assessment, Department of Psychology, University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland

The Values-in-Action-classification distinguishes six core virtues and 24 strengths. As the assignment of the strengths to the virtues was done on theoretical grounds it still needs empirical verification. As an alternative to factor analytic investigations the present study utilizes expert judgments. In a pilot study the conceptual overlap among five sources of knowledge (strength's name including synonyms, short definitions, brief descriptions, longer theoretical elaborations, and item content) about a particular strength was examined. The results show that the five sources converged guite well, with the short definitions and the items being slightly different from the other. All strengths exceeded a cut-off value but the convergence was much better for some strengths (e.g., zest) than for others (e.g., perspective). In the main study 70 experts (from psychology, philosophy, theology, etc.) and 41 laypersons rated how prototypical the strengths are for each of the six virtues. The results showed that 10 were very good markers for their virtues, nine were good markers, four were acceptable markers, and only one strength failed to reach the cut-off score for its assigned virtue. However, strengths were often markers for two or even three virtues, and occasionally they marked the other virtue more strongly than the one they were assigned to. The virtue prototypicality ratings were slightly positively correlated with higher coefficients being found for justice and humanity. A factor analysis of the 24 strengths across the ratings yielded the six factors with an only slightly different composition of strengths and double loadings. It is proposed to adjust either the classification (by reassigning strengths and by allowing strengths to be subsumed under more than one virtue) or to change the definition of certain strengths so that they only exemplify one virtue. The results are discussed in the context of factor analytic attempts to verify the structural model.

Keywords: character strengths, virtues, VIA-classification, prototypicality, model testing, positive psychology

Introduction

Both virtues and strengths form essential ingredients of the model of character put forward by Peterson and Seligman (2004). The study of various writings of philosophers and spiritual leaders in China, South Asia, and the West led to the postulate of six ubiquitous core virtues, namely courage, justice, humanity, temperance, wisdom, and transcendence (Dahlsgaard et al., 2005). Virtues are seen as the core characteristics valued by moral philosophers and religious thinkers. Peterson and Seligman (2004) argued that these virtues are universal, perhaps grounded in biology through an evolutionary process that selected for these aspects of excellence

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Danilo Garcia, Washington University School of Medicine in St. Louis, USA

Reviewed by:

Max Rapp Ricciardi, University of Gothenburg, Sweden Lillemor Adrianson, University of Boras, Sweden

*Correspondence:

Willibald Ruch, Personality and Assessment, Department of Psychology, University of Zurich, Binzmuhlestrasse 14, Box 7, CH-8050 Zurich, Switzerland w.ruch@psychologie.uzh.ch

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

> Received: 20 January 2015 Accepted: 30 March 2015 Published: 21 April 2015

Citation:

Ruch W and Proyer RT (2015) Mapping strengths into virtues: the relation of the 24 VIA-strengths to six ubiquitous virtues. Front. Psychol. 6:460. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00460 as means of solving the important tasks necessary for survival of the species. They chose not to measure the virtues as these are too abstract but put the emphasis on character strengths.

Character strengths were defined as the examples or instances of the virtues. Peterson and Seligman (2004, p. 13) write that character strengths are "[...] the psychological ingredients - processes or mechanisms - that define the virtues. Said another way, they are distinguishable routes to displaying one or another of the virtues. For example, the virtue of wisdom can be achieved through creativity, curiosity etc. [...] These strengths are similar in that they all involve the acquisition and use of knowledge, but they are also distinct." Of lower abstraction is the next level of the good character, namely situational themes. Situational themes are defined as the specific habits that lead people to manifest given character strengths in given situations, be it workrelated or in family. The situational conditions that enable or disable strengths have not been studied a lot. Thus, Peterson and Seligman (2004) found it useful to recognize the components of the good character as existing at different levels of abstraction. In this sense the classification scheme is not exclusively horizontal (i.e., distinguishing among virtues or strengths) but also vertical (i.e., specifying different conceptual levels in a hierarchy).

The entries for the classification were found in a separate step. The number of strengths was increased in several steps from 20 to finally 24. In order to qualify as a character strength, a positive trait needed to fulfill several criteria, such as ubiquity (i.e., it is widely recognized across cultures); being fulfilling (i.e., it contributes to individual fulfillment, satisfaction, and happiness broadly construed); being morally valued (i.e., it is valued in its own right and not as a means to an end); not diminishing others (i.e., it elevates others who witness it, producing admiration, not jealousy); having a non-felicitous opposite (i.e., it has obvious antonyms that are "negative," not also positive); being trait-like (i.e., it is an individual difference with demonstrable generality and stability); measurable (i.e., it has been successfully measured by researchers as an individual difference); its distinctiveness (i.e., it is not conceptually or empirically redundant with other character strengths); the existence of paragons (i.e., it is strikingly embodied in some individuals), and prodigies (i.e., it is precociously shown by some children or youths); the possibility of its selective absence (i.e., it is missing altogether in some individuals, institutions); and larger societies have provided institutions or have developed rituals for fostering the strengths (i.e., it is the deliberate target of societal practices and rituals that try to cultivate it). Peterson and Seligman (2004, p. 18) argue that people typically have between three to seven so-called signature strengths; i.e., "[...] strengths that a person owns, celebrates, and frequently exercises." Further they list ten possible criteria for a signature strength such as a sense of ownership and authenticity, a feeling of excitement when displaying the strength, or a rapid learning curve for topics associated with the strength. There is broad evidence from placebo-controlled intervention studies that focusing on signature strengths over the course of 1 week has a beneficial impact on happiness and depression (Seligman et al., 2005; for an overview see also Proyer et al., 2015). The final model of strengths and virtues is displayed in Table 1.

TABLE 1 | The six virtues and 24 character strengths included in the Values in Action classification of strengths and short descriptions defining the strengths and virtues (adapted from Peterson and Seligman, 2004).

(1) Wisdom and knowledge: cognitive strengths that entail the acquisition and use of knowledge.

- Creativity: thinking of novel and productive ways to do things
- Curiosity: taking an interest in all of ongoing experience
- Open-mindedness: thinking things through and examining them from all sides
- . Love of learning: mastering new skills, topics, and bodies of knowledge
- Perspective: being able to provide wise counsel to others

(2) Courage: emotional strengths that involve the exercise of will to accomplish goals in the face of opposition, external or internal.

- Authenticity: speaking the truth and presenting oneself in a genuine way
- Bravery: not shrinking from threat, challenge, difficulty, or pain
- Persistence: finishing what one starts

Zest: approaching life with excitement and energy

(3) Humanity: interpersonal strengths that involve "tending and befriending" others.

- Kindness: doing favors and good deeds for others
- Love: valuing close relations with others
- Social intelligence: being aware of the motives and feelings of self and others

(4) Justice: civic strengths that underlie healthy community life.

- Fairness: treating all people the same according to notions of fairness and justice
- Leadership: organizing group activities and seeing that they happen
- Teamwork: working well as member of a group or team

(5) Temperance: strengths that protect against excess.

- Forgiveness: forgiving those who have done wrong
- Modesty: letting one's accomplishments speak for themselves
- Prudence: being careful about one's choices; not saying or doing things that might later be regretted
- Self-regulation: regulating what one feels and does

(6) *Transcendence*: strengths that forge connections to the larger universe and provide meaning.

- Appreciation of beauty and excellence: noticing and appreciating beauty, excellence, and/or skilled performance in all domains of life
- Gratitude: being aware of and thankful for the good things that happen
- Hope: expecting the best and working to achieve it
- Humor: liking to laugh and tease; bringing smiles to other people
- Spirituality: having coherent beliefs about the higher purpose and meaning of life

The six core virtues are constituted by three to five character strengths, and the assignment of the strengths to the virtue categories was done on theoretical grounds as opposed to empirically. Later, attempts to examine the model by utilizing factor analysis of the 24 strengths were put forward, but failed to find the proposed six factors. More frequently a solution with five factors has been described—occasionally much to the disappointment of the authors (for a review, see e.g., McGrath, 2014; see also Ruch et al., 2010). In the present manuscript we will first examine the model of the good character closer and then suggest performing an alternative test for its structure.

Some Testable Assumptions in the Character Model

There are a variety of testable (and partly yet untested) assumptions associated with the VIA-classification. One relates

to the condensation of the sources studied by Dahlsgaard et al. (2005) to the "high six." Would other researchers studying the same writings arrive at the same six core values? Typically, in such a study one would expect an index of convergence among coders. Thus, a valuable but maybe strenuous task would be to go through the literature and cluster the virtues lists or to rate for each of the entries of the virtue lists studied to the degree of prototypicality of each of the virtues. This will help confirming the validity of the selection of virtues in the VIA-model. It should be mentioned that alternative approaches exist to define virtues factors, namely through a psycho-lexical approach (e.g., De Raad and Van Oudenhoven, 2011). Here a longer list of virtue terms from the dictionary is administered to participants for selfreport. Virtue factors are then extracted from the intercorrelation of terms administered for self-description. Thus, for example, a virtue factor of "humanity" is dependent on the existence of a sufficient number of other terms that are related to humanity (i.e., related concepts, variants, facets) and of individuals systematically differing in the endorsement of the terms representing these concepts. In other words, humanity, like other classic virtues, would only emerge as a factor of humanity if enough everyday terms exist that somehow reflect humanity.

A second testable element is the overall relation between strengths/virtues and the "good character." Peterson and Seligman (2004, p. 13) speculate that all of these virtues must be present at above-threshold values for an individual to be deemed of good character and state that "[a]gain, we regard these strengths as ubiquitously recognized and valued, although a given individual will rarely if ever display all of them. We are comfortable saying that someone is of good character if he or she displays but 1 or 2 strengths within a virtue group." This assertion contains several elements and challenges. One element to be tested is the perception that the goodness of the character reaches its maximum (and does not progress anymore from there) when all six (rather than merely various combinations of five-or less) virtues are saliently present. This is also based on the assumption that all virtues are needed for a "good character" and that the present list of six is sufficient. In fact, the weight of each of the virtues in the definition of the "good character" could be empirically determined. It will be of interest to see then the distribution of a random sample of adults on such a goodness dimension; i.e., how many have all six virtues above threshold, how many five and so on. A core challenge is to define and validate a criterion for the presence of a strength. What expression of the strengths is needed to speak of "abovethreshold values"? Next, the needed critical mass of strengths within a virtue group could be determined empirically as well. Clearly there would be different types of research strategies (e.g., perception studies, predicting criterion behavior) to answer this question. One might also argue that it is not useful to apply the notion of good character to individuals at all but only to the family of strengths and virtues that define it at a conceptual level.

A third possible test examines the relation between character strengths and virtues. As mentioned before, virtually everyone working with the standard instrument for the subjective assessment of character strengths, the *Values-in-Action Inventory of* Strengths (VIA-IS; Peterson et al., 2005), thus far was performing a factor analysis (or principal component analysis, or confirmatory factor analysis) to examine whether the respective strength loads on the virtue factor it was "assigned" to. It should be noted though that nowhere in the original work it is stated that the VIA-classification represents a factor model of character where the virtues are derived from the intercorrelation of the strengths. Occasionally, factor analyses of the strengths are performed with the expectation to arrive at the virtues proposed by Peterson and Seligman (2004), and then the loading of a strength on these factors is taken as a criterion that the strength indeed belongs to the virtue. Peterson and Seligman (2004) do not explicitly specify how their model should be adequately tested, but two strategies seem to be compatible with their writings. Several statements seem to speak against the idea that solely the intercorrelations among the strengths should be used to define the virtues; this is when they write that processes or mechanisms defining the virtues, or distinguishable routes to displaying one or another of the virtues, and that "a given individual will rarely, if ever, display all of them" (Peterson and Seligman, 2004, p. 13). Having to display only one or two strengths in a virtue group implies that being high in some of the strengths of a virtue does not necessarily mean that one needs to be high in other strengths as well to have that strength subsumed under the same virtue. This is plausible, as one might argue that there are several different routes to wealth (such as inheriting money/property, working hard, robbing a bank, gambling successfully, marrying rich, etc.) that do not need to be pursued by the same person to the same extent to make them intercorrelate and form a factor. So these statements clearly indicate that no strict factor model of character is implied. However, in the same book, Peterson and Seligman (2004, p. 26) also mention that correlations with other strengths might serve as a criterion; they note: "We measured only the strengths, and if the data suggest-for example-that playfulness belongs elsewhere because of its co-occurrence with other strengths, we will gladly move it." Here the other strengths (and the co-occurrence with them) are used as a criterion for belonging rather than its conceptual relation with the virtue (i.e., being a process or mechanism). Nevertheless, while occasionally factor analyses of the VIA-scales have been conducted by these researchers, the outcome of the studies were not meant to change the classification-rather they can be seen as an investigation of the factor structure of a questionnaire. There were discussions to collapse strengths based on the factor analyses to avoid redundancy though (Park and Peterson, 2005). These researchers found four to five factors in the instruments for adults and children/adolescents or a two-factor solution when using ipsative scores (Peterson, 2006).

If factor analysis is not the golden path to test the model what is? For this we need to look into the nature of the model applied. First, it needs to be noted that the hierarchical classification of positive characteristics put forward was modeled on the Linnaean classification of species, which also ranges from the concrete and specific (the individual organism) through increasingly abstract and general categories (population, subspecies, species, genus, family, order, class, phylum, kingdom, and domain). Peterson and Seligman (2004) distinguish the three conceptual levels of situational themes (most specific), character strengths (intermediate), and virtues (most global). Thus, applying Linnaean thinking one would need to specify what attributes of the strengths (or situational themes) might be used in their conceptual classification—and not *individual differences* in the strengths (as essential for factor analytic models). Thus, this assumption needs to be tested conceptually; for example, in a first step by asking experts how good a strength is as an example for each of the six virtues; i.e., into what branch of virtue a strength falls.

The last of the testable assumptions sounds most important as it might provide an alternative to the prior testing of the model. Hence, the present manuscript will examine how good an example each of the 24 strengths is for the six virtues. The major prerequisite for such a study is tested in a pilot study that is aimed at making sure that the different domains of information (e.g., names of the strengths, items, theories of the strengths) are consistent. This is important to know to be able to select the appropriate source of information about a strength to be related to the virtues.

Pilot Study: Convergence of Indicators of the Strengths

The aim of the pilot study is to examine the degree of conceptual overlap among several domains of information about signature strengths. It is important to ascertain for each character strength that there is a sufficiently high coherence between different sources of knowledge about the strengths. The information examined in the present study includes the names of the strengths including synonyms (e.g., Creativity [originality, ingenuity]), the definitions of the strengths (e.g., thinking of novel and productive ways to do things), brief descriptions of the strengths (e.g., as provided in the feedback to the test takers), a longer theoretical elaboration of the strengths, and the actual item contents. A pairwise comparison among all possible pairs of the five elements will tell whether all five domains cover the strengths (a) sufficiently well, (b) are equal or differently well suited, and (c) whether all strengths are sufficiently coherent, and (d) some strengths are more consistent than others.

Materials and Methods

Participants

The sample consisted of 20 German-speaking adults (16 female, 4 male) that served as expert raters. Their mean age was 28 years (ranging from 17 to 49 years). They were either students of psychology or currently working on their Ph.D. in psychology. Eight of them were already familiar with the VIA classification.

Instruments

Strength Definition Comparison Task

Participants were provided with a two page sheet for each strength. The first one contained five different sources of information for the strength, and the second the instruction and 10 rating scales. The five domains of information were (a) the German (and English) names of the scales (including the synonyms), e.g., Creativity (originality, ingenuity), (b) the short definition of the respective strength (e.g., "thinking of novel and productive ways to do things"), (c) a short description of the high scorer (the text was taken from the feedback to the participants that complete the VIA-IS and typically contained between 2 and 5 lines), (d) a more elaborate description of the strengths taken from Peterson and Seligman's (2004) original work (between 7 and 11 lines), and (e) the actual 10 items from the VIA-IS used to measure this strength. They were instructed to study the five sources and then to perform 10 pairwise comparisons of the five domains regarding the degree of overlap of the two sources. This was done on an 11-point scale with anchored steps (0 = not atall similar, 2 = somewhat similar, but strong conceptual differences, 4 = similar but conceptually different, 6 = similar but not completely identical, 8 = very similar, and 10 = completely identical).

Procedure and Data Analysis

Data were collected through paper-and-pencil administration. Participants were instructed to do these 240 pairwise comparisons on their own, at their own tempo, and they should take a break if needed. Both the order of strengths and the order of the 10 comparisons of strengths were counterbalanced. Participants were provided with a page with the instructions and the material, and on a separate page they did perform the pairwise comparisons. The task lasted about $2^{1}/_{2}$ h. Participants were not remunerated for their efforts. Data were then averaged to get the 240 mean scores for each pairwise comparison and the strengths. They were then further averaged sequentially (across the comparisons, across strengths) to get scores for the 24 strengths, the five domains, and the 10 types of comparisons.

Results and Discussion

The grand average of all comparisons was 7.1 indicating that overall there was a considerable overlap, which can be described as being midway between "similar" and "very similar." This is a high level of coherence in the description of the strengths. At the next lower level of aggregation two types of information can be examined, namely how the conceptual overlap among five sources of knowledge is for each strength (see **Table 2**, last column) and how strongly each of the five domains overlaps on average with the others (see **Table 2**, last row). Finally, the pairwise overlap between the five domains (collapsed over the strengths) is shown in **Table 3**.

The level of convergence regarding the strengths ranged from 6.2 (i.e., more than "similar") to 7.8 (i.e., almost "very similar"). This demonstrates that the strengths were more or less consistently described as they are. However, if an improvement in convergence of descriptions is sought, **Table 2** also lists the strengths where improvement is possible (e.g., creativity, love of learning, leadership, modesty, and perspective), while for other strengths (i.e., zest, humor, appreciation of beauty and excellence, openmindedness, gratitude) the convergence was already very good.

	Label	Definition	Feedback	Description	Items	Total
Perspective	6.4	5.7	6.6	6.6	5.7	6.2
Modesty	6.5	6.0	6.6	6.7	6.4	6.4
Leadership	6.8	5.9	6.8	7.0	6.3	6.5
Love of learning	6.9	5.8	7.0	6.9	6.8	6.7
Creativity	6.9	6.5	7.1	6.7	6.5	6.7
Bravery	6.8	6.7	7.0	6.9	6.5	6.8
Honesty	7.1	6.5	6.8	6.9	6.6	6.8
Love	7.2	6.3	7.0	7.2	6.7	6.9
Teamwork	6.4	6.6	7.0	7.3	7.0	6.9
Kindness	6.8	6.7	7.2	7.0	6.8	6.9
Prudence	7.5	6.8	7.2	7.2	6.5	7.0
Persistence	7.2	6.8	7.1	7.2	7.2	7.1
Curiosity	7.4	6.8	7.4	7.4	7.1	7.2
Self-regulation	7.5	7.0	7.5	7.3	6.9	7.2
Fairness	7.3	7.3	7.4	7.2	7.1	7.3
Норе	7.5	7.3	7.1	7.3	7.2	7.3
Spirituality	7.4	7.1	7.3	7.5	7.2	7.3
Forgiveness	7.7	7.3	7.5	7.1	7.1	7.3
Social Intelligence	7.7	7.0	7.4	7.4	7.2	7.3
Gratitude	7.8	7.2	7.3	7.4	7.3	7.4
Open-mindedness	7.7	7.1	7.6	7.5	7.4	7.5
Beauty and excellence	7.6	7.3	7.6	7.7	7.2	7.5
Humor	7.6	7.2	7.6	7.8	7.7	7.6
Zest	7.9	7.9	7.8	7.7	7.7	7.8
Total	7.2	6.8	7.2	7.2	6.9	7.1

TABLE 3 | Mean convergence between the five descriptions of the strengths.

	Α	В	С	D	Е
A (scale labels)	10.0	6.8	7.5	7.6	7.0
B (one-line definitions)		10.0	7.0	6.8	6.5
C (descriptions in feedback)			10.0	7.3	7.0
D (elaborated descriptions)				10.0	7.2
E (item contents)					10.0

Likewise, the five sources of information about the strengths overlap very well with the others (**Table 2**, last row). Nevertheless, the labels (names, plus synonyms; 7.2), the shorter (7.2) and longer (7.2) descriptions of the strengths yielded high average scores in similarity being again midway between "similar" and "very similar." The unexpected result was that the labels of the scales yielded the same scores as the description of the strengths (as in the feedback) and the even longer descriptions of the strengths. This might be due to the fact that the words and synonyms are properly chosen and do cover the substance of the strength well. The items yielded a somewhat lower average mean (6.9) and also the one-line *definitions* (6.8) of the strength were somewhat lower. While the variation was not large it is surprising that the items do yield the lowest score.

The inspection of the next lower level of aggregation indicates for each of the 24 strengths how the single sources of information overlap with the four remaining ones. **Table 2** (columns 2–6) confirms that the different levels of information about the strengths do converge to a sufficient to very good level. Most importantly, every single of the 240 comparisons (10 among the five resources, for 24 strengths) was above 5.0 and only four were lower than 6.0. The one-line definitions for perspective, love of learning, and leadership were lower than 6.0, as were the set of items for perspective. All the others at least exceeded the threshold (i.e., exceeded the "similar, but not identical" cut-off score). For zest all five indicators yielded high scores, and while for humor the scores were generally very high, the one-line definition was comparatively lower. For appreciation of beauty and excellence, both the one-line definitions and the items were comparatively lower (albeit still at a very high level of convergence).

Are there some sources of description that systematically converge better than others? **Table 3** shows that the one-line definitions and the item contents not only had the lower scores for convergence, they also had the lowest pairwise overlap (6.5), which, however, is still well beyond cut-off value and can be phrased as "more than similar but not conceptually identical." The highest overlap was between the labels and the longer descriptions (7.6) and it can be described as close to "very similar" (see **Table 3**).

One might consider it worrying that the items (that constitute the measuring of the strengths in the VIA-IS) yielded lower scores. However, **Table 3** shows that the 10 items not only captured well what is covered in the feedback text and in the longer description, but also converged well with the labels and synonyms. Thus, the labels already capture what is in the items. The one-line definitions converged best with the feedback text, and comparatively lower with the other sources of information. Thus, for the main study the brief descriptions (as used in feedback to participants) will be used to represent the strengths, as they are a good compromise between brevity (of material) and the level of saturation of the respective concept.

Main study: What Strengths are Prototypical for What Virtues?

Now that it is established that the brief description of the strengths contains the relevant information about the strengths, this layer of information may be used as a representative index in a new study to get estimates of how prototypical each of the strengths is for each of the six virtues. In order to ascertain a standardized understanding of what the virtues are, the raters need to be provided with the definitions of the virtues by Peterson and Seligman (2004) and be instructed to base their judgment on these definitions even if they deviate from their own. Then a rating scale needs to be designed with anchored steps that then allow interpreting the scores. A six-point scale will be utilized and the scale will be anchored in a way, that 3.5 is the cut-off point that needs to be reached to argue that the strengths can be seen as the lower bound of prototypicality for the virtue. A score of 4 will be the lower bound for a good marker and 5 is the cut-off for being a very good marker for the virtue. The rating will include all virtues to be able to see whether the prototypicality is indeed highest for the assigned virtue.

As the six virtues were sought to be representative and distinct, there are reasons to assume that judges will be able to use these scales quite independently form each other and there will be low intercorrelations. However, a correlation between judgments of humanity and justice can be expected and there will also be an overlap between the strengths related to humanity and justice. Peterson and Seligman (2004, p. 293) note: "The entries in this virtue class [humanity] resemble those we identify as justice strengths, with the difference being that strengths of humanity and love are brought to bear in one-to-one relationships, whereas those of justice are most relevant in one-to-many relationships. The former strengths are interpersonal, the latter broadly social." With regards to justice, Peterson and Seligman (2004, p. 357) argue: "We regard strengths of justice as broadly interpersonal, relevant to the optimal interaction between the individual and the group or the community. As the group shrinks in size and becomes more personalized, the strengths of justice begin to converge with the one-on-one strengths of love discussed in the previous section. We maintain the distinction by proposing that strengths of justice are strengths among, whereas those of love are strengths between, but the difference is perhaps more of degree than kind."

This study will use experts of different fields and laypersons to directly estimate to which virtues the strengths belong. While the VIA-classification was based on the discussions among experts (in the think tanks preceding the publication), their number was limited and there was also no report on a formal procedure how agreement was established. Also the experts were mostly psychologists, and one can argue that psychologists are not ideally suited for this task. They might understand strengths well, but virtues were not a topic in psychology at that time, and psychologists might hesitate thinking in terms of virtues, and in particular transcendence is a virtue that is unfamiliar (e.g., Allport, 1937). So it would be good to look for other types of experts as well. Philosophers are familiar with virtue catalogs, but they might doubt the validity of the transcendence category and might also not be that familiar with the strengths concept. Experts might also come from the field of theology and religious studies. They will be familiar with transcendence and not hesitate to give higher prototypicality ratings. One needs to consider that transcendence might mean different things in theology and philosophy. Besides religious studies, there are also hybrid studies, such as psychology of religion, religious education. It will be necessary to represent (personality) psychology, philosophy, and theology to get a more balanced view. Experts should be better in their assignments than laypersons although the average rating of laypersons will be valid as well. Thus, the sample should cover also laypersons and examine how they compare to experts.

It is assumed that experts will assign the strengths to the virtues in the same way as Peterson and Seligman (2004) did. As already stated deviations might occur: some strength might go under a different virtue (e.g., humor maybe may be located under humanity or wisdom, rather than transcendence) or be related to more than one virtue (e.g., social intelligence might be related to humanity and wisdom).

Materials and Methods

Participants

The sample consisted 70 experts and 41 laypersons (38.7% women). Their mean age was 41.09 years (SD = 15.95; ranging from 19 to 87 years). Regarding the expert sample larger subsets came from philosophy (n = 20), psychology (n = 19), theology (n = 17), and psychology/pedagogy of religion (n = 9).

Instruments

The Strength-Virtue Prototypicality Judgment Instrument

The instrument first contains an instruction followed by definitions of the virtues and the strengths. The descriptions of the virtues were derived from Peterson and Seligman (2004) and varied in lengths with a minimum of 30 and a maximum of 49 words. The description of the strengths were the same as in Study 1. The task was to indicate how good an example¹ the 24 strengths are for each of the six virtues using a sixpoint scale (1 = not at all, 2 = marginally, 3 = not very good, 4 = quite good, 5 = good, and 6 = very good). There was also an empty slot to add a further virtue and rate the degree of prototypicality.

¹The use of this criterion over others (e.g., whether this strength is a route to displaying a virtue, or a means for achieving virtue) was recommended by Peterson (2006).

Procedure

The study was conducted via the internet using the SurveyMonkey platform. Experts were either personality psychologists or had a strong link to virtue and came from the following fields: personality, philosophy, ethics, theology, psychology of religion, or pedagogy of theology. They were initially spotted at university websites (departments of psychology, theology, philosophy etc.), membership lists of professional societies and approached via email and asked to participate in the study. About 70% of the experts actually agreed to participate. They typically were professors in the respective field or were holding a Ph.D. and specialized in the field. Laypersons had no particular background in personality and/or virtues. Typically these were students or relatives of students. As a double check all participants were asked to indicate their level of expertise in these fields in the survey. They received no compensation for participating in the study but were promised a written summary on the main findings of the study.

Data Analysis

The main analysis will be rather simple and involve an averaging of the prototypicality scores and presenting them in a table with 6 virtues and 24 strengths. Applying the cut-off scores one can then see whether a strength is not marker (1.0-3.5) a marker (>3.5), a good marker (>4.0) or a very good marker (>5.0) for a virtue. Then we will count how many of the 24 strengths do actually mark the virtue they are assigned for and at what level. We can also see how often a strength is a marker for a virtue it was not original assigned to. One can also count how often a strength marks more than one virtue, and whether the prototypicality score is higher for the assigned virtue than for another. To examine whether expert status (experts, laypersons) matters and to remove a bias due to age and gender, a 6×24 ANCOVA with the six virtues and the 24 strengths on the repeated measure factors and expert status (experts, laypersons) as a grouping variable and gender and age as covariates will be computed for the prototypicality ratings. Of the possible effects only the virtue times strength interaction is of prime interest and some of the effects (e.g., covariates, interaction with covariates) are neglected altogether as the aim is only to get an estimate for a prototypicality score that is unbiased by these variables. Furthermore, similar analyses will be computed to test whether type of raters (type of expert, layperson) matters to then apply the cut-off scores and see how well the strengths mark the virtues. It is not attempted to do post hoc tests to see whether mean scores are significantly different (i.e., whether a strength is significantly more prototypical for one virtue than for a different virtue; or whether a virtue is more linked to one strength than to the other strength).

Two analyses will be computed to show the structure inherent in the virtues and in the strength. The results of the analyses should be valid across the other two modes (rater, and strengths or virtues). The correlations of the virtue prototypicality ratings were computed across participants and strengths, but not tested for significance. Here it will not actually be of interest to see whether a correlation is "significant" but to demonstrate that the judgments are relatively independent—with the exception of humanity and justice. Finally, the similarity among the strengths (across raters and virtues) will be examined and analyzed in a lower dimensional space. A principal component analysis will be performed on the intercorrelations among the 24 strengths. The number of factors will be examined using the Scree test and a Varimax rotation will be performed. The resulting matrix allows investigating whether the strengths assigned to a virtue actually form a joint factor when the intercorrelations are based on the prototypicality ratings for the virtues; i.e., strengths load on the same factor when they are rated high on the same virtues. Individuals also enter into the mode analyzed but not regarding how much they possess that strength but how they see the strength-virtue connections.

Results

Prototypicality Ratings

The correlations of the prototypicality ratings for the six virtues (across participants and strengths) were computed and are presented in **Table 4**.

Table 4 shows that all intercorrelations were positive. As expected, the correlations are higher for justice and humanity; i.e., when a strength was considered prototypical for humanity it also tended to be prototypical for justice. High prototypicality for justice was also correlated with the temperance judgments. The other correlations were lower than 0.40. Thus, overall the participants discriminated well among all six virtues and they saw justice somewhat more correlated with both humanity and temperance.

How Prototypical are the Strengths for the Virtues?

A 6 \times 24 ANCOVA with the six virtues and the 24 strengths on the repeated measure factors and expert status (experts, laypersons), gender and age as a grouping variable was computed for the prototypicality ratings. The covariates had no main effects (p > 0.14), but were involved in some interactions. The main effect of virtues was not significant [F(5,535) = 1.119, p = 0.349], and the virtue ratings did not interact with any of the three covariates (p > 0.51). There was a main effect for strengths [F(23,2461) = 3.414, p < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.031$], and more importantly a strengths-virtue interaction, F(115,12305) = 4.493, p < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.040$. While the strengths interacted with all covariates (ps < 0.012; $\eta_p^2 = 0.016$ -0.022), the virtue \times strength interaction did not depend on gender or expert status (ps > 0.015), but was moderated by age, $F(115,12305) = 1.493, p < 0.001, \eta_p^2 = 0.014$. These effects were not further explored, as they were small and seemed difficult to generalize to other studies. However, they were being controlled for in the mean prototypicality ratings presented in Table 5.

Table 5 shows that nine strengths were very good markers (prototypicality > 5.0) and 11 were good markers (prototypicality > 4.0) for the virtue they were assigned to. Three more exceeded the 3.5 threshold (i.e., were quite good markers) and only humor did *not* reach the threshold for being prototypical for the virtue it was assigned to (i.e., >3.5). Humor seemed to be a marker for humanity. Two other strengths had a numerically

TABLE 4 | Intercorrelation among the prototypicality ratings for the six virtues.

	Courage	Humanity	Justice	Temperance	Transcendence		
Wisdom	0.24	0.23	0.32	0.28	0.27		
Courage		0.20	0.34	0.13	0.20		
Humanity			0.59	0.34	0.33		
Justice				0.41	0.23		
Temperance					0.19		
N = 2664.							

TABLE 5 Mean prototypicality of each the 24 strengths for the six virtues (controlled for effects of gender, age, expert status) as well as the overall
virtue prototypicality.

	Wisdom	Courage	Humanity	Justice	Temperance	Transcendence	Overall
Creativity	4.27	3.78	2.46	1.97	1.78	2.89	2.89
Curiosity	4.82	3.80	2.78	2.19	1.84	3.12	3.09
Open-mindedness	5.44	3.44	3.13	3.98	2.96	2.66	3.58
Love of learning	5.31	2.95	2.71	2.21	2.27	2.87	3.06
Perspective	5.80	2.75	3.73	3.85	3.41	3.56	3.83
Bravery	2.73	5.92	3.09	3.30	2.58	2.66	3.37
Persistence	3.57	4.05	2.56	2.94	3.77	2.40	3.27
Honesty	3.60	4.26	3.69	4.15	2.94	2.78	3.59
Zest	2.63	4.32	2.68	2.24	1.84	2.78	2.72
Love	2.79	3.06	5.25	3.13	3.00	3.49	3.48
Kindness	2.70	2.48	5.40	3.10	2.65	3.06	3.22
Social intelligence	4.28	2.72	4.76	3.96	3.21	2.51	3.57
Teamwork	3.14	2.62	4.58	4.23	3.45	2.75	3.51
Fairness	3.43	3.05	4.41	5.86	3.36	2.79	3.83
Leadership	3.93	4.14	3.54	3.92	2.92	2.24	3.48
Forgiveness	3.67	3.05	5.47	4.02	3.71	3.65	3.93
Modesty	3.28	2.14	3.70	2.91	4.76	3.29	3.36
Prudence	4.14	2.05	2.77	2.76	4.63	2.29	3.10
Self-regulation	3.33	2.78	2.69	2.78	5.70	2.60	3.32
Beauty	3.63	2.06	2.82	1.91	1.91	4.26	2.71
Gratitude	3.21	2.14	4.57	3.55	3.06	3.72	3.34
Норе	3.08	3.92	3.41	2.68	2.35	4.10	3.26
Humor	3.30	2.78	3.96	2.09	2.10	2.47	2.76
Spirituality	2.83	2.27	3.01	2.58	2.78	5.72	3.19

Beauty = Appreciation of beauty and excellence. Virtue assignment in Peterson and Seligman (2004) are shown in boldface; italics indicate strengths that are more prototypical for a virtue other than the assigned one.

higher prototypicality for a different virtue than its own, namely teamwork (for humanity in addition to justice) and gratitude (for humanity in addition to transcendence). For two strengths there were two additional virtues at least equally relevant: forgiveness was more prototypical for humanity and justice than it was for temperance, and leadership was more relevant for courage and for wisdom than it was for justice. It should be mentioned that four strengths (that marked the own virtue best) were also good markers (>4.0) for a further virtue: honesty for justice, social intelligence and prudence for wisdom, and fairness for humanity. Said in a different way, of the strengths that were a very good marker for their virtue only one was also a marker for a different virtue. Of the 11 strengths that were good markers for their virtue four also marked a second virtue. Finally, all three strengths that were quite good markers for their own virtue also were good or very good markers for one or

two other virtues. Thus, for seven strengths no "one to one"correspondence to a virtue could be found but they proved to be more complex. The only strength that was wrongly assigned turned out not to be complex with only being prototypical for humanity.

As there also was a powerful main effect, the overall virtuousness rating will be considered, too (see last column in **Table 5**). It is evident from **Table 5** that the strengths with the lower scores had both a lower prototypicality rating for the assigned virtue and also fewer virtues they were prototypical for. These strengths (i.e., high curiosity, love of learning, creativity, humor, zest, appreciation of beauty and excellence) also did not feel very virtuous compared to the ones with a high total score (i.e., forgiveness, perspective, fairness, honesty, open-mindedness, and social intelligence), which all marked justice and tended to mark humanity and wisdom.

Does the Nature of the Experts Matter?

A 3 \times 6 \times 24 ANCOVA with the expert type (psychologists, philosophers, theologians) as grouping factor, the six virtues and the 24 strengths on the repeated measure factors, and gender and age as covariates was computed for the prototypicality ratings. There was a strong effect of type of experts $[F(1,61) = 20,681, p < 0.001, \eta_p^2 = 0.404]$, and the *post hoc* tests (Fishers PSL) showed that the theology group (M = 4.06) was higher (p < 0.001) than both the philosophers (M = 2.91) and psychologists (M = 2.73), which did not differ from each other (p = 0.55). Furthermore, type of expert was also involved in an interaction with virtue ($\eta_p^2 = 0.102$), strengths ($\eta_p^2 = 0.057$) and the virtue \times strength interaction ($\eta_p^2 = 0.093$). Therefore, three separate 6 \times 24 ANCOVAs were performed with the six virtues and the 24 strengths on the repeated measure factors, and gender and age as covariates were computed for the prototypicality ratings for the three groups. For the psychologists, the rating for wisdom was higher and the one for transcendence was lower than all others. Furthermore, humanity was rated higher than justice and temperance. For philosophers, both humanity and wisdom were higher than all others, transcendence was lower than justice, but not significantly lower than courage and temperance. For the theology group there were three clusters of virtues that differed from each other but not within: temperance was lower than all other virtues, humanity and wisdom were highest and courage, justice, and transcendence were in between (see Figure 1).

Furthermore, the interactions between virtues and strengths were all significant at p < 0.001 (η_p^2 : psychologist = 0.132, philosophers = 0.129, and theologians = 0.075). Analyses like the one in **Table 5** were performed for the three groups separately (The table is available upon request). A count of proper and false assignments was undertaken. Overall, 96.7% of the strengths were assigned properly (see **Table 5**) and there were 24.0% of the cases where a strength exceeded 3.5 for a certain virtue. This analysis illuminated the rating behaviors of the three groups. The theologians did have a 100% hit rate for the assigned



virtues, but also had 76.6% "false" assignments. Psychologists (75.00%) and philosophers (83.33%) did not judge all strengths being prototypical for the assigned virtue, but they also did not make many "false" assignments (psychologists: 9.27% and philosophers: 13.02%). In other words, the theology group erred on the overinclusion side: they did not miss any strength linked to a virtue, but saw many strengths linked to many virtues. Most strikingly, they saw each strength exceeding the proto-typicality cut-off point for both wisdom and humanity. The psychologists and philosophers only did catch two out of the five transcendence strengths and also missed one (or two) strengths of justice. They did agree on what is a second marker. Wisdom also covered social intelligence and prudence, humanity covers teamwork, forgiveness, and gratitude, and courage also covered leadership.

The Structure of Strengths as Reflected in the Virtue Prototypicality Ratings

Next, the 24 strengths were intercorrelated across raters and virtues ($111 \times 6 = 666$ data points) simultaneously and subjected to a principal component analysis. Five Eigenvalues were greater one and the scree test suggested the retention of 5 or 6 factors (Eigenvalues: 8.25, 2.90, 1.93, 1.80, 1.41, 0.82, 0.68, 0.65, and 0.51). Both solutions were inspected and the six-factor solution (which explained 71.3% of the variance) was found to be more meaningful. The Varimax-rotated factors are given in **Table 6**.

The factor of wisdom and knowledge explained 15.2% of the variance and not only encompasses creativity, curiosity, judgment, love of learning, and perspective, but also and to a lower extent appreciation of beauty and excellence, humor, and social intelligence. The latter three had double loadings and were also marking other factors. The factor of courage (12.5%) was clearly loaded by bravery and zest, and to a lower extent by endurance, and honesty, which also loaded on the factors of temperance and justice, respectively. Hope, leadership, and creativity also loaded on courage-all of them demonstrated double loadings. While the temperance strengths of modesty, prudence, and selfregulation were complemented by endurance, temperance (9.8%) was not loaded by forgiveness. Forgiveness (and partly also modesty), the strengths of humanity (love, kindness, and to a lower extent social intelligence), some strengths of justice (teamwork, fairness) marked the first and strongest (17.0% explained variance) factor together with gratitude and humor. Furthermore, a fifth factor resembles justice and was composed of fairness and leadership, but also judgment, perspective, honesty, and social intelligence. Finally, a factor of transcendence (8.1%) was clearly marked by spirituality and beauty/excellence and to a lower extent also by hope and gratitude. All except spirituality had double loadings. Humor was clearly not part of transcendence.

The labeling of the factors was underscored by the fact that the mean prototypicality ratings (see **Table 5**) and the factor loadings (**Table 6**) were very highly correlated. The more a strength was seen to represent a virtue, the higher was its loading on a factor labeled after this virtue. The coefficients were particularly high for humanity (r = 0.95), courage (r = 0.91), temperance (r = 0.95), and lower for justice and transcendence (both: r = 0.95), and

	Factor 1	Factor 2	Factor 3	Factor 4	Factor 5	Factor 6
Creativity	0.04	0.73	0.41	-0.03	-0.11	0.11
Curiosity	0.09	0.78	0.35	0.02	0.02	0.14
Judgment	0.04	0.63	0.18	0.19	0.51	0.01
Love of learning	0.11	0.84	0.14	0.18	0.04	0.08
Perspective	0.13	0.66	-0.10	0.26	0.40	0.20
Bravery	0.05	0.11	0.86	0.02	0.15	0.00
Endurance	0.03	0.26	0.54	0.56	0.02	-0.14
Honesty	0.24	0.16	0.54	0.11	0.50	0.08
Zest	0.10	0.29	0.77	0.01	0.01	0.22
Love	0.85	0.10	0.14	0.04	-0.07	0.07
Friendliness	0.83	0.03	0.13	-0.01	0.16	0.20
Social intelligence	0.54	0.37	0.04	0.17	0.50	0.00
Teamwork	0.65	0.03	0.08	0.19	0.36	-0.11
Fairness	0.40	-0.06	0.14	0.10	0.75	0.03
Leadership	0.26	0.24	0.47	0.10	0.44	-0.25
Forgiveness	0.79	0.07	0.02	0.16	0.18	0.13
Modesty	0.43	0.03	0.02	0.67	0.11	0.29
Prudence	0.09	0.30	-0.11	0.71	0.25	0.06
Self-regulation	0.09	0.01	0.13	0.88	0.02	0.03
Beauty/excellence	0.17	0.47	0.07	0.01	-0.01	0.69
Gratitude	0.64	0.11	0.04	0.15	0.32	0.40
Норе	0.22	0.22	0.59	0.05	0.01	0.48
Humor	0.54	0.46	0.24	0.07	0.06	0.17
Spirituality	0.18	0.07	0.11	0.12	-0.01	0. 82

TABLE 6 | Varimax loadings of the 24 strengths of the six factors based on the analysis of the prototypicality ratings.

Loadings \geq 0.40 are shown in boldface.

somewhat lower for wisdom (r = 0.79; all p < 0.001). The coefficients between the non-homologous variables were between r = -0.50 and r = 0.36.

Discussion

The present rating study provides support for the internal structure of the VIA-classification of virtues and strengths but also allows suggesting some changes. Most importantly, the scales are indeed prototypical for the virtues with 10 exceeding 5.0 (i.e., being very good markers), nine strengths exceeding 4.0 (i.e., being good markers, and four exceeding 3.5 (i.e., being a marker) of the virtue it was originally assigned to. Only one strength was not considered prototypical: humor did fail to reach the cut-off value of 3.5 for transcendence. Thus, the major outcome of the study is that the assignment of the strengths to virtues as put forward by Peterson and Seligman (2004) was correct with one exception. For humor one might consider relocating this strength under humanity, but it also shows relations to wisdom (Beermann and Ruch, 2009a,b).

The second major outcome is that several strengths relate to more than one virtue and occasionally they were found more prototypical for a different virtue then for the one they were assigned to. In fact, the major difference between high and low virtue strengths is the number of strengths they are prototypical for (not only the degree of prototypicality). This has at least two

consequences. First, the fact that strengths may be prototypical for more than one virtue means that rotation to simple structure inevitably will not be successful, as simple structure expects variables to have a salient loading on only one factor, and zero loadings on the other factors. Second, this has implications for the theoretical model. Is a bi- or multimodal classification feasible? Is it compatible with Linnaean thinking? Can one say that the virtue of wisdom may not only be achieved through creativity, curiosity, or perspective but also through social intelligence and prudence? And the former also fosters humanity and the latter temperance? Shall the strengths that were more prototypical for a different virtue be rearranged in the classification and handbook (Peterson and Seligman, 2004); i.e., shall leadership be moved to courage, and teamwork, forgiveness, and gratitude be subsumed under humanity? There is some convergence across the prototypicality ratings and the results of the factor analysis and these converging deviations do provide a basis for starting to think about rearranging the entries of the classification. The present study only provides an initial step and more converging evidence needs to be accumulated.

So far, work on the structure of the strengths and virtues have been exclusively done in a factor-analytic framework. In such articles the authors typically insinuate that Peterson and Seligman (2004) had a hierarchical factor analytical model in mind just as it is omnipresent in personality research. Without giving any factual evidence (i.e., a direct quote from the book or articles) for this insinuation, authors typically proceed to say that they want

to test this assumption (attributed to Peterson and Seligman) empirically. Virtually everyone failed to confirm what would be a factor analyst's dream, namely, that the strengths intercorrelate in a way that there is a need to extract six factors, which can be identified as the postulated virtues and are loaded highly by the set of strengths assigned to that virtue (and only by those strengths). Based on both our theoretical reasoning and on the results of the present study we argue that running factor analyses on the instruments measuring the VIA classification is likely to face three challenges: first, studying the strengths-virtue relations by identifying the structure derived from the intercorrelation of the 24 strengths is bound to fail as the VIA-classification is not a factor-analytic model and virtues cannot be defined by the intercorrelation of strengths. Second imposing simple structure on the derived factor matrices is comparable to forcing the data into a Procrustean bed; i.e., fitting into an unnatural scheme or pattern. There is also a third problem that impairs finding a proper structure using factor analysis, namely, strengths of justice and strengths of humanity are more difficult to separate as the former are strengths among, and strengths of love are strengths between people, but the difference is assumed to be more of degree than of kind. Thus, it is unlikely to find the strengths loading on different factors. Perhaps the justice strengths jointly should fit under humanity; they should form one factor in a first step that then is-with the other strengths of humanity-a joint factor of humanity. Indeed, in the present study all strengths of justice were also covered by humanity but not vice versa, humanity strengths were not covered by justice; only social intelligence shows some fairly good prototypicality for justice. Here more theoretical work is needed that then can lead to empirical testing.

While we argue that factor analysis is not ideally suited to test the relation between strengths and virtues we do not imply that factor analyses of the strengths should not be conducted. It allows finding redundancy in the scales and it is also interesting to talk about the latent structure underlying the strengths—or the strengths as represented in measurement instruments. However, we do warn of two consequences: first, factors should not be expected to lead to the six virtues in the VIA classification. More importantly, we believe that it would be wrong to take such factors as the new reference and start deleting or adding strengths to fit these arbitrary factors.

The present study shows that humor might be the only clearly misclassified strength as there is no apparent link to transcendence. The pilot study showed that the five domains of descriptions converged very strongly for humor. Hence, this cannot be merely attributed to, for example, the items, which do not emphasize the transcendence aspect strongly enough. In fact, this was foreseen by Peterson and Seligman (2004) when stating: "In a few cases, the classification of a given strength under a core virtue can be debated. Playfulness, for example, might be considered a strength of humanity because humor and whimsy can create social bonds. It might also be classified as a wisdom strength, inasmuch as playfulness helps us acquire, perfect, and use knowledge. But we had a reason for dubbing playfulness a strength of transcendence: like hope and spirituality, playfulness connects us to something larger in the universe, specifically the irony of the human condition, the incongruent congruencies to which playful people call our attention, for our education and amusement" (p. 26). The results of the present study suggest that humor (as defined in the VIA-classification) is linked to both humanity and wisdom (to a lower extent). This underscores the results of prior studies that suggest that while humor may be related to all virtues, the alignment is most strongly for humanity and wisdom (Beermann and Ruch, 2009a,b; Müller and Ruch, 2011). This is the last issue to be highlighted in improving the fit between strengths and virtues. One should consider for each strength whether it can serve only one or more virtues, and if yes whether this should enter their definition. For example, humor may reflect wisdom when the incongruities people encounter in life are highlighted and this then enables a person not to take things too seriously. Benevolent humor serves humanity when we use it to brighten someone's day or when making others laugh at our misfortunes. Humor in the form of understatement, especially as an alternative to being upset, and moderated statements that do not hurt anyone is in line with temperance. Satire and corrective humor may serve justice when we correct a bully or oppressor and protect a victim or target. Humor reflecting the insight that from a larger perspective our problems are minimal and as humans we are all bound to fail and we should be accepting this might relate to transcendence. So, at least for humor, the exact definition of the strength may be varied to match the fit to a virtue.

This study has several limitations. The selection of the experts and laypersons can be debated. We selected the experts based on their expertise, but cannot exclude that a different set of experts would have come to different conclusions. For example, the experts from theology where mostly chairs in catholic or protestant theology and maybe it would have been different if other religions had dominated. Also all experts were form the German speaking countries. Therefore, a cross-validation of the findings with a different set of raters form different parts of the world might be desirable. We had roughly the same amount of experts in personality, philosophy, and theology and hence the results are balanced across these disciplines. However, it became obvious that theologians were very different from psychologists and philosophers. They saw more of the strength related to virtues and did not discriminate that much among the virtues. This might be partly due their training and convictions but it might also be due to less familiarity with rating scales. Clearly, in particular the results for theologians await replication albeit the provided definitions of the virtues should minimize the subjectivity. We had the experts do one judgment and did not repeat it, so we do not know how stable these ratings are.

Another shortcoming might be the definition of the virtues. The core elements of the descriptions provided by Peterson and Seligman (2004) were used. Allowing for a more extensive study of the virtues might have been helpful, in particular to those that were not that familiar with virtues, or particular virtues, such as transcendence. Interestingly, also the laypersons did do comparably well and yielded results that were comparable to the experts, which means that the task was not that difficult. A replication study might allow for more time to get familiar with the virtues and maybe this will enhance the validity.

Conclusions

The links between strengths and virtues as suggested by the present study are different from both the original classification (Peterson and Seligman, 2004) and the factor analytic studies (e.g., McGrath, 2014). The lesson to be learned is that the strengths may be in the service of several virtues simultaneously. This is not really in contradiction to the classification. If these double relations are a problem, then the concept needs to be purified and the contents that provide the link to the other virtues need to be stripped off. Furthermore, the results also demonstrate that studying the intercorrelation of the strengths is not the golden road to arrive at virtues. From the intercorrelation of strengths, a strength factor can be derived, but not necessarily a virtue. While individuals may act in accordance with a virtue to a certain extent (and thus produce individual differences in a virtue), the virtues are not defined by their mutual overlap among the strengths. The virtues exist independent of the

References

- Allport, G. W. (1937). *Personality: A Psychological Interpretation*. New York, NY: Holt, Rinehart & Winston.
- Beermann, U., and Ruch, W. (2009a). How virtuous is humor? What we can learn from current instruments. J. Posit. Psychol. 4, 528–539. doi: 10.1080/1743976090326285
- Beermann, U., and Ruch, W. (2009b). How virtuous is humor? Evidence from everyday behavior. *Humor* 22, 395–417. doi: 10.1515/HUMR.2009.023
- Cawley, M. J. III, Martin, J. E., and Johnson, J. A. (2000). A virtues approach to personality. Pers. Individ. Dif. 28, 997–1013. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00207-X
- Dahlsgaard, K., Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2005). Shared virtue: The convergence of valued human strengths across culture and history. *Rev. Gen. Psychol.* 9, 203–213. doi: 10.1037/1089-2680.9.3.203
- De Raad, B., and Van Oudenhoven, J. P. (2011). A psycholexical study of virtues in the Dutch language, and relations between virtues and personality. *Eur. J. Pers.* 25, 43–52. doi: 10.1002/per.777
- McGrath, R. (2014). Scale- and item-level factor analyses of the VIA inventory of strengths. Assessment 21, 4–14. doi: 10.1177/1073191112450612
- Morales-Vives, F., de Raad, B., and Vigil-Colet, A. (2014). Psycho-lexically based virtue factors in Spain and their relation with personality traits. J. Gen. Psychol. 141, 297–325. doi: 10.1080/00221309.2014.938719
- Müller, L., and Ruch, W. (2011). Humor and strengths of character. J. Posit. Psychol. 6, 368–376. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2011.592508
- Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2005). Character strengths among youth. Adolesc. Fam. Health 4, 35–40.
- Peterson, C. (2006). A Primer in Positive Psychology. New York, NY: Oxford University Press

different strengths that enable individuals to display that virtue. There is a body of research that defines virtue factors though intercorrelations of lexical virtue terms (e.g., De Raad and Van Oudenhoven, 2011). There are factors such as sociability, achievement, respectfulness, vigor, altruism, and prudence (De Raad and Van Oudenhoven, 2011) or self-confidence, reflection, serenity, rectitude, perseverance and effort, compassion, and sociability (Morales-Vives et al., 2014). Without going into detail, it can be seen that these virtues do not seem to be of a more narrow nature compared to "humanity" or "wisdom" and are more at the level of strengths. Likewise the shorter lists still are more narrow, representing empathy, order, resourcefulness, and serenity (Cawley et al., 2000). Therefore, it seems that the six core virtues of Dahlsgaard et al. (2005) are only partially directly represented in the virtue factors identified in the present study.

Acknowledgments

The authors like to thank Kristian Baltruweit for collecting part of the data, Sonja Heintz and Dr. Frank A. Rodden for helpful comments on a prior version of the manuscript.

- Peterson, C., Park, N., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2005). "Assessment of character strengths," in *Psychologists' Desk Reference*, eds G. P. Koocher, J. C. Norcross, and S. S. Hill III (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 93–98.
- Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2004). Character Strengths and Virtues: A Handbook and Classification. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Proyer, R. T., Gander, F., Wellenzohn, S., and Ruch, W. (2015). Strengthsbased positive psychology interventions: a randomized placebo controlled online trial on long-term effects for a signature strengths- vs. a lesser strengths-intervention. *Front. Psychol.* 6:456. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015. 00456
- Ruch, W., Proyer, R. T., Harzer, C., Park, N., Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2010). Values in action inventory of strengths (VIA-IS): adaptation and validation of the German version and the development of a peer-rating form. *J. Indiv. Diff.* 31, 138–149. doi: 10.1027/1614-0001/a000022
- Seligman, M. E. P., Steen, T. A., Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2005). Positive psychology progress: empirical validation of interventions. Am. Psychol. 60, 410–421. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.60.5.410

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Ruch and Proyer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Strengths-based positive psychology interventions: a randomized placebo-controlled online trial on long-term effects for a signature strengths- vs. a lesser strengths-intervention

René T. Proyer*, Fabian Gander, Sara Wellenzohn and Willibald Ruch

Personality and Assessment, Department of Psychology, University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Danilo Garcia, Washington University School of Medicine in St. Louis, USA

Reviewed by:

Trevor Archer, University of Gothenburg, Sweden Lillemor Adrianson, University of Borås, Sweden

*Correspondence:

René T. Proyer, Personality and Assessment, Department of Psychology, University of Zurich, Binzmuehlestrasse 14, Box 7, CH-8050 Zurich, Switzerland r.proyer@psychologie.uzh.ch

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

> Received: 03 December 2014 Accepted: 30 March 2015 Published: 22 April 2015

Citation:

Proyer RT, Gander F, Wellenzohn S and Ruch W (2015) Strengths-based positive psychology interventions: a randomized placebo-controlled online trial on long-term effects for a signature strengths- vs. a lesser strengths-intervention. Front. Psychol. 6:456. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00456

Recent years have seen an increasing interest in research in positive psychology interventions. There is broad evidence for their effectiveness in increasing well-being and ameliorating depression. Intentional activities that focus on those character strengths, which are most typical for a person (i.e., signature strengths, SS) and encourage their usage in a new way have been identified as highly effective. The current study aims at comparing an intervention aimed at using SS with one on using individual low scoring (or lesser) strengths in a randomized placebo-controlled trial. A total of 375 adults were randomly assigned to one of the two intervention conditions [i.e., using five signature vs. five lesser strengths (LS) in a new way] or a placebo control condition (i.e., early memories). We measured happiness and depressive symptoms at five time points (i.e., pre- and post-test, 1-, 3-, and 6-months follow-ups) and character strengths at pre-test. The main findings are that (1) there were increases in happiness for up to 3 months and decreases in depressive symptoms in the short term in both intervention conditions; (2) participants found working with strengths equally rewarding (enjoyment and benefit) in both conditions; (3) those participants that reported generally higher levels of strengths benefitted more from working on LS rather than SS and those with comparatively lower levels of strengths tended to benefit more from working on SS; and (4) deviations from an average profile derived from a large sample of German-speakers completing the Values-in-Action Inventory of Strengths were associated with greater benefit from the interventions in the SS-condition. We conclude that working on character strengths is effective for increasing happiness and discuss how these interventions could be tailored to the individual for promoting their effectiveness.

Keywords: character, character strength, depression, happiness, online intervention, positive psychology, positive psychology intervention, VIA

Introduction

One of the applied areas of positive psychology that has generated much interest over the past years is the field of positive psychology interventions (PPIs). The core characteristic of these types of intentional activities is that they are "[...] treatment methods or intentional activities that aim to cultivate positive feelings, behaviors, or cognitions" (Sin and Lyubomirsky, 2009, p. 468). Fordyce (1977, 1983) published two landmark studies on interventions for increasing happiness in students. He proposed 14 fundamentals (e.g., keep busy and be more active, spend more time socializing, develop positive, optimistic thinking, or become involved with meaningful work) that may be linked with happiness. With the emergence of positive psychology the interest in those types of activities has steadily increased and Sin and Lyubomirsky (2009) already list 51 intervention studies in their meta-analysis. Their research provides evidence for the effectiveness of PPIs and they identify specific conditions (e.g., individual vs. group vs. online training), which have an impact on the effectiveness of the interventions (see also Bolier et al., 2013). A recent study also supports the notion that the way people work with a PPI can predict a substantial portion of variance in life satisfaction (6%) and depression (10%) about 3.5 years after completion of the intervention (Proyer et al., 2015). Hence, there is broad evidence that encourages further research in this area.

The present study deals with one specific variant of PPIs, namely strengths-based interventions. Peterson and Seligman (2004) published a classification of 24 strengths and six universal virtues; the Values-in-Action (VIA)-classification. One of the criteria for the inclusion of a strength in the classification was that it should contribute to individual fulfillment. Broad evidence has been collected over the past years from correlational studies (using different methods for the assessment of strengths including peer-reports and a broad variety in the samples studied) that the VIA-strengths are positively associated with different indicators of subjective well-being (see Park et al., 2004; Park and Peterson, 2006a,b; Peterson et al., 2007; Ruch et al., 2007, 2010, 2014a,b; Khumalo et al., 2008; Brdar et al., 2011; Proyer et al., 2011, 2013a; Gander et al., 2012; Güsewell and Ruch, 2012; Littman-Ovadia and Lavy, 2012; Buschor et al., 2013; Martínez-Martí and Ruch, 2014; Azañedo et al., 2014; Berthold and Ruch, 2014). When Peterson and Seligman (2004) introduced the VIA-classification, they argued that strengths are malleable and, therefore, could be used for strengths-based interventions¹ targeting well-being. Later it has been argued (see e.g., Park et al., 2004) that primarily those strengths should be targeted in interventions that correlate most with life satisfaction. This received initial support from a study where interventions targeting those five strengths that are most correlated with life satisfaction in a 10-week program led to an increase in life satisfaction, while this

was not the case for a group that trained in five low-correlated strengths (in a program of equal length; Proyer et al., 2013b). It should be noted, however, that also those participants that were in the group that trained low-correlated strengths reported a subjective benefit from their participation in the program. Additionally, specific strengths seemed to play an important role—irrespective of whether they were directly targeted in the program or not. For example, those participants (in both groups), which reported an increase in self-regulation over the course of the program also reported greater benefit from the interventions (Proyer et al., 2013b).

When thinking about strengths-based interventions the idea of so-called signature strengths (SS) is important. Peterson and Seligman (2004) argue that each person possesses three to seven (out of the 24) character strengths, which characterize the person best. They set up several criteria for SS such as, that people experience a feeling of excitement while displaying the strength, or that the use of the strength is invigorating rather than exhausting. Seligman et al. (2005) report findings from a placebo-controlled self-administered online PPI study where one group of participants was assigned to a SS-intervention ("Using SS in a new way"). Participants were instructed to complete the Values-in-Action Inventory of Strengths (VIA-IS; Peterson et al., 2005), which is a subjective measure of the twenty-four VIA strengths. Upon completion participants were "[...] asked to use one of these top strengths in a new and different way every day for 1 week" (Seligman et al., 2005, p. 416). In comparison with a placebo control (PC) condition (writing about early memories), greater levels of happiness were found at 1 week, 1 month, 3 months, and 6 months after the completion of the intervention, and the same results were found for depression with additional effects immediately at the post-test measure. Seligman et al. (2005) also found that the *identification* of one's SS alone without further consideration had no effects on the dependent variables (happiness and depression).

In a first replication of the findings for the "Using SS in a new way"-intervention with an identical design, Mongrain and Anselmo-Matthews (2012) found comparable results for happiness (effective for up to 6 months), but did not find any effects on depressive symptoms. A further replication of Seligman et al. (2005) with data from German-speaking participants with some adaptations (i.e., advertising the study as a "train your strengths"rather than an "increase your happiness"-intervention), but with an identical design found similar effects for happiness (effects for 1, 3, and 6 months) and depression (post-test, 1 month, and 6 months and with lower effect sizes for the 3 months time point; Gander et al., 2013). However, in a recent study, which only included 50-70 year old German-speaking participants and the same instructions and design as in the Gander et al. (2013) study, there were effects for happiness (at all post measures), but for depressive symptoms only for the post-test and the 1 month measure (Proyer et al., 2014). Other studies have found effects for SS-interventions for personal well-being as well as an engaged and pleasurable life (Mitchell et al., 2009), and life satisfaction (Duan et al., 2013; see also Bridges et al., 2012). Furthermore, harmonious passion seems to be a moderator of the effectiveness of the intervention on well-being (Forest et al., 2012), whereas

¹It needs mentioning that we use the term of strengths and strength-based interventions in line with Peterson and Seligman's (2004) notion of *character* strengths, i.e., morally positively valued traits. This differs from other usages of the word (personal) *strengths* such as, for example, Wood et al. (2011, p. 16), who see strengths as "[...] characteristics that allow a person to perform well or at their personal best [...]" and make no references to the moral aspect of *character* strengths.

extraversion was identified as a moderator of the interventions' effects on depressive symptoms (Senf and Liau, 2013). It has also been argued that the identification and cultivation of SS should be a core part of interventions in the field of positive psychotherapy (Seligman et al., 2006) and their usage in clinical training has also been advocated (Fialkov and Haddad, 2012). Overall, there is strong evidence that interventions targeting SS are effective in increasing various indicators of subjective well-being. Findings for depression are mixed, but they point toward a potential contribution for ameliorating levels of depressive symptoms as well.

When conducting the "Using SS in a new way"-intervention, participants complete the VIA-IS and strengths are then rankordered according to their means. Participants get feedback on their highest five strengths (based on the mean scores) as the signature or top strengths (Seligman et al., 2005). While these strengths fulfill certain characteristics (Peterson and Seligman, 2004), the question arises on whether strengths that are rank ordered on the bottom according to their means also may be useful in strength-based interventions. At this point it is important to note that the VIA-IS does not measure weaknesses, but that those strengths only have comparatively lower expressions, which means that participants indicate that they possess the strength to a relatively lower degree. Hence, one might speak of a person's lesser strengths (LS). As mentioned, however, this should not be interpreted as the absence and, of course, also not as the opposite of a given strength (see Seligman, 2015).

Research has shown that it is fruitful to work on ones SS, but the question arises whether it may also be effective to work on ones LS. There are two studies, which provide first hints on the potential effectiveness of such an approach. Rust et al. (2009) published a preliminary study involving 76 College students who completed the VIA-IS and were randomly assigned to a group that worked on two of their SS (based on the VIA-IS results, selected out of the five SS), or another group who worked on one strength that was a "relative weakness," and one SS (in addition, a 32-student no-treatment group was tested) for 12 weeks. The dependent variable was life satisfaction assessed via Diener et al.'s (1985) satisfaction with Life-scale. Rust et al. (2009) did not report differences in the gain of life satisfaction between the two intervention groups. If the two intervention groups were pooled they showed larger gains in life satisfaction than the no-treatment group. The authors acknowledge that this is a preliminary study and, of course, it does not provide strong evidence for or against working with the LS - it only seems as if there were no detrimental effects if one of the LS was involved in the intervention.

In a second study, Haidt (2002) published a report on a comparison of students that completed a "strengths-first" program (working on strengths for two weeks based on the VIA-IS) and a "weakness-first" group (working on low scoring, strengths). Students received a list with 120 suggested activities (three to eight for each strength) and were allowed to select what they wanted to do. After the two weeks, the students switched their group assignment and worked on their strengths or relative weaknesses for another two weeks. A broad range of variables (ten dependent variables) were assessed at pre-test, after two weeks (before switching groups), and after another two weeks. After the first two measurement time points the students in the "strengthsfirst" program reported greater enjoyment of the activities than the "weakness-first" group. Other effects (e.g., subjective wellbeing, self-esteem, rating of one's overall health) were weak or mixed and Haidt (2002) concludes that the notion that it may be better to work on a strength than on a weakness (see Buckingham and Clifton, 2001) was not supported. Of course, both of these studies are preliminary in their nature and do not address a comparison directly, but support the notion that it is fruitful to test the differences between interventions targeting SS and LS (strengths with comparatively low expressions) in more detail. Based on the reported findings, the question emerges whether being instructed that the selected strengths are the personal SS has an effect in itself. To the best of our knowledge it has not been tested thus far whether interventions where participants are assigned to work with selected strengths (varying whether they work with SS or LS without informing them on whether the selected strengths are their signature or their LS) demonstrate similar effects to those reported for the "Using SS in a new way"-intervention.

The Present Study

In the present study, we examine whether working on character strengths is beneficial, regardless of the individual rank order of these strengths: i.e., independently of working on one's signature or on one's LS. Participants completing the original "Using your SS in a new way"-intervention (as used by Seligman et al., 2005) were explicitly informed that the assigned strengths are their SS. Using this instruction would not allow for a direct comparison with another group of participants working on their LS, since writing a strictly parallel instruction would be difficult in the sense of potentially demotivating participants from engaging in the intervention. Therefore, we decided to adapt the original instruction for our study in order to provide participants in two experimental conditions (SS vs. LS) with identical instructions (see "Procedure" for the detailed instruction). In short, we assigned our participants randomly to three conditions; (1) the SS condition, and (2) the LS condition, instructing both groups to work on five selected strengths without indicating that these are their SS or LS, or (3) a PC condition.

This study has four main aims. The first main aim is (1) testing whether both types of interventions (SS vs. LS) are effective in increasing happiness and ameliorating depression in comparison with a PC ("early memories"; Seligman et al., 2005). The second main aim is (2) investigating whether working on the SS is more effective than working on the LS even if participants are not explicitly informed that these are their SS. It was expected that both interventions would be effective in increasing happiness. Expectations for depression are in the same line, but not as strong (given mixed findings in earlier studies). Participants in our study completed the Authentic Happiness Index (AHI; Seligman et al., 2005) and the Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale (CES-D; Radloff, 1977) as measures for happiness and depression, but they also completed single item ratings for their satisfaction with (a) life in general; (b) work; (c) leisure time; (d) social life; and (e) health, since most of the literature generated on

character strengths is concerned with happiness or other indicators of subjective well-being on a general level, whereas the well-being or satisfaction with different life domains (SLD) is less frequently studied. In addition, as environmental conditions are rarely included, we were interested in testing whether such environmental issues play a role as well. Therefore, the participants also provided ratings on how they see the environmental conditions in each of these categories, irrespective of how satisfied they feel with them. We do not argue that these ratings are objective markers as they are based on subjective ratings. These ratings, however, may help in narrowing the gap in the literature on the potential role of circumstantial factors in PPIs. We will analyze perceived changes in happiness in these five different categories and in the analogous environmental factors. Additionally, the data allows the analysis of a "fit"-index between the ratings for satisfaction and environmental conditions. Given the lack of prior knowledge this is more of an exploratory approach, but we expect that there will be different effects for the five categories covered in this study.

The third main aim is (3) testing whether there is a difference in the enjoyment and in the subjective benefit of the different interventions. Based on previous findings (Haidt, 2002) we expected that participants in the SS condition would report higher levels of enjoyment and subjective benefit than those in the other conditions.

Finally, the fourth main aim is (4) testing a set of moderators that may play a role for the effectiveness of the respective intervention. Since all participants complete the VIA-IS it will be tested whether those participants that ascribe themselves more strengths in general, differ from those that ascribe themselves fewer strengths. This will be operationalized by using a total score out of the VIA-IS (the first unrotated principal component) as an indicator of self-ascribed strengths possession or global "virtuousness." It must be highlighted that this procedure contradicts one of the basic tenets of the VIA-classification, namely the plural nature of the good character. However, other examples have shown that using such a total score can be useful for research purposes. For example, Proyer and Ruch (2009) tested the localization of the fear of being laughed at (gelotophobia) in the VIA-classification. While the analysis of the bivariate correlations between each of the twenty-four strengths and the fear of being laughed at provided detailed information on the pattern of relations, the analysis of the total score allowed for a more straightforward interpretation of the data and showed a clearer picture of an underestimation of virtuousness in gelotophobes. Similarly, we argue that the analysis of one total score for the VIA-IS in this particular case will help for a better understanding of who benefits most from the respective interventions. As one aspect of this research aim, we will assess (4a) whether people who ascribe themselves many character strengths benefit more from the interventions (and vice versa). Overall, one might argue that those who ascribe themselves lower levels of virtuousness might benefit more from working on their SS in order to have some pronounced, high-level strengths, whereas those who ascribe themselves higher virtuousness might benefit more from working on their LS, since they already have some pronounced strengths and there is more

"room for improvement" in the LS. However, since there are no other studies available for a comparison, this analysis is of an exploratory nature.

These analyses will be followed-up by further investigations based on the character strengths: We will (4b) test whether higher scores in a single strength are predictive for the effectiveness of the intervention in each of the two conditions. Some authors have also reported higher order strengths-factors for the VIA-IS, i.e., a five-factorial solution (i.e., emotional, interpersonal, intellectual, theological strengths, and strengths of restraint) and a two-factorial solution based on ipsative scores (i.e., strengths of the heart vs. mind, and self- vs. other-directed strengths; see Peterson and Seligman, 2004; Peterson, 2006; Ruch et al., 2010; see also Ruch and Proyer, 2015), we will separately test whether higher expressions in these factors are related to the effectiveness of the intervention. Furthermore, we will also address the questions whether (4c) it is important which strengths are among the signature- or lesser-five strengths of an individual; whether (4d) the number of strengths belonging to a strengths-factor among the signature- or lesser five strengths of an individual are predictive for the effectiveness of the intervention; and (4e) whether the (dis-)similarity of the profile with an average profile in the German VIA-IS is predictive for success in each of the two conditions. Since comparatively few data exist on these potentially moderating variables, the analyses are of rather exploratory nature. The main aim of these analyses is testing the impact of individual expressions in strengths and their composition in more detail than what has been reported earlier. The analysis testing the (dis-)similarity with an average VIA-IS profile, which was derived from a large data set of German-speaking adults (N = 1,674) that have completed the VIA-IS (Ruch et al., 2010), will provide information on whether deviations from an average VIA-IS profile in any direction is predictive of success in the respective intervention.

Materials and Methods

Participants

A total of 1,046 participants registered on a research website offering a free of charge PPI program. Of these, 720 participants were eligible for participation and were randomly assigned to one of three conditions. Only participants who completed all followups were analyzed (see **Figure 1**). The final sample consisted of N = 375 German-speaking adults aged 18 to 77 (M = 46.40; SD = 12.31).

Most participants were women (83.7%) of predominantly German (66.7%), Austrian (16.0%), or Swiss (14.9%) nationality. The sample was well educated: more than half (60.5%) held a degree from a university or a university of applied sciences, 20% held a diploma allowing them to attend a university or a university of applied sciences, 16% completed vocational training, and 3.5% completed secondary education. Almost half of the sample was married or in a registered partnership (48.3%), 22.1% were in a partnership (but not married or registered), 16.0% were single, 10.9% were divorced or living in separation, and 2.7% were widowed.



Participants in the three conditions did not differ in their age [F(2,372) = 2.55, p = 0.08], gender ratio $[\chi(1, N = 375) = 0.78, p = 0.68]$, educational level $[\chi(6, N = 375) = 9.69, p = 0.13]$, or marital status, $\chi(8, N = 375) = 11.80, p = 0.15$. There were no differences in happiness [F(2,372) = 0.60, p = 0.55] or depressive symptoms [F(2,372) = 0.51, p = 0.60] at pre-test.

When analyzing those participants who either did not complete the intervention or did not complete all follow-ups, it was revealed that the latter were on average about 2.6 years older [t(718) = 3.00, p < 0.01], than those that completed all assignments. They did not differ in terms of the gender ratio [$\chi(1, N = 720) = 1.01, p = 0.31$], their education [$\chi(4, N = 720) = 1.63, p = 0.88$], or marital status, $\chi(4, N = 720) = 5.18, p = 0.27$. Those dropping out were less happy [t(718) = 2.92, p < 0.01, d = 0.15] and reported more depressive symptoms [t(718) = -1.98, p = 0.05, d = 0.22] than those who completed all assignments. Finally, the number of dropouts did not differ across the three groups, F(2,717) = 2.76, p = 0.06; yet there was a tendency that participants in both strengths conditions dropped out more frequently than in the PC.

Instruments

The AHI (Seligman et al., 2005; in a German version as used by Ruch et al., 2010) is a subjective measure for the assessment of happiness. It consists of 24 sets of five statements [e.g., ranging from 1 ("I feel like a failure") to 5 ("I feel I am extraordinarily successful")] from which one has to choose the statement that describes one's feelings in the past week best. The AHI was especially designed for monitoring upward changes in happiness (Seligman et al., 2005) and has been often used in PPI studies (e.g., Ruch et al., 2010; Schiffrin and Nelson, 2010; Mongrain and Anselmo-Matthews, 2012; Proyer et al., 2014). In the present study, internal consistency at pretest was high ($\alpha = 0.94$).

The CES-D (Radloff, 1977; in the German adaptation by Hautzinger and Bailer, 1993) is a 20-item measure for the assessment of the frequency of depressive symptoms in the past week. It uses a 4-point Likert-style scale that ranges from 0 ["Rarely or None of the Time (Less than 1 day)"] to 3 ["Most or all of the time (5–7 days)"]. A sample item is "I felt depressed." The CES-D has very good psychometric properties and is one of the most frequently used depression measures (Shafer, 2006). In the present study, internal consistency at pretest was high ($\alpha = 0.90$).

The SLD and conditions in different life domains (CLD) rating forms were developed for this study. They assess the participants' satisfaction (SLD) and the subjectively estimated quality of the environmental conditions (CLD) in five different life domains; i.e., (a) life in general; (b) work; (c) leisure; (d) social life; and (e) health, with one item each. The scales use a 7-point Likert-style scale ranging from 1 (SLD: very dissatisfied; CLD: very bad) to 7 (SLD: very satisfied; CLD: very good). The ratings were rather stable over the six-month period and ranged in the SLD from $r_{tt} = 0.50$ (social) to 0.61 (work), and in the CLD from $r_{tt} = 0.49$ (work) to 0.58 (health and leisure).

The Values in Action Inventory of Strengths (VIA-IS; Peterson et al., 2005; German adaptation by Ruch et al., 2010) is a 240item measure for the assessment of the 24 character strengths (10 items per strengths) covered by the VIA classification (Peterson and Seligman, 2004). It uses a 5-point Likert-style scale ranging from 1 (very much unlike me) to 5 (very much like me). A sample item is "I find the world a very interesting place" (curiosity). Several studies demonstrated the good psychometric properties of the German version of the VIA-IS (e.g., Proyer and Ruch, 2009; Müller and Ruch, 2011; Güsewell and Ruch, 2012; Buschor et al., 2013; Proyer et al., 2013a; Martínez-Martí and Ruch, 2014). Internal consistencies in the present study ranged from $\alpha = 0.71$ to 0.92 (median = 0.80).

Besides the scores for the 24 character strengths from the VIA-classification, Peterson and Seligman (2004) identified five higher order factors based on the raw scores (i.e., emotional-, interpersonal-, intellectual-, theological-strengths, and strengths of restraint), whereas Peterson (2006) also reported two higher order factors based on ipsative scores (i.e., strengths of the mind vs. heart, and self- vs. other-directed strengths). Both solutions have also been replicated for the German version of the VIA-IS (Ruch et al., 2010). In the present study, we report analyses for the 24 character strengths, and factor scores for the five- and

two-factorial solution of the VIA-IS. Additionally, we also computed a total score of the VIA-IS based on the first unrotated factor of the VIA-IS (see Proyer and Ruch, 2009).

Finally, we also assessed (using single item ratings) how much the participants liked the intervention [from 1 (*not at all*) to 7 (*very much*)], and collected a subjective rating on whether they noticed a personal benefit from the intervention and if so, how they quantify the benefit [from 1 (*no, not at all*) to 5 (*yes, very high*)].

Procedure

The study was advertised using online resources (i.e., mailing lists) and media reports. Exclusion criteria were younger age than 18, currently undergoing psychotherapeutic or psychopharmacological treatment, consummation of illegal drugs, and having a professional interest in participation (i.e., being a coach or journalist). The study was conducted online, on a website affiliated with an institute of higher education in the German-speaking part of Switzerland. After registration, participants completed demographic questionnaires, the VIA-IS (see Figure 1), the baseline measures of the dependent variables (AHI, CES-D, SLD, CLD), and were randomly assigned to one of three conditions: The SS (or top-) condition, the LS condition, or the PC condition. Participants in both strengths conditions (SS and LS) received feedback on their individual signature or lesser five strengths.² Further information was provided on strengths in general, with the following training instructions given to the participants in the SS and LS conditions:

"We have selected five character strengths for you. Use one of these strengths in a new and different way every day for 1 week. You can apply the strength in a new environment or when interacting with a 'new' person. It is up to you how you want to apply these strengths. Try to apply these strengths, regardless of whether you feel like already using this strength frequently or not."

Additionally, we added a sentence saying that if participants were unsure on how to implement their strengths on a daily basis, we have provided a list with suggestions in the materials. The list was compiled from Haidt (2002) and Peterson (2006), and other strength-based programs (e.g., Proyer et al., 2013b). Thus, participants in both strengths conditions received identical instructions and differed only in the type of strengths assigned to them (SS or LS). Participants in the PC condition received the "early memories"-exercise (Seligman et al., 2005) and were required to write about an early childhood memory each day for a week. After the intervention week, as well as after 1-, 3-, and 6-months, participants completed measures of the dependent variables. Before each follow-up, participants received reminder emails. Additionally, participants were asked at post-test whether they had completed the assigned intervention. Participants who did not indicate that they had completed the intervention, or failed to complete all follow-ups were excluded from all further analyses. After completion of all assignments, participants received automatically generated, individualized feedback on their character

²Religiousness was excluded (in both conditions) since we wanted to avoid instructing non-religious individuals to work on their religiousness.

strengths and their level of happiness and depressive symptoms over the course of the full 6 months.

Data Analysis

We analyzed the effectiveness of the intervention by means of repeated measurement ANCOVAs (repeated measurements = post-test, and follow-ups after 1-, 3-, and 6-months; independent variable = condition; covariate = pre-test score in the dependent variables). Each intervention (SS and LS) was separately compared with the PC condition, and only the main effects for "condition" are reported for an overall assessment of the effectiveness. These analyses were followed by separate ANCOVAs for each measurement time point as a dependent variable (independent variable = condition; covariate = pre-test score). Finally, the two intervention conditions were directly compared with each other, using the same analysis. For facilitating interpretation, the conditions were recoded (0 = PC; 1 = SS and LS), and *t*-scores are reported: Thus, positive *t*-scores indicate that the intervention condition outperformed the PC condition after controlling for the pre-test scores.

For the moderation analyses, we computed the same repeated measurement ANCOVAs for the overall effects as above, with the moderator as an additional continuous independent variable. We report only the interaction between the moderator variable and the condition (but not the main effects for the condition, or the moderator). In a second step, we conducted repeated measurement ANCOVAs for each condition separately to analyze how the moderator affects the outcomes. Again, positive *t*-scores indicate that higher scores in the moderator variables went along with higher expressions in the dependent variables after controlling for the pre-test scores.

Results

Intervention Effectiveness: Happiness and Depression

For a first inspection of the trends in the three conditions, mean scores, and SDs for all measurement time points are given in **Table 1**.

The table shows that happiness increased and depression decreased visually in all conditions, whereas the changes were numerically larger in the intervention conditions than in the PC condition. The results of the repeated measurement ANCOVAs, comparing each intervention separately with the PC condition while controlling for the pre-test scores are given in **Table 2**.

The table shows that there was an overall effect in happiness, but none in depression for both strength conditions. There was an increase in happiness in both conditions at the post-measure as well as at the 3-months time span (marginally significant for

TABLE 1 | Mean and SD of the three conditions at the five time periods for happiness and depressive symptoms.

	Р		re	Po	ost	1	М	3	М	6	N
	N	М	SD								
Happin	ess										
SS	119	3.01	0.50	3.10	0.52	3.16	0.53	3.13	0.56	3.13	0.58
LS	119	3.05	0.58	3.15	0.56	3.15	0.64	3.21	0.66	3.17	0.67
PC	137	3.09	0.55	3.09	0.57	3.13	0.61	3.11	0.57	3.16	0.58
Depres	sive sympton	ıs									
SS	119	0.69	0.46	0.56	0.37	0.61	0.45	0.64	0.44	0.62	0.46
LS	119	0.63	0.46	0.53	0.38	0.59	0.47	0.55	0.45	0.62	0.52
PC	137	0.66	0.45	0.62	0.39	0.62	0.43	0.61	0.43	0.60	0.43

1 M, one month after the intervention; 3 M, three months after the intervention; 6 M, six months after the intervention; SS, signature strengths-intervention; LS, lesser strengths-intervention; PC, placebo control condition.

TABLE 2 | Overall effects for conditions (intervention condition vs. placebo control condition) and separate analyses for the time periods after the intervention for happiness and depressive symptoms (controlled for pre-test scores in the dependent variables).

	Ove	Overall		Post		1 month		onths	6 months	
	t	η²	t	η ²	t	η²	t	η²	t	η^2
Happine	ess									
SS	1.94*	0.02	2.06*	0.02	2.06*	0.02	1.60 [†]	0.01	0.67	-
LS	2.04*	0.01	2.71**	0.03	1.14	-	2.33*	0.02	0.69	-
Depress	sive symptoms									
SS	0.63	-	-2.07*	0.02	-0.46	-	0.19	-	0.14	-
LS	0.82	_	-2.16*	0.02	-0.23	_	-1.13	_	0.63	_

All dfs = 253. η^2 , eta squared; SS, signature strengths-intervention; LS, lesser strengths-intervention. $^{\dagger}p < 0.10$; $^{*}p < 0.05$; $^{**}p < 0.01$ (one-tailed). the SS condition). The group working with SS also increased in happiness at the 1-month time span. Effects for depression were only found at the post measure, but not at the other follow-ups. A direct comparison of the intervention conditions revealed no differences, neither for the overall effect [happiness: t(235) = 0.16, p = 0.87; depressive symptoms: t(235) = -0.18, p = 0.86] nor for the single time points (not shown in detail). Overall, findings were in the expected range and it was shown that both types of interventions had an effect on happiness.

Intervention Effectiveness: Satisfaction and Conditions in Different Life Domains

We computed the same analyses as reported in the previous section for the single item measures for SLD and the subjective rating of the environmental CLD. Additionally, we tested the "fit" between the two by computing the absolute differences between the standardized variables. Results for SLD, CLD, and their fit are given in **Table 3** (only overall effects for all time points after the interventions jointly are given).

The table shows that participants in both interventions reported more satisfaction with their health compared to the PC condition. Participants in the SS-intervention also demonstrated effects in the expected direction for the general life satisfaction and showed a trend toward an increase in the satisfaction with work. Regarding the subjective ratings of the environmental conditions, participants in both interventions rated their living conditions in general higher than before, and there was a trend toward rating the work conditions better than before. An inspection of the means (not shown in detail) revealed that the perceived quality of the living conditions was generally rated higher than the satisfaction with them. Scores in satisfaction with life in general increased in both conditions after completion of the

TABLE 3 | Effects for condition (intervention condition vs. placebo control condition) on satisfaction with different life domains (SLD), conditions in different life domains (CLD), and their fit (overall time periods after the intervention) controlled for pre-test scores.

	SLD		CL	D	Fit		
	t	η ²	t	η ²	t	η^2	
Signature	strengths						
General	1.85*	0.01	1.91*	0.02	-1.70*	0.01	
Work	1.48†	0.01	1.29†	0.01	-1.52†	0.01	
Leisure	1.05	-	1.47†	0.01	-1.84*	0.01	
Social	0.04	-	-0.12	-	-1.80*	0.01	
Health	1.85*	0.01	0.92	-	-0.87	-	
Lesser St	rengths						
General	1.11	-	2.15*	0.02	-2.89**	0.03	
Work	0.38	-	1.33†	0.01	-1.18	-	
Leisure	0.52	-	0.60	-	-0.87	-	
Social	-0.74	-	-0.13	-	-0.64	-	
Health	2.01*	0.02	1.00	-	-0.98	-	

All values are t-scores. All dfs = 1, 248. SLD, satisfaction with different life domains; CLD, conditions in different life domains; Fit, absolute differences of the standardized SLD and CLD; η^2 , eta squared.

 $^{\dagger}p$ < 0.10; $^{*}p$ < 0.05; $^{**}p$ < 0.01 (one-tailed).

intervention, whereas the perceived quality of the living conditions remained more or less stable. In the PC condition, however, satisfaction ratings remained more or less stable, while the quality of the living conditions declined. In the SS condition there also was a trend toward rating the leisure conditions better than before. In both interventions, the "fit" between the ratings of the conditions of life in general and the satisfaction with these conditions *increased* (i.e., the absolute differences between the two decreased) due to the intervention. In the SS condition, the fit also increase for the leisure and social domains, and tended to increase in the work domain.

Enjoyment and Subjective Benefit of the Interventions

For assessing whether the conditions differed with regard to how much the participants enjoyed (i.e., liked) and perceived a subjective benefit from the interventions, we computed ANOVAs for both variables with the conditions as independent variables. Results revealed that the conditions did not differ in their enjoyment [F(2,272) = 0.34, p = 0.71] or their subjective benefit, F(2,272) = 1.55, p = 0.21. However, when comparing both intervention conditions together with the PC condition, a larger subjective benefit was reported for the intervention conditions than for the PC condition, t(254) = 1.72, p = 0.04, d = 0.22.

Moderating Effects of Character Strengths

In a first step, we were interested in whether the effectiveness of the intervention differed between participants who ascribe themselves generally more (or higher levels of) character strengths and those who ascribe themselves fewer (or lower levels of) strengths. For this purpose, we computed the same repeated measurement ANCOVAs as above, with a total score of character strengths ("virtuousness") as an additional independent variable. The total score was computed by extracting the first unrotated factor of a principal components analysis.

Table 4 shows that for those participants in the LS condition, higher scores in virtuousness went along with a stronger reduction of depressive symptoms, when compared with the

TABLE 4 Moderating effects of virtuousness at baseline on happiness
and depressive symptoms.

	PC cor	Se	parate analys	ses	
	SS vs. PC	LS vs. PC	SS	LS	PC
df	251	251	116	116	134
Happiness	-0.44	1.19	1.07	3.16**	1.57
Depression	0.52	-1.97*	-0.73	-3.98***	-1.76

All values are t-scores. PC comparison = virtuousness × condition (0 = placebo control condition, 1 = signature/lesser strengths-intervention) as predictor of the happiness/depression scores after the intervention (all follow-ups averaged), when controlling for pretest scores in happiness/depression and virtuousness; separate analyses = prediction of happiness/depression scores after the intervention (all follow-ups averaged) by virtuousness when controlling for pretest scores in happiness/depression scores after the intervention (all follow-ups averaged) by virtuousness when controlling for pretest scores in happiness/depression, for each condition separately; SS, signature strengths-intervention; LS, lesser strengths-intervention; PC, placebo control condition. *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; (***p < 0.001 (two-tailed).

PC condition. This effect was also present when comparing the LS directly with the SS, t(233) = -2.29, p = 0.02 (not shown in the table). When analyzing the conditions separately, higher scores in virtuousness were also associated with an increase in happiness for those in the LS condition. When computing a median-split for virtuousness and comparing the effects on happiness between the strengths conditions (SS vs. LS), a significant condition × virtuousness-interaction was found, t(233) = 2.52, p = 0.01. Simple main effects indicated that for the highly virtuous, the LS condition was more effective [t(233) = 1.67, p = 0.05; one-tailed], whereas for those low in virtuousness, the SS condition was more effective, t(233) = 3.60, p = 0.03 (one-tailed test).

In a next step, we were interested whether single character strengths, and higher order strengths factors moderate the effectiveness of the intervention. For obtaining the 5-factorial solution (as reported by Peterson and Seligman, 2004 and Ruch et al., 2010) we computed a principal component analysis on the raw scores, extracting five factors (the first seven Eigenvalues were 8.55, 2.54, 1.83, 1.38, 1.10, 1.00, and 0.97, respectively), and rotating them to the VARIMAX-criterion. The factorial solution was similar to the one reported in Ruch et al. (2010; Tucker's Φ was >0.90 in all cases with the exception for strengths of restraint: $\Phi = 0.89$). For obtaining the 2-factorial solution (as reported by Peterson, 2006 and Ruch et al., 2010), we computed a PCA on ipsative scores (standardized within the participants), extracted two factors (the first four Eigenvalues were 2.92, 2.56, 1.88, and 1.69) and rotated them to the OBLIMIN criterion (delta = 0). The moderating effects of single character strengths, and the higher order strengths factors were tested in repeated measurement ANCOVAs.

 Table 5 shows that participants in the SS condition reported
 stronger increases in happiness for those that scored higher in love of learning, persistence, and teamwork. Those with higher love of learning reported stronger decreases in depressive symptoms. However, none of these effects reached significance in comparison with the PC condition. Participants in the LS condition reported stronger increases in happiness when they had higher baseline scores in nine out of the 24 strengths, and the higher order strengths factor of interpersonal strengths. For persistence and forgiveness, the moderating effects in the LS exceeded those in the PC. Also, participants in the LS condition reported a decrease in depressive symptoms for those higher in 13 out of the 24 strengths and the strengths factors of emotional and interpersonal strengths. For perspective, persistence, love, kindness, and social intelligence, the effects exceeded those of the PC condition. Finally, those participants in the PC condition who scored higher in curiosity, reported stronger increases in happiness; whereas higher scores in curiosity, zest, self-regulation, hope, and the emotional strengths-factor went along with a stronger reduction in depressive symptoms.

We also assessed whether the effectiveness of an intervention depends on *which* character strengths are part of either the signature or the lesser five strengths that people trained (not shown in detail). For this purpose, we compared the effectiveness of the intervention between those participants who had one particular character strength among their SS or LS with those who did not. Results showed that those participants in the strengths condition showed stronger increases in happiness if they had teamwork among their SS, relatively weaker increases if open-mindedness was one of the SS, and stronger reductions in depressive symptoms if love of learning was one of the SS. Those in the LS condition showed weaker increases in happiness when self-regulation was one of the LS. However, it has to be noted, that some strengths were rarely among the SS or LS (groups sizes for the SS ranged from n = 6 (zest and self-regulation)] to n = 69 (curiosity); for the LS they ranged from n = 4 (fairness) to n = 61 (modesty)), and the group sizes were, therefore, rather small for some of the comparisons and need to be interpreted conservatively.

Data were not only analyzed at the level of the single strengths, but also for the broader strengths factors. We tested whether there is a difference in the intervention effectiveness for those participants who had more strengths of a specific factor among their SS or LS (not shown in detail). Results showed that in the SS condition, participants reported higher increases in happiness, the fewer strengths of restraint were among their SS. In the LS condition, increases in happiness were stronger for those with more interpersonal strengths among their SS, whereas stronger increases in happiness and amelioration of depressive symptoms were found for those with fewer strengths of restraint among their SS. The effectiveness of the intervention was independent of the number of strengths of a specific factor among the LS.

In a next step, we tested whether intervention effectiveness was also affected by an individual's profile in the character strengths. More precisely, we examined whether the deviation of an individual's profile from a profile generated from a large sample of German-speakers that completed the VIA-IS (Ruch et al., 2010) has a moderating effect on happiness and depressive symptoms. For this purpose, we computed the Euclidian distance (i.e., the square root of the sum of the squared differences) between an individual's profile and Ruch et al.'s (2010) sample. Again, we tested for moderating effects by means of repeated measurement ANCOVAs. Since the overall levels of character strengths might influence the results, we entered the first unrotated factor as an additional covariate (which only led to small changes in the results). Results are given in **Table 6**.

The table shows that stronger deviations from the average profile went along with stronger benefits in the SS-interventions, while the deviation did not have an influence on depressive symptoms, and had no effects on the LS condition. Hence, having a somewhat atypical profile (in comparison to those tested by Ruch et al., 2010) was associated with greater benefits for those working on their SS.

Discussion

The present study extends the knowledge on the effectiveness of strengths-based interventions in several ways. As in earlier studies, an intervention based on one's SS was effective in increasing happiness. Therefore, the identification and usage of one's SS in a new way seems to be an effective way to achieve sustainable changes in well-being—even if participants were not explicitly

TABLE 5 | Moderating effects of character strengths at baseline on happiness and depressive symptoms.

			Happiness			Depressive symptoms				
	PC comparison		Separate analyses			PC comparison		Separate analyses		
	SS	LS	SS	LS	PC	LS	SS	SS	LS	PC
df	251	251	116	116	134	251	251	116	116	134
Character streng	ths									
Creativity	0.88	0.63	1.39	0.99	0.04	0.88	-0.48	0.71	-1.01	-0.53
Curiosity	-0.65	-0.03	1.07	1.68	2.04*	1.09	0.00	-0.47	-1.87	-2.37*
Open mind	-0.76	-0.52	-0.15	0.18	0.97	0.19	-0.53	-0.28	-1.38	-0.69
Learning	1.02	0.70	2.16*	1.45	0.52	-1.93	-0.93	-2.71**	-1.23	-0.02
Perspective	-0.95	0.63	-0.16	1.53	1.02	0.34	-2.15*	-0.45	-3.32**	-1.01
Bravery	-0.79	0.26	0.03	1.09	1.05	1.12	-0.62	0.39	-1.59	-1.42
Persistence	1.79	1.99*	2.67**	2.76**	-0.16	-0.32	-2.04*	-1.32	-3.74***	-1.58
Honesty	-1.26	0.41	-0.88	1.20	0.75	1.35	-0.82	0.58	-2.24*	-1.38
Zest	-0.81	0.15	0.69	1.85	1.85	1.29	-0.22	-0.41	-2.37*	-3.00*
Love	-0.24	1.66	0.88	3.17**	0.93	-0.38	-2.35**	-1.07	-3.64***	-0.61
Kindness	0.17	1.73	0.62	2.52*	0.24	-0.40	-2.42**	-0.81	-3.56**	-0.33
Social I	-1.07	1.10	-0.05	2.67**	1.46	0.95	-2.22*	0.11	-4.16***	-1.41
Teamwork	0.76	0.55	2.05*	1.41	0.70	-0.05	-1.23	-1.13	-2.72**	-0.96
Fairness	0.56	1.17	1.47	2.17*	0.83	-0.16	-1.23	-0.98	-2.38*	-0.85
Leadership	0.06	0.08	1.57	1.30	1.37	-0.14	-0.52	-1.56	-1.93	-1.46
Forgiveness	0.27	2.11*	1.09	3.20**	0.66	0.22	-1.95	-1.00	-3.54**	-1.58
Modesty	1.44	0.94	1.26	0.67	-0.65	-0.57	-1.59	0.16	-1.23	1.01
Prudence	-0.19	0.04	0.08	0.36	0.36	0.06	-1.05	-0.08	-1.59	-0.17
Self-R	-0.93	1.25	0.36	3.20**	1.59	0.26	-1.07	-1.69	-3.39**	-2.19*
Beauty	1.23	1.10	1.16	0.82	-0.80	-1.09	-1.53	-0.08	-0.68	1.51
Gratitude	-1.05	0.68	-0.07	2.09*	1.35	0.27	-0.55	-0.32	-1.27	-0.87
Норе	-1.74	0.23	-1.31	1.43	1.36	2.53*	-0.43	1.49	-2.36*	-2.81*
Humor	-1.69	0.88	-1.62	1.6 9	0.55	1.53	-1.74	1.21	-3.13**	-1.06
Religion	-1.11	0.00	-0.29	1.01	1.17	-0.01	-1.10	0.49	-0.89	-0.52
5-Factor solution	ı									
Emotional	-1.88	0.60	-1.35	1.77	1.40	2.15*	-1.35	0.88	-3.35**	-2.74*
Interpersonal	0.34	1.11	1.45	2.20*	0.83	-0.30	-1.58	-1.23	-2.99**	-0.80
Restraint	0.16	0.46	0.37	0.75	0.20	-0.12	-1.18	-0.38	-1.72	-0.20
Intellectual	1.03	-0.10	1.83	0.21	0.33	-1.12	-0.05	-1.24	0.27	0.33
Transcendence	-0.66	0.80	-0.68	1.19	0.05	0.23	-0.90	0.92	-0.47	0.61
2-Factor solution	ı									
Heart vs. Mind	0.52	-0.68	0.08	-1.39	-0.51	0.37	0.71	0.52	0.77	0.07
Self vs. Others	0.18	0.32	-0.17	0.19	-0.23	-0.72	0.03	-0.16	0.60	0.91

All values are t-scores. PC comparison = character strength/strength factor \times condition (0, placebo control condition; 1, signature/lesser strengths-intervention) and the character strength/strength factor as predictor of the happiness/depression scores after the intervention (all follow-ups averaged), when controlling for pretest scores in happiness/depression and the character strength/strength factor; separate analyses = prediction of happiness/depression scores after the intervention (all follow-ups averaged) by the character strength/strength factor when controlling for pretest scores in happiness/depression, for each condition separately; SS, signature strengths-intervention; LS, lesser strengths-intervention; PC, placebo control condition. Open mind = open mindedness; learning = love of learning; social I, social intelligence; self-R, self-regulation; beauty, appreciation of beauty and excellence; religion, religiousness.

*p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001 (two-tailed).

informed that they were working on their SS. This was found for happiness, but also for single-item ratings on different domains of well-being. Hence, this study shows that strengths-based interventions also affect the SLD (i.e., for the SS-intervention the satisfaction with life in general, and the satisfaction with one's health). Moreover, the SS-intervention was associated with seeing better general living conditions, and it also reduced the discrepancy between the perceived conditions and the satisfaction with them in various life domains (i.e., life in general, and the leisure, and social domains). Of course, we do not know from the current data whether the objective living conditions truly have changed. However, the finding clearly supports the notion that it may be fruitful to study effects not only for happiness in general, but also for specific facets. The latter should not only be tested by self-reports, but also by considering reports from knowledgeable others and other more objective markers.

TABLE 6 | Moderating effects of the deviation from a normative profile.

	PC co	mparison	Sep	parate analys	ses
	SS	LS	SS	LS	PC
df	251	251	116	116	134
Happiness	2.03*	-0.50	2.27*	-1.44	-0.55
Depression	-0.17	0.76	-0.63	1.18	-0.32

All values are t-scores. The deviation from an average profile was computed as the Euclidian distance between the average scores (as reported by Ruch et al., 2010) and an individual's strength scores; PC comparison = interaction between condition (0 = placebo control condition, 1 = signature/lesser strengths-intervention) and the deviation from an average profile as predictors of the happiness/depression scores after the intervention (all follow-ups averaged), when controlling for pretest scores in happiness/depression and the deviation from an average profile; separate analyses = prediction of happiness/depression scores after the intervention (all follow-ups averaged) by the deviation from an average profile when controlling for pretest scores in happiness/depression, for each condition separately; SS, signature strengths-intervention; LS, lesser strengths-intervention; PC, placebo control condition.

 $*\rho < 0.05$ (two-tailed).

It is important to acknowledge that findings from our study cannot be seen as a replication of the standard "Using SS in a new way"-intervention (see, e.g., Seligman et al., 2005; Mongrain and Anselmo-Matthews, 2012; Gander et al., 2013), but we tested one of its variants. We used the same instruction for the participants in our signature and LS-intervention and only indicated that we selected five strengths for the respective intervention, without further elaborating on the rationale for this selection. When we compared the results with the original instruction, we found that the increases in happiness were observed for a shorter time period (up to 1 month, whereas after 3 months a trend in the expected direction was observed), whereas only short-term reductions in depressive symptoms were found. Of course, our findings warrant further investigation and replication; using the available data we cannot answer the question of whether differences are due to the fact that our participants were not informed that the assigned strengths were their SS, or whether other factors also play a role. It cannot be ruled out, however, that knowing whether the strengths are SS or not might have an effect on how participants conduct the intervention (i.e., invest more or less effort), which in turn was previously found to have an impact on the effectiveness of the intervention (e.g., Proyer et al., 2015). One might also argue that differences in the way people work with this intervention in comparison with the original instruction might be small because people will notice whether they "posses" a strength or not (see Peterson and Seligman, 2004), or will have at least an implicit understanding of what their strengths are or not. This, however, needs to be tested further in future studies.

It seemed interesting to us that the findings for the intervention focusing on the LS were in the same direction as the SS-intervention; the intervention led to highly comparable increases in happiness and also increased the satisfaction with one's health and the perceived quality of general living conditions, and reduced the discrepancy between the perceived quality of the living conditions and the satisfaction with them. Also, the LSintervention did not differ from the SS-intervention in terms of the enjoyment or perceived benefit. However, we do not argue that the two types of interventions are identical. For example, one might argue that working on SS might be more beneficial for other outcomes, such as fostering *empowerment* (i.e., the perceived meaning, competence, autonomy, and impact; Spreitzer, 1995) than working on LS, since people more easily identify with and work on their SS. Thus, future studies should also consider a broader range of outcome variables.

The finding that we observed an increase in fit between the satisfaction with life in general and the perceived quality of the living conditions in both interventions can mainly be traced back to an increase in the satisfaction ratings. The ratings for the perceived quality of the conditions were rather stable across all time points; in general, the quality of the conditions was rated higher than the satisfaction with them. Thus, this increase in the fit might indicate that due to the intervention the participants were more able to use their potential; i.e., to appreciate the already high quality of living conditions. Of course, this finding needs to be replicated and more objective measures of the living conditions are clearly warranted.

We found strong evidence that character strengths have an impact on the effectiveness of the interventions. For example, if data was split for those high and low in virtuousness based on the VIA-IS (median split in the first unrotated principal component) different patterns emerged for the two groups. In short, for those seeing themselves as virtuous, working with their LS was more effective, while for those that saw themselves as low in their virtuousness, the SS-intervention led to greater effects. Hence, the general level of (self-ascribed) strengths possession may play a role if thinking of increasing the person \times intervention-fit (see, e.g., Lyubomirsky et al., 2005; Schueller, 2010; Lyubomirsky and Layous, 2013; Proyer et al., 2015). These findings may also help to understand mixed results in replications of the initial study by Seligman et al. (2005) depending on the strengths outlet of the participants. Thus, pending further replication this finding can have practical implications for tailoring strengths interventions to the participants. As mentioned earlier we do not advocate the interpretation of a general score out of the VIA-IS, but the present analysis has shown that computing such a score for research purposes might facilitate the interpretation of data from strength-based interventions.

For the LS-intervention, a moderating effect was also found at the level of single character strengths; those higher in certain strengths benefited more from the intervention (increases in happiness and reduction in depressive symptoms) than those low in these strengths. For the SS-intervention, only a few strengths moderated the effectiveness of the intervention. The only strength that moderated the effects of both strengthsinterventions was persistence. This strength may be a good predisposition to continuously work on ones strengths and keeping the focus on the task even when distractions are present. Furthermore, we found smaller effects in the LS condition for those who had self-regulation in their bottom-five strengths. Both strengths are robustly related and show high loadings on the "strengths of restraint"-factor. One might argue that these strengths play an important role in all interventions - not just those examined in the present study. Proyer et al. (2013b) reported similar findings and emphasized the importance of self-regulation in positive interventions. Potentially, the effects of these variables disappear when an intervention is administered in different settings that offer more guidance than the selfadministering of interventions as in the present study. This might be important for individuals with low scores in these strengths. Future studies will be needed to test this assumption. Otherwise, we found for both strengths conditions, that they were more effective for those with *fewer* strengths of restraint among their SS. Thus, the findings suggest that a minimum level of these strengths is necessary for an individual to be able to benefit from a self-administered intervention, but scoring too high in these strengths might have detrimental effects on the effectiveness of an intervention.

Finally, we found that those participants whose character strengths-profile differs from a profile derived from a large sample collected for the adaptation of the German-language version of the VIA-IS (Ruch et al., 2010), benefit more from the SSintervention than those whose profile is closer to a normative one - independently from their overall virtuousness. Thus, this means that the SS-intervention works better for those people who have some strengths that are especially high or low in comparison to the "normative" profile. Of course, the interpretation of this deviation is difficult from a psychological perspective, but it seems as if having a "different" strength profile than the sample of comparison is beneficial for working with strengths. It is important to highlight that our analysis does not allow to say that this refers to single peaks in the sense of exceeding the profile in ones strengths-also deviations in the other directions are possible.

At this point it also needs mentioning that the strategy of identifying the SS via the rank order of the mean scores in the VIA-IS is only an approximation and other strategies may be more precise for their identification. For example, Peterson and Seligman (2004) also describe the *Values-in-Action Strengths Interview* (VIA-SI), which was developed for the identification of SS. The usage of the mean scores is a limitation of this study (as it is for other studies applying this strategy for deriving SS). Strengths ranked at sixth or seventh place may numerically be different, but not statistically different from the one ranked at fifth

References

- Azañedo, C. M., Fernández-Abascal, E. G., and Barraca, J. (2014). Character strengths in Spain: validation of the Values in Action Inventory of Strengths (VIA-IS) in a Spanish sample. *Clín. Salud* 25, 123–130. doi: 10.1016/j.clysa.2014.06.002
- Berthold, A., and Ruch, W. (2014). Satisfaction with life and character strengths of non-religious and religious people: it's practicing one's religion that makes the difference. *Front. Psychol.* 5:876. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014. 00876
- Bolier, L., Haverman, M., Westerhof, G., Riper, H., Smit, F., and Bohlmeijer, E. (2013). Positive psychology interventions: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled studies. *BMC Public Health* 13:119. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-13-119
- Brdar, I., Anić, P., and Rijavec, M. (2011). "Character strengths and wellbeing: are there gender differences?" in *The Human Pursuit of Well-Being*, ed. I. Brdar (Dordrecht: Springer), 145–156. doi: 10.1007/978-94-007-1375-8_13
- Bridges, K. R., Harnish, R. J., and Sillman, D. (2012). Teaching undergraduate positive psychology: an active learning approach using student blogs. *Psychol. Learn. Teach.* 11:228. doi: 10.2304/plat.2012.11.2.228

place. If, for example, a participant would say that the strength ranked at position six in the rank-ordered VIA-strengths feels more like a SS to him/her than the one ranked on fifth position, than the effect may be even stronger when working with this strength in the intervention. Therefore, the approximation of using mean scores for the identification of the SS in intervention studies has proven to work well for the purpose of this type of research, but may not be the best possible way of identifying them. Another limitation is the imbalance in the gender distribution in our sample (more women) and their comparatively high educational level. Although there are no reports on major gender-differences in the effectiveness for PPIs, findings should be interpreted conservatively because of this imbalance. We also tested a set of specific moderators, but others (e.g., broader personality variables; see, e.g., Senf and Liau, 2013) may also play a role. Recent research (Ruch and Proyer, 2015) has also suggested that the factor-analytically derived solution we used in this study as mediators may better be replaced with a different solution. Furthermore, it would have been interesting to compare the interventions conducted in this study directly to the original "Using SS in a new way"-intervention to test the differences in more detail.

In line with earlier findings (e.g., Haidt, 2002), we argue that both, working on the SS as well as working on the LS, is beneficial for increasing happiness. However, when also considering the individual character strengths-profile of the participants (such as the overall level of virtuousness), the effectiveness of the intervention might depend on whether one is working on one's SS or the LS. Therefore, it might be fruitful to take an individual's character strengths into account when assigning an intervention to a person in order to enhance its effectiveness.

Acknowledgments

This study has been supported by research grants from the Swiss National Science Foundation (SNSF; grants no. 100014_132512 and no. 100014_149772) awarded to RP and WR. The authors are grateful to Jade Hooper for proofreading the manuscript.

- Buckingham, M., and Clifton, D. O. (2001). Now, Discover Your Strengths. New York, NY: Simon and Schuster.
- Buschor, C., Proyer, R. T., and Ruch, W. (2013). Self- and peer-rated character strengths: how do they relate to satisfaction with life and orientations to happiness? J. Posit. Psychol. 8, 116–127. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2012. 758305
- Diener, E., Emmons, R. A., Larsen, R. J., and Griffin, S. (1985). The satisfaction with life scale. J. Pers. Assess. 49, 71–75. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa 4901_13
- Duan, W., Ho, S. M. Y., Tang, X., Li, T., and Zhang, Y. (2013). Character strengthbased intervention to promote satisfaction with life in the Chinese university context. J. Happiness Stud. 1–15. doi: 10.1007/s10902-013-9479-y
- Fialkov, C., and Haddad, D. (2012). Appreciative clinical training. Train. Educ. Prof. Psychol. 6, 204–210. doi: 10.1037/a0030832
- Fordyce, M. W. (1977). Development of a program to increase personal happiness. J. Couns. Psychol. 24, 511–521. doi: 10.1037/0022-0167.24.6.511
- Fordyce, M. W. (1983). A program to increase happiness: further studies. *J. Couns. Psychol.* 30, 483–498. doi: 10.1037/0022-0167.30.4.483
- Forest, J., Mageau, G. A., Crevier-Braud, L., Bergeron, É., Dubreuil, P., and Lavigne, G. L. (2012). Harmonious passion as an explanation of the relation between

signature strengths' use and well-being at work: test of an intervention program. *Hum. Relat.* 65, 1233–1252. doi: 10.1177/0018726711433134

- Gander, F., Proyer, R. T., Ruch, W., and Wyss, T. (2012). The good character at work: an initial study on the contribution of character strengths in identifying healthy and unhealthy work-related behavior and experience patterns. *Int. Arch. Occup. Environ. Health* 85, 895–904. doi: 10.1007/s00420-012-0736-x
- Gander, F., Proyer, R. T., Ruch, W., and Wyss, T. (2013). Strength-based positive interventions: further evidence for their potential in enhancing well-being and alleviating depression. *J. Happiness Stud.* 14, 1241–1259. doi: 10.1007/s10902-012-9380-0
- Güsewell, A., and Ruch, W. (2012). Are only emotional strengths emotional? Character strengths and disposition to positive emotions. *Appl. Psychol.* 4, 218–239. doi: 10.1111/j.1758-0854.2012.01070.x
- Haidt, J. (2002). It's More Fun to Work on Strengths than Weaknesses (but it may not be Better for you). Available at: http://people.stern.nyu.edu/ jhaidt/strengths_analysis.doc (accessed April 9, 2015).
- Hautzinger, M., and Bailer, M. (1993). Allgemeine Depressionskala (ADS) [General Depression Scale]. Göttingen: Hogrefe.
- Khumalo, I. P., Wissing, M. P., and Temane, Q. M. (2008). Exploring the validity of the Values-In-Action Inventory of Strengths (VIA-IS) in an African context. *J. Psychol. Afr.* 18, 133–142. doi: 10.1080/14330237.2008.10820180
- Littman-Ovadia, H., and Lavy, S. (2012). Character strengths in Israel. Eur. J. Psychol. Assess. 28, 41-50. doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000089
- Lyubomirsky, S., and Layous, K. (2013). How do simple positive activities increase well-being? *Curr. Dir. Psychol. Sci.* 22, 57–62. doi: 10.1177/0963721412469809
- Lyubomirsky, S., Sheldon, K. M., and Schkade, D. (2005). Pursuing happiness: the architecture of sustainable change. *Rev. Gen. Psychol.* 9, 111–131. doi: 10.1037/1089-2680.9.2.111
- Martínez-Martí, M. L., and Ruch, W. (2014). Character strengths and well-being across the life span: data from a representative sample of German-speaking adults living in Switzerland. *Front. Psychol.* 5:1253. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01253
- Mitchell, J., Stanimirovic, R., Klein, B., and Vella-Brodrick, D. (2009). A randomised controlled trial of a self-guided internet intervention promoting well-being. *Comput. Hum. Behav.* 25, 749–760. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2009. 02.003
- Mongrain, M., and Anselmo-Matthews, T. (2012). Do positive psychology exercises work? A replication of Seligman et al. (2005). J. Clin. Psychol. 68, 382–389. doi: 10.1002/jclp.21839
- Müller, L., and Ruch, W. (2011). Humor and strengths of character. J. Posit. Psychol. 6, 368–376. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2011.592508
- Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2006a). Character strengths and happiness among young children: content analysis of parental descriptions. J. Happiness Stud. 7, 323–341. doi: 10.1007/s10902-005-3648-6
- Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2006b). Moral competence and character strengths among adolescents: the development and validation of the Values in Action Inventory of Strengths for Youth. J. Adolesc. 29, 891–909. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2006.04.011
- Park, N., Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2004). Strengths of character and well-being. J. Soc. Clin. Psychol. 23, 603–619. doi: 10.1521/jscp.23.5.603.50748
- Peterson, C. (2006). A Primer in Positive Psychology. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Peterson, C., Park, N., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2005). "Assessment of character strengths," in *Psychologists' Desk Reference*, eds G. P. Koocher, J. C. Norcross, and S. S. Hill (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 93–98.
- Peterson, C., Ruch, W., Beermann, U., Park, N., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2007). Strengths of character, orientations to happiness, and life satisfaction. J. Posit. Psychol. 2, 149–156. doi: 10.1080/17439760701228938
- Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2004). Character Strengths and Virtues: A Handbook and Classification. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Proyer, R. T., Gander, F., Wellenzohn, S., and Ruch, W. (2013a). What good are character strengths beyond subjective well-being? The contribution of the good character on self-reported health-oriented behavior, physical fitness, and the subjective health status. *J. Posit. Psychol.* 8, 222–232. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2013.777767
- Proyer, R. T., Ruch, W., and Buschor, C. (2013b). Testing strengths-based interventions: a preliminary study on the effectiveness of a program targeting curiosity,

gratitude, hope, humor, and zest for enhancing life satisfaction. J. Happiness Stud. 14, 275–292. doi: 10.1007/s10902-012-9331-9

- Proyer, R. T., Gander, F., Wellenzohn, S., and Ruch, W. (2014). Positive psychology interventions in people aged 50–79 years: long-term effects of placebocontrolled online interventions on well-being and depression. *Aging Mental Health* 18, 997–1005. doi: 10.1080/13607863.2014.899978
- Proyer, R. T., Wellenzohn, S., Gander, F., and Ruch, W. (2015). Toward a better understanding of what makes positive psychology interventions work: predicting happiness and depression from the person×intervention fit in a follow-up after 3.5 years. *Appl. Psychol.* 7, 108–128. doi: 10.1111/aphw.12039
- Proyer, R. T., Gander, F., Wyss, T., and Ruch, W. (2011). The relation of character strengths to past, present, and future life satisfaction among Germanspeaking women. *Appl. Psychol.* 3, 370–384. doi: 10.1111/j.1758-0854.2011. 01060.x
- Proyer, R. T., and Ruch, W. (2009). How virtuous are gelotophobes? Self- and peerreported character strengths among those who fear being laughed at. *Humor Int. J. Humor Res.* 22, 145–163. doi: 10.1515/HUMR.2009.007
- Radloff, L. S. (1977). The CES-D scale. A self-report depression scale for research in the general population. *Appl. Psychol. Meas.* 1, 385–401. doi: 10.1177/014662167700100306
- Ruch, W., Huber, A., Beermann, U., and Proyer, R. T. (2007). "Character strengths as predictors of the 'good life' in Austria, Germany and Switzerland," in *Studies* and Researches in Social Sciences Series Humanistica, eds Romanian Academy, George Barit Institute of History, and Department of Social Research (Cluj-Napoca: Argonaut Press), 123–131. doi: 10.5167/uzh-3648
- Ruch, W., Martínez-Martí, M. L., Proyer, R. T., and Harzer, C. (2014a). The character strengths rating form (CSRF): development and initial assessment of a 24-item rating scale to assess character strengths. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 68, 53–58. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.03.042
- Ruch, W., Weber, M., Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2014b). Character strengths in children and adolescents. *Eur. J. Psychol. Assess.* 30, 57–64. doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000169
- Ruch, W., and Proyer, R. T. (2015). Mapping strengths into virtues: the relation of the 24 VIA-strengths to six ubiquitous virtues. *Front. Psychol.* 6:460. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00460
- Ruch, W., Proyer, R., Harzer, C., Park, N., Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2010). Values in action inventory of strengths (VIA-IS): adaptation and validation of the German version and the development of a peer-rating form. *J. Individ. Dif*, 31, 138–149. doi: 10.1027/1614-0001/a000022
- Rust, T., Diessner, R., and Reade, L. (2009). Strengths only or strengths and relative weaknesses? A preliminary study. J. Psychol. 143, 465–476. doi: 10.3200/JRL.143.5.465-476
- Schiffrin, H., and Nelson, S. (2010). Stressed and happy? Investigating the relationship between happiness and perceived stress. J. Happiness Stud. 11, 33–39. doi: 10.1007/s10902-008-9104-7
- Schueller, S. M. (2010). Preferences for positive psychology exercises. J. Posit. Psychol. 5, 192–203. doi: 10.1080/17439761003790948
- Seligman, M. E. P. (2015). Chris Peterson's unfinished masterwork: the real mental illnesses. J. Posit. Psychol. 10, 3–6. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2014.888582
- Seligman, M. E. P., Rashid, T., and Parks, A. C. (2006). Positive psychotherapy. Am. Psychol. 61, 774–788. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.61.8.774
- Seligman, M. E. P., Steen, T. A., Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2005). Positive psychology progress: empirical validation of interventions. *Am. Psychol.* 60, 410–421. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.60.5.410
- Senf, K., and Liau, A. K. (2013). The effects of positive interventions on happiness and depressive symptoms, with an examination of personality as a moderator. *J. Happiness Stud.* 14, 591–612. doi: 10.1007/s10902-012-9344-4
- Shafer, A. B. (2006). Meta-analysis of the factor structures of four depression questionnaires: Beck, CES-D, Hamilton, and Zung. J. Clin. Psychol. 62, 123–146. doi: 10.1002/jclp.20213
- Sin, N. L., and Lyubomirsky, S. (2009). Enhancing well-being and alleviating depressive symptoms with positive psychology interventions: a practicefriendly meta-analysis. J. Clin. Psychol. 65, 467–487. doi: 10.1002/jclp.20593
- Spreitzer, G. M. (1995). Psychological empowerment in the workplace: dimensions, measurement, and validation. Acad. Manag. J. 38, 1442–1465. doi: 10.2307/256865
- Wood, A. M., Linley, P. A., Maltby, J., Kashdan, T. B., and Hurling, R. (2011). Using personal and psychological strengths leads to increases in well-being over time:

a longitudinal study and the development of the strengths use questionnaire. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 50, 15–19. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2010.08.004

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Proyer, Gander, Wellenzohn and Ruch. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Personality and well-being in adolescents

Paulo A. S. Moreira¹*, C. Robert Cloninger², Liliana Dinis¹, Laura Sá¹, João T. Oliveira¹, Adelaide Dias¹ and Joana Oliveira¹

¹ Instituto de Psicologia e de Ciências da Educação, Universidade Lusíada do Porto, Porto, Portugal

² Center for Well-being, School of Medicine, Washington University, St. Louis, MO, USA

Edited by:

Ann-Christine Andersson Arntén, National Police Board, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Fariba Mousavi, Gothenburg University, Sweden Erica Schütz, Linnaeus University, Sweden

*Correspondence:

Paulo A. S. Moreira, Centro de Investigação em Psicologia para o Desenvolvimento, Observatório da Melhoria e da Eficácia da Escola, Instituto de Psicologia e de Ciências da Educação, Universidade Lusíada do Porto, 2369-006 Porto, Portugal e-mail: paulomoreira@ por.ulusiada.pt

Different profiles of the character dimensions of self-directedness, cooperativeness and self-transcendence result in different levels of wellbeing among adults. However, the influence of the multidimensional character profiles on adolescents' composite wellbeing remains unexplored. This study builds on previous studies with adults, and examines the linear and non-linear associations between the dimensions of the psychobiological model of personality and well-being in adolescents. Participated in this study 1540 adolescents (M = 15.44, SD = 1.731). Personality was assessed using the Temperament and Character Inventory (TCI). Well-being was evaluated in a composite perspective: satisfaction with social support, health-related quality of life, satisfaction with life and affect. Variable-centered and individual-centered analyses were performed. Self-directedness was strongly associated with all dimensions of affective and cognitive well-being regardless of the other two character traits. Cooperativeness was associated with non-affective well-being and with positive affect, but only when associated to elevation of Self-directedness and Self-transcendence. Self-Directedness and Cooperativeness explained 15.5% of the non-affective well-being variance. Self-Directedness and Self-Transcendence explained 10.4% of the variance in affective well-being. This study confirms the tendencies found in previous studies with adults from other societies, where each character dimension gives an independent contribution to well-being depending on the interactions with other Character dimensions. Also, this study highlights the importance of considering the non-linear influences of the character dimensions in understanding of adolescents' wellbeing. These results have strong implications for youth positive mental health promotion, including for school-based policies and practices.

Keywords: personality, character, adolescents, psychobiological model of personality, wellbeing, health, wellness, happiness

This study builds on research developed by Cloninger and Zohar (2011) and Josefsson et al. (2011) with adult populations, by describing the non-linear influences of character profiles on well-being in adolescents.

Adolescents well-being is highly associated to several indicators of developmental trajectories (Pyhältö et al., 2010), including engagement with school (Elmore and Huebner, 2010; Ainly and Ainly, 2011; Lewis et al., 2011), academic achievement (Berger et al., 2011), optimism and coping strategies, and is a protective factor against negative indicators of health (Carver et al., 2010). Adolescents with high levels of well-being are more resilient (Gilman and Huebner, 2006; Antaramian et al., 2010), present lower delinquency behaviors and aggression, lower depressive and anxiety symptoms, higher self-esteem, self-efficacy and adaptation (McKnight et al., 2002; Huebner, 2004; Suldo and Huebner, 2004; Antaramian et al., 2010).

Well-being is a multidimensional phenomenon, integrating biological, psychological, social, and spiritual dimensions (Cloninger, 2004, 2006a,b; Lyubomirsky et al., 2005; Bartels and Boomsma, 2009; McDowell, 2010). Wellbeing refers to the emotional and cognitive dimensions of the subjective experience resulting from the individual evaluation of several dimensions of life. Conceptions of well-being vary from Hedonic and Eudaimonic distinct but related and complementary approaches (Keyes et al., 2002; Huppert and Whittington, 2003). Hedonic well-being refers to the emotional dimensions of the individuals' positive life experiencing (Diener, 1984), including absence of negative emotions, presence of positive emotions, life satisfaction and social involvement (Ryan and Deci, 2001). Eudaimonic wellbeing refers to the harmony between the individuals goals and values and life experiences (Ryff et al., 2004), and is associated to individuals personal development (Ryan and Deci, 2001).

Personality is a significant predictor of mental health (Cloninger et al., 1997; Gestsdóttir and Lerner, 2007; Davydov et al., 2010), including positive mental health/wellbeing (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011; Butkovic et al., 2012). Healthy personality development is related to several aspects of well-being and there is a need for integrating the contributions of personality to well-being on current approaches to mental health (Seligman, 2008; Cloninger, 2012; Vaillant, 2012). Studies using personality models derived from linear factor analyses, such as the Five-Factor Model (FFM) (McCrae and

Costa, 1991; Gutiérrez et al., 2005), found negative associations between Neuroticism and happiness and psychological wellbeing (Stewart et al., 2005; Garcia, 2011), positive associations between Neuroticism and negative affect, between Openness and positive affect and between Conscientiousness and life satisfaction (DeNeve and Cooper, 1998; Garcia, 2011). Extraversion was found to be positively related to positive affect (Diener et al., 2003; Lyubomirsky et al., 2006; Garcia, 2011). Eysenck's dimension of Extraversion was found to be associated to happiness and to loneliness and Neuroticism was negatively correlated to happiness (Cheng and Furnham, 2002). Mixed results of positive relation (Huebner et al., 2004) and absence of relation (Rigby and Huebner, 2005) have been found for the relation between Extraversion and life satisfaction among and adolescents.

However, there is a growing consensus about the need of using genetic-informed and psychobiological personality models, as they are more adequate for describing psychobiological processes underlying behavior than lexical models (Cloninger, 2008b; de Moor et al., 2010; Munafò and Flint, 2011; Veselka et al., 2012).

Cloninger and colleagues developed the psychobiological model of personality which conceptualizes personality as an organization of dynamic and non-linear psychobiological processes (Cloninger et al., 1993). The authors developed ageappropriated instruments of the Temperament and Character Inventory (TCI), which measures temperament and character dimensions. Temperament refers to individual differences in behavioral conditioning of responses to basic emotional stimuli related to fear, anger, disgust, and ambition. There are 4 TCI temperament dimensions: Novelty Seeking (NS) (i.e., impulsive vs. deliberate); Harm Avoidance (HA) (i.e., anxious vs. risktaking); Reward Dependence (RD) (i.e., sociable vs. aloof), and Persistence (PS) (i.e., determined vs. easily discouraged). Each extreme of temperament has advantages and disadvantages depending on the situation (Cloninger et al., 1993; Cervone, 2005). Character refers to individual differences in higher order socio-cognitive processes (self-concepts, and intentional values and goals) (Cloninger, 2008a). The 3 dimensions of TCI character are called Self-Directedness (SD) (i.e., purposeful vs. aimless), Cooperativeness (CO) (i.e., helpful vs. hostile), and Self-Transcendence (ST) (i.e., holistic vs. self-centered) (Cloninger et al., 1993). Because Temperament refers to the tendency of responding to basic emotional stimuli, it is more strongly related to hedonic well-being (Cloninger et al., 1998). High levels of Extroversion of the Five-Factor Model (which corresponds to low scores of the psychobiological model personality dimension of HA, Cloninger, 2010) tend to be more respondents to positive affect (Larsen and Eid, 2008). Also, high levels of Neuroticism (which corresponds to low persistence and low self-directedness (Cloninger, 2010) are associated to more reactivity to negative affect (Larsen and Eid, 2008). These results are consistent to those found in adolescents, where high levels of Harm Avoidance predicted low levels of Positive Affect (Garcia, 2011). By another hand, Character refers to higher order socio-cognitive selfregulatory processes, and is more associated to the Eudaimonic well-being (Cloninger, 2004). Both Temperament and Character are associated to physical and emotional health, although the evidences for the associations between temperament and health are less consistent (Ryff et al., 2004; Westerhof and Keyes, 2010).

Two recent population-based studies in Israel and Finland used the multidimensional psychobiological personality profiles to assess the linear and non-linear effects of interactions among dimensions on different indicators of well-being (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011). Character dimensions of self-directedness, cooperativeness and self-transcendence shown to be strong predictors of the different aspects of well-being. In the Israeli population-based study Self-directedness was strongly correlated with affective (positive and negative affect) and nonaffective (life satisfaction, social support and subjective health) dimensions of well-being. Cooperativeness was especially associated to satisfaction with social support and Self-transcendence predicted positive emotions (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011). Similar findings were found in the Finn population-based study, where personality explained half the variance in non-affective aspects of well-being and two thirds of the variance in affective dimensions of well-being (Josefsson et al., 2011). Besides, each character dimension independently contributes to well-being, depending of interactions among dimensions, which means that the character profiles are strongly associated with individual differences in wellbeing (Josefsson et al., 2011). However, in the Finn study, Self-Transcendence was associated with both positive and negative affect, while in the Israeli study it was only associated with positive affect, which suggest that the effect of Self-transcendence on well-being depends on cultural and religion differences (Josefsson et al., 2011).

Adolescence is a developmental period characterized by marked transformations in psychobiological processes underlying behaviors, due to the maturation of the neuroanatomical circuitries, the specificities of the contexts and the development tasks associated (autonomy, intimacy, etc.).Adolescents' psychobiological organizations are modulated by interactions among individual and context dimensions resulting in different pattern of functioning, from positive to negative functioning. Although personality development is characterized by continuity, temperament and character dimensions have different development patterns (Josefsson et al., 2013a), with character dimensions exerting a significant influence on individuals functioning, including on wellbeing (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011). In spite of its importance to the promotion of adolescents positive functioning, the influences of different combinations of character dimensions on adolescents' wellbeing remain unexplored. Childhood personality is a significant predictor of competence and resilience in adulthood (Shiner and Masten, 2012), and dimensions of positive mental health systematized by Vaillant (2012) are involved in cascades of children and adolescents positive and negative development (Blandon et al., 2010; Bornstein et al., 2010). Because well-being is a central dimension on positive development cascades (Lewin-Bizan et al., 2010), a developmental approach to mental health requires the understanding of the developmental associations between the psychobiological processes underlying personality and well-being also in earlier stages of development, including early and middle adolescence. In addition, a fully understanding of adolescents health requires the use of genetic-, neuroanatomic, and psychological-informed frameworks (Burnett et al., 2011; Sturman and Moghaddam, 2011; Eldreth et al., 2013; Richards et al., 2013).
Several authors are arguing that Character dimensions need to be considered in the understanding of the associations between personality and well-being (Cloninger et al., 2010; Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Garcia, 2011; Garcia and Moradi, 2011). Recent studies conducted by Garcia and colleagues found that dimensions of the psychobiological model of personality are strong predictors of adolescents wellbeing. Different temperament and character dimensions registered different associations with wellbeing. Self-directedness showed to be the most important predictor of adolescents' wellbeing, also because it mediated the relationship between temperament dimensions (e.g., Persistence) and wellbeing (Garcia, 2011; Garcia and Moradi, 2011; Garcia et al., 2012).

Rather than a linear phenomenon, the development of well-being encompasses complexes and non-linear interactions between personality dimensions involved in adaptation. Healthy personality development depends on the growth in self-awareness (Cloninger, 2008a) and on the differentiation of dimensions such as strengths of character, maturity, positive emotional balance, socio-emotional intelligence, life satisfaction (true happiness), and resilience (Vaillant, 2012). The same personality dimensions can result in different outcomes (i.e., multi-finality), and different configurations of personality dimensions can lead to the same outcome (i.e., equifinality) (Cloninger and Cloninger, 2011). Therefore, because of the complexity of developmental psychobiological processes, a fully understanding of effects of personality dimensions on well-being requires person-centered approaches, because it allows for the understanding of how different personality profiles (rather than separate dimensions) affect the individuals' subjective experience.

As described by previous studies with adults conducted by Cloninger and colleagues, the personality influences on wellbeing are better described throughout non-linear associations and combinations between different temperament and character dimensions, rather than linear associations only (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011). In spite of that, no study had evaluated the non-linear associations of Character dimensions of self-directedness, cooperativeness and self-transcendence with well-being in adolescents, which are significant predictors of physical, mental, and social components of health and happiness (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011).

The objective of this study was to build on Cloninger and Zohar (2011) and on Josefsson et al. (2011) by describing the non-linear associations between Cloninger' psychobiological model of personality multidimensional character profiles (self-directedness, cooperativeness and self-transcendence) and well-being (measured as a composite indicator of satisfaction with social support, life satisfaction, health-related quality of life and affect) in adolescents.

METHODS

PARTICIPANTS

Participated in this study 1540 Portuguese adolescents aged 12–21 years old (M = 15.44, SD = 1.731). Adolescents were nearly equally divided by gender (45.2% male; 51.7% female). Those students who did not include the information about the gender were not included in this descriptive of participants' gender.

Participants were also nearly divided by school level (53.8% Middle School; 46.2% Secondary School). The majority of adolescents were enrolled in regular schools (n = 1197, 77.7%) and the others (n = 343, 22.3%) in vocational schools.

MEASURES

Socio-demographics-Socio-demographic characteristics of adolescents, such as age, parent and mother education, parent and mother occupation, were collected. Students filled out the required socio-economic in the socio-demographics inventory. However, a very substantial proportion of the students did not give information about parents' occupational status, and it was not possible to collect the family's annual/monthly incomes. Because parental education (and especially maternal education) is the strongest predictor of family SES, and it is an acceptable indicator of SES (Bradley and Corwyn, 2002), we considered parents education as the indicator for SES status. Mothers educational attainment in our sample was as follows: 20.7% completed only the 4th grade; 23.2% completed only the 6th grade; 18.6% completed only the 9th grade; 11.8% completed only the 12th grade and 25.7% had a graduation or post-graduation). The fathers' education was similar: 21.8% completed only the 4th grade; 21.7% completed the 6th grade; 17.8% completed only the 9th grade; 12% completed the 12th grade and 26.7% had a graduation or post-graduation. In both mothers and fathers, the percentage of those who had only completed the 6th grade (44% of mothers and 43.5% of fathers) was almost twice those who had a graduation (25.7% of mothers and 26.7% of the fathers).

TCI-R

The Temperament and Character Inventory—Revised (TCI-R; Cloninger, 1999) is a comprehensive personality inventory for adults aged 17 and older. It has 240-items rated by a 5-point Likert response format (Completely False to Completely True). It measures 4 dimensions of temperament—Novelty Seeking (NS), Harm Avoidance (HA), Reward Dependence (RD) and Persistence (PS)—and 3 of character—Self-Directedness (SD), Cooperativeness (CO) and Self-Transcendence (ST)—comprised of 29 subscales. The TCI-R Portuguese version has a good internal consistency for all the dimensions with coefficient values for Cronbach *alpha* above 0.84, except for Novelty Seeking (NS) and Reward Dependence (RD) (0.79 and 0.80, respectively) (Moreira et al., in preparation).

JTCI

The Junior Temperament and Character Inventory (JTCI; Luby et al., 1999) is a 108 item inventory for parent-report, teacherreport, or self-report, and it uses a true-false format to simplify responses in younger children. The Junior Temperament and Character Inventory (JTCI) measures the 7 major dimensions of the psychobiological model of Temperament and Character, throughout age-appropriate items corresponding to all the adult TCI scales. In the validity based studies of the Portuguese version of the JTCI, 2 modifications were made to the American version: (1) all items were rated on a 5-point Likert scale with 5 options (1 = completely False, 2 = mostly False, 3 = cannot decide, 4 = mostly True, and 5 = completely True); (2) 16 additional items were added or changed, in order to better accommodate cultural specificities [2 items were added to the Reward Dependence and 9 items were added to the Self-Transcendence scale (5) items to the subscale of Fantasy and Imagination (ST1) and (4) items to the Spirituality subscale (ST2)]. These changes were made in accordance with the author of the instrument, and they did not change the constructs of the dimensions. The JTCI Portuguese version has 127 items, and has moderate to strong internal consistency for all dimensions: Novelty Seeking: $\alpha = 0.77$; Harm Avoidance: $\alpha = 0.83$; Reward Dependence: $\alpha = 0.62$; Persistence: $\alpha = 0.50$; Self-Directedness; $\alpha = 0.75$; Cooperativeness; $\alpha = 0.78$; and Self-Transcendence: $\alpha = 0.69$ (Moreira et al., 2012b).

Character profiles

In order to describe the non-linear influences of different character dimensions combinations, we relied on Cloninger's proposal for 8 character profiles: SCT (Creative profile; elevation on the 3 dimensions of Self-Directedness); SCt (Organized profile; elevation on Self-Directedness and Cooperativeness and low scores on Self-Transcendence); ScT (Fanatical profile; High Self-Directedness and Self-Transcendence and low Cooperativeness); Sct (Autocratic profile; High Self-Directedness and low Cooperativeness and Self-Transcendence); sCT (Moody profile; low Self-Directedness and high Cooperativeness and Self-Transcendence); sCt (Dependent profile; low Self-Directedness and Self-Transcendence and high Cooperativeness); scT (Disorganized profile; low Self-Directedness and Cooperativeness and high Self-Transcendence); and sct (Depressive profile; low scores in the 3 dimensions of Self-Directedness, Cooperativeness and Self-Transcendence) (Cloninger, 2004; Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011). As in previous studies, the participants were distributed in 2 groups: those presenting scores above the mean, and those presenting scores below the mean for each of the character dimensions. Then, they were grouped in the 8 possible combinations of profiles (Table 1) (Cloninger, 2004; Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011).

Life satisfaction

To assess the life satisfaction we used the Brief Multidimensional Students' Life Satisfaction Scale (Huebner et al., 2011). It includes six items that assesses six different domains of life (Family,

Table 1 Frequency distribution of the TCI (measured both with the
JTCI and the TCI-R versions) character profiles.

Character profile	Ν	Valid (%)
sct—depressive	327	21.20
scT—disorganized	212	13.80
sCt—dependent	111	7.20
sCT—moody	155	10.10
Sct—autocratic	150	9.70
ScT—fanatical	79	5.10
SCt—organized	261	17
SCT-creative	244	15.90

Friends, School, Self, Environment, Life in general) by a sevenpoint Likert-like scale (Terrible; Unhappy; Unsatisfactory; Partly unsatisfactory and Partly satisfactory; Satisfactory; Friendly, Fantastic).

Social support

The social support was assessed by the Portuguese version of the Brief Version of the Satisfaction with Social Support Scale for Children and Adolescents (Gaspar et al., 2009a,b). The scale includes six items that assesses the satisfaction with social support (e.g., "I am satisfied with the amount of friends I have") and six items that assesses the need for activities related to social support (e.g., "My friends do not come to me as often as I liked"). The items are rated on a five-point scale. Scale reliability was $\alpha = 0.70$.

Affect

The Positive and Negative Affect Scale (PANAS, Watson et al., 1998) was used to assess the positive and negative states which are endorsed on a five-point Likert-like scale. In our study, the scale registered good internal consistency values (with alphas of 0.90 and 0.92 for positive and negative affect scales, respectively), similar to those found in the study of the Psychometric characteristics of the Portuguese version (Galinha and Pais-Ribeiro, 2005).

Quality of life

The health-related quality of life was assessed with KIDSCREEN-10 (Erhart et al., 2009). The KIDSCREEN-10 is a brief instrument that assesses mental health and well-being in children/adolescents aged between 8 and 18 years. It includes 10 items (e.g., "Felt fit and well"; "Felt full of energy"; "felt sad") answered on a Likert scale with five response options (from 1—"never" to 5—"always"). The Portuguese version (Matos et al., 2012) has good psychometric characteristics with a internal consistency of 0.78.

Composite health index and happiness index

In order to examine the associations between character profiles and the two higher order dimensions of wellbeing, we estimated the index of Composite Health and of Happiness as indicators of non-affective (wellness) and affective (happiness) wellbeing, respectively. We relied on the proposals of Cloninger and Zohar (2011), and of Josefsson et al. (2011) for this estimation. The Composite Health Index refers to the mean of the Satisfaction with social support, Satisfaction with life, and Health related quality of life. The Happiness Index was estimated as the score of the Positive affect minus the score of the Negative affect; it reflects, therefore, the emotional tonality of the individuals' experience: the salience of the positive emotions (desirably present) and of the negative emotions (desirably absence).

PROCEDURE

Data collection

The individuals were recruited accordingly to the snow ball technique for the selection of non-randomized samples. Adolescents were contacted by researchers in the school context. All students were asked to deliver the informed consent to their parents, so they could decide if they will consent their adolescent to take part of the study. Besides parents' informed consent, 18 older or less were also asked if they wanted to participate in the study. Adolescents with 18 years or more were asked to sign in the informed consent. Those adolescents who brought the informed consent signed in by their parents (under 18) or by themselves (adolescents with 18 years old or more), and who wanted to participate in the study were gathered in a group session of 1 h, in classrooms. Then the socio-demographic, the wellbeing and the personality questionnaires were distributed to students. For 17 olders or less, the JTCI was distributed, for 18 older or more the TCI-R was distributed. No extra time was needed, and some discomfort was observed from some participants. Adolescents were reminded that they could drop out without completing the questionnaires. This only happened in a few cases (who were not included in the study), and the great majority of the participants did not express any disturbance or discomfort. In order to protect the participants' identity, the questionnaires were precoded by the researchers with a code for each school, for school year, and for student. Then the researchers distributed the questionnaires already precoded.

Statistical analysis

All data were carefully double-checked for possible miscoding, distribution of values, and updating of missing values prior to analysis (some items had missing data, and we replaced them by the series mean method). In order to assess the non-linear associations between personality configurations and well-being, character profiles were defined. The participants were grouped according to all the possible combinations of high and low scores in each one of the character dimensions. Our non-linear analyses were based on the Cloninger's proposal for character profiles (Cloninger, 2004; Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011). Pearson's correlations, principal components analysis, multiple regression analyses and *t*-tests were all carried out using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) for Windows, version 18.0.

RESULTS

PERSONALITY DIMENSIONS AND WELL-BEING BY SCHOOL LEVEL AND CURRICULUM TYPE

Personality dimensions, measures of well-being, Happiness Index (HI) and Composite Health Index (CHI) were examined by curriculum type (**Table 2**) and school level (**Table 3**). Middle school students presented higher Novelty Seeking (t = 3.56; p = 0.00), Self-Transcendence (t = 4.93; p = 0.00), Life Satisfaction (t = 2.12; p = 0.03), Health-related quality of life (t = 6.19; p = 0.00), Positive Affect (t = 5.30; p = 0.00), and Negative Affect (t = 2.30; p = 0.02). Conversely, Middle school students registered lower Reward Dependence (t = -3.26; p = 0.00), Persistence (t = -3.15; p = 0.00), Self-Directedness (t = -6.52; p = 0.00), Cooperativeness (t = -5.22; p = 0.00) and Social Support (t = -2.67; p = 0.01) comparatively with High school students.

Students who attended regular schools presented higher Reward Dependence (t = 5.49; p = 0.00), Persistence (t = 4.54; p = 0.00), Self-Directedness (t = 5.03; p = 0.00), Cooperativeness (t = 5.63; p = 0.00), Life Satisfaction (t = 3.82; p = 0.00), Health-related quality of life (t = 5.99; p = 0.00), Positive Affect (t = 3.92; p = 0.00), and Social Support (t = 4.14; p = 0.00). Conversely, adolescents attending regular schools registered lower Novelty Seeking (t = -2.30; p = 0.02), Harm Avoidance (t = -3.44; p = 0.00) and Negative Affect (t = -3.09; p = 0.00) comparatively with students from vocational schools. However, the effect sizes were small for all these differences.

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN MEASURES OF WELL-BEING

The relationships among positive and negative affect, life satisfaction, perceived social support, and perceived health-related quality of life, were examined (**Table 4**). Positive and Negative Affectivity were weakly and negatively correlated (r = -0.28). The correlations between non-affective measures showed that health-related quality of life and life satisfaction were moderately correlated (r = 0.56), and that the social support were also moderately correlated with these measures (r = 0.44 and r = 0.49, respectively). Each individual measure of health was strongly correlated with Composite Health Index (CHI, r = 0.77 to r = 0.83). The Happiness Index was positively correlated with all indicators (r = 0.52 to r = 0.73) except with negative affect which registered a negative correlation (r = -0.86). The Composite Health Index (CHI) and the Happiness Index (HI) were moderately correlated (r = 0.66).

CHARACTER PROFILE AND POSITIVE AFFECT

The standardized positive affect scores were compared among the participants in the 8 character profiles (**Figure 1**). Analysis of variance revealed highly significant differences among the groups (F = 15.89, p = 0.00). Bonferroni corrected comparison between groups showed that the creative (SCT) profile was significantly higher in positive affect than in all other profiles with the exception of autocratic (Sct) and fanatical (ScT) profiles. The depressive profile (sct) was significantly lower in positive affect than creative (SCT) and fanatical (ScT) profiles.

We evaluated the non-linear influence of each of the character dimensions on positive affect by paired comparisons of the effect of extremes of each character dimension when the other two were controlled. Higher Self-directedness was consistently associated with higher positive affect for each of the four possible configurations of Self-Transcendence and Cooperativeness. With regard to Cooperativeness and Self-Transcendence, only the comparison between the creative (SCT) and organized (SCt) profiles reached a statistically significant difference (t = 3.83, p = 0.00), with the Self-Transcendence associated with higher positive affect (**Table 7**).

CHARACTER PROFILE AND NEGATIVE AFFECT

Analysis of negative affect variance among the participants in the 8 character profiles showed that the groups were significantly different one from another (F = 9.84, p = 0.00). Figure 2 shows the standardized scores. Bonferroni range correction showed that the first four character profiles with high Self-directedness [Creative (SCT); Organized (SCt); Fanatical (ScT); and Autocratic (Sct)] were significantly lower than the other four character profiles [Moody (sCT); Dependent (sCt); Disorganized (scT); and Depressive (sct)] with exception of the comparison between

	Middle School (<i>n</i> = 829)		High School (<i>n</i> = 711)		t	p	Cohen's d	Effect size r
	Mean	SD	Mean	SD				
Novelty Seeking	0.08	1.03	-0.09	0.96	3.56	0.00	0.18	0.09
Harm Avoidance	-0.02	0.97	0.03	1.03	-0.89	0.38	-0.04	-0.02
Reward Dependence	-0.08	0.97	0.09	1.03	-3.26	0.00	-0.17	-0.08
Persistence	-0.07	0.97	0.09	1.03	-3.15	0.00	-0.16	-0.08
Self-Directedness	-0.15	1.00	0.18	0.97	-6.52	0.00	-0.33	-0.16
Cooperativeness	-0.12	1.01	0.14	0.96	-5.22	0.00	-0.27	-0.13
Self-Transcendence	0.12	0.99	-0.13	0.99	4.93	0.00	0.25	0.12
Life Satisfaction	0.05	1.03	-0.06	0.97	2.12	0.03	0.11	0.05
Health-related quality of life	0.14	1.05	-0.17	0.91	6.19	0.00	0.32	0.16
Positive Affect	0.12	1.04	-0.15	0.93	5.30	0.00	0.27	0.14
Negative Affect	0.05	1.09	-0.06	0.87	2.30	0.02	0.12	0.06
Social Support	-0.06	1.03	0.07	0.97	-2.67	0.01	-0.14	-0.07
Happiness Index (HI)	0.03	1.06	-0.03	0.93	1.20	0.23	0.06	0.03
Composite Health Indicator (CHI)	0.04	0.83	-0.05	0.78	2.30	0.02	0.12	0.06

Table 2 | TCI dimensions (measured both with the JTCI and the TCI-R versions), measures of well-being, Happiness Index and Health Index by school level.

CHI (Composite Health Index) = mean of satisfaction with life, health- related quality of life and social support; HI (Happiness Index) = positive affect—negative affect.

Table 3 | TCI dimensions (assessed by the JTCI and the TCI-R versions), measures of well-being, Happiness Index and Health Index by curriculum type.

	Regular (<i>n</i> = 1197)		Vocational (<i>n</i> = 343)		t	Р	Cohen's d	Effect size r
	Mean	SD	Mean	SD				
Novelty Seeking	-0.03	1.010	0.11	0.97	-2.30	0.02	-0.14	-0.07
Harm Avoidance	-0.05	1.0	0.16	0.98	-3.44	0.00	-0.21	-0.11
Reward Dependence	0.07	1.02	-0.26	0.89	5.49	0.00	0.35	0.17
Persistence	0.06	1.0	-0.21	0.97	4.54	0.00	0.28	0.14
Self-Directedness	0.07	0.98	-0.24	1.0	5.03	0.00	0.30	0.15
Cooperativeness	0.08	0.96	-0.27	1.08	5.67	0.00	0.33	0.16
Self-Transcendence	0.01	1.0	-0.02	0.99	0.57	0.57	0.04	0.02
Life Satisfaction	0.05	0.97	-0.18	1.07	3.82	0.00	0.23	0.11
Health-related quality of life	0.08	0.96	-0.28	1.09	5.99	0.00	0.36	0.17
Positive Affect	0.05	0.95	-0.19	1.13	3.91	0.00	0.23	0.11
Negative Affect	-0.04	0.97	0.15	1.10	-3.09	0.00	-0.18	-0.09
Social Support	0.06	0.99	-0.20	0.99	4.14	0.00	0.25	0.13
Happness Index (HI)	0.06	0.94	-0.20	1.14	4.30	0.00	0.25	0.12
Composite Health Indicator (CHI)	0.06	0.78	-0.22	0.88	5.76	0.00	0.35	0.17

CHI (Composite Health Index) = mean of satisfaction with life, health-related quality of life and social support; HI (Happiness Index) = positive affect—negative affect.

fanatical (ScT) and dependent (sCt) profiles (md = -0.40, p = 0.15).

CHARACTER PROFILE AND NON-AFFECTIVE MEASURES

The evaluation of the non-linear interactions of character dimensions on negative affect showed that the Self-directedness had a significant inverse association with negative affect for each of the four possible configurations of the other two character traits (**Table 7**). Cooperativeness and Self-Transcendence were not associated with lower negative affect in any contrast.

The relationships among our non-affective measures of wellbeing and character profiles were examined (**Figure 3** and **Table 5**). Analysis of variance revealed that the profile groups differed significantly for the three non-affective measures of wellbeing: life satisfaction (F = 14.64, p = 0.00), perceived social support (F = 19.99, p = 0.00) and health-related quality of life (F = 15.32, p = 0.00). *Post-hoc* group comparisons using the

Bonferroni correction showed that for life satisfaction the means of the creative (SCT) and organized (SCt) profiles were significantly higher than those of all profiles that were not high in Self-Directedness. Also the mean of depressed (sct), disorganized (scT) and moody (sCT) profiles were significantly lower than those of all profiles that were high in Self-Directedness. For health-related quality of life, all profiles with high Self-Directedness differed significantly from those with low Self-Directedness, with exception of the contrast between fanatical (ScT) and depressive (sct) profiles. For Life Satisfaction all profiles with high Self- Directedness differed significantly from those with low Self-Directedness, with exception of the contrast between fanatical (ScT) and dependent (sCt) profiles. For Social Support, all profiles with high Self- Directedness differed significantly from those with low Self-Directedness, with exception of the contrast between autocratic (Sct) and disorganized (scT), autocratic (Sct) and dependent (sCt), and between fanatical (ScT)

Table 4 Correlations between measures of well-being.										
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7			
1. Composite health Index	-									
2. Happiness Index	0.66									
3. Life Satisfaction	0.82	0.52								
4. Health-related quality of life	0.83	0.60	0.56							
5. Positive Affect	0.62	0.73	0.52	0.62						
6. Negative Affect	-0.47	-0.86	-0.34	-0.38	-0.28					
7. Social Support	0.77	0.49	0.44	0.45	0.35	-0.42	-			

CHI (Composite Health Index) = mean of satisfaction with life, health-related quality of life and social support; HI (Happiness Index) = positive affect—negative affect; All correlations are significant at p < 0.01.

and dependent (sCt) profiles. Profiles with low self-directedness did not differ from each other and neither did profiles with high self-directedness.

Taking interactions among the character traits into account, higher Self-directedness was associated with greater life satisfaction, health-related quality of life and perceived social support in all contrasts. Cooperativeness and Self-Transcendence had little or no association with any measure of non-affective well-being (**Table 5**).

CHARACTER PROFILE AND COMPOSITE HEALTH INDEX AND HAPPINESS INDEX

The descriptive statistics for Composite Health Indicator (CHI), Hapinness Indicator (HI) and positive and negative affect by character profile are showed in **Table 6** and the analysis of variance showed that the profile groups differed on the Composite Health Indicator (CHI) (F = 25.52, p = 0.00) (**Figure 4**) and on the Happiness Index (HI) (F = 18.76, p = 0.00).

Post-hoc group comparisons using Bonferroni range correction showed that profiles with high Self-Directedness are significantly different from those with low Self-Directedness (**Table 7**). For both non-affective and affective well-being, higher Self-Directedness was strongly associated with higher well-being regardless of the other two character traits. In our study, Cooperativeness and Self-Transcendence were not associated with non-affective or affective well-being, with exception of Creative (SCT) and Organized (SCt) profiles in terms of Composite Health Indicator (HI) and positive affect.

THE INFLUENCE OF CHARACTER PROFILES ON EXTREMES OF NON-AFFECTIVE WELL-BEING

The profile groups differed significantly in the proportion that had extremely "good health" ($\chi^2 = 103.61$, df = 7, p = 0.00) and extremely "poor health" ($\chi^2 = 62.97$, df = 7, p = 0.00). The



Sct, Autocratic; sCT, Moody; sCt, Dependent; scT, Disorganized; sct, Depressive; ANOVA: F = 15.89, p = 0.00.



FIGURE 2 | Standardized values (mean = 0, SD = 1) of negative affect in different character combinations. SCT, creative; SCt, Organized; ScT, Fanatical; Sct, Autocratic; sCT, Moody; sCt, Dependent; scT, Disorganized; sct, Depressive; ANOVA: F = 9.84, p = 0.00.



percentages with best health and worst health are showed in Figure 5.

In order to quantify the overall linear influence of the three character variables on happiness and wellness, regression analyses were carried out with the Happiness Index (HI) or Composite Health Index (CHI) as the dependent variable predicted by the three character traits. Self-Directedness and Cooperativeness character traits explained a significantly variance of the non-affective well-being, whereas a significantly variance of the affective well-being was explained by Self-Directedness and Self-Transcendence. Self-Directedness ($\beta = 0.43$, t = 15.24, p = 0.00) and Cooperativeness ($\beta = -0.07$, t = -2.42, p = 0.02)

explained 15.5% of the variance in Composite Health Index (CHI) ($R^2 = 0.16$, F = 140.70, p = 0.00). Self-Directedness ($\beta = 0.32$, t = 13.24, p = 0.00) and Self-Transcendence ($\beta = -0.07$, t = -2.86, p = 0.00) explained 11% in Happiness Index (HI) ($R^2 = 0.11$, F = 89.75, p = 0.00).

DISCUSSION

Multidimensional character profiles are strong predictors of different components of health and of composite wellbeing in adults. In order to describe the influence of character profiles in different components of wellbeing, we estimated the specific contribution of the character traits of self-directedness, Table 5 | Comparisons between character profiles in standardized measures of well-being, social support and health-related quality of life.

	Life satisfaction		Soc supp		Health-related quality of life		
	t	р	t	р	t	р	
SELF-DIRECT	EDNESS						
SCT vs. sCT	6.87	0.00	7.07	0.00	6.32	0.00	
SCt vs. sCt	3.79	0.00	3.84	0.00	4.59	0.00	
ScT vs. scT	2.85	0.01	3.59	0.00	3.31	0.00	
Sct vs. sct	5.01	0.00	4.71	0.00	4.37	0.00	
COOPERATIV	ENESS						
SCT vs. ScT	0.61	0.55	0.99	0.33	1.61	0.11	
SCt vs. ScT	-0.32	0.75	0.26	0.80	-0.27	0.79	
sCT vs. scT	-1.02	0.31	-1.71	0.09	-0.34	0.73	
sCt vs. sct	0.81	0.42	1.90	0.06	-0.88	0.38	
SELF-TRANS	CENDENC	E					
SCT vs. SCt	1.67	0.10	1.14	0.25	5.36	0.04	
ScT vs. Sct	0.044	0.97	1.27	0.21	-0.43	0.67	
sCT vs. sCt	-1.49	0.14	-1.78	0.08	-0.07	0.95	
scT vs. sct	0.19	0.90	1.80	0.07	-0.80	0.43	

SCT, creative; SCt, Organized; ScT, Fanatical; Sct, Autocratic; sCT, Moody; sCt, Dependent; scT, Disorganized; sct, Depressive.

 Table 6 | Descriptive statistics for standardized Composite Health

 Index (CHI), Happiness Index (HI) and positive and negative affects by

 character profile.

	СН	I	HI	HI		ive ct	Negative affect	
	Mean	SE	Mean	SE	Mean	SE	Mean	SE
SCT	0.36	0.05	0.35	0.06	0.38	0.06	-0.22	0.06
SCt	0.24	0.04	0.27	0.05	0.06	0.05	-0.33	0.05
ScT	0.22	0.10	0.27	0.11	0.22	0.10	-0.21	0.12
Sct	0.19	0.05	0.23	0.07	0.11	0.07	-0.24	0.08
sCT	-0.32	0.07	-0.39	0.09	-0.20	0.08	0.39	0.09
sCt	-0.18	0.08	-0.22	0.10	-0.17	0.10	0.18	0.09
scT	-0.22	0.05	-0.26	0.07	-0.14	0.07	0.26	0.08
sct	-0.25	0.04	-0.22	0.06	-0.19	0.06	0.17	0.06

SCT, creative; SCt, Organized; ScT, Fanatical; Sct, Autocratic; sCT, Moody; sCt, Dependent; scT, Disorganized; sct, Depressive.

cooperativeness and self-transcendence on different aspects of wellbeing (satisfaction with social support, quality of life, life satisfaction and affect). Our results revealed that character profiles have a significant influence on different dimensions of wellbeing, confirming the tendencies found in previous studies with adults (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011).

VARIANCE ON WELLBEING MEASURES

Our results confirm that well-being consists of several components of correlated factors. Perceptions of health-related quality

of life, social support, life satisfaction and affect are correlated dimensions which need to be taken as whole, in order to achieve a complete understanding of the biopsychological functioning (Cloninger, 2004). Therefore, we estimated two composite indicators: the Composite Health Indicator (CHI, which is the mean of non-affective measures of wellbeing: satisfaction of social support, health-related quality of life and satisfaction with life) and the Happiness Indicator (HI, the score of positive affect minus the score of negative affect). As expected, the composite indicators had a higher variance than individual scales in our study, similarly to what happened with the Israeli and the Finn adults studies (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011). For example, both in the Israeli (CHI = 48.19; Life satisfaction = 41.08; Health quality of life = 24.8 and Social Support = 14.61) and in the Finn (CHI = 74.33; Life satisfaction = 41.73; Health related quality of life = 25.36; Social Support = 60.24) studies, where the CHI variance was superior of the variance of each one of the individual components. In our sample of adolescents, however, the variance of all the wellbeing indicators (both composite and individual indicators) was smaller than in the studies with adults. This was an expected result, as the values of the composite and the values of the individual variables may differ in how they spread out around the mean and around each other. This may suggest that between adolescents the variance on these indicators in smaller than in adults, which may help to understand the specificities found in our sample of adolescents concerning Cooperativeness and Self-Transcendence, and supports the idea that amongst adolescents these processes are not still as mature and differentiated than as they in adults, reason why the variance was smaller in Portuguese adolescents. Additionally, because the range of ages in the adolescents sample (from 12 to 18, mostly and some from 18 to 21) is smaller than in the population representative samples of Israel (24 from 39) and Finland (up 40 years old), and it refers to life stages with substantive qualitative differences, the participants from the adults populations samples were necessarily exposed to different and more heterogenic experiences and contextual influences than adolescents, which may contribute to the less variance on the processes that are expected to co-variate as a function of contextual and experiences heterogeneity.

WELL-BEING BY AGE AND CURRICULUM TYPE

Mean differences between Middle school and High school adolescents revealed statistically significant differences on all dimensions of personality (with exception of Harm Avoidance), and in all indicators of wellbeing (with exception of the Happiness Index). Generally, younger students had higher scores on TCI dimensions of Novelty Seeking and of Self-Transcendence, and higher scores on all the indicators of wellbeing. Exceptions to this tendency were the Happiness Index (no differences) and the Satisfaction with social support (higher scores on older adolescents). Although these results are in line with previous findings on the developmental trends of both TCI dimensions and on Wellbeing indicators, the effect sizes were small for all the significant differences. Concerning curriculum type, statistically significant differences were also found for all the TCI dimensions (with exception of Self-Transcendence) with adolescents enrolled in regular schools presenting lower levels of Novelty Seeking and



 Table 7 | Comparisons between character profiles in standardized

 measures of Happiness Index (HI), Composite Health Index (CHI), and

 negative and positive affect.

	Н	I	СНІ		Nega affe		Positive affect	
	t	р	т	р	t	р	t	Р
SELF-DIREC	TEDNES	SS						
SCT vs. sCT	7.26	0.00	8.22	0.00	-6.07	0.00	5.65	0.00
SCt vs. sCt	4.99	0.00	5.10	0.00	-5.49	0.00	2.28	0.02
ScT vs. scT	4.04	0.00	4.18	0.00	-3.35	0.00	2.72	0.01
Sct vs. sct	4.64	0.00	5.88	0.00	-4.25	0.00	2.95	0.00
COOPERATI	VENESS	5						
SCT vs. ScT	0.70	0.49	1.34	0.18	-0.01	0.99	1.26	0.21
SCt vs. ScT	0.43	0.66	0.117	0.91	-1.02	0.31	-0.51	0.61
sCT vs. scT	-1.15	0.25	-1.27	0.21	1.10	0.27	-0.62	0.54
sCt vs. sct	-0.01	0.99	0.73	0.47	0.12	0.90	0.14	0.89
SELF-TRAN	SCENDE	INCE						
SCT vs. SCt	1.13	0.26	1.99	0.05	1.56	0.12	3.83	0.00
ScT vs. Sct	0.32	0.75	0.37	0.71	0.22	0.83	0.90	0.37
sCT vs. sCt	-1.27	0.21	-1.35	0.18	1.61	0.11	-0.24	0.81
scT vs. sct	-0.42	0.68	0.44	0.67	1.01	0.31	0.57	0.57

SCT, creative; SCt, Organized; ScT, Fanatical; Sct, Autocratic; sCT, Moody; sCt, Dependent; scT, Disorganized; sct, Depressive.

of Harm Avoidance, but higher values of Reward Dependence, Persistence, Self-Directedness and Cooperativeness. Also, students enrolled in Regular students registered higher levels of wellbeing than their colleagues from Vocational school. For example, adolescents from vocational school registered lower levels of Positive affect and higher levels of negative affect. These results are in line with the expected, as in Portugal typically students in vocational schools registered a relatively poor academic trajectory in regular schools, reason why most of them moved from regular to vocational schools. Again, these statistically significant differences were small, as suggested by the Effect size, and therefore, they need to be considered with caution.

INFLUENCES OF PERSONALITY ON WELLBEING

As found in studies with adults, in Portuguese adolescents each character trait had a unique contribution to the different dimensions of wellbeing. Self-directedness was significant predictor of life satisfaction, health-related quality of life, perceived social support and positive and negative affect. Cooperativeness and Self-transcendence did not predict positive neither negative affect, but Self-Transcendence was associated with higher positive affect, when associated with high values of Self-Directedness and Cooperativeness. Cooperativeness and Self-Transcendence had little or no linear association with any measure of non-affective well-being.

In Portuguese adolescents, Self-directedness alone explained 15.2% of the variance of non-affective well-being and 9.9% of the variance of the affective well-being. When we used only Cooperativeness to predict well-being, it explained 2.7% of the variance in non-affective well-being and 1.6% of the affective well-being. Self-transcendence had a negligible impact on well-being in linear regression analysis. These results are in line with those found in previous studies with adults. In the Israeli study, Self-directedness alone explained 32% in nonaffective well-being and 45% in affective well-being (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011). Cooperativeness explained 4% of the variance of non-affective well-being. In the Finn study, Self-directedness explained 30% of the variance of non-affective well-being and 40% of the variance of affective well-being; Cooperativeness explained 14% in non-affective well-being and 24% in affective well-being (Josefsson et al., 2011). Self-directedness explained higher percentage of non-affective and affective well-being in adults than in Portuguese adolescents. Cooperativeness explained



similar percentages of non-affective well-being in Portuguese adolescents (2.7%) and on Israeli adults (4%), but explained a significantly higher percentage in Finn adults (14%), suggesting that Cooperativeness in less important in predicting well-being in Portuguese adolescents and in Israeli adults. Besides, it suggests that the impact of Cooperativeness in predicting well-being depends on both cultural and developmental factors. Self-transcendence had a negligible effect on well-being in linear regression analysis in the previous studies with adults (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011) and with adolescents (Garcia, 2011; Garcia and Moradi, 2011). Character dimensions of Self-directedness and Cooperativeness explained 15.5% of the variance in non-affective well-being in Portuguese adolescents and Self-Directedness and Self-Transcendence explained 10.6% in affective well-being. In the Israeli study, character dimensions explained 36% of the variance in non-affective well-being and 45% in affective well-being (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011). In the Finn study TCI character dimensions taken together explained 56% of the variance of non-affective well-being and 65% in affective well-being (Josefsson et al., 2011).

Self-directedness was strongly associated with all aspects of well-being, even when interacting with the other character dimensions. In fact, the shift between the valence of the different indicators taken separately (positive affect, negative affect, satisfaction with life, health-related quality of life, satisfaction with social support, and from predominant good health to ill health), happened between autocratic (Sct) and moody (sCT) profiles. Self-directedness refers to the person understanding of himself or herself as an autonomous individual, with responsibilities, purposes and resources. The individuals' awareness of his or her responsibilities, purposes and resources regulates people's hopes and desires. Individuals with high Self-directedness are responsible, purposeful, and resourceful and with habits congruent with long term goals (Cloninger et al., 1993), which influences strongly physical, mental and social well-being (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011). Because of the typical challenges of individualistic and performance oriented societies, adolescents are especially encouraged to develop self-directedness processes. Several outcomes in adolescence (including academic achievement) are strongly predicted by aspects of Self-directedness (such as self-discipline) (Duckworth and Seligman, 2005), and of Persistence (Moreira et al., 2012b), more than by Intelligence Quotient (IQ). Consequently, society (including family and school) tend to emphasize more the development of the processes involved in self-directedness, because of its important to objective outcomes in present and future life (such as academic achievement, occupational outcomes,) rather than aspects of Cooperativeness or Self-transcendence. Additionally, studies conducted by Garcia and colleagues showed that self-directedness mediates the influence of persistence on adolescents' positive affect (Garcia et al., 2012), emphasizing the importance of selfdirectedness in modulating the expression of dispositional tendencies in adaptive functioning. Self-directed adolescents tend to have good habits and regulate their behaviors accordingly to their long-term goals, which tend to result in long-term achievements, in positive rewards and in positive evaluations of several aspects of individuals' lives, and therefore to well-being.

Cooperativeness was found to explain a variance of well-being similar to what happened in Israeli adults, but less than in Finn adults. Also in adults, Cooperativeness was associated with the perception of social support, increased non-affective well-being and to reduced negative emotions (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011). However, in Portuguese adolescents, those results were not found. Cooperativeness refers to the individuals' awareness of being part of a society. Individuals high cooperative are empathic, helpful and social tolerant (Cloninger et al.,

1993). Because of this, the importance of cooperativeness in the satisfaction of social support is associated to the role cooperativeness plays in being well succeeded in having social support. In childhood and adolescence, social support is highly dependent of the surrounding and established social networks (such as family, school, etc.). Being social support associated to the satisfaction of the individuals' needs, western societies are organized so adults guarantee the satisfaction of child and adolescents basic needs in a collective responsibility perspective. Societies are organized in a way by which several factors are present, regardless of the child and adolescents characteristics (a child or an adolescent should have the need support at home, school, etc., regardless of being more or less cooperative). As the individual grows, he or she becomes more autonomous, which tend to mean that the individual is more dependent of his or her characteristics to be well succeed in adaptation. Therefore, more cooperative individuals are more likely to be more effective in creating, feeding and mobilizing social networks, which increases the probability of having his or her needs satisfied and of perceiving the social support as satisfactory.

Self-transcendence was found to have a negligible linear association with well-being in Portuguese adolescents, but when in interaction with Self-directedness it predicted 10.4% of the variance of affective well-being. Although less than in Israeli adults, the non-linear influence of Self-transcendence in well-being was similar to what was found in Finn adults. Self-transcendence refers to the awareness of being part of a whole, where all things, people and animals are connected (Cloninger et al., 1993). Abstractedness significantly increases during adolescence, allowing individuals for developing a growing awareness of selftranscendent aspects. Although self-transcendence aspects are involved in adolescents' mapping of the existence, they are typically more centered in their concrete aspects of experience (selfimage, peer relations, etc.). As a consequence, concrete aspects of existence are more salient in adolescents' experiences than more abstract and transcendent aspects. Therefore, it is understandable that adolescents' evaluations of the several aspects of life be more dependent of more concrete and immediate factors, rather than of transcendent aspects, meaning that self-transcendence play a more distal influence on adolescents' wellbeing, with self-directedness aspects playing a more proximal influence on adolescents' wellbeing. Besides, self-transcendence and abstractedness become more differentiated in late adolescence and early adulthood. The mean age of the participants on our studies was about 15 years old, an age where it is expected that a significant maturation and differentiation of self-transcendence is still to occur. Therefore, self-transcendent aspects may have a more distal impact on adolescents' wellbeing, when compared with selfdirectedness. Previous studies with adults revealed that, when the interactions among character traits are taken into account, Self-transcendence had a consistent impact on the presence of both positive and negative emotions (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011). Also in adolescents, when the other two character traits were held constant, Self-transcendence increased non-affective well-being and both positive and negative affect. In spite of the cultural differences found in the studies of Israel and Finland, and of the differences between our study with adolescents and the two adult studies, the three studies assessing tors. In fact, In the Finn data all associations of Cooperativeness with happiness, composite health or affect were significant (Josefsson et al., 2011), but no such associations were observed in the Israeli study (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011), suggesting that Cooperativeness may be a more important predictor of affective and non-affective well-being in Finland than in Israel (Josefsson et al., 2011). Similarly, our results suggest that Cooperativeness and Self-transcendence may be less important in predicting affective and non-affective well-being in adolescents than in adults. In spite of this, and because cultural differences were found in Finland and Israel, cross-cultural studies exploring the associations between the multidimensional profiles of Character are needed in order to confirm the trends found in Portuguese adolescents. Configurations of personality dimensions allow for the multidimensional nature of adaptive human functioning (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011), and are more compatible to the interdependence of the different components of heath. Similarly, well-being is a multicomponent phenomenon, also because it depends on the dynamics between the different individuals functioning domains involved in adaptation. As found in previous studies, this study reveals that well-being depends on specific interactive and non-linear dynamics of personality development (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011), and that each dimension of wellbeing must be considered as an interdependent domain involved in the individuals' adaptive functioning (Cloninger, 2009).

the non-linear associations between well-being and multidimen-

nificant predictor of well-being, regardless of the culture and age,

and that cooperativeness and self-transcendence influences on

well-being depends on cultural, religious and developmental fac-

Altogether, these results suggest that Self-directedness is a sig-

sional character profiles registered similar tendencies.

This was the first study replicating in adolescents the two national-based studies which assessed the non-linear interactions between character dimensions in the explanation of well-being in Israeli and Finn adults (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011). Our results clearly confirm that configurations of the three dimensions of character measured by the Temperament and Character Inventories (both the adolescent and adult versions) influence affective and non-affective well-being also in adolescents. The person-centered approach used in this study is more consistent with the holistic and dynamic nature of human beings, allowing for an understanding of human development within an individual. Also, results from this study confirm the importance a non-linear approach to the relation between personality and well-being, as the non-linear impact of Cooperativeness and Self-transcendence on different aspects of wellbeing would not be captured with linear regression analysis only.

Implications

Adolescence is a developmental period characterized by marked changes in adolescents in cognition, emotion, behavioral and contexts. These changes result from the process of maturation and differentiation of neuropsychological systems, including the behavioral activation, the inhibition, the reward dependence systems and the higher order cognitive self-regulatory processes. These specific neuroanatomical and functional systems change over time, with emotional and cognitive dimensions presenting distinct patterns of development over the lifespan (Josefsson

et al., 2013a). Adolescence is characterized by higher sensitivity to novelty, exploration and to reward, and lower inhibitory control (Eldreth et al., 2013). Adolescents' behaviors result from the interaction between the changing/maturating neuroanatomic circuitries and processes and contextual influences (Josefsson et al., 2013b). The unbalance between the different systems, and depending on the dynamics between neuropsychological systems and context characteristics (specifically the failure of higher order regulatory processes in modulating the adaptive expression of the emotional responses and behaviors) place adolescents at increased risk for poor functioning and for maladaptive developmental trajectories, including risk behaviors and emotional lability. These patterns of functioning are significant components of developmental cascades, which are strong predictors of functioning also during adulthood (Eldreth et al., 2013). Conversely, an adaptive maturation of higher order cognitive processes is a strong predictor of healthy personality development and of healthy functioning, including less psychopathology and more agentic motivation (Moreira et al., 2014a). Additionally, different higher order cognitive processes (self-directedness, cooperativeness and self-transcendence) are involved in the individuals' psychobiological organizations underlying behavior. Our results confirm that also in adolescents different combinations of character dimensions are strong predictors of both negative and positive functioning, with elevation in the three dimensions being associated with healthy functioning, similar to what was found with adults (Cloninger and Zohar, 2011; Josefsson et al., 2011).

Because adaptive functioning results from the dynamics of developmental cascades, and because positive aspects are crucial for healthy developmental trajectories, the understanding of the developmental associations between personality and wellbeing is highly relevant for the promotion of youth positive developmental trajectories promotion.

Almost half of the European adolescents report multiple health complaints, poor to fair health, low life satisfaction or a combination of these (Ravens-Sieberer et al., 2009). Because of the associations of well-being with adaptive and maladaptive functioning, these results suggest that besides the promotion of educational persistance and motivational dimensions (Walker et al., 2006; Moreira et al., 2013), the promotion of well-being needs to be established as an educational priority, as it is an avenue for the promotion of a healthy psychobiological adaptation to experience. On the one hand, although life circumstances also influence long-term levels of well-being, personality explains a significant portion of the variance of well-being (Diener et al., 2003; Suldo and Shaffer, 2008). Several aspects of positive mental health operationalized by Vaillant (2012) refers to and are well predicted by Cloninger' character dimensions of Self-directedness, Cooperativeness and Self-Transcendence. Therefore, schools need to accept their responsibility in promoting adaptive trajectories promotion (rather than focus on the moment, on deficits or in grades), which requires the promotion of healthy personality development. In fact, as highlighted by Heldon and Lybormirsky, sustainable happiness is possible through intentional activity changes, more so than through circumstantial changes (Heldon and Lybomirsky, 2006; Blustein, 2008; Hosie and Sevastos, 2010). This fact justifies systematized, internationalized and continued school-based approaches to the

promotion of mental health, including well-being (Cloninger et al., 2010; Moreira et al., 2014b). On the other hand, there is a robust body of evidences about the efficacy of school-based strategies for the promotion of higher cognitive self-regulatory functions. These strategies are been called by several names, including social and emotional skills, emotional intelligence or socio-emotional learning (Moreira et al., 2012a). Programmes for the promotion of these dimensions are efficient in promoting social and emotional skills, positive attitudes and behaviors (Kimber et al., 2008; Moreira et al., 2010), including positve academic trajectories (Durlak et al., 2011).

Schools are a privileged avenue for the promotion of youth positive development. In order to be effective in promoting youth positive development, schools need to incorporate in their objectives and practice the promotion of a healthy personality development.

Limitations

This study has some limitations. The instruments used in this Portuguese adolescents study, although age-appropriate, are not exactly the same used in both previous studies in Israel and Finland. Another limitation is that this study used a cross-sectional sample, which prevents us of establishing causal relations. However, the associations between multidimensional profiles of character and well-being were replicated in three samples (two adult samples and one adolescent sample), which suggest that these trends are consistent. Future studies that replicate this study in other cultures are needed, in order to test the associations between configurations of character dimensions and well-being in adolescents from different cultures.

REFERENCES

- Ainly, M., and Ainly, J. (2011). Student engagement with science in early adolescence: the contribution of enjoyment to students' continuing interest in learning about science. *Contemp. Educ. Psychol.* 36, 4–12. doi: 10.1016/j.cedpsych.2010.08.001
- Antaramian, S. P., Huebner, E. S., Hills, K. J., and Valois, R. F. (2010). A dual-factor model of mental health: toward a more comprehensive understanding of youth functioning. University of South Carolina. *Am. J. Orthopsychiatry*, 80, 462–472. doi: 10.1111/j.1939-0025.2010.01049.x
- Bartels, M., and Boomsma, D. I. (2009). Born to be happy? the etiology of subjective well-being. *Behav. Genet.* 39, 605–615. doi: 10.1007/s10519-009-9294-8
- Berger, C., Alcalay, L., Torretti, A., and Milici, N. (2011). Socio-emotional well-being and academic achievement: evidence from a multilevel approach/Bem-estar sócio-emocional e desempenho acadêmico: evidência desde uma abordagem multinível. *Psicologia Reflexão e Crítica* 24, 344–351. doi: 10.1590/S0102-79722011000200016
- Blandon, A. Y., Calkins, S. D., Grimm, K. J., Keane, S. P., and O'Brian, M. (2010). Testing a developmental cascade model of emotional and social competence and early peer acceptance. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 22, 737–748. doi: 10.1017/S0954579410000428
- Blustein, D. L. (2008). The role of work in psychological health and well-being: a conceptual, historical, and public policy perspective. Am. Psychol. 63, 228–240. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.63.4.228
- Bornstein, M. H., Hahn, C., and Haynes, O. M. (2010). Social competence, externalizing, and internalizing behavioral adjustment from early childhood through early adolescence: developmental cascades. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 22, 717–735. doi: 10.1017/S0954579410000416
- Bradley, R. H., and Corwyn, R. F. (2002). Socioeconomic status and child development. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 53, 371–399. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135233
- Burnett, S., Sebastian, C., Cohen Kadosh, K., and Blakemore, S. J. (2011). The social brain in adolescence: evidence from functional magnetic resonance

imaging and behavioural studies. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 35, 1654–1664. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2010.10.011

- Butkovic, A., Brkovic, I., and Bratko, D. (2012). Predicting well-being from personality in adolescents and older adults. J. Happiness Stud. 13, 455–467. doi: 10.1007/s10902-011-9273-7
- Carver, C. S., Scheier, M. F., and Segerstrom, S. C. (2010). Optimism. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 30, 879–889. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2010.01.006
- Cervone, D. (2005). Personality architecture: within-person structures and processes. *Annu. Rev. Psychol.* 56, 423–452. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.56.091103. 070133
- Cheng, H., and Furnham, A. (2002). Personality, peer relations, and self-confidence as predictors of happiness and loneliness. J. Adolesc. 25, 327–339. doi: 10.1006/jado.2002.0475
- Cloninger, C. R. (1999). The Temperament and Character Inventory—Revised. St. Louis, MO: Center for Psychobiology of Personality, Washington University.
- Cloninger, C. R. (2004). Feeling Good: The Science of Well-being. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Cloninger, C. R. (2006a). "Personality as a dynamic psychobiological system," in Dimensional Models of Personality Disorders: Refining the Research Agenda for DSM-V, eds T. A. Widiger, E. Simonsen, P. J., Sirovatka, and D. A. Regier (Washington, DC:American Psychiatric Press), 73–76.
- Cloninger, C. R. (2006b). The science of well-being: an integrated approach to mental health and its disorders. *World Psychiatry* 5, 71–76.
- Cloninger, C. R. (2008a). On well-being: current research trends and future directions. Mens Sana Monogr. 6, 3–9. doi: 10.4103/0973-1229.40564
- Cloninger, C. R. (2008b). The psychobiological theory of temperament and character: comment on Farmer and Goldberg. *Psychol. Assess.* 20, 292–299. doi: 10.1037/a0012933
- Cloninger, C. R. (2009). Evolution of human brain functions: the functional structure of human consciousness. Aust. N. Z. J. Psychiatry 43, 994–1006. doi: 10.3109/00048670903270506
- Cloninger, C. R. (2010). From the guest editor. *Focus* 3, 161–163. doi: 10.1176/foc.8.2.foc161
- Cloninger, C. R. (2012). Healthy personality development and well-being. *World Psychiatry* 11, 103–104. doi: 10.1016/j.wpsyc.2012.05.019
- Cloninger, C. R., Bayon, C., and Svrakic, D. M. (1998). Measurement of temperament and character in mood disorders: a model of fundamental states as personality types. J. Affect. Disord. 51, 21–32. doi: 10.1016/S0165-0327(98)00153-0
- Cloninger, C. R., and Cloninger, K. M. (2011). Person-centered therapeutics. Int. J. Person Centered Med. 1, 43–52. doi: 10.5750/ijpcm.vli1.21
- Cloninger, C. R., Svrakic, D. M., and Przybeck, T. R. (1993). A psychobiological model of temperament and character. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 50, 975–990. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.1993.01820240059008
- Cloninger, C. R., Svrakic, N. M., and Svrakic, D. M. (1997). Role of personality selforganization in development of mental order and disorder. *Dev. Psychopathol.*, 9, 881–906. doi: 10.1017/S095457949700148X
- Cloninger, C. R., and Zohar, A. H. (2011). Personality and the perception of health and happiness. J. Affect. Disord. 128, 24–32. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2010.06.012
- Cloninger, C. R., Zohar, A. H., and Cloninger, K. M. (2010). Promotion of well-being in person-centered mental health care. *Focus* 8, 165–179. doi: 10.1176/foc.8.2.foc165
- Davydov, F. M., Stewart, R., Ritchie, K., and Chaddieu, I. (2010). Resilience and mental health. Clin. Psycholol. Rev. 30, 479–495. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2010.03.003
- de Moor, M. H., Costa, P. T., Terracciano, A., Krueger, R. F., de Geus, E. J., Toshiko, T., et al. (2010). Meta analysis of genome-wide association studies on personality. *Mol. Psychiatry* 17, 337–349. doi: 10.1038/mp.2010.128
- DeNeve, K. M., and Cooper, H. (1998). The happy personality: a meta-analysis of 137 personality traits and subjective well-being. *Psychol. Bull.* 124, 197–229. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.124.2.197
- Diener, E. (1984). Subjective well-being. *Psychol. Bull.* 95, 542–575. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.95.3.542
- Diener, E., Oishi, S., and Lucas, R. E. (2003). Personality, culture, and subjective well-being: emotional and cognitive evaluations of life. *Annu. Rev. Psychol.* 54, 403–425. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.54.101601.145056
- Duckworth, A. L., and Seligman, M. E. (2005). Self-discipline outdoes IQ in predicting academic performance of adolescents. *Psychol. Sci.* 16, 939–944. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.2005.01641.x
- Durlak, J. A., Weissberg, R. P., Dymnicki, A. B., Taylor, R. D., and Schellinger, K. B. (2011). The impact of enhancing students' social and emotional learning: a

meta-analysis of school-based universal interventions. *Child Dev.* 82, 405–432. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01564.x

- Eldreth, D., Hardin, M. G., Pavletic, N., and Ernst, M. (2013). Adolescent transformations of behavioral and neural processes as potential targets for prevention. *Prev. Sci.* 14, 257–266. doi: 10.1007/s11121-012-0322-1
- Elmore, G. M., and Huebner, E. S. (2010). Adolescents' satisfaction with school experiences: relationships with demographics, attachment relationships, and school engagement behaviour. *Psychol. Sch.* 47, 525–537. doi: 10.1002/pits.20488
- Erhart, M., Ottova, V., Gaspar, T., Jericek, H., Schnohr, C., Alikasifoglu, M., et al. (2009). Measuring mental health and well-being of school-children in 15 European countries using the KIDSCREEN-10 Index. *Int. J. Public Health* 54, 160–166. doi: 10.1007/s00038-009-5407-7
- Galinha, I. C., and Pais-Ribeiro, J. (2005). Contribuição para o estudo da versão portuguesa da positive and negative affect schedule (PANAS): II - Estudo psicométrico [Contribution to the study of the positive and negative affect schedule (PANAS) Portuguese version: II - Psychometric Study]. *Análise Psicológica* 23, 219–227.
- Garcia, D. (2011). Two models of personality and well-being among adolescents. Pers. Individ. Dif. 50, 1208–1212. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.02.009
- Garcia, D., Kerekes, N., and Archer, T. (2012). A will and a proper way leading to happiness: self-directedness mediates the effect of persistence on positive affectivity. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 53, 1034–1038. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2012.07.025
- Garcia, D., and Moradi, S. (2011). Adolescents' temperament and character: a longitudinal study on hapiness. *J. Hapiness Stud.* 13, 1–16. doi: 10.1007/s10902-011-9300-8
- Gaspar, T., Matos, M. G., Pais-Ribeiro, J., Leal, I., and Ferreira, A. (2009a). Healthrelated quality of life in children and adolescents and associated factors. *J. Cogn. Behav. Psychother.* 9, 33–48.
- Gaspar, T., Ribeiro, J. L., Matos, M. G., Leal, I., and Ferreira, A. (2009b). Psychometric properties of a brief version of the Escala de Satisfação com o suporte social for children and adolescents. *Span. J. Psychol.* 12, 360–372. doi: 10.1017/S113874160000175X
- Gestsdóttir, S., and Lerner, R. M. (2007). Intentional self-regulation and positive youth development in early adolescence: findings from the 4-H Study of positive youth development. *Dev. Psychol.* 43, 508–521. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.43.2.508
- Gilman, R., and Huebner, E. S. (2006). Characteristics of adolescents who peport very high life satisfaction. J. Youth Adolesc. 35, 311–319. doi: 10.1007/s10964-006-9036-7
- Gutiérrez, J. L. G., Jiménez, B. M., Hernández, E. G., and Puente, C. P. (2005). Personality and subjective well-being: big five correlates and demographic variables. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 38, 1561–1569. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2004.09.015
- Heldon, K. M., and Lybomirsky, S. (2006). Achieving sustainable gains in happiness: Change your actions, not your circumstances. J. Happiness Stud. 7, 55–86. doi: 10.1007/s10902-005-0868-8
- Hosie, P. J., and Sevastos, P. P. (2010). A framework for conceiving of job-related affective wellbeing. *Manage. Rev. Int. Rev. Manage. Stud.* 21, 406–436. doi: 10.1688/1861-9908_mrev_2010_04_Hosie
- Huebner, E. S. (2004). Research on assessment of life satisfaction of children and adolescents. Soc. Indic. Res. 66, 3–33. doi: 10.1023/B:SOCI.0000007497.57754.e3
- Huebner, E. S., Suldo, S. M., Smith, L. C., and McKnight, C. (2004). Life satisfaction in children and youth: empirical foundations and implications for implications for and youth. *Psychol. Sch.* 41, 81–94. doi: 10.1002/pits.10140
- Huebner, S. E., Antaramian, S. P., Hills, K. J., Lewis, A. D., and Saha, R. (2011). Stability and predictive validity of the brief multidimensional students' life satisfaction scale. *Child Indic. Res.* 4, 161–168. doi: 10.1007/s12187-010-9082-2
- Huppert, F. A., and Whittington, J. E. (2003). Evidence for the independence of positive and negative well-being: implications for quality of life assessment. Br. J. Health Psychol. 8(Pt 1), 107–122. doi: 10.1348/135910703762879246
- Josefsson, K., Cloninger, C. R., Hintsanen, M., Jokela, M., Pulkki-Raback, L., and Keltikangas-Järvinen, L. (2011). Associations of personality profiles with various aspects of well-being: a population-based study. J. Affect. Disord. 133, 265–273. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2011.03.023
- Josefsson, K., Jokela, M., Cloninger, C. R., Hintsanen, M., Salo, J., Hintsa, T., et al. (2013a). Maturity and change in personality: developmental trends of temperament and character in adulthood. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 25, 713–727. doi: 10.1017/S0954579413000126
- Josefsson, K., Jokela, M., Hintsanen, M., Robert Cloninger, C., Pulkki-Råback, L., Merjonen, P., et al. (2013b). Parental care-giving and home environment

predicting offspring's temperament and character traits after 18 years. *Psychiatry Res.* 209, 643–651. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2013.01.007

- Keyes, C. L. M., Shmotkin, D., and Ryff, C. D. (2002). Optimizing well-being: the empirical encounter of two traditions. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 82, 1007–1022. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.82.6.1007
- Kimber, B., Sandell, R., and Bremberg, S. (2008). Social and emotional training in Swedish classrooms for the promotion of mental health: results from an effectiveness study in Sweden. *Health Promot. Int.* 23, 134–143. doi: 10.1093/heapro/dam046
- Larsen, R. J., and Eid, M. (2008). "Ed Diener and the science of subjective wellbeing," in *The Science of Subjective Well-Being*, eds M. Eid and R. J. Larsen (New York, NY: The Guilford Press), 1–13.
- Lewin-Bizan, S., Bowers, E. P., and Lerner, R. M. (2010). One thing leads to another: cascades of positive youth development among American adolescents. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 22, 759–770. doi: 10.1017/S0954579410000441
- Lewis, A. D., Huebner, E. S., Malone, P. S., and Valois, R. F. (2011). Life satisfaction and student engagement in adolescents. J. Youth Adolesc. 40, 249–262. doi: 10.1007/s10964-010-9517-6
- Luby, J. L., Svrakic, D. M., McCallum, K., Przybeck, T. R., and Cloninger, C. R. (1999). The junior temperament and character inventory: preliminary validation of a child self-report measure. *Psychol. Rep.* 84(3 Pt 2), 1127–1138. doi: 10.2466/PR0.84.3.1127-1138
- Lyubomirsky, S., Sheldon, K. M., and Schkade, D. (2005). Pursuing happiness: the architecture of sustainable change. *Rev. Gen. Psychol.* 9, 111–131. doi: 10.1037/1089-2680.9.2.111
- Lyubomirsky, S., Tkach, C., and Robin Dimatteo, M. (2006). What are the differences between happiness and self-esteem? *Soc. Indic. Res.* 78, 363–404. doi: 10.1007/s11205-005-0213-y
- Matos, M. G., Gaspar, T., and Simões, C. (2012). Health-related quality of life in portuguese children and adolescents. *Psicologia: Reflexão e Crítica* 25, 230–237. doi: 10.1590/S0102-79722012000200004
- McCrae, R., and Costa, P. T. (1991). Adding liebe und arbeit: the full fivesfactor model and well-being. Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull. 17, 227–232. doi: 10.1177/014616729101700217
- McDowell, I. (2010). Measures of self-perceived well-being. J. Psychosom. Res. 69, 69–79. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2009.07.002
- McKnight, C. G., Huebner, E. S., and Suldo, S. (2002). Relationship among stressful life events, temperament, problem behaviour, and global life satisfaction in adolescents. *Psychol. Sch.* 39, 677–687. doi: 10.1002/pits.10062
- Moreira, P., Oliveira, J. T., Cloninger, K. M., Azevedo, C., Sousa, A., Castro, J., et al. (2012b). The Psychometrics and validity of the junior temperament and character Inventory in Portuguese adolescents. *Compr. Psychiatry* 53, 1227–1236. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2012.04.014
- Moreira, P. A., Oliveira, J. T., Dias, P., Vaz, F. M., and Torres-Oliveira, I. (2014b). The students' perceptions of school success promoting strategies inventory (SPSI): development and validity evidence based studies. *Span. J. Psychol.* 17:E61. doi: 10.1017/sjp.2014.62
- Moreira, P. A. S., Crusellas, L., Sá, I., Gomes, P., and Matias, C. (2010). Evaluation of a manual-based programme for the promotion of social and emotional skills in elementary school children: results from a 4 year study in Portugal. *Health Promot. Int.* 25, 309–317. doi: 10.1093/heapro/daq029
- Moreira, P. A. S., Dias, P., Vaz, F. M., and Vaz, J. M. (2013). Predictors of academic performance and school engagement—Integrating persistence, motivation and study skills perspectives using person-centered and variable-centered approaches. *Learn. Individ. Differ.* 24, 117–125. doi: 10.1016/j.lindif.2012.10.016
- Moreira, P. A. S., Jacinto, S., Pinheiro, P., Patrício, A., Crusellas, L., Oliveira, J. T., et al. (2014a). Long-term impact of the promotion of social and emotional skills. *Psychol. Psicol. Reflexão e Crítica* 27, 634–641. doi: 10.1590/1678-7153.201427404
- Moreira, P. A. S., Oliveira, J. T., Crusellas, L., and Lima, A. (2012a). Inventário de identificação de emoções e sentimentos (IIES): estudo de desenvolvimento e validação [Emotions and feelings identification/Awarness inventory: development and validation studies]. *Revista de Psicologia da Criança e do Adolescente* 3, 39–66.
- Munafò, M. R., and Flint, J. (2011). Dissecting the genetic architecture of human personality. *Trends Cogn. Sci.* 15, 395–400. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2011. 07.007
- Pyhältö, K., Soini, T., and Pietarinen, J. (2010). Pupils' pedagogical well-being in comprehensive school—significant positive and negative school experiences of

Finnish ninth graders. *Euro. J. Psychol. Educ.* 25, 207–221. doi: 10.1007/s10212-010-0013-x

- Ravens-Sieberer, U., Torsheim, T., Hetland, J., Vollebergh, W., Cavallo, F., Jericek, H., et al. (2009). Subjective health, symptom load and quality of life of children and adolescents in Europe. *Int. J. Public Health* 54, 151–159. doi: 10.1007/s00038-009-5406-8
- Richards, J. M., Plate, R. C., and Ernst, M. (2013). A systematic review of fMRI reward paradigms used in studies of adolescents vs. adults: the impact of task design and implications for understanding neurodevelopment. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 37, 976–991. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2013.03.004
- Rigby, B. T., and Huebner, E. S. (2005). Do causal attributions mediate the mediate the relationship between personality characteristics and life satisfaction in adolescence? *Psychol. Sch.* 42, 91–99. doi: 10.1002/pits.20026
- Ryan, R. M., and Deci, E. L. (2001). On happiness and human potentials: a review of research on hedonic and eudaimonic well-being. *Annu. Rev. Psychol.* 52, 141–166. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.52.1.141
- Ryff, C. D., Singer, B. H., and Love, G. D. (2004). Positive health: connecting well-being with biology. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* 359, 1383–1394. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2004.1521
- Seligman, M. E. P. (2008). Positive health. Appl. Psychol. Int. Rev. 57, 3–18. doi: 10.1111/j.1464-0597.2008.00351.x
- Shiner, R. L., and Masten, A. S. (2012). Childhood personality as a harbinger of competence and resilience in adulthood. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 24, 507–528. doi: 10.1017/S0954579412000120
- Stewart, S. H., Conrod, P. J., Marlatt, G. A., Comeau, M. N., Thush, C., and Krank, M. (2005). New developments in prevention and early intervention for alcohol abuse in youths. *Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res.* 29, 278–286. doi: 10.1097/01.ALC.0000153547.34399.E8
- Sturman, D. A., and Moghaddam, B. (2011). The neurobiology of adolescence: changes in brain architecture, functional dynamics, and behavioral tendencies. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 35, 1704–1712. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2011.04.003
- Suldo, S. M., and Huebner, E. S. (2004). Does life satisfaction moderate the effects of stressful life events on psychopathological behaviour during adolescence? *Sch. Psychol. Q.* 19, 93–105. doi: 10.1521/scpq.19.2.93.33313
- Suldo, S. M., and Shaffer, E. J. (2008). Looking beyond psychopatology: the dualfactor model of mental health in youth. Sch. Psych. Rev. 37, 52–68.
- Vaillant, G. (2012). Positive mental health: is there a cross-cultural definition? World Psychiatry 11, 93–99. doi: 10.1016/j.wpsyc.2012.05.006
- Veselka, L., Schermer, J. A., and Vernon, P. A. (2012). The dark triad and an expanded framework of personality. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 53, 417–425. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2012.01.002
- Walker, C. O., Greene, B. A., and Mansell, R. A. (2006). Identification with academics, intrinsic/extrinsic motivation, and self-efficacy as predictors of cognitive engagement. *Learn. Individ. Differ.* 16, 1–12. doi: 10.1016/j.lindif.2005.06.004
- Watson, D., Clark, L. A., and Tellegen, A. (1998). Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: the PANAS scales. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 54, 1063–1070.
- Westerhof, G. J., and Keyes, C. L. M. (2010). Mental illness and mental health: the two continua model across the lifespan. J. Adult Dev. 17, 110–119. doi: 10.1007/s10804-009-9082-y

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 18 September 2014; accepted: 04 December 2014; published online: 07 January 2015.

Citation: Moreira PAS, Cloninger CR, Dinis L, Sá L, Oliveira JT, Dias A and Oliveira J (2015) Personality and well-being in adolescents. Front. Psychol. **5**:1494. doi: 10.3389/ fpsyg.2014.01494

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2015 Moreira, Cloninger, Dinis, Sá, Oliveira, Dias and Oliveira. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



The character strengths of class clowns

Willibald Ruch *, Tracey Platt and Jennifer Hofmann

Personality and Assessment, Institute of Psychology, University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland

Edited by:

Danilo Garcia, University of Gothenburg, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Katherine S. Corker, Kenyon College, USA Francesca Vescovelli, University of Bologna, Italy

*Correspondence:

Willibald Ruch, Personality and Assessment, Institute for Psychology, University of Zurich, Binzmuhlestrasse 14, Box 7, CH-8050 Zurich, Switzerland e-mail: w.ruch@psychologie.uzh.ch

Class clowns traditionally were studied as a type concept and identified via sociometric procedures. In the present study a variable-centered approach was favored and class clown behaviors were studied in the context of character strengths, orientations to happiness and satisfaction with life. A sample of 672 Swiss children and adolescents filled in an 18 item self-report instrument depicting class clown behaviors. A hierarchical model of class clown behaviors was developed distinguishing a general factor and the four positively correlated dimensions of "identified as a class clown," "comic talent," "disruptive rule-breaker," and "subversive joker." Analysis of the general factor showed that class clowns were primarily male, and tended to be seen as class clowns by the teacher. Analyses of the 24 character strengths of the VIA-Youth (Park and Peterson, 2006) showed that class clowns were high in humor and leadership, and low in strengths like prudence, self-regulation, modesty, honesty, fairness, perseverance, and love of learning. An inspection of signature strengths revealed that 75% of class clowns had humor as a signature strength. Furthermore, class clown behaviors were generally shown by students indulging in a life of pleasure, but low life of engagement. The four dimensions yielded different character strengths profiles. While all dimensions of class clowns behaviors were low in temperance strengths, the factors "identified as the class clown" and "comic talent" were correlated with leadership strengths and the two negative factors ("disruptive rule-breaker," "subversive joker") were low in other directed strengths. The disruptive rule breaking class clown was additionally low in intellectual strengths. While humor predicted life satisfaction, class clowning tended to go along with diminished satisfaction with life. It is concluded that different types of class clowns need to be kept apart and need different attention by teachers.

Keywords: class clown, character strengths, VIA-Youth, signature strengths, life satisfaction, positive psychology

INTRODUCTION

Most classrooms have a few students who joke a lot and who make others in the room laugh. These are commonly called "class clowns." Students that take on this role may disrupt class with their jokes and wisecracks, may make silly noises or pull weird faces, bump into imaginary walls, copy the teacher behind their back, and may make wild comments that gets the whole class laughing uproariously. As other students may start imitating their behavior, this may get a class out of control and thus, the class clown may constitute a disciplinary problem for a teacher (Reed, 1989), even if it does not compare to more serious disciplinary problems (such as sexual or racial harassment, stealing or using abusive language).

Almost 40 years have elapsed since the classic study on class clowns by Damico and Purkey (1976, 1978) that first shed some light onto this common but overlooked phenomenon. Their study involved 96 class clowns (derived from a sample of 3500 eighth graders), mostly males (80 out of 96), that were compared to a randomly selected sample of 237 pupils. Analyses of teacher perceptions of students yielded that class clowns were significantly higher than non-clowns on asserting behaviors (i.e., speaking up and actively participating in class), attention

seeking, unruliness, leadership, and cheerfulness, but lower in "accomplishing." Class clowns themselves reported less positive attitudes toward the school authorities (i.e., teacher and principal) but there was no difference in their attitude toward classmates, the school in general, and the self. Finally, class clowns saw themselves as leaders and as being vocal in expressing ideas and opinions in front of their classmates. Damico and Purkey (1978) concluded that "... [a]dolescent clowns were found to have many behaviors and personal assessments in common with adult wits. They are male, leaders, popular, active, independent, creative, and have positive self-perceptions. Among adults, groups containing wits were found to possess higher morale, be more task-oriented, and better at solving problems than groups without wits (Smith and Goodchilds, 1959, 1963). Given the similarity between adolescent clowns and adult wits in other areas, it is safe to assume that clowns might make similar contributions to groups within schools" (p. 397).

These pioneering results were neither replicated nor refined or expanded—perhaps "... because of the difficulty of finding enough class clowns to make a meaningful analysis" (p. 186; Priest and Swain, 2002). Before continuing with this research it seem of interest to make a few adjustments. The first issue relates to the

opposition of the class clown as a type vs. class clowning behavior. We propose that next to the person-centered type approach (i.e., identifying who is a class clown and who is not) a variablecentered approach (i.e., describing the behaviors that class clowns exhibit and study their dimensionality) should be pursued. The "type" approach suffers from several limitations. "Class clowns" (like the wit, or "organizational fool," Kets de Vries, 1990) is a lay-concept, referring to an informal role (not a profession or a vocational entity like a circus or hospital clown) but this is not a scientific concept. As a type noun it emerged from everyday conversations about pupils and entered scientific discourse without further scrutiny. In the history of personality research types often disappeared once measurement started as one often found that there are no pure types (but gradual differences within the proposed types) and the behaviors associated to types turned out to be multidimensional. Then, the upper end of the dimension may be considered a "type" (i.e., the people above a cut-off value). Thus, for the present study descriptions of class clown behaviors were collected from the literature and entered in a list to be examined (Platt, 2012).

The second issue relates to methodology, namely the question of use of sociometry vs. use of questionnaires. We want to propose that next to the sociometric identification of class clowns (by teachers, classmates), also questionnaires (self-reports, peer-, and teacher-reports) are used to assess gradual differences among students on one global dimension (or several separate dimensions) of class clown behaviors. In the former case the number of nominations received matters, in the latter the quantification comes from the number of items that apply (i.e., the number of class clown behaviors that someone engages in). In both cases there is a variation and cut-off scores are used to eventually make a dichotomous judgment (i.e., class clown, no class clown). In the study by Damico and Purkey (1978) only those students that received 10 or more nominations by their peers were considered a class clown and those with more than 25 nominations were "super class clowns" (and assumed to be attention seekers). When the participants are asked (Priest and Swain, 2002) whether they consider themselves to be the class clowns the scores are already binary and need no further treatment. A questionnaire approach has not been pursued so far and it needs to accommodate several observations found from sociometric studies (using teachers and peers). For example, class clowns appear to be a minority in a class; most students are not class clowns and thus skewed distributions might be expected. The number of class clowns in the sample varied in previous studies and may be as low as 3% (Damico and Purkey, 1978) and as high as 21% (Priest and Swain, 2002). This is setting a benchmark against which the cut-off points will be tested.

The third issue relates to the search of characteristics of class clowns: *School behavior or general character strength?* We propose that not only classroom behaviors are used to predict who is nominated as a class clown, but also more general characteristics of a student, such as his or her character could be used to predict dimensions of class clown behaviors. The inclusion of the model of character strengths allows describing class clowns more specifically but also more comprehensively. In their model of the good character Peterson and Seligman (2004) first discovered six virtues to be found in many virtue catalogs across the globe and covering the last two millennia, namely wisdom and knowledge, courage, humanity, justice, temperance, and transcendence. In the next step they identified 24 character strengths (i.e., processes and mechanisms that lead to the virtues), namely appreciation of beauty, bravery, creativity, curiosity, fairness, forgiveness, gratitude, honesty, hope, humor, kindness, leadership, love, love of learning, modesty, open-mindedness, perseverance, perspective, prudence, religiousness, self-regulation, social intelligence, teamwork, and zest. These strengths are considered to be distinguishable routes to displaying one or more of the virtues. Furthermore, Peterson and Seligman (2004) postulate the existence of "signature" strengths, i.e., the strength that a person "... owns, celebrates, and frequently exercises" (p. 18). While strengths generally are defined to contribute to various fulfillments that constitute the good life, for the self and for others it is the signature strengths that are most fulfilling for a given individual. In fact the application of individual signature strengths were demonstrated to be related to positive life outcomes such as higher happiness and meaning and lower levels of depression (e.g., Seligman et al., 2005; Littman-Ovadia and Steger, 2010; Harzer and Ruch, 2012; Gander et al., 2013).

There are several reasons to study of dimensions of class clown behavior within a framework of the good character. First, despite the fact that class clowning has occasionally be seen as a disciplinary problem, class clowns will possess certain strengths. The study of Damico and Purkey (1978) found higher scores for the class clown not only for leadership but also for "cheerfulness"this might be an indirect effect of the class clowns' comic talent, and suggests that the strength of humor might characterize class clowns, or even may be their signature strength. Second, the display of more destructive class clown behavior might be related to underdeveloped strengths thereby showing where interventions might be fruitful. It should be reminded that one of the criteria for character strengths is that a strength by one person does not diminish other people in the vicinity. Class clowning behaviors might be detrimental to others as teachers or students can be the target of a prank. Likewise, if strengths that keep students in flow; i.e., school-related strengths, are underdeveloped it might be that attention wanders off to other things and need for fun kicks in and students start entertaining themselves and others. Thus, strengths aimed at fostering healthy communities and at the acquisition of knowledge might be less developed. Third, strengths should be in balance and the combination of strengths might be a fruitful venue of study. Even if humor is a signature strength of a person, he or she will not necessarily engage in class clowning, for example if humor is balanced out by strengths of temperance. Finally, the use of the VIA-Youth not only allows studying the 24 individual strengths but also the five strength factors that have repeatedly been found, namely leadership strengths (i.e., leadership, humor, perspective, social intelligence, and bravery), temperance strengths (i.e., prudence, self-regulation, perseverance, open-mindedness, and honesty), intellectual strengths (i.e., curiosity, love of learning, beauty, and creativity), transcendence strengths (i.e., religiousness, zest, gratitude, love, and hope), and other-directed strengths (i.e., modesty, forgiveness, kindness, fairness, and teamwork). The simultaneous study of all

24 individual strengths and the five strengths factors will allow drawing a more differentiated picture of the strengths (or lack of strengths) of class clowns beyond the domains where hypotheses exist.

The present study aims at (a) a set of items that may be used to measure the level of involvement in class clown behavior that is higher for the group of identified class clowns and lower for non-class clowns. Next, (b) the study aims at investigating whether different dimensions of class clown behaviors can be distinguished. Furthermore, (c) the character strengths of class clowns will be examined (both for the global class clown dimension as well as the dimensions identified). Finally, (d) the relationship with orientations to happiness and global life satisfaction will be examined. Generally humor is a predictor of life satisfaction among adolescents (r = 0.32 in Ruch et al., 2014). However, a low fit of humor as signature strengths to classroom discipline might lead to frustration and diminished happiness with school, and eventually with life in general. There are different types of well-being. Peterson et al. (2005) distinguished among pleasure, engagement, and meaning, and while class clown pranks are conducive to pleasure they will be antagonistic to engagement.

Some hypotheses can be put forward. In class pupils have to suppress the need to act or say something unless it is their turn. This will also be the case for class clown behaviors, which often are not appropriate or wise to perform. Hence Hypothesis 1 states that class clown behaviors will correlate negatively with temperance strengths (e.g., prudence, self-regulation, endurance). Class clown behaviors will be shown for entertainment and fun and are meant to amuse. Hence Hypothesis 2 predicts that the life of pleasure, as well as humor will go along with class clown behavior. Next, based on Damico and Purkey (1978) Hypothesis 3 claims that leadership will be a predictor of class clown behavior, both as an individual strength and the leadership strengths factor (i.e., leadership, humor, perspective, social intelligence, and bravery). Hypothesis 4 states a negative relationship between the factor of other-directed strengths (i.e., modesty, forgiveness, kindness, fairness, and teamwork) and negative class-clown behaviors. Some pranks and class clown behaviors have a target, or a person that is not happy about the clowning. Hence one can postulate that that pronounced interpersonal strengths will make pupils refrain from destructive behaviors. Likewise, it is predicted that being high in strengths related to the acquisition of knowledge (Hypothesis 5) and pursuing a life of engagement (i.e., the tendency to experience flow; Hypothesis 6) will be less inclined to indulge in class clown behavior. Hypothesis 5 will be tested for the factor of intellectual strengths as well as those the individual school-related strengths, identified in prior studies on the basis of correlation with positive school functioning and overall school achievement of pupils, such as love of learning, perseverance, and prudence (Weber and Ruch, 2012; Weber et al., submitted). Furthermore, predictions can be made too regarding the signature strengths: humor may be expected to be a signature strength among class clowns (Hypothesis 7), however, humor as signature strengths may not lead to class clown behavior if prudence is high too (Hypothesis 8). Finally, life satisfaction is expected to correlate negatively with the negative class clowning behaviors (Hypothesis 9).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

PARTICIPANTS

The sample consisted of 672 German-speaking children and adolescents (40.7% boys; two did not indicate gender). Their mean age was 14.87 years (SD = 3.33; ranging from 10 to 18 years; 3 missings). Regarding the school type, 28.1% of the participants attended primary school, 29.9% attended secondary school, 19.5% attended a gymnasium/ high school, 10.9% were currently enrolled in an apprenticeship, and 10.7% indicated "other" (e.g., extra school year or gap year), 0.9% of the participants did not indicate their school level. Overall, 87% of the sample were Swiss citizens. Less than 1% of responses to individual items were missing, but df in analyses vary because of this rare missingness. We used listwise deletion to handle missing data in analyses with items, but when computing scales, we computed average values and ignored missing data as long as no more than four items were missing.

INSTRUMENTS

The Class Clown Behavior Survey (CCBS; Platt, 2012) is an 18 item self-report instrument assessing a variety of class clown behaviors in a 6-point answer format (1 = totally disagree, 2 = largely disagree, 3 = partially disagree, 4, partially agree, 5 = largely agree, 6 = totally agree). A total score is computed by averaging all items to indicate how strongly students display class clown behavior. Furthermore, two items ("My classmates would call me a class clown." "In my class I am the class clown.") were used in the class clown status index; i.e., to identify class clowns and separate them from non-class clowns. These two items correlated r = 0.80 with each other and only if a participant on average agreed to the statements (i.e., scores between 4 and 6) it was identified as a class clown.

Class clown nomination (teachers). Teachers of four classes comprising 80 pupils (46% boys; mean age 15.2 years) were provided lists of pupils and indicated independently from each other whom they considered to be a class clown. The nomination was done 10 month after the students had left the school. The number of nominating teachers varied between 5 and 7 depending on the class. Nine out of 80 students (i.e., 11.25%) were nominated at least once. Thus, there was agreement that 88.75% were not class clowns. No student was nominated by every teacher; the nomination rate was between 14.29 and 83.33%, with a mean of 45.19% (and the number of nominations varied between 1 and 5). This demonstrates that not all teachers see the student alike; either some raise a false alarm or others do not see the class clown behaviors, or the students only behave like a class clown with certain teachers. Some teachers might also be milder in their evaluation. The convergence with being a class clown in the self-rating is significant (p < 0.05) but does not exceed 0.35.

The Values in Action Inventory of Strengths for Youth (VIA-Youth; Park and Peterson, 2006) adapted to German by Ruch et al. (2014) consists of 198 items for the self-assessment of the 24 character strengths of the VIA classification (Peterson and Seligman, 2004). There are 7–9 items per character strength (about one third of the items are reverse coded) in a 5-point Likert-style format (from 1 = not like me at all to 5 = very much like me). The VIA-Youth proved to be reliable and valid (e.g., Park and Peterson,

2006; Ruch et al., 2014). The internal consistencies ranged from 0.67 (modesty) to 0.90 (religiousness) and yielded a median of $\alpha = 0.79$ in this study. Factor scores for the factors of leadership, temperance, intellectual, transcendence, and other-directed strengths (cf. Ruch et al., 2014) were derived by a PCA with Oblimin rotation.

The Orientation to Happiness measure (OTH; Peterson et al., 2005) is an 18-item self-report questionnaire for the subjective assessment of life of pleasure, engagement, and meaning (six items each). It utilizes a 5-point Likert-scale (1 = not like me at all through 5 = very much like me). Cronbach alpha was 0.73, 0.71, and 0.77 in the present sample.

The *Students' Life Satisfaction Scale* (SLSS; Huebner, 1991) in a German version by Weber et al. (2013) is a seven-item measure for the self-assessment of global satisfaction with life utilizing a 6point answer format (from $1 = strongly \ disagree$ to $6 = strongly \ agree$). The SLSS total score is formed by averaging the seven items. Cronbach alpha was 0.85 in the present sample.

PROCEDURE

Data in this study were collected partly in schools (group testing during lessons conducted by instructed teachers), partly at the university (group testing of pupils with two female experimenters) and partly via the internet. All participants attended voluntarily, and all students provided the permission of their parents or legal guardians beforehand in writing or by clicking a control question at the beginning of the online assessment session. All participants firstly filled in the VIA-Youth and then proceeded to the measures assessing the class clown behaviors, satisfaction with life and the orientations to happiness. The sessions lasted around 2-3 h. In the group testing, breaks were initiated by the experimenter/teacher, in the individual sessions, the children and adolescents could take breaks when needed. None of the students was paid for participation. All students received written individualized feedback on their character strengths and additional information on the meaning of each of the character strengths of the VIA classification. The study complies with the requirements from the local research ethics committee basing on the APA standards. The authors confirm that they have reported all data exclusions. The sample size was estimated on the basis of prior studies that allowed to expect on average a 10% prevalence of class clowns.

DATA ANALYSIS

To investigate the CCBS two analyses were performed. First, a principal component analysis was performed on the intercorrelations of the 18 items of the CCBS to see whether all items load on the postulated general factor. Second, a hierarchical factor analysis (see Goldberg, 2006) was employed to see whether there is any meaningful structure to find beyond the first unrotated principal component (FUPC). Hierarchical factor analysis allows seeing how the factors unfold with increasing numbers of extracted factors (cf. Goldberg, 2006). In more detail, the first principal component was extracted and the factor scores were saved. Next, two factors were extracted, rotated according to the Oblimin criterion, and the factor scores were saved. This procedure was repeated for all solutions up to the fifth factor, which produced factors that did not have enough meaningful markers anymore. Solutions between one and five factors were examined in order to have the possibility to study the relations between factors of different stages of extraction. The factors were interpreted. Then, the factor scores of adjacent factor solutions were correlated with each other, and the salient relations (r > 0.45) were represented using arrows. This way, it can be shown how the factors unfold, i.e., how they split up or stay stable from solution to solution. The internal consistencies of the derived subscales of the CCBS questionnaire were estimated by the Cronbach's alpha coefficient. Correlations between strengths and class clown dimensions were controlled for age and gender.

RESULTS

PREVALENCE OF CLASS CLOWNS

Altogether, 85.7% of the participants disagreed to the statement "In my class I am the class clown" ("1 = absolutely disagree": 51.7% "2 = largely disagree": 21.9%, "3 = partly disagree": 12.2%) and 14.3% agreed ("4 = partly agree": 8.0%; "5 = largely agree": 5.6%, "6 = absolutely agree": 0.8%) to it. Thus, the ratings showed that the assignment to be a class clown was not a bimodal variable but continuous. Participants also infrequently indicated that others would think that they were the class clowns ("1": 36.1%, "2": 25.5%, "3": 15.2%, "4": 14.3%, "5": 6.9%, "6": 2.0%). There were 85 who answered affirmatively to both questions (i.e., that they were the class clowns and that others would think that they were a class clown). Using this class clown status index one can state that 12.7% of the participants in the samples considered themselves to be class clowns. Gender played a role (p < 0.01), as only 9.3% of the females declared that they were class clowns, but 17.6% of the boys did.

ANALYSES OF THE CLASS CLOWN QUESTIONNAIRES

Cronbach's alpha was very high ($\alpha = 0.92$). The class clown behavior was correlated with the class clown status index. A correlation of this index and the total score of the remaining 16 items yielded a coefficient of 0.66 (p < 0.001). Likewise, a *t*-test confirmed that the class clowns (M = 3.61; SD = 0.76) scored higher than the non-class clowns (M = 2.43; SD = 0.74), $t_{(665)} = -13.49$, p < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.22$. Thus, those who assign themselves to being a class clown also showed more class clown behavior, validating both measures. Therefore, an average score across all class clown items was computed and used in the subsequent analyses. Furthermore, for a subgroup of 73 students, teacher nominations of class clowns was available and it correlated with 0.35 (p < 0.05) with the class clown self-report.

Identification of dimensions of class clown behaviors (or "types"). While the inter-correlations among all items were positive (median = 0.38), the range (0.12 to 0.80) suggested that a structure may be uncovered. Therefore, the inter-correlations among the 18 items were subjected to a principal components analysis. Three eigenvalues exceeded unity (eigenvalues were: 7.70, 1.50, 1.40, 0.91, 0.79, and 0.74) with the first factor alone explaining 42.79% of the variance confirming that a single factor solution is possible. The scree-test suggested the retention of four factors, which explained 63.79% of the variance. Also, the hierarchical factor analysis showed a four-factor solution to



be optimal, as the fifth only yielded two markers¹. The different solutions between the first unrotated principal component (FUPC) and four Oblimin-rotated factors are displayed in **Table 1**.

Table 1 shows that the first unrotated factor loaded on all items, and the coefficients range from 0.51 to 0.74 (median = 0.65). The highest loadings were by items with a high content saturation ("My classmates would call me a class clown," "My classmates expect from me that I do silly things and make them laugh," "Even when the teacher says my humor is disruptive, most of the time I cannot stop it immediately and need to continue having fun," "During class it does not take long until my humor draws all attention of all my classmates on me"). The scores ranged from 1.00 to 5.56 (M = 2.54; Mdn = 2.44; SD = 0.85) with the majority of scores between 1 and 3 (i.e., "tend to disagree"). The mode was 2.22 ("disagree") with only few high scorers. Nevertheless, skewness was non-significant (Sk =0.51). There was no bimodality in the distribution of scores and no visible heap of class clowns at the upper end of the distribution. There were 13.1% of the children higher than 3.5 (the scale midpoint) and 5.4% were higher than 4.0 ("tend to agree to the behaviors").

The four-factor structure could be meaningfully interpreted and also the unfolding of the factors is telling (see **Figure 1**). The first Oblimin rotated factor was loaded by four items and was interpreted as "Identified as the class clown" as the salient loadings refer to having adopted a class clown role in class ($\alpha = 0.87$). In addition to the two items forming the class clown index also the statements "My classmates expect from me that I do silly things and make them laugh" and "During class it does not take long until my humor draws all attention of all my classmates on me" loaded on this factor and made it clear that the high scorer was identified as the class clown. The second factor was loaded by five items and referred to a "Comic talent" ($\alpha = 0.83$). Individuals with high scores described that they are quick with coming up with something funny. The hierarchical analysis showed that this factor was already there at step two and it did not change afterwards. The third factor was loaded by five items and referred to the "Disruptive rule-breaker" ($\alpha = 0.82$). These individuals poke fun at things the teacher says, disregard rules and laugh at them. This factor emerged at step three (breaking away from the prior first one) and stays stable thereafter. The fourth factor ("Subversive joker") referred to individuals that undermine the teachers authority (partly in their absence), competitively play pranks on others and only stop when having had made everyone laugh ($\alpha = 0.80$). The fourth factor emerged at step 4, breaking away from the prior first one and also getting some variables from factor two².

¹Separate factor analyses were also computed for the individuals indicating to be class clowns (>3.5) and those who don't. For both samples there were clearly 4 factors (Eigenvalues for the class clown group: 5.73, 2.23, 1.62, 1.51, 0.96, and 0.89).

²Separate factor analyses were computed for boys and girls and the factor structures turned out to be highly similar. An analysis of the 158 primary schoolers separate from the secondary schoolers yielded a less clear structure for the primary schoolers. Mostly the subversive joker factor is not yet there.

	FUPC	02.1	02.2	03.1	03.2	03.3	04.1	04.2	04.3	04.4
04. My classmates would call me a class clown	0.73	0.60	0.21	0.79	0.26	-0.12	0.83	0.15	0.07	-0.04
09. In my class I am the class clown	0.72	0.70	0.08	0.84	0.14	-0.07	0.82	0.04	0.08	0.07
05. During class it does not take long until my humor draws all attention of all my classmates on me	0.73	0.55	0.28	0.69	0.32	-0.06	0.66	0.25	0.02	0.07
17. My classmates expect from me that I do silly things and make them laugh	0.74	0.80	-0.02	0.47	-0.01	0.46	0.42	-0.08	0.49	0.19
07. During class it does not take long, until something funny comes into my mind, that I can share with the person next to me	0.59	-0.05	0.84	-0.04	0.79	0.07	-0.03	0.83	0.02	-0.04
02. I quickly can think of funny things, that I could do in class	0.64	0.04	0.78	0.14	0.76	-0.02	0.12	0.79	-0.07	0.02
01. I have funnier ideas and sayings than the teacher	0.60	0.04	0.72	0.08	0.70	0.04	0.10	0.71	0.03	-0.03
10. When the teacher leaves the room, I make fun with the person sitting next to me	0.63	0.12	0.66	-0.09	0.61	0.34	-0.15	0.66	0.21	0.10
13. During class I say funny things to spread good mood	0.71	0.27	0.58	0.28	0.57	0.09	0.21	0.58	0.04	0.11
16. I don't share everything the teachers find important (grades, rules); on the contrary:I occasionally poke fun at them	0.60	0.49	0.17	-0.18	0.11	0.85	-0.09	0.05	0.87	-0.02
18. Some rules in class I find stupid and I laugh at them	0.61	0.50	0.18	-0.12	0.13	0.78	-0.02	0.06	0.83	-0.04
15. Even when the teacher says my humor is disruptive, most of the time I cannot stop it immediately and need to continue having fun	0.74	0.68	0.14	0.20	0.11	0.63	0.18	0.06	0.62	0.14
03. When the teacher says that it is very important, that we learn a lot, I am always the first that does not take that seriously	0.56	0.53	0.08	0.25	0.08	0.39	0.26	0.02	0.43	0.07
12. When the teacher turns away, I invent jokes that I write on paper to show it to my classmates	0.60	0.72	-0.10	0.35	-0.09	0.50	-0.15	0.05	0.05	0.84
11. During the breaks I play pranks on my classmates	0.66	0.78	-0.10	0.45	-0.09	0.46	-0.02	0.02	0.07	0.80
08. Only after have the attention of the entire class I stop joking about	0.51	0.74	-0.25	0.61	-0.21	0.21	0.28	-0.17	0.01	0.57
06. During the breaks my ideas for pranks are cleverer than those of the other kids	0.70	0.61	0.16	0.60	0.19	0.10	0.25	0.27	-0.16	0.57
14. I make the other kids laugh at what the teacher said or did	0.68	0.56	0.20	0.17	0.18	0.53	-0.06	0.23	0.30	0.43
Factor intercorrelations			O2.2		O3.2	O3.3		O4.2	O4.3	04.4
		O2.1	0.51	O3.1	0.36	0.45	O4.1	0.37	0.30	0.47
				O3.2		0.37	04.2		0.43	0.37
							04.3			0.47

FUPC, first unrotated principal component; O4.1, class clown role; O4.2, comic talent; O4.3, disruptive rule-breaker; O4.4, subversive joker.

Table 1 also shows that the inter-correlation among the factors get gradually lower without containing any further pattern. In fact, a PCA of the four factors yielded a general factor that correlated with the FUPC to the extent of r = 0.99. It is noteworthy that the items of factor 1 also had the highest loadings on the FUPC. The second factor was normally distributed, but the others tended to be skewed (Sk = 0.84 - 0.94) with most scores at the lower end of the scale.

To examine whether class clowns and non-class clowns only differed in factor 1 but not the others the distinction into class clown and non-class clowns was correlated with the total score (minus the two items that form the index), factor 1 (composed of the remaining 2 items), and the three other class clown scales keeping gender and age constant. The correlations were high and significant, clearly demonstrating the class clowns yield higher scores overall (r = 0.47), identified as class clown (r = 0.55), the comic talent (r = 0.39), the disruptive rule-breaker (r = 0.36), and the subversive joker (r = 0.39). Thus, the class clowns (as a categorical distinction) are higher in all four dimensions of class clown behavior.

THE STRENGTHS OF CLASS CLOWNS

Next, the first unrotated principal component and the four class clown factors were correlated with demographic variables, the five strengths factors and the 24 individual strengths. As the class clown data were correlated with gender and age, the latter correlations were controlled for age and gender. The results are displayed in **Table 2**.

Table 2 shows that males were higher than females in all clown dimensions except for the second, the "Comic talent," which is not gender specific. The younger participants tended to identify as the class clown more often than the older while the comic talents were more prevalent among the older. The correlations with the strengths factors gave a clear pattern of results. All

Table 2 | Correlations between class clown dimensions and demographic variables, character strengths, life satisfaction and orientations to happiness.

	FUPC	04.1	04.2	04.3	04.4
Age	0.07	-0.10*	0.29*	0.06	-0.09
Gender	-0.24*	-0.19*	-0.09	-0.21*	-0.23*
Leadership strengths	0.20*	0.17*	0.37*	0.00	0.02
Temperance strengths	-0.32*	-0.24*	-0.18*	-0.31*	-0.23*
Intellectual strengths	-0.04	0.01	0.07	-0.17*	-0.03
Transcendence strengths	-0.04	0.05	-0.06	-0.08	-0.04
Other-directed strengths	-0.17*	-0.08	-0.06	-0.19*	-0.18*
Creativity	0.00	0.02	0.12*	-0.16*	0.01
Curiosity	-0.02	0.00	0.09	-0.10	-0.05
Open-Mindedness	-0.08	-0.06	0.03	-0.16*	-0.08
Love of learning	-0.17*	-0.09	-0.07	-0.26*	-0.11*
Perspective	0.07	0.07	0.23*	-0.09	-0.01
Bravery	0.04	0.08	0.15*	-0.07	-0.06
Perseverance	-0.19*	-0.07	-0.07	-0.26*	-0.15*
Honesty	-0.24*	-0.11*	-0.10	-0.27*	-0.23*
Zest	0.04	0.09	0.17*	-0.13*	-0.05
Love	0.01	0.04	0.13*	-0.10	-0.07
Kindness	-0.04	0.03	0.04	-0.10	-0.10
Social Intelligence	-0.03	-0.03	0.15*	-0.15*	-0.10
Teamwork	-0.08	-0.04	0.08	-0.19*	-0.12*
Fairness	-0.14*	-0.08	-0.04	-0.17*	-0.15*
Leadership	0.14*	0.11*	0.24*	0.00	0.06
Forgiveness	-0.02	0.03	0.05	-0.10*	-0.06
Modesty	-0.18*	-0.14*	-0.10	-0.15*	-0.15*
Prudence	-0.25*	-0.17*	-0.13*	-0.26*	-0.19*
Self-regulation	-0.23*	-0.19*	-0.10*	-0.22*	-0.18*
Appreciation of beauty and excellence	-0.03	0.04	0.03	-0.15*	-0.02
Gratitude	-0.02	0.02	0.09	-0.09	-0.08
Норе	-0.01	-0.03	0.13*	-0.07	-0.09
Humor	0.37*	0.34*	0.51*	0.10*	0.11*
Religiousness	-0.02	0.04	-0.08	-0.03	0.03

N = 630. FUPC, first unrotated principal component; O4.1, class clown role (Identified as the class clown); O4.2, comic talent; O4.3, disruptive rule-breaker; O4.4, subversive joker.

*p < 0.01.

class clown dimensions were low in temperance (confirming Hypothesis 1), the two negative ones (and the FUPC) were low in other-directed strengths (Hypothesis 4) and the factors 1 and 2 (and the FUPC) were high in leadership (Hypothesis 3). The "Disruptive rule breaker" was additionally lower in intellectual strengths (Hypothesis 5). The correlations with the 24 character strengths were examined next and the overall class clown dimension and the four types yielded different correlational profiles. The FUPC was positively related to humor and leadership, and negatively with seven strengths including prudence, selfregulation and honesty. The identification with the class clown role went along with humor and leadership and lower scores in the strengths of prudence, modesty, self-regulation and honesty. Thus, overall the correlation pattern was similar to the one of the FUPC. The "Comic talent" was characterized by nine strengths (most notably humor, leadership, and perspective) and by the absence of two strengths (prudence and religiousness). The "Disruptive rule breaker" was slightly higher in humor but lower in 14 of the 24 strengths (most noticeably, in honesty, prudence, love of learning, and perseverance). The "Subversive joker" tended to be slightly higher in humor, but also lower in eight strengths, but these correlations were low except the one with honesty.

SIGNATURE STRENGTHS OF CLASS CLOWNS

A final analysis looked at the rank of the character strengths of class clowns and non-class clowns. This analysis disregards the level of strengths but looks at the order of strengths for each individual. For each student the 24 YIA-Youth scores were ranked (from 1 to 24) and the mean profiles for class clowns and non-class clowns were computed and is displayed in **Figure 2**.

For class clowns, the ranks were higher for humor (r = 0.29; p < 0.01), leadership (r = 0.09; p < 0.01) and perspective (r =0.08; p < 0.05), and lower for love of learning (r = -0.13; p < 0.01, honesty (r = -0.12; p < 0.01), modesty (r = -0.11; p < 0.01), self-regulation (r = -0.09; p < 0.05), and perseverance (r = -0.08; p < 0.05). While humor seemed to be a signature strength of class clowns (mean rank = 4.5; compared to the mean rank of non-class clowns: 11.0), perspective (mean rank: 11.6) and leadership (mean rank: 12.8) do not show up among the top strengths although it does more frequently than for non-class clowns. The lowest ranked strengths are love of learning (M = 16.0), perseverance (M = 16.2), self-regulation (M = 16.6), modesty (M = 16.6), religiousness (M = 17.0), and prudence (M = 18.4). It should be noted that while these were the lowest ranked strengths among the class clowns the mean ranks do not reach as far to the end of the scale as humor does. The fact that humor is a signature strength of class clowns was underscored by the fact that 29.1% had it place as the top strength (compared to 7.7% of the nonclass clowns), 62.8% among the top three (non-class clowns = 20.7%), and 75.5% (non-class clowns = 30.1%) among the top five strengths. This confirms Hypothesis 7 (the numbers for the subfactors were 81.1, 55.4, 61.9, and 51.6%, respectively). The fewest strengths class clowns had among their highest five were prudence: 1.2% (non-class clowns: 5.9%), modesty: 4.8%



(non-class clowns: 14.2%), and self-regulation: 7.1% (non-class clowns: 8.9%).

Finally, we examined humor as a signature strength balanced and unbalanced by prudence. Individuals with humor among the top five strengths were separated from those that did not have humor as signature strength. Furthermore, a second distinction was made depending on prudence was among the top 12 strengths or lower 12 strengths³. This allows testing the effects of prudence or low prudence among people for whom humor is a signature strength (i.e., Hypothesis 8). A 2×2 ANCOVA was performed with humor and prudence as independent variables and the rule breaker scores as a dependent variable (and gender and age as covariates).

There was a significant interaction between humor and prudence, $F_{(1, 627)} = 5.27$, p < 0.05, $\eta_p^2 = 0.008$. Only the combination of humor as a signature strength and low expression of prudence went along with high scores in being a disruptive rule breaker (**Figure 3**). If prudence was high, it did not matter whether humor was the signature strength or not. When prudence was low then humor was a condition for disruptive rule-breaking.





THE CLASS CLOWNS ORIENTATIONS TO HAPPINESS AND SATISFACTION WITH LIFE

Finally, the class clown data were correlated with the orientations to happiness (OTH) and life satisfaction (Hypothesis 9). **Table 3** shows the correlations.

From **Table 3** it is clear that class clown behavior did go along with a life of pleasure; i.e., class clowns follow the principle of hedonism and maximize pleasure (Hypothesis 2). There

³The choice of the "top five" for humor is in line with the idea that there are "signature strengths" and that their number is assumed to be between 3 and 7. In most studies five signature strengths are assumed. Prudence is not a signature strength, so we somewhat arbitrarily divided individuals into "high" and "low" using the numerical midpoint (i.e., 12.5).

Table 3 | Correlation between class clown dimensions and orientations to happiness and global satisfaction with life controlled for age and gender.

	FUPC	04.1	04.2	04.3	04.4
Pleasure (OTH)	0.29*	0.25*	0.26*	0.18*	0.17*
Engagement (OTH)	-0.09	0.08	-0.04	-0.23*	-0.08
Meaning (OTH)	0.02	0.13*	0.03	-0.06	-0.04
SLSS	-0.05	-0.02	0.04	-0.12*	-0.06

N = 338. FUPC, first unrotated principal component; O4.1, class clown role; O4.2, comic talent; O4.3, disruptive rule-breaker; O4.4, subversive joker. *p < 0.05.

was a small positive correlation between life of meaning and "identifying as the class clown." The "disruptive rule-breaker" was lower in life of engagement; i.e., they do not get immersed in challenges, don't experience flow but rather the opposite (supporting Hypothesis 6). More importantly, there was also a lower correlation with global life satisfaction (confirming Hypothesis 9). One should add that humor and life satisfaction were positively correlated, r = 0.23, p < 0.001 (controlled for gender and age). Removing humor (and age and gender) from the relationship between class clowning and life satisfaction yielded negative correlations for the FUPC (r = -0.12, p < 0.01), the factors "Identified as a class clown" (r = -0.12, p < 0.01), "Disruptive rule breaker" (r = -0.10, p < 0.01), and "Subversive joker" (r = -0.08, p < 0.05), but not the "Comic talent" (r = -0.06, p < 0.05)p = 0.13). Finally, partial correlations show that removing humor (in addition to age and gender) does not substantially reduce the correlation between the FUPC and the life of pleasure (r = 0.22; p < 0.001; i.e., the liking of pleasure of class clowns goes beyond the effects of humor. However, the overall class clown behavior (i.e., the FUPC) is now significantly negatively correlated with life of engagement (r = -0.18; p < 0.001), while the negative correlation with life of meaning fails to be significant (r = -0.09; p = 0.09).

DISCUSSION

The present study allows three major conclusions. First, it is evident that a behavior-centered, dimensional approach to class clowning is possible if not favorable. Second, class clown behavior can be described in this dimensional approach using a hierarchical model with a broader factor on the top that unites four positively related lower order dimensions. Third, variables from positive psychology (e.g., character strengths, orientations to happiness) are well-suited to predict why certain people are involved in class clowning and others aren't. They help drawing an overall picture of class clowns and contribute to the differentiation of the four dimensions.

Indeed, the dimensional self-report approach proposed in the present article can be seen as a valuable complement to the person-centered type approach based on teacher or peer nominations as it replicates insights from the latter but goes beyond it. Also in the present study the different estimations of the frequency of class clowns assume the number to be low and vary around 10% (teachers nomination: 11%, self-report: 13%, total

score > 3.5: 13%, total score > 4: 5%). Furthermore, both the teachers nominations and the self-reports (items 4 and 9, and the total score) showed that there is variations among the class clowns: they were nominated by a varying number of teachers (13-83%) and the magnitude of agreement to the class clown questions varied, too (between 4 and 5.6 on the 6 point scale; i.e., between "slightly agree" and "strongly agree"). Thus, the agreement is far from being perfect. Moreover, in the distribution of the continuous data no apparent discontinuity could be observed and the distribution was not bimodal. Thus, while it is possible to divide students into class clowns and non-class clowns, this distinction will remain arbitrary. The outcome depends on the measurement used, the boundaries are blurry and do not allow for a clear cut-off score, and there is a lot of variance within both groups. Again, these factors speak for a dimensional approach, which also approximates the common observation that the actual high scorers are rare and most people do not involve in class clown behavior. Finally, also in the dimensional approach boys seem to be the gender involved in class clowning; while only 38% of the sample were boys, they were 56% of the class clowns. Should the dimensional approach be applied in the future more research is needed on defining and justifying cut-off scores.

The second major outcome is a tentative descriptive model along with a preliminary instrument for its assessment. We propose to study class clown behavior at two levels. At the first level, the data are well represented by a strong general factor (i.e., the first unrotated principal component) loaded highly by all items reflecting the amount someone is involving in class clown behavior. The sum of the 18 items yields a reliable measure that also is reasonably balanced across the four domains. Therefore, the total score is recommended for use in studies. At the second level of analysis, this general factor may be split up into four correlated components, namely the "Identified as a class clown," "Comic talent," "Disruptive rule breaker" and the "Subversive joker." Factor 1 (i.e., being identified as a class clown) describes that pupils have adopted the role of a class clown. While factors 2 to 4 describe different styles of class clown behaviors, this factor represents the crystallization of showing these behaviors for a while (Hobday-Kusch and McVittie, 2002). The high scorer had used humor to negotiate power with teachers and gaining approval or at least attention from their peers. This also includes that the class clown is aware that others expect certain actions from them. We expect that the scores get higher with time. Factor 2 ("the comic talent") refers to a class clown behavior that is based on quick-wittedness and is more characterized by spreading good cheer and entertaining others. This type of class clown behavior might be seen as less disturbing by the teachers and it might even be the humor that is welcome also in schools. More people did show it (compared to the other factors) and the scores were normally distributed. It is likely that this class clown is not only liked by their peers but also accepted by teachers. He or she will have a certain status in class, maybe being the second leader in class after the teacher. The other two class clowning dimensions are more conflict-prone as they go against classroom rules and challenge the teacher. The "disruptive rule breaker" is the visible opponent of the teacher; he or she does not take seriously what the teachers say, dismisses what is said to be important, pokes fun what that the teacher says or does

and undermines his authority. The "subversive joker" is undermining the authority of the teacher but not necessarily in direct confrontation. He or she also plays pranks on classmates. He is competitive in playing pranks and needs the attention of the class. These labels are preliminary and might be updated once a new batch of items will be studied together with the present item pool. For now, the factor scores serve as preliminary measures of the dimensions but a further development of the instrument should have subscales.

As a third major outcome one can state that the concepts of character strengths, signature strengths and orientations to happiness are useful in predicting individual differences in class clown behavior and allowed to test several hypotheses regarding overall class clowning, as well as the four dimensions. Overall, class clown behaviors are more frequent among those lower in temperance strengths (in particular prudence) (Hypothesis 1), but high in life of pleasure and humor (Hypothesis 2). Indeed, humor is the only common signature strengths among class clowns (Hypothesis 7), and it may be conducive to be applied in a less appropriate place especially if it is not balanced out by prudence (Hypothesis 8). These dispositions are predictive of all forms of class clowns and they might be relevant at different stages in class clown behaviors. An orientation toward pleasure might extend to the classroom situation that is not conducive to having fun. Humor is a vehicle for producing amusement, which, if someone lacks prudence/temperance, also gets expressed in a setting where it might not be appropriate or even gets sanctioned. In the study by Damico and Purkey (1978) class clowns were found to be high in "cheerfulness," but this was a smaller effect. This might be due to the fact that cheerfulness and humor only overlap partially.

Specific predictors of the four dimensions complement this nucleus of class clown dispositions. Damico and Purkey (1978) found class clowns to be high in leadership (Hypothesis 3). The present study shows that this applies primarily to the "Comic talent," but can also be found for the "Identified as a class clown"-dimension and the first unrotated factor. While the two negative dimensions of class-clown behaviors (i.e., "rule breaking" and "subversive joking") do not go along with leadership they are typical for students low in other-directed strengths (Hypothesis 4). Playing pranks and breaking rules in classroom is more likely among those with lower orientations to the community. It should be noted that the scores in "comic talent" and "identified as a class clown" and do not predict undermining teachers authority or breaking the rules set. Furthermore, it seems that intellectual strengths and pursuing a life of engagement are protective factors against disruptive rule breaking (Hypothesis 5, Hypothesis 6). Being equipped with school-related strengths (e.g., love of learning, perseverance) and disposed toward flow will leave little room for being distracted and bored at school, which might be one base of triggering class clown behavior. Finally, life satisfaction tended to correlate negatively with all class clown dimensions (Hypothesis 9). This was significant for the disruptive rule breakers (zero-order correlations) and all dimensions except the comic talent (partial correlations controlling for age, gender and humor). This finding is interesting, as humor as a strength may generate positive emotions and improve social

relations. Hence humor is typically predictive of life satisfaction and well-being (Ruch et al., 2010). However, humor in an inappropriate setting may also lead to negative consequences, and thus overall detrimental to well-being. Future studies should examine the relationship with well-being at school or satisfaction with school experiences, as these will reflect the class clown effects more strongly and mediate the relationship between humor in schools and global life satisfaction. Overall the findings for the four factors suggest that it is fruitful to distinguish dimensions of class clown behaviors and stop looking at it as a unitary concept.

These initial findings need to be interpreted in the context of some limitations. A prime limitation is the snapshot characteristic of the results. It does not take into account that strengths develop or change as a function of experience. The results are interpreted as the strengths facilitating the class clowning behavior. Right now we see that, for example, the rule breaker is lower in love of learning, endurance, honesty, and prudence and one might speculate that lower expressions in these strengths facilitate class clown behavior. The causality could be in the other direction, being the humorous opponent of the teacher might also shape the leadership role. And it might be that other variables affect both the emergence of class clown behaviors and character. Also, the current approach does not look for interactions with type of subject taught and with teacher's characteristics. We do not know whether class clowning is depending on these factors or independent from them. Another limitation is that the present study takes all age ranges together. It might be that the nature of the clowning behavior changes with age (e.g., from behavioral to verbal humor, or from doing silly things to doing targeted attacks). It is also possible that the type of school will play a moderating role. Is it a class of academically gifted students, or a class where pupils are prepared to work in a vocational profession?

The low correlation with the humor scale requires some further discussion. While humor is the only consistent signature strength of class clowns it is also obvious that mostly the "Comic talent" dimension is predicted by the VIA-Youth humor scale. The correlations with the "Disruptive rule-breaker" and "Subversive joker" dimensions are rather low. This might be explained by the fact that in the VIA-Classification of Strengths humor is intentionally restricted to forms of humor that serve some moral good. Peterson and Seligman (2004) did define the humorous individual as one "... who is skilled at laughing and teasing, at bringing smiles to the faces of others, at seeing the light side, and at making (not necessarily telling) jokes (p. 530)." Empirical studies using the VIA-IS scale (and other conceptualizations of humor) show that humor is most strongly related to humanity. However, subversive and disruptive class clowning will not be guided by humanity; i.e., it is amusing others by tricks, jokes, odd gestures and postures, or pranks. Seligman (2014) discusses that in Petersons model of the "real mental illnesses" the excess of humor as a strengths might be buffoonery; i.e., "ridiculous but amusing," foolish or playful behavior or practice. This "excess of humor" is not measured through the VIA-IS. Research in adults has shown that humor is multidimensional involving also more negative forms of humor, such as mean-spirited or earthy humor. Interestingly, Müller and Ruch (2011) demonstrated that

earthy or mean-spirited types of humor were negatively related to temperance; i.e., modest, prudent or self-regulated individuals less often indulged in them. Thus, future studies should use other components of humor to predict the class clown behavior. Katagelasticism (i.e., the joy of laughing at others) and other forms or corrective humor (Ruch and Prover, 2009) might be more characteristic for the disruptive rule breaker and the subversive joker while at the same time being less predictive of the comic talent. Likewise, a more comprehensive approach could be used (e.g., the HBQD by Craik et al., 1996). In such a study the systematic comparison of teacher evaluations with self-reports and peer-reports describing the behavior are of interest as Damico and Purkey (1978) reported that some teachers fail to distinguish between comic and hostile humor, and classify it all as disruptive without seeing positive ways in which to use humor to meet their own objectives. Furthermore, a study is needed that collects examples of humor shown in class and actually analyses the type of humor displayed. It is possible that some of the behaviors shown are merely disruptive or rude and do not contain elements of humor. Alternatively and more likely, the behaviors are better described as ridicule, laughing at, sheer mockery, parody, or corrective humor. They might also be more imaginative. Clearly, studies are needed that analyze the nature of the funny behavior (if it is funny at all).

CONCLUSIONS

The "class clown" is better conceptualized as continuous rather than categorical and as multi- rather than unidimensional. Humor is the shared signature strength of 75% of the class clowns. Furthermore, the class clowns do have strengths, and one of the dimensions goes along with even several strengths. The apparently more antagonistic class clown factors seem to be associated with lower expressions in strengths. The rule breaker is lower in life of engagement. Thus, activating the strengths that are conducive to positive affect might be a way to indirectly approach the problems (Weber and Ruch, 2012; Weber et al., submitted). However, the dynamics must be better understood. For teachers there will be the challenge of preventing class clown behavior by considering the conditions that bring about this behavior and to mastering class clown behavior more effectively. Maybe the concept of use of signature strengths will be important in this context. In general humor serves a variety of functions (e.g., it manages relationships, it buffers stress, it energizes, it helps influencing) and some of these are highly relevant at school. The teacher might use humor to melt down conflicts and tension with humorous remarks, highlight a point with humor so that it is more easily remembered, or humor can make students laugh and be distracted but then alert again after laughter etc. Students with humor as a signature strengths will want to use humor too during class or during breaks. When humor interrupts the flow of teaching, or is directed at classmates or the teacher it can be seen as a misuse of a strength (Webb, 1994). When it is used constructively students might use it for building relations, leading, influencing or highlighting points, energizing, resolving conflicts, managing emotions etc. Generally the school setting will favor strengths like perseverance, love of learning, prudence, self-regulation, teamwork and social intelligence (Weber and Ruch, 2012; Weber et al., submitted) and students having these strengths among their signature strengths will thrive in this context more easily than those who don't. Naturally, the fit between humor and a teaching institution might me lower at first glance, but if humor is granted a place in school it will help students with humor as a signature strength to feel at home at school as well. Whether or not they don't use humor in a detrimental way needs to be studied.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors like to thank Petra Gisler, Andreas Vuori, and Lisa Wagner for collecting parts of the data, and Lisa Wagner for helpful comments on a prior version of the manuscript. Furthermore, the authors would like to thank the "Stiftung Humor und Gesundheit," Switzerland for their financial support of the publication of this article.

REFERENCES

- Craik, K. H., Lampert, M. D., and Nelson, A. J. (1996). Sense of humor and styles of everyday humorous conduct. *Humor* 9, 273–302. doi: 10.1515/humr.1996.9.3-4.273
- Damico, S. B., and Purkey, W. W. (1976). "The class clown phenomenon among middle school students," in *Paper Presented at the Annual Meeting of the American Educational Research Association* (San Francisco, CA), 19–23.
- Damico, S. B., and Purkey, W. W. (1978). Class clowns: a study of middle school students. Am. Educ. Res. J. 15, 391–398. doi: 10.3102/00028312015003391
- Gander, F., Proyer, R. T., Ruch, W., and Wyss, T. (2013). Strength-based positive interventions: further evidence on their potential for enhancing wellbeing and alleviating depression. J. Happiness Stud. 14, 1241–1259. doi: 10.1007/s10902-012-9380-0
- Goldberg, L. R. (2006). Doing it all backwards: the development of hierarchical factor structures from the top down. J. Res. Pers. 40, 374–358. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2006.01.001
- Harzer, C., and Ruch, W. (2012). When the job is a calling: the role of applying one's signature strengths at work. J. Posit. Psychol. 7, 362–371. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2012.702784
- Hobday-Kusch, J., and McVittie, J. (2002). Just clowning around: classroom perspectives on children's humour. Can. J. Educ. 27, 195–121. doi: 10.2307/1602220
- Huebner, E. S. (1991). Initial development of the students' life satisfaction scale. *Sch. Psychol. Int.* 12, 231–240. doi: 10.1177/0143034391123010
- Kets de Vries, M. (1990). The organizational fool: balancing a leader's hubris. *Hum. Relat.* 43, 751–770. doi: 10.1177/001872679004300804
- Littman-Ovadia, H., and Steger, M. (2010). Character strengths and well-being among volunteers and employees: toward an integrative model. J. Posit. Psychol. 5, 419–430. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2010.516765
- Müller, L., and Ruch, W. (2011). Humor and strengths of character. J. Posit. Psychol. 6, 368–376. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2011.592508
- Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2006). Moral competence and character strengths among adolescents: the development and validation of the Values in Action Inventory of Strengths for Youth. J. Adolesc. 29, 891–909. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2006.04.011
- Peterson, C., Park, N., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2005). Orientations to happiness and life satisfaction: the full versus the empty life. J. Happiness Stud. 6, 25–41. doi: 10.1007/s10902-004-1278-z
- Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2004). *Character Strengths and Virtues: A Handbook and Classification*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Platt, T. (2012). *Class Clown Behavior Survey*. Unpublished Research Instrument, University of Zurich, Switzerland.
- Priest, R. F., and Swain, J. E. (2002). Humor and its implications for leadership effectiveness. *Humor* 15, 169–190. doi: 10.1515/humr.2002.010
- Reed, D. (1989). Student teacher problems with classroom discipline: implications for program development. Action Teach. Educ. 11, 59–65. doi: 10.1080/01626620.1989.10462739
- Ruch, W., and Proyer, R. T. (2009). Extending the study of gelotophobia: on gelotophiles and katagelasticists. *Humor* 22, 183–212. doi: 10.1515/HUMR.2009.009
- Ruch, W., Proyer, R. T., and Weber, M. (2010). Humor as character strength among the elderly: empirical findings on age-related changes and its contribution to

satisfaction with life. Z. Gerontol. Geriatr. 43, 13–18. doi: 10.1007/s00391-009-0080-2

- Ruch, W., Weber, M., Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2014). Character strengths in children and adolescents: reliability and initial validity of the German Values in Action Inventory of Strengths for Youth (German VIA-Youth). *Eur. J. Psychol. Assess.* 30, 57–64. doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000169
- Seligman, M. E. P. (2014). Chris Peterson's unfinished masterwork: the real mental illnesses. J. Posit. Psychol. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2014.888582. [Epub ahead of print].
- Seligman, M. E. P., Steen, T., Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2005). Positive psychology progress: empirical validation of interventions. Am. Psychol. 60, 410–421. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.60.5.410
- Smith, E. E., and Goodchilds, J. D. (1959). Characteristics of the witty group member: the wit as leader. Am. Psychol. 14, 43–49.
- Smith, E. E., and Goodchilds, J. D. (1963). The wit in large and small established groups. *Psychol. Rep.* 13, 273–274. doi: 10.2466/pr0.1963.13.1.273
- Webb, J. T. (1994). Nurturing Social Emotional Development of Gifted Children. Reston, VA: ERIC Clearinghouse.
- Weber, M., and Ruch, W. (2012). The role of a good character in 12-year-old school children: do character strengths matter in the classroom? *Child Indic. Res.* 5, 317–334. doi: 10.1007/s12187-011-9128-0

Weber, M., Ruch, W., and Huebner, E. S. (2013). Adaptation and initial validation of the German version of the Students' Life Satisfaction Scale (German SLSS). *Eur. J. Psychol. Assess.* 29, 105–112. doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/ a000133

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 04 June 2014; accepted: 07 September 2014; published online: 30 September 2014.

Citation: Ruch W, Platt T and Hofmann J (2014) The character strengths of class clowns. Front. Psychol. 5:1075. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01075

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2014 Ruch, Platt and Hofmann. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Good character at school: positive classroom behavior mediates the link between character strengths and school achievement

Lisa Wagner^{1,2*} and Willibald Ruch^{1,2}

¹ Personality and Assessment, Department of Psychology, University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland, ² Distance Learning University Switzerland, Brig, Switzerland

Character strengths have been found to be substantially related to children's and adolescents' well-being. Initial evidence suggests that they also matter for school success (e.g., Weber and Ruch, 2012). The present set of two studies aimed at replicating and extending these findings in two different age groups, primary school students (N = 179; mean age = 11.6 years) and secondary school students (N = 199; mean)age = 14.4 years). The students completed the VIA-Youth (Values in Action Inventory of Strengths for Youth), a self-report measure of the 24 character strengths in the VIA classification. Their teachers rated the students' positive behavior in the classroom. Additionally, school achievement was assessed: For the primary school students (Study 1), teachers rated the students' overall school achievement and for the secondary school students (Study 2), we used their grades as a measure of school achievement. We found that several character strengths were associated with both positive classroom behavior and school achievement. Across both samples, school achievement was correlated with love of learning, perseverance, zest, gratitude, hope, and perspective. The strongest correlations with positive classroom behavior were found for perseverance, selfregulation, prudence, social intelligence, and hope. For both samples, there were indirect effects of some of the character strengths on school achievement through teacher-rated positive classroom behavior. The converging findings from the two samples support the notion that character strengths contribute to positive classroom behavior, which in turn enhances school achievement. Results are discussed in terms of their implications for future research and for school interventions based on character strengths.

Keywords: character strengths, virtues, VIA classification, positive education, adolescents, positive psychology, school achievement, character

Introduction

School achievement is substantially linked with later life outcomes (for an overview, see e.g., Duckworth and Allred, 2012). Behavior in the classroom was found to predict later academic achievement (Alvidrez and Weinstein, 1999) and also important life outcomes in education and the labor market, even beyond the influence of achievement in standardized tests (Segal, 2013). Therefore, studying the influence of non-intellectual aspects on educational outcomes has a long tradition. Also specifically studying good character or positive personality traits had already been

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Danilo Garcia, University of Gothenburg, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Angela L. Duckworth, University of Pennsylvania, USA Monika Fleischhauer, Technische Universitaet Dresden, Germany

*Correspondence:

Lisa Wagner, Personality and Assessment, Department of Psychology, University of Zurich, Binzmuehlestrasse 14, Box 7, CH-8050 Zurich, Switzerland I.wagner@psychologie.uzh.ch

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

> Received: 09 March 2015 Accepted: 23 April 2015 Published: 15 May 2015

Citation:

Wagner L and Ruch W (2015) Good character at school: positive classroom behavior mediates the link between character strengths and school achievement. Front. Psychol. 6:610. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00610 addressed by early educational psychologists (e.g., Smith, 1967), but had then been neglected for a long period of time. Only with the advent of positive psychology, it has received revived interest.

Within positive psychology, education is seen as an important area of application. Seligman et al. (2009) defined positive education as "education for both traditional skills and for happiness" (p. 263). Inherent in positive education is the idea that good character, positive behaviors at school and academic achievement are not only aims of education, but also closely intertwined. However, little is known empirically about this interplay. The importance of good character in education has recently been emphasized both in scientific and popular literature (e.g., Tough, 2012; Linkins et al., 2015) and researchers from neighboring disciplines (e.g., Hokanson and Karlson, 2013) have also called for studying the role of character strengths in education.

In the present paper, we take a closer look at the link between students' character strengths and school achievement and investigate the mediating role of positive behavior in the classroom further. More specifically, we examine whether character strengths facilitate positive classroom behaviors, which in turn facilitate attaining higher grades. Character strengths are not only expressed in thoughts and feelings, but importantly, also in behaviors (Peterson and Seligman, 2004). We expected that a number of strengths are very helpful for schoolwork and are thus robustly related to positive behaviors in the classroom, as the teachers can observe it. Such positive classroom behaviors, e.g., actively in class or showing motivation to learn, should ultimately contribute to school achievement. We aim to provide a better insight into which aspects of good character are reliably linked with school achievement and positive classroom behavior and for which of the character strengths the link between them and school achievement is mediated by positive classroom behavior. To achieve this aim, we use two samples representing primary and secondary education, and perform analyses on the level of single character strengths. This detailed level of analysis may be especially interesting when relating the results to programs that emphasize the cultivation of certain character strengths.

Character Strengths in Children and Adolescents

Peterson and Seligman's (2004) classification allows studying good character and its contribution to positive development in a comprehensive way. The VIA classification describes 24 character strengths, that are organized under six, more abstract, virtues (wisdom and knowledge, courage, humanity, justice, temperance, and transcendence) and are seen as ways to reach these virtues. Character strengths are seen as inherently valuable, but also contribute to positive outcomes (Peterson and Seligman, 2004). Character strengths can be seen as the components of a good character, and are described as the inner determinants of a good life, complemented by external determinants (such as safety, education, and health; cf. Peterson, 2006). Since the development of the VIA classification and the Values in Action Inventory of Strengths for Youth (VIA-Youth; Park and Peterson, 2006), which reliably assesses the 24 character strengths in children and adolescents between 10 and 17 years, a number studies in different cultures have revealed substantial links between character strengths and subjective well-being of children and adolescents (Van Eeden et al., 2008; Gillham et al., 2011; Weber et al., 2013; Ruch et al., 2014b).

Character Strengths and School Achievement

A large number of studies have examined the links between broad personality traits and academic achievement. Meta-analyses (e.g., Poropat, 2009, 2014a) reveal that conscientiousness is the strongest correlate, whereas the links between extraversion, neuroticism, agreeableness, and openness/intellect with academic achievement have been rather weak and inconsistent. These links are largely independent of intelligence (Poropat, 2009) and personality traits have even been found to be equally strong predictors of academic achievement than intelligence when they were self-rated, and even stronger predictors when they were otherrated (Poropat, 2014a). In the available meta-analyses on the relationship between self-rated personality traits and academic achievement, almost all included studies examined students in tertiary education (Poropat, 2009) or they even focused only on postsecondary education (e.g., Richardson et al., 2012; McAbee and Oswald, 2013). A recent meta-analysis (Poropat, 2014b), however, examined the predictive validity of adult-rated personality traits for academic achievement in primary education and found that conscientiousness and openness had the strongest correlations with measures of school achievement. Still, it has to be noted that we know a lot more about how personality, especially when it is self-rated, is related to academic achievement, and about what might be relevant mechanisms behind it, in young adults than we know about these relationships in children and adolescents. And, although authors have speculated that the relationship between personality and academic achievement is attributable to "positive traits that naturally promote academic learning" (Medford and McGeown, 2012, p. 787), those studies did not investigate narrower, positively valued personality traits specifically.

Some aspects of good character have been studied in relation to school achievement. Duckworth and colleagues (Duckworth and Seligman, 2005; Duckworth et al., 2007) demonstrated the relevance of self-regulation and grit for academic achievement beyond measured intelligence. Also other character strengths, such as hope (e.g., Levi et al., 2014), have been shown to relate to academic achievement. In contrast to approaches that consider only some aspects of good character, the VIA classification (Peterson and Seligman, 2004) offers a comprehensive catalogue of character strengths. Weber and Ruch (2012) provided an initial investigation of the role of the 24 character strengths in school. In a sample of 12-year old Swiss school children, they studied the relationship between character strengths, positive experiences at school, teacher-rated positive classroom behavior, and school achievement. A factor representing character strengths of the mind (e.g., love of learning, perseverance, prudence) was related to school achievement, which was operationalized by grades in mathematics and German language. Specific character strengths (e.g., perspective, gratitude, hope, self-regulation, perseverance, love of learning) were higher in those students with improved grades during the course of the school year, than in those with decreased grades. Similarly, in a sample of Israeli adolescents at

the beginning of middle school, Shoshani and Slone (2013) found intellectual and temperance strengths to be predictors of grade point average (GPA).

Character Strengths and Positive Classroom Behavior

Park and Peterson (2006) found moderate convergence between self- and teacher-reported character strengths and argued that certain strengths may be more readily observable in the classroom than others. Especially phasic strengths, which can only be displayed when the situation demands it (e.g., bravery), may be more difficult to observe than tonic strengths, which can be displayed in any situation (e.g., kindness; cf. Peterson and Seligman, 2004). Even though the frequency might vary, character strengths are expressed in overt behavior, so they should also contribute to positive behavior in the classroom. In particular, temperance strengths (e.g., prudence, self-regulation) should be helpful to regulate feelings, thoughts, and behaviors in a way that matches the expectations and norms in the classroom (e.g., showing good conduct). Other strengths, such as social intelligence should be helpful to manage conflict and relationships with classmates successfully, and thus be related to social aspects of positive classroom behavior (e.g., being cooperative). Finally, strengths that were found to be related to school achievement, such as perseverance and love of learning, should also be associated with achievement-related aspects of positive classroom behavior (e.g., working autonomously).

Empirically, Shoshani and Slone (2013) found interpersonal strengths to be related with social functioning at school, which was rated by the teachers, and thus might represent positive social classroom behavior. Weber and Ruch (2012) have studied the relationship with character strengths and positive classroom behavior using their Classroom Behavior Rating Scale (CBRS), assessing both achievement-related and social classroom behavior. In a multiple regression analysis, about 25% of the variance in teacher-rated positive classroom behavior was explained by the 24 character strengths. Perseverance, prudence, and love of learning showed the most substantial correlations with teacher-rated positive classroom behavior.

Positive Classroom Behavior as a Mediator of the Relationship between Character Strengths and School Achievement

High scores in good character do not automatically and directly lead to high levels of school achievement, but they will predispose students to show a set of more proximate behaviors, which in turn predispose for higher grades later on. Thus, if certain character strengths are identified as being related to school achievement, it is of course interesting to examine potential mechanisms involved. One likely candidate for explaining this link is positive behavior in the classroom, since the grading of students is largely depending on the behaviors that teachers can observe in the classroom, and especially such behaviors that they value (e.g., showing a high motivation to learn, adhering to classroom rules). Weber and Ruch (2012) used a latent variable representing classroomrelevant character strengths (love of learning, perseverance, and prudence) showed an indirect effect on school achievement mediated by positive classroom behavior. After adding the mediator to the model, there was no direct effect of character strengths on school achievement, which is in line which a full mediation by positive classroom behavior.

Aims of the Present Study

The presented studies strongly suggest that character strengths are indeed important resources at school, supporting school achievement either directly, or also indirectly via the display of positive behavior in the classroom. There is, however, a need to further investigate these relationships to examine their robustness and also potential moderators. In addition, these initial studies also have several limitations. First, many included only students in rather narrow age ranges and from one level of education. While the study by Weber and Ruch (2012) does include a broader range of level of education, it may be somewhat limited by the fact that teachers only knew their students for about three months when they were rating their positive classroom behavior. Second, in most studies, character strengths were analyzed only on the factor level-four factors in Shoshani and Slone (2013) and two factors in Weber and Ruch (2012)-and it is difficult to draw conclusions on the level of specific strengths based on these results. Doing so may be especially interesting when evaluating the results in light of programs or interventions that build on the cultivation of certain strengths (e.g., grit/perseverance or self-regulation).

The present studies aimed at replicating the findings by Weber and Ruch (2012) and extending them by including students in different school types (Study 1: primary school, Study 2: secondary school) and a broader range of school grades beyond grades in mathematics and German language (Study 2). We will also investigate for each of the character strengths individually whether the potential link with school achievement is mediated by positive classroom behavior. In doing so, the present study will add to the knowledge on the role of positive traits for positive behavior and achievement at school.

While none of the 24 character strengths should be detrimental for positive classroom behavior or school achievement, certain strengths should be more important than others. Based on theoretical assumptions and previous empirical findings, we expect certain character strengths to be related to positive classroom behavior and school achievement most strongly. These nine character strengths are: perseverance, self-regulation, prudence, love of learning, hope, gratitude, perspective, teamwork, and social intelligence.

Firstly, we expect *perseverance* to be robustly related to the educational outcomes measured. Students high in perseverance are characterized by "voluntary continuation of a goal-directed action in spite of obstacles, difficulties, and discouragements" (Peterson and Seligman, 2004, p. 229). Such behaviors are highly advantageous in a school environment, in which challenging goals are presented and sustained efforts despite obstacles are needed to accomplish them. Since perseverant individuals enjoy finishing tasks, the completion of, e.g., an assignment may be particularly rewarding for them. Thus, perseverance can be seen as a helpful resource both for displaying positive behavior in the classroom (e.g., behaving diligently) and for school achievement, because

perseverant students will work persistently on tasks and homework, even when it is difficult, and thus might be more successful in consequence. Secondly, self-regulation is expected to be associated with educational outcomes. Self-regulation helps to control own feelings and appetites. Thus, it is helpful to avoid obstacles and reach goals or meet expectations of others (cf. Peterson and Seligman, 2004). At school, it is often demanded and expected to control one's own feelings and to conform to what is expected (cf. Ivcevic and Brackett, 2014). Consequently, self-regulation will likely go along with helpful behaviors and strategies at school, such as managing time well, making plans and sticking to them, and adhere to rules. These positive behaviors will be observable in the classroom and may also contribute to higher grades. Thirdly, we expect *prudence* to be related mostly to positive behavior in the classroom, but also to school achievement. Students high in prudence that are particularly careful in their choices (cf. Peterson and Seligman, 2004) are less likely to do things in the classroom that fall outside the teachers' and classmates' expectation. Consequently, they are more likely to comply with rules and work toward achieving what is expected of them. Being prudent may also help to avoid interpersonal problems, and thus lead to better relationships with teachers and classmates, which then may be supportive of school achievement. Recently, Ruch et al. (2014a) established that there are different types of class clowns, but each of them was low in prudence. When we assume that class clowns would score quite low on teacher-rated positive classroom behavior and that their characteristics do not fit well with what is required in the classroom, this suggests that being prudent might be crucial for displaying positive behavior in the classroom. Fourthly, we expect love of learning to be relevant for predicting behavior and success at school. Individuals high in love of learning experience positive emotions when learning new things, and enjoy doing so whenever possible (cf. Peterson and Seligman, 2004). In any case, attending a school will offer opportunities to learn new things on a daily basis. It is likely that the high intrinsic motivation to learn also leads to better learning outcomes, and that the positive emotions associated with learning additionally foster school achievement (cf. Schutz and Lanehart, 2002; Weber et al., 2014). In the initial study by Weber and Ruch (2012), love of learning, perseverance and prudence were among the most important variables in predicting positive classroom behavior and also had an indirect effect on school achievement through positive classroom behavior.

In addition to these four strengths that are assumed to be helpful at school, we also expect *hope* to be related to behavior and achievement at school. Hopeful individuals are not only characterized by believing that a positive future is likely, but also by acting in ways supposed to make desired outcomes (e.g., achieving a good result in an exam) more likely (Peterson and Seligman, 2004). These desired outcomes can be both in relation to positive behavior in the classroom and to thoughts and behaviors that support achievement, but are not directly observable in the classroom (such as favorable attributions, etc.). Earlier studies have also found that hope predicts future academic achievement (e.g., Marques et al., 2011) as well as demonstrated a close link between hope, effort, and school achievement (Levi et al., 2014). Sixthly and seventhly, *perspective* and *gratitude* may also be relevant in have consistent ways of looking at the topics and the world, which are meaningful to them and also make sense to others (cf. Peterson and Seligman, 2004). On the one hand, expressing and applying such coherent worldviews at school may help solving problems and integrating different perspectives. On the other hand, perspective is also displayed by giving good and wise advice to others, which may foster positive relationships with classmates, and in turn facilitate learning and achievement. Grateful students are highly aware of the positive things in their lives, and are thankful for these (cf. Peterson and Seligman, 2004). One of the mechanisms conceivable is that these students perceive school as a meaningful institution and are more aware than others of the possibilities that good achievement will offer them in the future. In the study by Weber and Ruch (2012), both perspective and gratitude were higher in those students that improved their grades over the course of the school year than in those that had deteriorated grades. Finally, we expect social intelligence and teamwork to be related to positive classroom behavior. School is an environment characterized by constant interactions with classmates and teachers. Highly social intelligent individuals understand both their own and others' feelings, and are able to adapt to other's feelings and expectations (cf. Peterson and Seligman, 2004). Similarly, individuals high in *teamwork* identify with a group of which they are members (e.g., a classroom) and do their share as group members because they fell if is the right thing to do (cf. Peterson and Seligman, 2004) Therefore, social intelligence and teamwork should both be linked with few conflicts, good cooperation, and adherence to expectations and rules in the classroom, which is all reflected in the teacher-rated positive classroom behavior.

the classroom. Students high in the character strength perspective

Study 1

In Study 1, we aim at extending the findings by Weber and Ruch (2012), that is, that the association between certain character strengths and school achievement is mediated by positive behavior in the classroom. We investigate this relationship in a sample of primary school students and a sample of homeroom teachers, using a self-report measure of character strengths, and teacher ratings to assess positive classroom behavior and school achievement. Further, we extend previous studies by studying the assumed mediation on the level of single strengths. We expect an indirect effect mediated by positive behavior, and that the strength of this indirect effect varies for different character strengths.

Method

Participants

The sample of students consisted of 179 German-speaking primary school students (48.6% females) attending the fifth or sixth grade. Their mean age was 11.56 years (SD = 0.75; ranging from 10 to 13 years). The majority (86.6%) of participants were Swiss citizens (including dual citizens; data from one participant missing). The sample of teachers consisted of nine homeroom teachers (77.8% men) with a mean age of 36.2 years (SD = 7.3; ranging from 23 to 45 years). They had been teaching the participating students for an average of 1.4 years (SD = 1.0).

Instruments

The German adaptation (Ruch et al., 2014b) of the VIA-Youth (Park and Peterson, 2006) is a self-report instrument assessing the 24 character strengths uses seven to nine items per scale utilizing a 5-point response format (from 5 = very much like me to 1 = notlike me at all). It consists of 198 items and about one third of the items are reverse coded. A sample item is "Even when my team is losing, I play fair" (fairness). The VIA-Youth proved to be a reliable and valid measure of self-reported character strengths in previous studies (e.g., Park and Peterson, 2006; Ruch et al., 2014b). In this study, most of the 24 VIA-Youth scales yielded satisfactory internal consistencies (i.e., 17 scales had alpha coefficients > 0.70) and only five scales (modesty: $\alpha = 0.51$, curiosity: $\alpha = 0.55$, openmindedness: $\alpha = 0.61$, fairness: $\alpha = 0.62$, and prudence: $\alpha = 0.63$) had alpha coefficients < 0.65. Altogether, the internal consistency coefficients of the 24 VIA-Youth scales yielded a median of $\alpha = 0.72$. Means for each of the five factors (leadership, temperance, intellectual, transcendence, and other-directed strengths) were computed (cf. Weber et al., 2013; Ruch et al., 2014b).

The *CBRS* (Weber and Ruch, 2012) assesses teacher ratings of their perceptions of positive behavior in the classroom. The 10 items use a 5-point response scale (from 1 = "not like him/her at all" to 5 = "very much like him/her") and include both positive achievement-related behavior (e.g., "behaves diligently") and positive social behavior (e.g., "shows appropriate conflict management"). In the present study, the scale yielded a high internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.89$).

A teacher rating was also used to assess *school achievement*. Homeroom teachers were instructed to rate the "overall school achievement" (taking into account performance in all subjects) on a scale ranging from 1 = "unsatisfactory" to 7 = "excellent."

Procedure

Data for this study were collected in nine classrooms of three primary schools in German-speaking Switzerland. After obtaining approval by the ethical committee of the philosophical faculty at the University of Zurich, schools were contacted and asked to participate. Participation was voluntary and none of the students or teachers was paid for their participation. All students and a parent or legal guardian gave active consent to participate. A trained psychologist instructed the students and they completed the self-report questionnaires (as part of a larger questionnaire study) in the classroom setting. The teachers completed the rating form. Students received written feedback on their individual rank order of character strengths and were provided with more detailed information on the meaning of the character strengths in the VIA classification. The presented data were collected as a part of a larger project. Whereas Weber et al. (2014) focused on the relationships between character strengths, school-related positive affect, and school achievement in students attending different school types, the present study uses a subset of the sample used by Weber et al. (2014), i.e., only primary school students, and it investigates the relationships between character strengths, positive classroom behavior, and school achievement.





Data Analysis

The nine character strengths expected to show the most substantial associations were spread out to four of the five higherorder factors (cf. Ruch et al., 2014b) and five (Ruch and Prover, 2015) or six (Peterson and Seligman, 2004) of the six ubiquitous virtues, so we decided to analyze the data on the level of single strengths instead of on the level of factors. For an initial examination, we computed descriptive statistics of the selfrated character strengths. Furthermore, internal consistency coefficients (Cronbach's alpha) and correlations with students' age and sex were computed. Since we observed some age and sex differences in our variables of interest, we decided to control for the influence of these demographic variables in the further analyses. As a second step, we computed partial correlations between character strengths, positive classroom behavior, and school achievement, while controlling for students' age and sex. In addition, we computed hierarchical multiple regression analyses (controlling for age and sex in the first step) and tested the incremental effect (change in adjusted R^2) of the 24 character strengths entered in the second step. As a final step, we conducted mediation analyses to test the direct and indirect effects of character strengths on school success. The mediation model is displayed in Figure 1. Mediation analyses were conducted with the help of an SPSS macro using bootstrapping with z = 5,000resamples to compute 99.6% confidence intervals (corrected for multiple comparisons) for the indirect effects (Hayes, 2013). Standardized values of all variables were used in the mediation analyses.

Results

Preliminary Analyses and Relationships between Character Strengths, Positive Classroom Behavior, and School Achievement

The results of the preliminary analyses are displayed in **Table 1**. Means for the VIA-Youth ranged between 3.31 (leadership) and 4.13 (gratitude), and were comparable to the means reported in Ruch et al. (2014b). Also in line with previous findings (Park and Peterson, 2006; Ruch et al., 2014b), there were no substantial correlations with age, and scores on kindness and appreciation of beauty and excellence were higher for girls than for boys. School

Variables	М	SD	α	r _{age}	r _{sex}	PCB	OSA
VIA-Youth scales							
Creativity	3.65	0.51	0.65	0.11	-0.19	0.13	0.22'
Curiosity	3.41	0.47	0.55	-0.07	-0.11	0.18	0.15
Open-mindedness	3.50	0.43	0.61	0.17	-0.03	0.18	0.20
Love of learning	3.59	0.60	0.77	-0.03	0.09	0.34*	0.33
Perspective	3.57	0.52	0.72	0.08	0.13	0.32*	0.40'
Bravery	3.55	0.52	0.70	0.11	0.10	0.07	0.12
Perseverance	3.73	0.53	0.73	0.02	-0.03	0.40*	0.33'
Honesty	3.64	0.55	0.80	0.15	0.17	0.27*	0.26'
Zest	3.71	0.53	0.72	-0.03	-0.04	0.36*	0.24
Love	4.01	0.49	0.66	-0.01	0.12	0.23*	0.14
Kindness	3.95	0.50	0.76	0.15	0.46*	0.16	0.21
Social intelligence	3.72	0.49	0.71	0.19	0.14	0.31*	0.32'
Teamwork	3.93	0.50	0.76	0.19	0.07	0.25*	0.25'
Fairness	3.51	0.49	0.62	0.08	0.13	0.24*	0.13
Leadership	3.31	0.61	0.77	0.05	-0.11	0.24*	0.35'
Forgiveness	3.90	0.56	0.71	0.01	0.15	0.23*	0.21
Modesty	3.46	0.43	0.51	-0.03	0.09	0.14	0.17
Prudence	3.40	0.51	0.63	0.04	0.01	0.34*	0.31
Self-regulation	3.52	0.54	0.71	0.10	0.01	0.32*	0.26'
Beauty	3.75	0.63	0.77	0.10	0.35*	0.07	-0.03
Gratitude	4.13	0.45	0.72	-0.01	0.10	0.27*	0.23
Норе	3.75	0.51	0.72	-0.03	-0.13	0.41*	0.33
Humor	3.82	0.59	0.74	-0.13	-0.05	0.13	0.29'
Religiousness	3.90	0.80	0.88	0.11	0.01	0.14	0.01
Teacher ratings							
PCB	3.99	0.73	0.89	-0.12	0.27*	0.66*	
OSA	4.77	1.46		-0.22*	0.11		

TABLE 1 | Means, standard deviations, internal consistency coefficients, correlations with students' age and sex of all variables, and correlations with positive classroom behavior and overall school achievement.

N = 179. Age: 10–13 years. Sex: 1 = male; 2 = female. VIA-Youth - VIA Inventory of Strengths for Youth; Beauty - appreciation of beauty and excellence; OSA - overall school achievement; PCB - positive classroom behavior (Classroom Behavior Rating Scale). *p < 0.05 (Bonferroni corrected, one-tailed).

achievement was negatively correlated with age, and girls received higher ratings in positive classroom behavior than boys.

As shown in **Table 1**, 15 of the 24 character strengths were correlated with positive classroom behavior with the numerically highest coefficients being found for hope, perseverance, zest, love of learning, and prudence. Similarly, 14 of the 24 character strengths were related to teacher-rated school achievement. Perspective, leadership, perseverance, love of learning, hope, and prudence yielded the numerically highest coefficients. The significant correlations were exclusively positive. Multiple hierarchical regression analyses revealed that the 24 character strengths when added in a second step (after controlling for age and sex in the first step) explained 19.7% additional variance (adjusted R^2) in positive classroom behavior, $F_{\text{change}}(24,152) = 2.99$, p < 0.001, and 23.9% additional variance in overall school achievement, $F_{\text{change}}(24,152) = 3.47$, p < 0.001.

Positive Classroom Behavior as a Mediator of the Relationship between Character Strengths and School Achievement

Table 2 shows the results of the mediation analyses (Hayes, 2013). There were total effects for 14 of the 24 character strengths and for most of these (all except creativity and humor), there were indirect effects ($a \times b$), which means that the relationship between the character strengths and school achievement was mediated by positive classroom behavior. For perspective and leadership,

there was both an indirect and a direct effect. For the remaining character strengths, the results were consistent with a full mediation—there was only an indirect effect and no significant direct effect. Humor was the only character strength that yielded a significant direct effect, but no indirect effect. Thus, the positive relationship between humor and school achievement was not mediated by positive classroom behavior.

Summary of Results and Limitations

Study 1 was primarily designed to replicate previous findings by Weber and Ruch (2012), and to extend these findings by looking at whether positive classroom behavior mediates the link between character strengths and school achievement on the level of single strengths. We found that a large number of character strengths were linked to teacher-reported positive classroom behavior and school achievement, and that many of the relationships with school achievement were fully mediated by positive classroom behavior. Perspective, leadership, and humor (also) showed direct effects on school achievement, independent of positive classroom behavior.

The interpretation of these results is somewhat limited by the fact that the ratings of positive classroom behavior and school achievement were done by only one teacher, and at the same time. In consequence, the two ratings may be somewhat confounded. Also, we only assessed overall school achievement and we do not know how much emphasis the teachers put on academic

Curiosity 0.18 0.66* 0.15 0.03 0.12 0.4 Open-mindedness 0.18 0.65* 0.21 0.09 0.12 0.4 Love of learning 0.33* 0.63* 0.35* 0.13 0.22 ^a 0.4 Perspective 0.33* 0.60* 0.40* 0.20* 0.20 ^a 0.5 Bravery 0.07 0.66* 0.12 0.07 0.05 0.4 Perspective 0.33* 0.60* 0.40* 0.20* 0.20 ^a 0.5 Bravery 0.07 0.66* 0.12 0.07 0.05 0.4 Honesty 0.26* 0.65* 0.26* 0.08 0.17 ^a 0.4 Love 0.22* 0.67* 0.14 -0.01 0.15 0.4 Kindness 0.16 0.65* 0.22 0.12 0.11 0.4 Social Intelligence 0.31* 0.63* 0.32* 0.13 0.46 0.4 Fairness <t< th=""><th></th><th></th><th></th><th>Total effect</th><th>Direct effect</th><th>Mediation by positive classroom behavior</th><th>Total R²</th></t<>				Total effect	Direct effect	Mediation by positive classroom behavior	Total R ²
Curiosity 0.18 0.66* 0.15 0.03 0.12 0.4 Open-mindedness 0.18 0.65* 0.21 0.09 0.12 0.4 Love of learning 0.33* 0.66* 0.21 0.09 0.12 0.4 Perspective 0.33* 0.60* 0.40* 0.20* 0.20* 0.20* Bravery 0.07 0.66* 0.12 0.07 0.05 0.4 Honesty 0.26* 0.65* 0.26* 0.08 0.26* 0.4 Love 0.22* 0.67* 0.24* 0.01 0.23* 0.4 Love 0.22* 0.67* 0.24* 0.60* 0.4 4 Love 0.25* 0.69*		а	b	С	c′	indirect effect $a \times b$	
Open-mindedness 0.18 0.65* 0.21 0.09 0.12 0.4 Love of learning 0.33* 0.63* 0.35* 0.13 0.22 ^a 0.4 Perspective 0.33* 0.60* 0.40* 0.20* 0.20 ^a 0.5 Bravery 0.07 0.66* 0.12 0.07 0.05 0.4 Honesty 0.26* 0.65* 0.26* 0.08 0.26 ^a 0.4 Honesty 0.26* 0.65* 0.26* 0.08 0.17 ^a 0.4 Love 0.22* 0.67* 0.24* 0.01 0.23 ^a 0.4 Love 0.22* 0.67* 0.14 -0.01 0.15 0.4 Love 0.25* 0.65* 0.22* 0.12 0.11 0.4 Social intelligence 0.31* 0.63* 0.32* 0.13 0.16 0.4 Farmosk 0.24* 0.65* 0.25* 0.09 0.16 ^a 0.4 Leadership <t< td=""><td>Creativity</td><td>0.13</td><td>0.65*</td><td>0.23*</td><td>0.15</td><td>0.09</td><td>0.48*</td></t<>	Creativity	0.13	0.65*	0.23*	0.15	0.09	0.48*
Love of learning 0.33* 0.63* 0.35* 0.13 0.22 ^a 0.4 Perspective 0.33* 0.60* 0.40* 0.20* 0.20 ^a 0.5 Bravery 0.07 0.66* 0.12 0.07 0.05 0.4 Perspective 0.41* 0.64* 0.35* 0.08 0.26 ^a 0.4 Honesty 0.26* 0.65* 0.26* 0.08 0.17 ^a 0.4 Zest 0.35* 0.67* 0.24* 0.01 0.23 ^a 0.4 Love 0.22* 0.67* 0.14 -0.01 0.15 0.4 Kindness 0.16 0.65* 0.22 0.12 0.11 0.4 Social intelligence 0.31* 0.63* 0.32* 0.13 0.19 ^a 0.4 Fairness 0.24* 0.68* 0.14 -0.03 0.16 0.4 Leadership 0.24* 0.66* 0.22* 0.06 0.15 0.4 Modesty <	Curiosity	0.18	0.66*	0.15	0.03	0.12	0.47*
Perspective 0.33^* 0.60^* 0.40^* 0.20^* 0.20^a 0.5^a Bravery 0.07 0.66^* 0.12 0.07 0.05 0.4 Perseverance 0.41^* 0.64^* 0.35^* 0.08 0.26^a 0.4 Honesty 0.26^* 0.65^* 0.26^* 0.08 0.17^a 0.4 Zest 0.35^* 0.67^* 0.24^* 0.01 0.23^a 0.4 Love 0.22^* 0.67^* 0.14 -0.01 0.15 0.4 Kindness 0.16 0.65^* 0.22 0.12 0.11 0.4 Social intelligence 0.31^* 0.63^* 0.32^* 0.13 0.19^a 0.4 Fairness 0.24^* 0.66^* 0.22^* 0.09 0.16^a 0.4 Leadership 0.24^* 0.66^* 0.22^* 0.06 0.15 0.4 Modesty 0.14 0.66^* 0.17 0.08 0.09 0.4 Prudence 0.35^* 0.63^* 0.26^* 0.06 0.20^a 0.4 Self-regulation 0.31^* 0.65^* 0.26^* 0.06 0.20^a 0.4 Beauty 0.07 0.68^* -0.03 -0.08 0.05 0.4 Hope 0.40^* 0.64^* 0.33^* 0.06 0.17^a 0.4 Humor 0.13 0.64^* 0.28^* 0.20^* 0.08 0.5	Open-mindedness	0.18	0.65*	0.21	0.09	0.12	0.47*
Braver 0.07 0.66* 0.12 0.07 0.05 0.4 Perseverance 0.41* 0.64* 0.35* 0.08 0.26 ^a 0.4 Honesty 0.26* 0.65* 0.26* 0.08 0.17 ^a 0.4 Zest 0.35* 0.67* 0.24* 0.01 0.23 ^a 0.4 Love 0.22* 0.67* 0.14 -0.01 0.15 0.4 Kindness 0.16 0.65* 0.22* 0.11 0.4 0.4 Social intelligence 0.31* 0.63* 0.32* 0.13 0.19 ^a 0.4 Faimess 0.24* 0.65* 0.25* 0.09 0.16 ^a 0.4 Leadership 0.24* 0.68* 0.14 -0.03 0.16 0.4 Leadership 0.24* 0.66* 0.22 0.06 0.15 0.4 Modesty 0.14 0.66* 0.17 0.08 0.09 0.4 Prudence 0.35*	Love of learning	0.33*	0.63*	0.35*	0.13	0.22 ^a	0.48*
Persevenace 0.41* 0.64* 0.35* 0.08 0.26 ^a 0.4 Honesty 0.26* 0.65* 0.26* 0.08 0.17 ^a 0.4 Zest 0.35* 0.67* 0.24* 0.01 0.23 ^a 0.4 Love 0.22* 0.67* 0.14 -0.01 0.15 0.4 Kindness 0.16 0.65* 0.22 0.12 0.11 0.4 Social intelligence 0.31* 0.63* 0.32* 0.13 0.19 ^a 0.4 Fairness 0.24* 0.66* 0.225* 0.69 0.16 0.4 Leadership 0.24* 0.62* 0.34* 0.20* 0.15 0.4 Leadership 0.24* 0.66* 0.22 0.06 0.15 0.4 Leadership 0.24* 0.66* 0.17 0.08 0.09 0.4 Modesty 0.14 0.66* 0.17 0.08 0.09 0.4 Prudence 0.35*	Perspective	0.33*	0.60*	0.40*	0.20*	0.20 ^a	0.50*
Honesty 0.26^* 0.65^* 0.26^* 0.08 0.17^a 0.4 Zest 0.35^* 0.67^* 0.24^* 0.01 0.23^a 0.4 Love 0.22^* 0.67^* 0.14 -0.01 0.15 0.4 Kindness 0.16 0.65^* 0.22 0.12 0.11 0.4 Social intelligence 0.31^* 0.63^* 0.32^* 0.13 0.19^a 0.4 Teamwork 0.25^* 0.65^* 0.25^* 0.09 0.16^a 0.4 Fairness 0.24^* 0.68^* 0.14 -0.03 0.16^a 0.4 Leadership 0.24^* 0.62^* 0.34^* 0.20^* 0.15^a 0.5 Forgiveness 0.23^* 0.66^* 0.22 0.06 0.15^a 0.4 Modesty 0.14 0.66^* 0.17 0.08 0.09 0.4 Prudence 0.35^* 0.63^* 0.33^* 0.11 0.22^a 0.4 Beauty 0.07 0.68^* -0.03 -0.08 0.05 0.4 Hope 0.40^* 0.64^* 0.33^* 0.08 0.26^a 0.4	Bravery	0.07	0.66*	0.12	0.07	0.05	0.47*
Zest 0.35^* 0.67^* 0.24^* 0.01 0.23^a 0.4 Love 0.22^* 0.67^* 0.14 -0.01 0.15 0.4 Kindness 0.16 0.65^* 0.22 0.12 0.11 0.4 Social intelligence 0.31^* 0.63^* 0.32^* 0.13 0.19^a 0.4 Teamwork 0.25^* 0.65^* 0.25^* 0.09 0.16^a 0.4 Fairness 0.24^* 0.68^* 0.14 -0.03 0.16 0.4 Leadership 0.24^* 0.62^* 0.34^* 0.20^* 0.15^a 0.5 Forgiveness 0.23^* 0.66^* 0.22 0.06 0.15 0.4 Modesty 0.14 0.66^* 0.17 0.08 0.09 0.4 Prudence 0.35^* 0.65^* 0.26^* 0.06 0.20^a 0.4 Beauty 0.07 0.68^* -0.03 -0.08 0.05 0.4 Hope 0.40^* 0.64^* 0.33^* 0.08 0.26^a 0.4	Perseverance	0.41*	0.64*	0.35*	0.08	0.26 ^a	0.47*
Love 0.22^* 0.67^* 0.14 -0.01 0.15 0.4 Kindness 0.16 0.65^* 0.22 0.12 0.11 0.4 Social intelligence 0.31^* 0.63^* 0.32^* 0.13 0.19^a 0.4 Teamwork 0.25^* 0.65^* 0.25^* 0.09 0.16^a 0.4 Fairness 0.24^* 0.68^* 0.14 -0.03 0.16 0.4 Leadership 0.24^* 0.62^* 0.34^* 0.20^* 0.15^a 0.5 Forgiveness 0.23^* 0.66^* 0.22 0.06 0.15 0.4 Modesty 0.14 0.66^* 0.17 0.08 0.09 0.4 Prudence 0.35^* 0.26^* 0.06 0.20^a 0.4 Beauty 0.07 0.68^* -0.03 -0.08 0.05 0.4 Hope 0.40^* 0.64^* 0.33^* 0.08 0.26^a 0.4	Honesty	0.26*	0.65*	0.26*	0.08	0.17 ^a	0.47*
Kindness0.160.65*0.220.120.110.4Social intelligence0.31*0.63*0.32*0.130.19ª0.4Teamwork0.25*0.65*0.25*0.090.16ª0.4Fairness0.24*0.68*0.14-0.030.160.4Leadership0.24*0.62*0.34*0.20*0.15ª0.5Forgiveness0.23*0.66*0.220.060.150.4Modesty0.140.66*0.170.080.090.4Prudence0.35*0.63*0.33*0.110.22ª0.4Self-regulation0.31*0.65*0.26*0.060.050.4Hope0.40*0.64*0.33*0.080.26ª0.4Humor0.130.64*0.28*0.20*0.080.5	Zest	0.35*	0.67*	0.24*	0.01	0.23 ^a	0.46*
Social intelligence 0.31* 0.63* 0.32* 0.13 0.19 ^a 0.4 Teamwork 0.25* 0.65* 0.25* 0.09 0.16 ^a 0.4 Fairness 0.24* 0.68* 0.14 -0.03 0.16 0.4 Leadership 0.24* 0.62* 0.34* 0.20* 0.15 ^a 0.5 Forgiveness 0.23* 0.66* 0.22 0.06 0.15 0.4 Modesty 0.14 0.66* 0.17 0.08 0.09 0.4 Prudence 0.35* 0.63* 0.33* 0.11 0.22 ^a 0.4 Self-regulation 0.31* 0.65* 0.26* 0.06 0.20 ^a 0.4 Beauty 0.07 0.68* -0.03 -0.08 0.05 0.4 Hope 0.40* 0.64* 0.33* 0.08 0.26 ^a 0.4 Humor 0.13 0.64* 0.28* 0.20* 0.08 0.5	Love	0.22*	0.67*	0.14	-0.01	0.15	0.47*
Teamwork 0.25* 0.65* 0.25* 0.09 0.16 ^a 0.4 Fairness 0.24* 0.68* 0.14 -0.03 0.16 0.4 Leadership 0.24* 0.62* 0.34* 0.20* 0.15 ^a 0.5 Forgiveness 0.23* 0.66* 0.22 0.06 0.15 0.4 Modesty 0.14 0.66* 0.17 0.08 0.09 0.4 Prudence 0.35* 0.63* 0.33* 0.11 0.22 ^a 0.4 Self-regulation 0.31* 0.65* 0.26* 0.06 0.20 ^a 0.4 Beauty 0.07 0.68* -0.03 -0.08 0.05 0.4 Hope 0.40* 0.64* 0.33* 0.06 0.17 ^a 0.4 Humor 0.13 0.64* 0.28* 0.20* 0.08 0.5	Kindness	0.16	0.65*	0.22	0.12	0.11	0.47*
Fairness 0.24^* 0.68^* 0.14 -0.03 0.16 0.4 Leadership 0.24^* 0.62^* 0.34^* 0.20^* 0.15^a 0.5 Forgiveness 0.23^* 0.66^* 0.22 0.06 0.15 0.4 Modesty 0.14 0.66^* 0.17 0.08 0.09 0.4 Prudence 0.35^* 0.63^* 0.33^* 0.11 0.22^a 0.4 Self-regulation 0.31^* 0.65^* 0.26^* 0.06 0.20^a 0.4 Beauty 0.07 0.68^* -0.03 -0.08 0.05 0.4 Hope 0.40^* 0.64^* 0.33^* 0.08 0.26^a 0.4 Humor 0.13 0.64^* 0.28^* 0.20^* 0.08 0.5	Social intelligence	0.31*	0.63*	0.32*	0.13	0.19 ^a	0.48*
Leadership 0.24* 0.62* 0.34* 0.20* 0.15 ^a 0.5 Forgiveness 0.23* 0.66* 0.22 0.06 0.15 0.4 Modesty 0.14 0.66* 0.17 0.08 0.09 0.4 Prudence 0.35* 0.63* 0.33* 0.11 0.22 ^a 0.4 Self-regulation 0.31* 0.65* 0.26* 0.06 0.20 ^a 0.4 Beauty 0.07 0.68* -0.03 -0.08 0.05 0.4 Gratitude 0.26* 0.65* 0.23* 0.06 0.17 ^a 0.4 Hope 0.40* 0.64* 0.33* 0.08 0.26 ^a 0.4	Teamwork	0.25*	0.65*	0.25*	0.09	0.16 ^a	0.47*
Forgiveness 0.23* 0.66* 0.22 0.06 0.15 0.4 Modesty 0.14 0.66* 0.17 0.08 0.09 0.4 Prudence 0.35* 0.63* 0.33* 0.11 0.22ª 0.4 Self-regulation 0.31* 0.65* 0.26* 0.06 0.20ª 0.4 Beauty 0.07 0.68* -0.03 -0.08 0.05 0.4 Gratitude 0.26* 0.65* 0.23* 0.06 0.17ª 0.4 Hope 0.40* 0.64* 0.33* 0.08 0.26ª 0.4 Humor 0.13 0.64* 0.28* 0.20* 0.08 0.5	Fairness	0.24*	0.68*	0.14	-0.03	0.16	0.46*
Nodesty 0.14 0.66* 0.17 0.08 0.09 0.4 Prudence 0.35* 0.63* 0.33* 0.11 0.22ª 0.4 Self-regulation 0.31* 0.65* 0.26* 0.06 0.20ª 0.4 Beauty 0.07 0.68* -0.03 -0.08 0.05 0.4 Gratitude 0.26* 0.65* 0.23* 0.06 0.17ª 0.4 Hope 0.40* 0.64* 0.33* 0.08 0.26ª 0.4 Humor 0.13 0.64* 0.28* 0.20* 0.08 0.5	Leadership	0.24*	0.62*	0.34*	0.20*	0.15 ^a	0.50*
Prudence 0.35* 0.63* 0.33* 0.11 0.22 ^a 0.4 Self-regulation 0.31* 0.65* 0.26* 0.06 0.20 ^a 0.4 Beauty 0.07 0.68* -0.03 -0.08 0.05 0.4 Gratitude 0.26* 0.65* 0.23* 0.06 0.17 ^a 0.4 Hope 0.40* 0.64* 0.33* 0.08 0.26 ^a 0.4 Humor 0.13 0.64* 0.28* 0.20* 0.08 0.5	Forgiveness	0.23*	0.66*	0.22	0.06	0.15	0.46*
Self-regulation 0.31* 0.65* 0.26* 0.06 0.20 ^a 0.4 Beauty 0.07 0.68* -0.03 -0.08 0.05 0.4 Gratitude 0.26* 0.65* 0.23* 0.06 0.17 ^a 0.4 Hope 0.40* 0.64* 0.33* 0.08 0.26 ^a 0.4 Humor 0.13 0.64* 0.28* 0.20* 0.08 0.5	Modesty	0.14	0.66*	0.17	0.08	0.09	0.47*
Beauty 0.07 0.68* -0.03 -0.08 0.05 0.4 Gratitude 0.26* 0.65* 0.23* 0.06 0.17 ^a 0.4 Hope 0.40* 0.64* 0.33* 0.08 0.26 ^a 0.4 Humor 0.13 0.64* 0.28* 0.20* 0.08 0.5	Prudence	0.35*	0.63*	0.33*	0.11	0.22 ^a	0.47*
Gratifude 0.26* 0.65* 0.23* 0.06 0.17 ^a 0.4 Hope 0.40* 0.64* 0.33* 0.08 0.26 ^a 0.4 Humor 0.13 0.64* 0.28* 0.20* 0.08 0.5	Self-regulation	0.31*	0.65*	0.26*	0.06	0.20 ^a	0.47*
Hope 0.40* 0.64* 0.33* 0.08 0.26 ^a 0.4 Humor 0.13 0.64* 0.28* 0.20* 0.08 0.5	Beauty	0.07	0.68*	-0.03	-0.08	0.05	0.47*
Humor 0.13 0.64* 0.28* 0.20* 0.08 0.5	Gratitude	0.26*	0.65*	0.23*	0.06	0.17 ^a	0.46*
	Норе	0.40*	0.64*	0.33*	0.08	0.26 ^a	0.47*
Reliaiousness 0.14 0.68* 0.01 -0.08 0.09 0.4	Humor	0.13	0.64*	0.28*	0.20*	0.08	0.50*
	Religiousness	0.14	0.68*	0.01	-0.08	0.09	0.47*

TABLE 2 | Results of mediation analyses for character strengths as predictors of overall school achievement with positive classroom behavior as mediator (controlling for age and sex).

N = 179. Beauty - Appreciation of beauty and excellence. a – Direct effect of IV (character strength) on mediator (positive classroom behavior). b – Direct effect of mediator (positive classroom behavior) on DV (school achievement). c – Total effect of IV (character strength) on DV (school achievement). c – Direct effect of IV (character strength) on DV (school achievement). c – Direct effect of IV (character strength) on DV (school achievement). a \times b – Indirect effect of IV (character strength) on DV (school achievement) through proposed mediator (positive classroom behavior). ^aThe 99.6% Cl obtained for the indirect effect by bootstrapping did not include 0. z = 5000 bootstrap resamples. *p < 0.05 (Bonferroni corrected, one-tailed).

vs. non-academic subjects, when evaluating the students' overall school achievement. Even though it can be assumed that these ratings are valid, it would be desirable to obtain the actual grades and ratings of positive classroom behavior that several teachers have agreed on. Especially when studying the relevance of good character in secondary school classrooms, this would be desirable, since students are in touch with a broader group of teachers than they are in primary school. Looking at grades in academic and non-academic subjects separately would also help to better understand what potential mechanisms are involved in the association between character strengths, positive classroom behavior, and school achievement.

Study 2

Study 2 aims at extending the findings of Study 1 in three ways: (a) by studying students in secondary school, (b) by using a rating system for positive behavior that has been established in schools and reflects the perspective of several teachers, and (c) by studying associations with actual grades in both academic and non-academic subjects. We expect that the results of Study 1 will be replicated in Study 2, although different measures for both positive classroom behavior and school achievement are used.

We expect somewhat lower effect sizes, since previous research has shown that personality traits tend to play a stronger role in

predicting achievement on the primary school level than on secondary school level (Poropat, 2009). Similarly, we expect the correlation between positive classroom behavior and school achievement to be somewhat lower, while still substantial. As a consequence, we also expect that there will be fewer character strengths showing an indirect effect on school achievement through positive classroom. More importantly, we expect stronger relationships for grades in academic than for grades in non-academic subjects, since character strengths should support achievementrelated behavior especially in those subjects that require sustained effort and that are less dependent of a specific talent, such as musicality.

Method

Participants

The sample consisted of 199 German-speaking secondary school students (53.3% females) attending the seventh to ninth grade. 37.2% of the students attended a secondary school with basic requirements (qualifying them to begin an apprenticeship after graduation) and 62.8% attended a secondary school with augmented requirements (qualifying them to attend to higher education like university after graduation). Their mean age was 14.42 years (SD = 1.19; ranging from 12 to 17 years). The majority (76.4%) of participants were Swiss citizens (including dual citizens).

Instruments

We used the German version (Ruch et al., 2014b) of the VIA-Youth (Park and Peterson, 2006) to assess *self-reported character strengths*. In Study 2, the internal consistency coefficients of the 24 VIA-Youth scales yielded a median of $\alpha = 0.78$. Only one scale had an alpha coefficient below 0.65 (modesty: $\alpha = 0.64$) and 22 of the 24 yielded coefficients > 0.70.

The positive classroom behavior teacher ratings is a standard used by schools in Switzerland to describe positive behavior in the classroom. In this study, we used ratings of achievementrelated (e.g., "works diligently and reliably") and social behavior ("is considerate toward other students"). The seven items that were rated on a 4-point response scale (from 1 = "inadequate" to 4 = "very good") showed a high content overlap with the items of the CBRS (Weber and Ruch, 2012). These ratings were given by the respective students' teachers collectively and discussed during a teacher meeting. We tested the dimensionality of the teacher ratings using principal component analysis. One eigenvalue exceeded unity (eigenvalues were 3.76, 0.85, 0.66, 0.60, 0.45, 0.35, etc.) and this first factor explained 53.7% of the variance. Parallel analysis (Horn, 1965) suggested unidimensionality as well. Corrected item-total correlations ranged from r = 0.52 to r = 0.71 (mean r = 0.62), and the ratings showed a high internal consistency in the present study ($\alpha = 0.85$). In the analyses, we consequently used a mean score across all seven items.

School achievement was operationalized by students' grades that were provided by the schools' administration offices. Grades were coded on a scale ranging from 1 = "inadequate" to 6 = "very good" (allowing for half points), with all grades of 4 and higher representing an evaluation of satisfactory achievement, and 3.5 and lower describing unsatisfactory achievement. We computed students' GPAs as an average across all academic subjects (mathematics, German, French, and English language, history, and science; i.e., excluding music, arts, and physical education). We also calculated an average across grades in mathematics and German language (MG), the two grades commonly considered most important, and an average for grades in non-academic subjects (NA; including art, music, and physical education).

Procedure

Data for this study were collected in 14 classrooms of four secondary schools in German-speaking Switzerland, which represented two different educational levels. After obtaining approval by the ethical committee of the philosophical faculty at the University of Zurich, schools were contacted and asked to participate. Students and, in case of participating students under the age of 14 years, also a parent or legal guardian gave active consent.

Classroom teachers were instructed on how to oversee the completion of the questionnaire and how to respond to questions. They read standardized instructions to the students who completed the self-report questionnaire (as part of a larger study) in the classroom setting. Students received written feedback on their individual rank order of character strengths and were provided with information on the meaning of the character strengths of the VIA classification. The schools' administrative offices provided students' grades (including the teacher ratings on positive classroom behavior) at the end of the school term, which was a couple of weeks after the data collection had taken place.

Data Analysis

In preliminary analyses, we computed means and standard deviations for all assessed variables. In addition, internal consistencies (Cronbach's alpha) and correlations with age, sex, and school level (basic vs. augmented requirements). To address our research questions, we computed partial correlations (controlling for age, sex, and school level) of the 24 character strengths with positive classroom behavior, and three different indicators of school achievement: GPA, an average across grades in mathematics and German language (MG), and an average for grades in nonacademic subjects (NA; including art, music, physical education). As a second step, we conducted mediation analyses to test the direct and indirect effect of character strengths on school success as a third step (see Study 1).

Results

Preliminary Analyses and Relationships between Character Strengths, Positive Classroom Behavior, and School Achievement

As shown in **Table 3**, means for the VIA-Youth ranged between 3.31 (leadership) and 4.19 (gratitude), and were comparable to the means reported in previous studies as well as in Study 1. There were only a few correlations with age, and scores on bravery, kindness, beauty, and religiousness were higher for girls than for boys. Teamwork, modesty, and hope were higher in students attending schools with augmented requirements, whereas religiousness was higher in students attending schools with basic requirements. Positive classroom behavior was positively correlated with age, and GPA was unrelated to age and sex. Both positive classroom behavior and GPA were higher for students attending schools with augmented requirements than for students attending schools with basic requirements. As some of the variables appeared to be affected by participants' demographics, we controlled for such influences in subsequent analyses.

Perseverance, social intelligence, prudence, self-regulation, and hope were positively correlated with teacher-rated positive classroom behavior (see **Table 3**). Notably more character strengths were positively associated with school achievement, as operationalized by the grade average across all academic subjects: Love of learning, perspective, perseverance, zest, forgiveness, prudence, gratitude, and hope. Correlations with the average of grades in mathematics and German language were similar (although nonsignificant for perspective, prudence and gratitude). None of the 24 character strengths correlated with grades in non-academic subjects (art, music, physical education), with zest yielding the numerically highest correlation coefficient (r = 0.20, p = 0.004).

Multiple hierarchical regression analyses revealed that the 24 character strengths when added in a second step (after controlling for age, sex, and school level in the first step), explained 7.3% additional variance (adjusted R^2) in positive classroom behavior, $F_{\text{change}}(24,170) = 1.92$, p < 0.01, 14.8% additional variance in GPA, which was computed across all academic subjects, $F_{\text{change}}(24,170) = 2.79$, p < 0.01, and 13.4% additional variance in Grades in mathematics and German language,

Variables	М	SD	α	r _{age}	r _{sex}	r _{level}	PCB	GPA	MG	NA
VIA-Youth scales										
Creativity	3.55	0.58	0.79	-0.01	-0.02	-0.01	-0.06	0.02	0.00	0.07
Curiosity	3.42	0.54	0.73	0.01	0.05	0.05	0.06	0.19	0.18	0.07
Open-mindedness	3.50	0.52	0.77	0.17	-0.05	0.16	0.07	0.11	0.09	0.03
Love of learning	3.40	0.58	0.74	-0.05	0.17	0.06	0.14	0.25*	0.23*	0.04
Perspective	3.72	0.51	0.74	0.20*	0.11	0.15	0.17	0.21*	0.17	0.10
Bravery	3.69	0.56	0.77	0.17	0.28*	0.10	-0.01	0.01	-0.03	0.03
Perseverance	3.65	0.57	0.80	-0.01	-0.03	0.07	0.22*	0.27*	0.23*	0.14
Honesty	3.79	0.55	0.81	0.09	0.13	0.08	0.18	0.14	0.11	0.06
Zest	3.59	0.55	0.77	0.01	-0.05	0.19	0.13	0.22*	0.25*	0.20
Love	4.04	0.59	0.79	0.06	0.14	0.10	0.13	0.17	0.21*	0.12
Kindness	4.00	0.51	0.80	0.08	0.39*	0.04	0.01	0.02	0.02	0.03
Social intelligence	3.83	0.47	0.66	0.21*	0.09	0.19	0.21*	0.17	0.18	0.06
Teamwork	3.94	0.50	0.74	0.15	0.01	0.24*	0.14	0.11	0.14	0.16
Fairness	3.64	0.50	0.71	0.18	0.16	0.21	0.17	0.09	0.06	0.05
Leadership	3.31	0.66	0.84	0.18	-0.01	0.21	0.12	0.12	0.15	0.17
Forgiveness	3.69	0.67	0.80	0.00	-0.12	0.20	0.08	0.25*	0.26*	0.16
Modesty	3.58	0.50	0.64	0.14	0.02	0.25*	0.10	0.04	0.08	-0.05
Prudence	3.45	0.53	0.71	0.04	-0.15	0.15	0.23*	0.22*	0.12	0.00
Self-regulation	3.59	0.58	0.75	0.14	-0.14	0.11	0.24*	0.19	0.20	0.09
Beauty	3.54	0.70	0.80	0.14	0.40*	0.03	0.10	0.05	0.05	0.14
Gratitude	4.19	0.52	0.79	0.01	0.07	0.15	0.11	0.23*	0.20	0.14
Норе	3.92	0.56	0.82	0.25*	-0.06	0.30*	0.24*	0.33*	0.30*	0.18
Humor	4.05	0.61	0.84	0.17	0.15	0.06	-0.08	0.08	0.08	0.02
Religiousness	3.38	1.00	0.89	-0.12	0.33*	-0.31*	-0.02	0.06	0.06	0.13
Teacher ratings, grades										
PCB	3.24	0.37	0.85	0.28*	0.11	0.52*		0.55*	0.39*	0.18
MG	4.56	0.50		-0.15	0.12	0.09				
GPA	4.61	0.44		0.07	0.19	0.31*				
NA	5.06	0.32		-0.17	0.12	0.15				

TABLE 3 | Means, standard deviations, internal consistency coefficients, correlations with students' age and sex of all variables, and partial correlations with positive classroom behavior and overall school achievement (controlling for students' age, sex, and school level).

N = 199. Age: 12–17 years. Sex: 1 = male; 2 = female. School level: 1 = basic requirements; 2 = augmented requirements. VIA-Youth - VIA Inventory of Strengths for Youth; Beauty - appreciation of beauty and excellence; PCB - positive classroom behavior; GPA - grade point average (only academic subjects: mathematics, German, French, and English language, history, science); MG - average for grades in mathematics and German language; NA - grades in non-academic subjects (art, music, physical education). *p < 0.05 (Bonferroni corrected, one-tailed).

 $F_{\text{change}}(24,170) = 2.30, p < 0.01$. However, the 24 character strengths explained no significant amount of variance in grades in non-academic subjects beyond the influence of age, sex, and school level, $F_{\text{change}}(24,170) = 1.45, p = 0.09$.

Positive Classroom Behavior as a Mediator of the Relationship between Character Strengths and School Achievement

To test the direct and indirect effects of character strengths on school achievement (GPA across academic subjects), mediation analyses were conducted using the bootstrapping procedure suggested by Hayes (2013). **Figure 1** shows an illustration of the tested mediation model and results are displayed in **Table 4**.

As shown in **Table 4**, eight character strengths yielded total effects on school achievement, as operationalized by GPA (across academic subjects). Hope yielded both a direct effect and an indirect effect through positive classroom behavior, which is in line with a partial mediation. Perseverance and prudence yielded indirect effects without direct effects, which is in line with a full mediation of the relationship by positive classroom behavior, and there was an additional indirect effect for social intelligence and self-regulation. Love of learning and forgiveness yielded only a

direct effect, thus their relationship with school achievement was not mediated by positive classroom behavior.

General Discussion

The present study extends the knowledge on the role of character strengths for positive behavior and achievement at school. We used two different samples to replicate and extend previous findings on the link between primary and secondary school students' character strengths, positive classroom behavior, and school achievement. Using a sample of primary school students, results of Study 1 showed that hope, perseverance, zest, love of learning, prudence, perspective and self-regulation were most substantially correlated with teacher-rated positive behavior in the classroom. Perspective, leadership, love of learning, perseverance, social intelligence, hope, and prudence yielded the highest correlations with overall school achievement, as rated by the students' homeroom teachers. For 12 of the 24 character strengths, mediation analyses revealed an indirect effect through positive classroom behavior on school achievement. Using a sample of secondary school students and actual grades, results of Study 2 showed that hope, self-regulation, prudence, perseverance, and

			Total effect	Direct effect	Mediation by positive classroom behavior	Total R ²
	а	Ь	С	c′	Indirect effect $a \times b$	
Creativity	-0.04	0.56*	0.01	0.04	-0.03	0.39*
Curiosity	0.05	0.54*	0.17	0.14	0.03	0.41*
Open-mindedness	0.06	0.55*	0.10	0.07	0.03	0.39*
Love of learning	0.12	0.52*	0.24*	0.17*	0.06	0.42*
Perspective	0.15	0.53*	0.20*	0.12	0.08	0.40*
Bravery	-0.01	0.55*	0.01	0.02	0.00	0.39*
Perseverance	0.19*	0.51*	0.24*	0.15	0.10 ^a	0.41*
Honesty	0.16	0.54*	0.13	0.04	0.08	0.39*
Zest	0.08	0.53*	0.21*	0.15	0.06	0.41*
Love	0.11	0.54*	0.16	0.10	0.06	0.40*
Kindness	0.01	0.55*	0.02	0.02	0.00	0.39*
Social intelligence	0.18*	0.54*	0.16	0.07	0.10 ^a	0.39*
Teamwork	0.12	0.55*	0.10	0.03	0.07	0.39*
Fairness	0.15	0.55*	0.09	0.01	0.08	0.39*
Leadership	0.11	0.55*	0.11	0.06	0.06	0.39*
Forgiveness	0.07	0.54*	0.23*	0.20*	0.04	0.43*
Modesty	0.08	0.55*	0.04	-0.01	0.05	0.39*
Prudence	0.20*	0.53*	0.20*	0.10	0.11 ^a	0.40*
Self-regulation	0.21*	0.54*	0.18	0.07	0.11 ^a	0.39*
Beauty	0.09	0.55*	0.05	0.00	0.05	0.39*
Gratitude	0.09	0.53*	0.21*	0.16	0.05	0.41*
Норе	0.21*	0.50*	0.32*	0.22*	0.10 ^a	0.43*
Humor	-0.07	0.56*	0.07	0.11	-0.04	0.40*
Religiousness	-0.02	0.55*	0.06	0.07	-0.01	0.39*

TABLE 4 | Results of mediation analyses for character strengths as predictors of GPA with positive classroom behavior as mediator (controlling for students' age, sex, and school level).

N = 199. Beauty - Appreciation of beauty and excellence. a – Direct effect of IV (character strength) on mediator (positive classroom behavior). b – Direct effect of mediator (positive classroom behavior) on DV (school achievement). c – Total effect of IV (character strength) on DV (school achievement). c – Direct effect of IV (character strength) on DV (school achievement). c – Direct effect of IV (character strength) on DV (school achievement). a \times b – Indirect effect of IV (character strength) on DV (school achievement) through proposed mediator (positive classroom behavior). ^aThe 99.6% Cl obtained for the indirect effect by bootstrapping did not include 0. ^{*}p < 0.05 (Bonferroni corrected, one-tailed).

social intelligence were related to positive classroom behavior, that eight character strengths were related to GPA across academic grades, and that none of the character strengths was correlated with grades in non-academic subjects. Mediation analyses revealed that the associations with GPA were (partly) mediated by positive classroom behavior for some of the character strengths, but not for others.

There were some striking similarities in the results of both studies. In both studies, perseverance, social intelligence, prudence, self-regulation, and hope were related to positive classroom behavior, and love of learning, perspective, perseverance, zest, prudence, gratitude, and hope were related to school achievement. Compared to typical effect sizes for the relationship between personality traits and academic achievement, the effect sizes that we found for several character strengths are comparable to or exceed those reported for conscientiousness in meta-analyses (cf. Poropat, 2009).

Perseverance, prudence and hope were associated with both positive classroom-behavior and school achievement across the two studies presented here. Social intelligence and self-regulation showed replicable associations across both samples only with positive classroom behavior, but were not related consistently with school achievement. Love of learning, perspective, zest and gratitude showed a replicable association with school achievement, but were not consistently associated with positive classroom behavior. When comparing these results to our expectations, eight of the nine character strengths showed the expected associations with school achievement and/or positive classroom behavior across both studies. The ninth strength, teamwork, only showed associations with both variables in Study 1, but not Study 2. In addition, zest was robustly associated with school achievement. While love of learning is specifically related to positive experience while learning new things, zestful students are generally more vital, alert and energetic (cf. Peterson and Seligman, 2004). Zest is highly related to experiencing positive affective states in general (e.g., Van Eeden et al., 2008), but also at school (Weber et al., 2014). This suggests that being zestful is a helpful resource also for school achievement, e.g., by maintaining high levels of energy when being faced with schoolwork.

All character strengths that yielded indirect effects on school achievement through positive classroom behavior in Study 2 (perseverance, prudence, self-regulation, hope) had also yielded indirect effects in Study 1. Hope additionally yielded a direct effect on school achievement in Study 2. The effects of perseverance and prudence on school achievement were fully mediated by positive classroom behavior in both studies. Perseverance and prudence thus seem to be related to school achievement mostly through mechanisms that are observed and appreciated by the teachers. This seems plausible as both of these strengths are theoretically linked with adherence to rules and conforming with expectations, while controlling impulses and feelings that are repugnant to those. Hope, on the other hand, seems to affect school

achievement also through mechanisms that are not captured by teacher-rated positive classroom behavior.

There were also differences between the results of the two studies. Most strikingly, the number of character strengths associated with positive classroom behavior and (potentially as a consequence) the number of character strengths whose effects on school achievement were mediated by positive classroom behavior was much higher in the sample of primary school students (Study 1) than in the sample of secondary school students (Study 2). This cannot be explained by differences in sample sizes, which were minor anyway. Study 2 also showed that there were no relationships with grades in non-academic subjects. It is possible that specific talents (e.g., musicality, sportiness) play a more important role for achievement in such subjects. This result also suggests that character strengths are (at least not only) related to school achievement because "being the nice student" will make the grade in just any subject. It seems rather that character strengths facilitate achievement-related behavior that then may lead to better school achievement. The fact that Study 1 considered teacher ratings of overall school achievement which also included non-academic subjects might also account for a portion of the differences in the results between the two studies.

Limitations and Future Research

In the two studies, we used slightly different measures of positive classroom behavior and school achievement. While this can be seen as supporting the robustness of the findings, one could also argue that this makes the results less comparable. Indeed, it is difficult to disentangle which of the differences between the results are accounted for by sample characteristics (age, school type) or by differences in the measures. However, especially the measures of positive school behavior showed a high content overlap and teacher ratings of school achievement at primary school level have been shown to be highly related with actual grades (e.g., r = 0.88 in Spinath and Spinath, 2005).

The interpretation of our findings is of course also limited by the cross-sectional nature of the study, which does not allow drawing causal conclusions. While in many cases it seems likely that the character strength contributes to school achievement, in other cases also an opposite influence seems plausible (e.g., gratitude). In order to test such hypotheses, multiple-wave longitudinal studies are needed. It would also be informative to include measures of intelligence in future studies. Although it seems that variance in school achievement explained by personality is largely independent of the variance explained by intelligence, intelligence does play an important role in predicting school achievement, and should not be neglected. It might be especially interesting to study interactions of character strengths and intelligence in predicting academic outcomes.

Both types of teacher ratings that we used to measure positive classroom behavior encompass aspects of positive achievementrelated behavior (e.g., behaving diligently) as well as positive social behavior (e.g., showing appropriate conflict management). These two aspects are not clearly separable in the ratings that were used here, and factor analyses clearly suggested a one-factorsolution. This may also be due to the fact that the majority of the items covered achievement-related behavior. However, it might be informative to further develop those ratings to measure the two aspects separately and better understand whether positive classroom behavior is indeed unidimensional or whether it can also be conceptualized in a multidimensional way. With a multidimensional assessment of positive classroom behavior, perhaps additional strengths could emerge as predictors or as stronger predictors of positive classroom behavior.

Similarly, other types of academic outcomes besides grades might be investigated in future studies. For instance, results by Kappe and van der Flier (2010) revealed that the predictive validity of the Big Five personality factors on academic performance varied to some extent with the type of academic outcome (i.e., grade, exam result, essay, team project, or thesis) considered. We would expect certain character strengths to be more strongly related with specific types of academic outcomes than others (e.g., other-directed strengths such as teamwork or fairness should be more strongly related to performance in team projects than in exams).

We also believe that studying the relationship of character strengths with other desired and important outcomes in the classroom, such as positive relationships with teachers and with peers, deserves more empirical attention (cf. Quinlan et al., 2015). For a number of character strengths, we speculated that positive relationships in the classroom might be mechanisms by which they might influence behavior and success at school. A promising direction for further research might be to contrast different potential mediators to understand the effects of different character strengths in and outside the classroom better. Our results underline the importance of positive behavior in the classroom as a mediator, but for many of character strengths the effect on school achievement was not completely or at all attributable to differences in positive classroom behavior (e.g., perspective, leadership, and humor in Study 1, and love of learning, perspective, zest, forgiveness, gratitude, and hope in Study 2). Weber et al. (2014) suggested school-related positive affect as a mediator between certain affectfavoring character strengths (zest, perseverance, love of learning, social intelligence), positive school functioning, and school achievement. Including such dimensions of positive experiences, together with variables on the relationships in the classroom, variables assessing cognitive and motivational processes (e.g., achievement goals), and positive classroom behavior, could help determine which are the most relevant mechanisms of each of the character strengths associated with school achievement.

Conclusion

Taken together, results of the two studies reported here and in previous studies (Weber and Ruch, 2012) suggest a rather distinct set of strengths that seem to be most relevant in school. We found it interesting that these are not part of the same factor nor belong to the same virtue. In fact, strengths from four of the five factors reported in Ruch et al. (2014b) were among those consistently correlated with school achievement, positive classroom behavior, or both. However, the present findings hint at the existence of differences in the composition of this set of strengths, depending on the age, the school type, and also the type of outcome studied. Those moderators are not well understood yet. Additionally, an
interesting direction for future research would be investigating the application of different character strengths in the classroom. Especially since many interventions build on the application of signature strengths, it would be interesting to see whether findings on the application of character strengths in the workplace (cf. Harzer and Ruch, 2013) would generalize to the classroom. A first question would be whether those strengths that yield relationships with desired classroom outcomes such as school achievement are also perceived to be most desirable at school by both students and teachers. Second, it would be interesting to study whether the number of signature strengths a student applies in school is also associated with satisfaction and achievement at school. It is an ongoing debate whether interventions should rather target

References

- Alvidrez, J., and Weinstein, R. S. (1999). Early teacher perceptions and later student academic achievement. J. Educ. Psychol. 91, 731–746. doi: 10.1037/0022-0663.91.4.731
- Duckworth, A. L., and Allred, K. M. (2012). "Temperament in the classroom," in Handbook of Temperament, eds R. L. Shiner and M. Zentner (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 627–644.
- Duckworth, A. L., Peterson, C., Matthews, M. D., and Kelly, D. R. (2007). Grit: perseverance and passion for long-term goals. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 92, 1087–1101. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.92.6.1087
- Duckworth, A. L., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2005). Self-discipline outdoes IQ in predicting academic performance in adolescents. *Psychol. Sci.* 16, 939–944. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.2005.01641.x
- Gillham, J., Adams-Deutsch, Z., Werner, J., Reivich, K., Coulter-Heindl, V., Linkins, M., et al. (2011). Character strengths predict subjective well-being during adolescence. J. Posit. Psychol. 6, 31–44. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2010. 536773
- Harzer, C., and Ruch, W. (2013). The application of signature character strengths and positive experiences at work. *J. Happiness Stud.* 14, 965–983. doi: 10.1007/ s10902-012-9364-0
- Hayes, A. F. (2013). Introduction to Mediation, Moderation, and Conditional Process Analysis: A Regression-Based Approach. New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Hokanson, B., and Karlson, R. W. (2013). Borderlands: developing character strengths for a knowmadic world. *Horizon* 21, 107–113. doi: 10.1108/ 10748121311323003
- Horn, J. L. (1965). A rationale and test for the number of factors in factor analysis. *Psychometrika* 30, 179–185. doi: 10.1007/BF02289447
- Ivcevic, Z., and Brackett, M. (2014). Predicting school success: comparing Conscientiousness, Grit, and Emotion Regulation Ability. J. Res. Pers. 52, 29–36. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2014.06.005
- Kappe, F. R., and van der Flier, H. (2010). Using multiple and specific criteria to assess the predictive validity of the Big Five personality factors on academic performance. J. Res. Pers. 44, 142–145. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2009.11.002
- Levi, U., Einav, M., Ziv, O., Raskind, I., and Margalit, M. (2014). Academic expectations and actual achievements: the roles of hope and effort. *Eur. J. Psychol. Educ.* 29, 367–386. doi: 10.1007/s10212-013-0203-4
- Linkins, M., Niemiec, R. M., Gillham, J., and Mayerson, D. (2015). Through the lens of strength: a framework for educating the heart. J. Posit. Psychol. 10, 64–68. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2014.888581
- Marques, S. C., Pais-Ribeiro, J. L., and Lopez, S. J. (2011). The role of positive psychology constructs in predicting mental health and academic achievement in children and adolescents: a two-year longitudinal study. J. Happiness Stud. 12, 1049–1062. doi: 10.1007/s10902-010-9244-4
- McAbee, S. T., and Oswald, F. L. (2013). The criterion-related validity of personality measures for predicting GPA: a meta-analytic validity competition. *Psychol. Assess.* 25, 532–544. doi: 10.1037/a0031748
- Medford, E., and McGeown, S. P. (2012). The influence of personality characteristics on children's intrinsic reading motivation. *Learn. Individ. Differ.* 22, 786–791. doi: 10.1016/j.lindif.2012.06.002

specific strengths that are seen as most relevant in the school context, or whether they should encourage the identification and application of the individual student's set of signature strengths (cf. Linkins et al., 2015), and potentially also encourage schools to provide opportunities to apply strengths that are not usually seen as relevant for school. In any case, this would have important implications for strength-based interventions.

Acknowledgments

The authors like to thank Isabelle Homberger, Sophie Faschinger, Romina Rodriguez, and Silva Ziegler for collecting and entering parts of the data.

- Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2006). Moral competence and character strengths among adolescents: the development and validation of the Values in Action Inventory of Strengths for Youth. J. Adolesc. 29, 891–909. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence. 2006.04.011
- Peterson, C. (2006). A Primer in Positive Psychology. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2004). Character Strengths and Virtues: A Handbook and Classification. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Poropat, A. E. (2009). A meta-analysis of the five-factor model of personality and academic performance. *Psychol. Bull.* 135, 322–328. doi: 10.1037/a0014996
- Poropat, A. E. (2014a). Other-rated personality and academic performance: evidence and implications. *Learn. Individ. Differ.* 34, 24–32. doi: 10.1016/j.lindif. 2014.05.013
- Poropat, A. E. (2014b). A meta-analysis of adult-rated child personality and academic performance in primary education. *Br. J. Educ. Psychol.* 84, 239–252. doi: 10.1111/bjep.12019
- Quinlan, D. M., Swain, N., Cameron, C., and Vella-Brodrick, D. A. (2015). How 'other people matter' in a classroom-based strengths intervention: exploring interpersonal strategies and classroom outcomes. *J. Posit. Psychol.* 10, 77–89. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2014.920407
- Richardson, M., Abraham, C., and Bond, R. (2012). Psychological correlates of university students' academic performance: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Psychol. Bull.* 138, 353–387. doi: 10.1037/a0026838
- Ruch, W., Platt, T., and Hofmann, J. (2014a). The character strengths of class clowns. *Front. Psychol.* 5:1075. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01075
- Ruch, W., Weber, M., Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2014b). Character strengths in children and adolescents: reliability and initial validity of the German Values in Action Inventory of Strengths for Youth (German VIA-Youth). *Eur. J. Psychol. Assess.* 30, 57–64. doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000169
- Ruch, W., and Proyer, R. T. (2015). Mapping strengths into virtues: the relation of the 24 VIA-strengths to six ubiquitous virtues. *Front. Psychol.* 6:460. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00460
- Schutz, P. A., and Lanehart, S. L. (2002). Introduction: emotions in education. *Educ. Psychol.* 37, 67–68. doi: 10.1207/S15326985EP3702_1
- Segal, C. (2013). Misbehavior, education, and labor market outcomes. J. Eur. Econ. Assoc. 11, 743–779. doi: 10.1111/jeea.12025
- Seligman, M. E., Ernst, R. M., Gillham, J., Reivich, K., and Linkins, M. (2009). Positive education: positive psychology and classroom interventions. Oxford Rev. Educ. 35, 293–311. doi: 10.1080/03054980902934563
- Shoshani, A., and Slone, M. (2013). Middle school transition from the strengths perspective: young adolescents' character strengths, subjective well-being, and school adjustment. J. Happiness Stud. 14, 1163–1181. doi: 10.1007/s10902-012-9374-y
- Smith, G. M. (1967). Usefulness of peer ratings of personality in educational research. *Educ. Psychol. Meas.* 27, 967–984.
- Spinath, B., and Spinath, F. M. (2005). Development of self-perceived ability in elementary school: the role of parents' perceptions, teacher evaluations, and intelligence. Cogn. Dev. 20, 190–204. doi: 10.1016/j.cogdev.2005.01.001
- Tough, P. (2012). *How Children Succeed: Grit, Curiosity and the Hidden Power of Character.* New York, NY: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt Publishing.

- Van Eeden, C., Wissing, M. P., Dreyer, J., Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2008). Validation of the values in action inventory of strengths for youth (VIA-Youth) among South African learners. J. Psychol. Afr. 18, 145–156.
- Weber, M., and Ruch, W. (2012). The role of a good character in 12-year-old school children: do character strengths matter in the classroom? *Child Indic. Res.* 5, 317–334. doi: 10.1007/s12187-011-9128-0
- Weber, M., Ruch, W., Littman-Ovadia, H., Lavy, S., and Gai, O. (2013). Relationships among higher-order strengths factors, subjective well-being, and general self-efficacy–The case of Israeli adolescents. *Pers. Indiv. Differ.* 55, 322–327. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2013.03.006
- Weber, M., Wagner, L., and Ruch, W. (2014). Positive feelings at school: on the relationships between students' character strengths, school-related affect, and

school functioning. J. Happiness Stud. doi: 10.1007/s10902-014-9597-1 [Epub ahead of print].

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Wagner and Ruch. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

To schedule or not to schedule? Agentic and cooperative teams at call centers

Danilo Garcia^{1,2}*, Erik Lindskär¹ and Trevor Archer^{1,3}

² Centre for Ethics, Law and Mental Health, Institute for Neuroscience and Physiology, University of Gothenburg, Gothenburg, Sweden

³ Department of Psychology, University of Gothenburg, Gothenburg, Sweden

*Correspondence: danilo.garcia@euromail.se

Edited by:

Ann-Christine Andersson Arntén, National Police Board, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Saleh Moradi, University of Otago, New Zealand

Keywords: agency, communion, call center, self-managing teams, responsibility, cooperation, self-directedness, well-being

Work at call centers is often designed around technical solutions that imply some type of work schedule-every second that an agent is not on the phone amounts to precious queue time that must be managed (Durrande-Moreau, 1999). Even activities such as coffee brakes are scheduled (Garcia et al., 2012) and most call centers define a minimum percentage of the scheduled "time on the phone" (Garcia and Archer, 2012). This type of work design might imply unfavorable working conditions for employees, which in turn affect well-being, learning, and how agents cope with the rapid external and internal changes in working life. Indeed, performance at call centers (measured as the percentage of time on the phone/scheduled phone-time) has been shown to be negatively related to important work climate aspects (e.g., sense of autonomy and responsibility, relation with managers and colleagues; Garcia and Archer, 2012), employees' view of how successful the organization is in reaching its core values (e.g., communal values such as helpfulness toward the customer or colleagues; Garcia and Archer, 2012), and also employees' well-being (e.g., positive affect, life satisfaction). Scheduling agents' time on the phone might also limit their ability to work efficiently within the allocated working time (i.e., performance), probably because the amounts of incoming calls are completely outside the leaders' or employees' control-a common characteristic of workplaces in which services are delivered by phone (Ryan and Ployhart, 2003). A work situation with

high demands and low freedom, through rigorous control of working procedures, creates a feeling of lack of control which can cause mental overload, in turn, leading to mental and physical health problems. Moreover, the low level of responsibility that is also common in call centers (e.g., employees do not need or are not expected to make decisions to improve services), along the lack of environmental control and performance monitoring, might influence agents to become passive (Karasek, 1979) and disempowered (Archer et al., 2014; Jimmefors et al., 2014).

Recently, together with our colleagues we have also found that individuals' communal character traits (i.e., the tendency to care and help others and being tolerant and empathic) are negatively associated to performance at call centers over a 6-month period. In other words, call centers seem to indeed disempower workers by scheduling every single task and by individualizing the way performance is measured, which diminishes their sense of autonomy and responsibility (i.e., agency or Self-directedness) and helpful behavior, social tolerance and empathy (i.e., communion or Cooperativeness). This is extremely counterproductive; especially in light of what call centers' agents state is the most positive factor in their work environment: their colleagues. Figure 1, for instance, shows a word cloud of the most common used words by 368 call center employees (unpublished data retrieved from Garcia and Archer, 2012) when describing positive

things with their workplace (the size of the words corresponds to how often the word co-occurs in the text generated by the agents). In contrast to this notion, our results showed that call center agents with high levels of selfcontrol and low levels of communal values are the ones performing the highest in this work environment. In most recruitment situations the main focus is to match the individual to the task or work environment (e.g., Garcia et al., 2014). Although this recruitment practice is somewhat appropriate, when applied in the recruitment of call center agents it might lead to recruitment of personnel high in self-control and low in cooperation. In other words leaving out workers that are high in agentic and communal core values (i.e., responsibility and cooperation).

Moreover, when groups and goals are shaped in an organization, it is easy for managers and employees to think "inputoutput models," for example, assume that homogeneity (i.e., all members of the group have similar characteristics or competencies) leads to higher performance (Wageman, 2001). Both leaders and coworkers think that other co-workers who are perceived as being of one's own "kind" raise the groups' competence (Wageman, 2001). However, having an extremely skilled team in which individuals are as capable or even overqualified for the task will not lead to any improvement in performance (Wageman, 2001).

In this opinion article, we propose the concept of self-managing teams

¹ Network for Empowerment and Well-Being, Gothenburg, Sweden



(Hackman, 1987, 1990) as an alternative work design for call centers. As is common for work teams, the structure and purpose of a self-managing team is decided by others (e.g., customers, leaders), however, self-managing teams have the authority and accountability for not only executing the task but also monitoring and managing work processes-initiating changes in pace or procedure as needed. It is our opinion that such work design leads to the internalization and/or exploitation of agentic and communal values that positively influence workers' wellbeing and performance, thus, empowering the individual and the organization. Empowerment implies the capacity for self-awareness and knowledge together with the power and strength to take responsibility (Garcia et al., in review); these attributes are associated with the ability to make the right decisions regarding different aspects of one's and others' well-being (Garcia et al., in review). Wellbeing in this context refers to feeling good (i.e., happiness), doing good (i.e., mature and actively virtuous living), physical health (i.e., absence of disease or infirmity), and prosperity (i.e., success, good fortune, and flourishing), see Cloninger (2004, 2013).

In general, in a goal-oriented organization, the following "must" work: (1) the individual or group must actually perform the work, (2) the individual or group must monitor and take care of the work and if necessary also do change in work rate or strategy, (3) the individual or group must organize the group and its environment (e.g., by assigning the task, arranging support and resources within the organization) and finally, (4) an individual or group must specify the objectives to be achieved (Hackman, 1987). A self-managing group has the authority and responsibility for the first two "must" (i.e., carry out the work, monitor/followup and take care of the work), but within certain parameters and objectives decided by others. Consequently, a group's level of empowerment in this two "must" is what defines it as a self-managed group or not.

The notion of self-managing teams might be useful because research on how leaders and groups interact shows that the group's performance is affected by three factors: (a) the degree of effort members of the group spend together to perform the work, (b) how well suited the group's performance strategy is to the task, and (c) the amount of knowledge and skills that members bring with them to carry out the task (Wageman, 2001). In practice this means that the level of limitation a work group has, in these three factors, influences different mechanisms at group and individual levels, which either lowers or raises the group's performance. The leader's ability to influence the group's effort will in turn be related to his or her ability to control over what circumstances might limit these three performance factors (Hackman and Wageman, 2005). In other words, a leader who cannot or do not engage in these factors will fail in her/his attempts to improve group performance. The more influence a group or leader has on these factors should affect work performance because the individual might experiencing a higher degree of control and responsibility over her/his own work and also higher trust in others. The number of incoming calls is,

however, a huge restriction on the group and leaders of a call center, because the calls are largely beyond their control. Also, the competence of the group is limited by the task it self. Many call centers have simple tasks or personnel who are overqualified; both of these conditions limit either agents' opportunities to develop or has little influence on agents' performance (e.g., Swaab et al., 2014). Having opportunities to develop is, for instance, a predictor of well-being (i.e., positive and negative affect, life satisfaction, psychological wellbeing) and performance (i.e., percentage of time on the phone) among call center agents. Hence, it may be more effective to focus on the conditions that make it easier for groups to find the most appropriate strategy to solve the task. That is, making them self-managing.

Of course there are circumstances in which the group can influence the individual to perform more. Besides the size of the group (4-7 members is optimal according to Wageman, 1995), it is important that a self-managing team (I) has a clear direction and a clear objective of what should be done but not how, (II) has an optimal variety of skills relevant to the objective, (III) has an objective that allows or influence members to work together to manage it, (IV) has objective performance goals that requires effort, exceeding previous goals with specific deadlines and feedback if the goal has been reached or not, and (V) sets up strategic explicit norms or rules by convening meetings to solve problems, taking initiative for change in work habits, experimenting with new approaches, taking in good habits practiced by other groups, initiating solutions to problems, and discussing individual responsibility and contribution.

Furthermore, the notion of selfmanaging teams involves agentic and communal values, thus, it might have repercussions for employees' well-being. This is important not only from a mental health perspective but also from a business perspective-employees who feel good or are happy (i.e., experiencing positive emotions more often than negative emotions in their workplace) infect their mood to others, such as colleagues and customers (Ryan and Ployhart, 2003). For instance, happy employees engage more often in pro-social behavior determined by the employer, such as sharing their knowledge with colleagues. The happy employee is more willing to help colleagues and customers beyond the employer's expectations (i.e., "going the extra mile," George, 1990). In other words, the implementation of self-managing teams as a work design practice in call centers might increase wellbeing, responsibility, and cooperation. The increasing of positive emotions among employees, in turn, reinforcing cooperation among team members and agents' helpful behavior toward customers; which increases productivity (Tjosvold et al., 2014). Nevertheless, it ought to be said that the link between happy employees/high performance is ambiguous. While public and private sector employees' positive emotions are related to work performance (Zelenski et al., 2008), this seems not to be the case among call center agents. Instead, it seems like thinking about their performance primes positive emotions among call center agents (Garcia et al., in press).

There are some indications from from empirical research Xerox Corporation's customer service department, various airline crews and IBM's programming team, suggesting that selfmanaging teams might have a place in the call center environment (for a review see Hackman and Wageman, 2005). Some of these organizations, although having similar purposes, have even more complex structure than most call centers. Xerox Customer Service Department, for example, is split into nine geographical areas, which in turn have subdivisions. Each subdivision is in turn composed of 5-10 teams in different cities, organized after the geography or the type of machines to be serviced. A team's main tasks are to answer customer calls about engine failure and to perform site visits for hardware maintenance. The research conducted at Xerox's customer services department, shows that self-managed teams are more effective than control groups (see Hackman and Wageman, 2005). Nevertheless, most call centers still employ the conventional work design detailed at the beginning of this Opinion article.

Whether it's a social movement (e.g., Martin Luther King's struggle against racism in the US) or business success (e.g., Ingvar Kamprad's IKEA), the leader is always seen as the key factor that affects individuals' willingness to perform beyond the ordinary. The leader's ability to communicate the organization's vision, purpose and goals has been shown to have an impact on employees' level of stress (Den Hartog and Koopman, 2002). A leader's achievement is often attributed to their personality or even innate characteristics, rather than the circumstances or the nature of the strategic choices they make or choose (see for a critical review Bligh and Schyns, 2007). Although this is important, in this opinion article we have not focused on how much a leader can influence workers' performance. Instead, we have defined what conditions the leader should create for call center groups to work as self-managing groups and not merely as a set of individuals (see also Luria, 2008). More importantly, this notion might empower the individual, the team and the organization to feel good (i.e., happiness), do good (i.e., mature and actively virtuous living), physical health (i.e., absence of disease or infirmity), and prosperity (i.e., success, good fortune, and flourishing).

"I suppose leadership at one time meant muscles; but today it means getting along with people" Mohandas Gandhi

Monanuas Gano

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The development of this article was supported by AFA Insurance. The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Archer, T., Andersson Arntén, A.-C., Garcia, D., and Rapp Ricciardi, M. (2014). Factors governing personal health and development: stress (distress) and empowerment. *Suppl. Paniminerva Med.* 56, 101–107.
- Bligh, M. C., and Schyns, B. (2007). The romance lives on: contemporary issues surrounding the romance of leadership, *Leadership* 3, 343–360. doi: 10.1177/1742715007079316
- Cloninger, C. R. (2004). Feeling Good: the Science of Well-Being. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Cloninger, C. R. (2013). What makes people healthy, happy, and fulfilled in the face of current world challenges? *Mens Sana Monogr.* 1, 16–24. doi: 10.4103/0973-1229.109288
- Den Hartog, D. N., and Koopman, P. L. (2002). "Leadership in organizations," in *Handbook of Industrial, Work and Organizational Psychology, Vol.* 2: Organizational Psychology, eds N. Anderson, D. S. Ones, H. K. Sinangil, and C. Viswesvaran (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.), 166–187.
- Durrande-Moreau, A. (1999). Waiting for service: ten years of empirical research. Int. J. Serv. Ind. Manage. 10, 171–189. doi: 10.1108/09564239910264334
- Garcia, D., and Archer, T. (2012). When reaching our Potential predicts low values: a longitudinal study about performance and organizational values at call centres. J. Serv. Sci. Manage. 5, 313–317. doi: 10.4236/jssm.2012.54037
- Garcia, D., Archer, T., Moradi, S., and Ghiabi, B. (2012). Waiting in vain: managing time and customer satisfaction at call centres. *Psychology* 3, 213–216. doi: 10.4236/psych.2012. 32030
- Garcia, D., Nima, A. A., Rappe, C., Rapp Ricciardi, M., and Archer, T. (2014). The relationship between the jobmatchtalent test and the NEO PI-R: construct validation of an instrument designed for recruitment of personnel. *PLoS ONE* 9:e90309. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0090309
- Garcia, D., Rapp Ricciardi, M., and Archer, T. (in press). The Productive and Happy Agent: Exercise, Learning Climate, Performance, and Positive Emotions at Call Centers.
- George, J. M. (1990). Personality, affect, and behavior in groups. J. Appl. Psychol. 65, 107–116. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.75.2.107
- Hackman, J. R. (1987). "The design of work teams," in *Handbook of Organisational Behavior*, ed J. W. I. Lorsch (Englewood Vliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall), 315–342.
- Hackman, J. R. (1990). Groups That Work (and Those That Don't): Creating Conditions for Effective Teamwork. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Hackman, J. R., and Wageman, R. (2005). When and how leaders matter. *Res. Organ. Behav.* 26, 37–74. doi: 10.1016/S0191-3085(04) 26002-6
- Jimmefors, A., Garcia, D., Rosenberg, P., Fariba, M., Adrianson, L., and Archer, T. (2014). Locomotion (empowering) and assessment (disempowering) self-regulatory dimensions as a function of affective profile in high school students. *Int. J. Sch. Cogn. Psychol.* 2:103. doi: 10.4172/1234-3425.1000103

- Karasek, R. J. (1979). Job demands, job decision latitude, and mental strain: implications for job redesign. Adm. Sci. Q. 24, 285–308. doi: 10.2307/2392498
- Luria, G. (2008). Climate strength how leaders form concensus. *Leader. Q.* 19, 42–53. doi: 10.1016/j.leaqua.2007.12.004
- Ryan, A. M., and Ployhart, R. E. (2003). "Customer service behavior," in *Handbook* of *Psychology*, eds W. C. Borman, D. R. Ilgen, and R. J. Klimoski (New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons), 377–397.
- Swaab, R. I., Schaerer, M., Anicich, E. M., Ronay, R., and Galinsky, A. D. (2014). The toomuch-talent effect: team interdependence determines when more talent is too much or not enough. *Psychol. Sci.* 25, 1581–1591. doi: 10.1177/0956797614537280
- Tjosvold, D., Chen, N. Y., Huang, X., and Xu, D. (2014). Developing cooperative teams to support individual performance and wellbeing in a call center in China. *Group Decis.*

Negot. 23, 325–348. doi: 10.1007/s10726-012-9314-6

- Wageman, R. (1995). Interdependence and group effectiveness. Adm. Sci. Q. 40, 145–180. doi: 10.2307/2393703
- Wageman, R. (2001). How leaders foster selfmanaging team effectiveness: design choices versus hands-on coaching. *Organ. Sci.* 12, 559–577. doi: 10.1287/orsc.12.5.559.10094
- Zelenski, J. M., Murphy, S. A., and Jenkins, D. A. (2008). The happy-productive worker thesis revisited. J. Happ. Stud. 9, 521–537. doi: 10.1007/s10902-008-9087-4

Conflict of Interest Statement: The Associate Editor Ann-Christine Andersson Arntén declares that, despite having collaborated with the authors Danilo Garcia and Trevor Archer the review process was handled objectively and no conflict of interest exists. The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 15 June 2014; accepted: 22 August 2014; published online: 16 September 2014.

Citation: Garcia D, Lindskär E and Archer T (2014) To schedule or not to schedule? Agentic and cooperative teams at call centers. Front. Psychol. 5:999. doi: 10.3389/ fpsyg.2014.00999

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2014 Garcia, Lindskär and Archer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



The relationships of character strengths with coping, work-related stress, and job satisfaction

Claudia Harzer^{1,2} * and Willibald Ruch²

¹ Psychological Assessment, Department of Psychology, University of Kassel, Kassel, Germany
² Personality and Assessment, Department of Psychology, University of Zürich, Zürich, Switzerland

Edited by:

Danilo Garcia, University of Gothenburg, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Ann-Christine Andersson Arntén, National Police Board, Sweden Saleh Moradi, University of Otago, New Zealand

*Correspondence:

Claudia Harzer, Psychological Assessment, Department of Psychology, University of Kassel, Hollaendische Strasse 36-38, Kassel 34127, Germany e-mail: c.harzer@uni-kassel.de

Personality traits have often been highlighted to relate to how people cope with stressful events. The present paper focuses on character strengths as positive personality traits and examines two basic assumptions that were derived from a core characteristic of character strengths (i.e., to determine how individuals deal with adversities): (1) character strengths correlate with coping and (2) buffer the effects of work-related stress on job satisfaction. Two different samples (i.e., a mixed sample representing various occupations [N = 214] and a nurses sample [N = 175] filled in measures for character strengths, coping, work-related stress, and job satisfaction. As expected, intellectual, emotional, and interpersonal strengths were related to coping. Interpersonal strengths played a greater role for coping among nurses, as interactions with others are an essential part of their workday. Furthermore, intellectual strengths partially mediated the negative effect of workrelated stress on job satisfaction. These findings open a new field for research on the role of personality in coping with work-related stress. Character strengths are trainable personal characteristics, and therefore valuable resources to improve coping with workrelated stress and to decrease the negative effects of stress. Further research is needed to investigate this assumed causality.

Keywords: character strengths, coping, stress, job satisfaction, nurses, positive psychology

INTRODUCTION

Within the work-context, work-related stress is an issue with a strong impact on employees, organizations, and the communities (e.g., Vagg and Spielberger, 1998; Hodapp et al., 2005). Stress occurs when a person "is hard-pressed to deal with some obstacle or impediment or looming threat" (Carver and Connor-Smith, 2010, p. 684). Typical work-related stressors are, for example, workload, time pressure, and conflicts with co-workers (Vagg and Spielberger, 1998). Work-related stress often results in employee dissatisfaction, lowered productivity, absenteeism, and turnover (e.g., Landsbergis, 1988; Karasek and Theorell, 1990; Cooper and Cartwright, 1994). People cope with stress in different ways to prevent or diminish it directly (i.e., reduce the stressor) or indirectly (i.e., reduce associated distress; Carver and Connor-Smith, 2010). Personality traits have often been highlighted to relate to how people cope with stressful events (e.g., Grant and Langan-Fox, 2006; Connor-Smith and Flachsbart, 2007).

The present paper focuses on character strengths as positive personality traits. One of the core defining characteristics of character strengths is that they determine "how an individual copes with adversity" (Peterson and Seligman, 2004, p. 17). Hence, character strengths should (1) be directly related to coping behavior and (2) protect against the negative effects of work-related stress on job satisfaction like coping does (e.g., Kirkcaldy et al., 1995; Wolfgang, 1995). The present paper is aimed at examining whether empirical data support these two assumptions by studying the relationships between character strengths, coping behavior, workrelated stress, and job satisfaction. If this is the case, then character strengths, as trainable personal characteristics (Peterson and Seligman, 2004), might function as important resources for the training on and/or off the job in the future. Such training could improve coping with work-related stress in order to decrease the negative consequences of work-related stress for all – the employee, the organization, and the community. Moreover, we aimed at utilizing two samples. One of the samples should be comprised of employees from various occupations in order to study the relationships between the variables of interest on a more general level. The second sample should be a sample of nurses, because this is one of the occupational groups especially exposed to work-related stress, and where coping with stress plays an important role (e.g., Landsbergis, 1988; Greenglass and Burke, 2000). Utilizing these two samples would help to identify replicable relationships between character strengths and coping, but also to have a first insight in job-group specific associations.

CHARACTER STRENGTHS

Character strengths are positively valued, narrow personality characteristics (e.g., being friendly, honest, and/or persistent, appreciating excellent performances). According to Peterson and Seligman (2004), character strengths are trait-like and valued in their own right. They are not engaged in for the tangible outcomes they may produce, although character strengths do produce desirable outcomes. Character strengths manifest in individual behaviors (e.g., working well in a team), thoughts (e.g., looking positively ahead), and feelings (e.g., being grateful for getting a scholarship). They are seen as the inner determinant of a satisfied, happy, and successful life (i.e., the good life), in addition to external factors like a good education, stable social environment, or financial security (cf. Peterson, 2006). Character strengths are considered to be the components of a positive, good character. For a comprehensive description of a positive, good character, Peterson and Seligman (2004) developed a catalog of 24 different character strengths – the Values in Action (VIA) classification (see **Table 1** for an overview and the definitions of the character strengths).

Research showed that the character strengths presented in Table 1 do contribute to a good, satisfied, and successful life on and off the work-context. For example, the character strengths zest, hope, gratitude, curiosity, love, religiousness, and humor were the ones most robustly related to job satisfaction across job categories (e.g., professional, blue collar, and homemaker; Peterson et al., 2010). Furthermore, different character strengths were meaningfully associated with different work-related behavior. For example, perseverance, zest, and love of learning showed the numerically strongest relationships with career ambition, and employees with higher scores in the character strengths (e.g., hope, zest, bravery, and perspective) tended to have healthier work behavior (Gander et al., 2012). Harzer and Ruch (2014) reported various, replicable associations between character strengths and self- and supervisory ratings of different dimensions of job performance (i.e., task performance, job dedication, interpersonal facilitation, as well as organizational support). For example, task performance was related to perseverance, teamwork, honesty, prudence, and selfregulation. Interpersonal facilitation correlated with teamwork, kindness, leadership, and fairness.

The current "gold standard" of the subjective assessment of the 24 character strengths in adults is the Values in Action Inventory of Strengths (VIA-IS; Peterson et al., 2005). Independent from the original classification of character strengths (cf. Table 1), which was done theoretically, on a content-related basis, analyses of the factor structure of the character strengths in adults measured with the VIA-IS were computed (e.g., Peterson, 2006; Peterson et al., 2008; Brdar and Kashdan, 2010). Results differed with respect to the characteristics of (a) samples (e.g., adult volunteers vs. students), (b) data (i.e., absolute vs. ipsative [intra-individually standardized] scores), (c) version of the VIA-IS (e.g., original vs. items from the International Personality Item Pool by Goldberg), and (d) language (e.g., participants filled in the VIA-IS in their native language vs. foreign language; cf. Harzer, 2012). When examining absolute scores (utilizing principal component analysis with Varimax rotation) in non-student samples that filled in the original VIA-IS in a version of their native language, a five factor solution seemed to be the most appropriate one (no matter if data comes from self- or peer-ratings; e.g., Peterson et al., 2008; Ruch et al., 2010; Harzer and Ruch, 2014). These five factors could also be replicated across various German-speaking samples (e.g., Ruch et al., 2010; Proyer and Ruch, 2011; Güsewell and Ruch, 2012; Harzer and Ruch, 2014). The five factors were labeled as emotional strengths (also named strengths of fortitude; e.g., loaded by the character strengths bravery, zest, hope, honesty, perspective), interpersonal strengths (e.g., capacity to love and be loved, kindness, leadership, teamwork, humor; mainly a combination of interpersonal and civic strengths), strengths of restraint (also labeled as temperance; e.g., prudence, forgiveness, fairness, modesty), *intellectual strengths* (also named cognitive strengths; e.g., creativity, curiosity, love of learning), *and theological strengths* (also labeled as transcendence; i.e., appreciation of beauty and excellence, gratitude, religiousness). The present paper focuses on these five factors rather than on 24 character strengths, in order to get a general overview on the relationships between character strengths and coping with stress.

Previous publications on cross-sectional data showed that character strengths are associated with dealing positively with trauma (Peterson and Seligman, 2003; Peterson et al., 2008) and with recovery from illness (Peterson et al., 2006). Especially, intellectual, emotional, and interpersonal strengths were related to dealing with adversity (i.e., trauma and illness). For example, intellectual and interpersonal strengths increased with the number of traumatic events experienced (e.g., life-threatening accident, sexual assault, and physical assault; Peterson et al., 2008). Furthermore, intellectual and emotional strengths tended to be more pronounced in those who had recovered from physical illness compared to those who did not recover (fully) or have not had an illness (Peterson et al., 2006).

The research presented so far shows that character strengths are associated with dealing positively with adversity. However, the relationships between character strengths and coping behavior have never been examined directly. The present paper, therefore, is aimed at examining the relationships between character strengths and coping behaviors to further investigate the role of character strengths in dealing with stress.

COPING WITH STRESS

This paper focuses on dispositional coping, which is defined as an individual's habitual way of reacting to stressors with certain coping mechanisms or strategies (i.e., the individual's characteristic reaction to stressful events; Janke et al., 1985; Janke and Erdmann, 2008). Janke and colleagues provided an extensive model of dispositional coping (e.g., Janke et al., 1985; Janke and Erdmann, 2008). They distinguish between 20 different coping modes, which in turn can be subsumed into two broad categories, namely positive and negative coping strategies (plus a group of four equivocal coping modes, which are not of interest here). Negative coping strategies (NEG) entail coping behaviors that do not reduce stress/strain in the long run but augment it (i.e., escape, social withdrawal, rumination, resignation, selfpity, self-blame). Positive coping strategies (POS) are assumed to reduce stress; they can be further separated into three subcategories. The first subcategory, called devaluation/defense (POS1), covers a cognitive way of coping and entails the coping modes minimization (of intensity, duration, or importance of stress), self-aggrandizement by comparison with others (i.e., attribute less stress to oneself than to others), and denial of guilt. The second one, distraction (POS2), is characterized by seeking distraction from strain by focusing on situations and states that are incompatible with stress. It entails the four coping modes distraction (i.e., focus the attention on something else), substitute gratification (i.e., turn to something positive), search for self-affirmation, and relaxation. Control (POS3) represents the third positive coping subcategory and entails the active control of stressors

(1) Strengths of wisdom and knowledge (i.e., cognitive strengths that entail the acquisition and use of knowledge)	
• Creativity foriginality, ingenuity!: Thinking of novel and productive ways to conceptualize and do things; includes artistic achievement but is not limited to it	
• Curiosity linterest, novelty-seeking, openness to experience]: Taking an interest in all of on-going experience for its own sake; finding subjects and topics fascinating; exploring and discovering	sinating; exploring and discovering
• Judgment & Open-Mindedness [critical thinking]: Thinking things through and examining them from all sides; not jumping to conclusions; being able to change one's mind in light of evidence;	le one's mind in light of evidence;
weighing all evidence fairly	
• Love of Learning: Mastering new skills, topics, and bodies of knowledge, whether on one's own or formally; obviously related to the strength of curiosity but goes beyond it to describe the	goes beyond it to describe the
tendency to add systematically to what one knows	
• Perspective [wisdom]: Being able to provide wise counsel to others; having ways of looking at the world that make sense to oneself and to other people	
(2) Strengths of courage (i.e., emotional strengths that involve the exercise of will to accomplish goals in the face of opposition, external or internal)	
• Bravery Ivalor1: Not shrinking from threat, challenge, difficulty, or pain; speaking up for what is right even if there is opposition; acting on convictions even if unpopular; includes physical bravery	inpopular; includes physical bravery
but is not limited to it	
• Perseverance [persistence, industriousness]: Finishing what one starts; persisting in a course of action in spite of obstacles; "getting it out the door"; taking pleasure in completing tasks	pleasure in completing tasks
• Honesty fauthenticity, integrity]: Speaking the truth but more broadly and presenting oneself in a genuine way and acting in a sincere way; being without pretense; taking responsibility for one's	ense; taking responsibility for one's
feelings and actions	
• Zest [vitality, enthusiasm, vigor, energy]: Approaching life with excitement and energy; not doing things halfway or half-heartedly; living life as an adventure; feeling alive and activated	seling alive and activated
(3) Strengths of humanity (i.e., interpersonal strengths that involve "tending and befriending" others)	
• Capacity to Love and Be Loved [short name: love]: Valuing close relations with others, in particular those in which sharing and caring are reciprocated; being close to people	lose to people
• Kindness [generosity, nurturance, care, compassion, altruistic love, "niceness"]: Doing favors and good deeds for others; helping them; taking care of them	
• Social Intelligence femotional intelligence, personal intelligence): Being aware of the motives and feelings of other people and oneself, knowing what to do to fit into different social situations;	o fit into different social situations;
knowing what makes other people tick	

(4) Strengths of justice (i.e., civic strengths that underlie healthy community life)
• Teamwork [citizenship, social responsibility, loyalty]: Working well as a member of a group or team; being loyal to the group; doing one's share
• Fairness: Treating all people the same according to notions of fairness and justice; not letting personal feelings bias decisions about others; giving everyone a fair chance
• Leadership: Encouraging a group of which one is a member to get things done and at the same time maintain good relations within the group; organizing group activities and seeing that they
happen
(5) Strengths of temperance (i.e., strengths that protect against excess)
• Forgiveness & Mercy: Forgiving those who have done wrong; accepting the shortcomings of others; giving people a second chance; not being vengeful
• Modesty & Humility: Letting one's accomplishments speak for themselves; not regarding oneself as more special than one is
• Prudence: Being careful about one's choices; not taking undue risks; not saying or doing things that might later be regretted
• Self-Regulation [self-control]: Regulating what one feels and does; being disciplined; controlling one's appetites and emotions
(6) Strengths of transcendence (i.e., strengths that forge connections to the larger universe and provide meaning; theological strengths)
• Appreciation of Beauty and Excellence lawe, wonder, elevation; short name: beauty]: Noticing and appreciating beauty, excellence, and/or skilled performance in various domains of life, from
nature to art to mathematics to science to everyday experience
• Gratitude: Being aware of and thankful for the good things that happen; taking time to express thanks
• Hope loptimism, future-mindedness, future orientation]: Expecting the best in the future and working to achieve it; believing that a good future is something that can be brought about
• Humor [playfulness]: Liking to laugh and tease; bringing smiles to other people; seeing the light side; making (not necessarily telling) jokes
• Religiousness & Spirituality [faith, purpose]: Having coherent beliefs about the higher purpose and meaning of the universe; knowing where one fits within the larger scheme; having beliefs
about the meaning of life that shape conduct and provide comfort

and reactions. The related coping modes are situation control (i.e., analyze, plan, and act for control and problem solving), reaction control (of own responses), and positive selfinstructions (i.e., to accredit oneself competence and the ability to control).

Research that underlined the validity of the distinction between positive coping as being adaptive, and negative coping as being maladaptive was mainly conducted in the clinical setting (e.g., Grüsser et al., 2006; Möller-Leimkühler, 2006). Research conducted in the work-context showed that higher scores in negative coping predicted lower novices' performance in surgery (Hassan et al., 2006; Maschuw et al., 2011).

CHARACTER STRENGTHS AND COPING WITH STRESS

Given the results of previous research on the relationships of character strengths with recovery from illness and trauma, it was expected that especially intellectual, emotional, and interpersonal strengths relate to dispositional coping behavior. There should be a direct relation with positive coping strategies (i.e., positive correlations) and an inverse relation for negative coping strategies (i.e., negative correlations). This was expected, because it was postulated that character strengths contribute to individual fulfillment (cf. Peterson and Seligman, 2004; Peterson, 2006). Therefore, character strengths should be positively related to positive, stressreducing coping, and negatively to negative, not stress-reducing coping.

More specific hypotheses on the relationships between character strengths and coping were formulated content-driven. *Intellectual strengths* foster the production of new and reasonable strategies for problem solving and the exploration of situational circumstances (e.g., being curious and thinking creatively). This analytical behavior should assist in the learning process regarding what will help to reduce stress and what will not. The following hypothesis was therefore proposed:

Hypothesis 1: Intellectual strengths correlate positively with every subcategory of stress-reducing coping (i.e., [a] POS1, [b] POS2, and [c] POS3).

Emotional strengths include active behaviors (e.g., being brave, persistent, and hopeful, having perspective), which should be beneficial for behaviors associated with control (POS3; i.e., analyzing the situation, problem solving, controlling own reactions, and facing a stressful event), rather than engaging in more passive devaluation/defense (POS 1) and distraction (POS 2). Emotional strengths are therefore expected to show stronger relations to the positive coping strategy control (POS3) compared to the strategies devaluation/defense (POS1) and distraction (POS2).

Hypothesis 2: Emotional strengths correlate more strongly with control (POS3) than with (a) devaluation/defense (POS1) and (b) distraction (POS 2).

Interpersonal strengths might be especially helpful in dealing positively with stressors in social interactions. Interpersonal strengths might, therefore, play a special role in jobs with a high rate of social interactions (e.g., teachers, nurses, sales persons). Nurses are one of those occupational groups working in a job that is known to be very stressful and where coping with stress plays an important role (e.g., Landsbergis, 1988; Greenglass and Burke, 2000). An often-observed stressor for nurses is the (sometimes) problematic contact with doctors as well as patients and their relatives (e.g., Harris, 1989; Burgess et al., 2010). Hence, interpersonal strengths are expected to be stronger related to coping in nurses than in a mixed sample of employees because interpersonal strengths help to deal with interpersonal conflicts or might even prevent them. The role of interactions with others levels out in mixed samples, and hence the role of interpersonal strengths levels out.

Hypothesis 3: Interpersonal strengths correlate more strongly with positive coping (POS) in a sample of nurses than in a mixed sample.

CHARACTER STRENGTHS, STRESS, AND JOB SATISFACTION

If character strengths are indeed related to coping, they should also buffer the negative effects of work-related stress on job satisfaction. Studies showed that character strengths are positively related to job satisfaction (e.g., Peterson et al., 2010; Gander et al., 2012). So far, it is not known how character strengths relate to stress at work. However, it has been shown that character strengths buffer the negative effects of an illness on life satisfaction (Peterson et al., 2006). These findings indicated that character strengths might increase with the challenges experienced (e.g., illness, trauma), which in turn are positively related to life satisfaction. Based on those results, it is expected that character strengths might buffer the negative effect of work-related stress on job satisfaction (cf. Landsbergis, 1988; Wolfgang, 1995). It can be expected, that character strengths might profit from the challenges provided by work-related stress. Facing challenges could be seen as a natural learning environment to enhance character strengths, because behavior related to the character strengths might be beneficial in solving the challenges successfully. Therefore, a positive relationship between character strengths and frequency of work-related stress was expected. Fostering character strengths should in turn enhance job satisfaction, and therefore, a (partial) mediation of the negative relationship between frequency of work-related stress and job satisfaction by character strengths was expected.

Nevertheless, a moderation effect might occur as well; that is, character strengths might influence the relation between work-related stress and job satisfaction. For people with high scores in character strengths, work-related stress might have a smaller impact on job satisfaction than for people low in character strengths. Therefore, the mediation and the moderation effect of character strengths on the relationship between work-related stress and job satisfaction was examined. The following, explorative hypotheses were formulated:

Hypothesis 4 (explorative): Character strengths mediate the relationship between the frequency of work-related stress and job satisfaction.

Hypothesis 5 (explorative): Character strengths moderate the relationship between the frequency of work-related stress and job satisfaction.

AIMS OF THE PRESENT STUDY

The present study had two main aims. Firstly, this study was aimed at investigating the relationships between character strengths and coping in a mixed sample with employees from different occupations and in a sample with nurses. Utilizing the two samples would help to identify replicable relationships between character strengths and coping, but also to have a first insight in jobgroup specific associations. Analyses will be done on the level of character strengths factors (i.e., emotional strengths, interpersonal strengths, strengths of restraint, intellectual strengths, and theological strengths) and coping strategies (i.e., negative coping and positive coping as well as the three subcategories of positive coping: devaluation/defense, distraction, and control). Secondly, it will be examined whether character strengths mediate and/or moderate the relationship between work-related stress and job satisfaction.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

PARTICIPANTS

Sample 1 (mixed sample)

The sample consisted of 214 German-speaking adult volunteers (71 men, 143 women). Their mean age was 38.28 years (SD = 10.51; range: 21–64 years). Most of the participants were married (n = 90) or in a relationship (n = 55), n = 53 were single, n = 12 were separated or divorced, and n = 4 were widowed. Participants were highly educated, as n = 120 indicated having a Master's degree, n = 37 a doctor's degree; n = 32 had an apprenticeship, n = 12 had a school diploma, and n = 13 had completed secondary school. Participants represented a wide array of occupations (e.g., office workers, teachers, and researchers). Participants at least worked 50% of full time hours with two third of them working 100% (full-time; $M_{\text{percentage of employment}} = 88.33\%$, SD = 18.73).

Sample 2 (nurses sample)

The sample consisted of 175 German-speaking hospital nurses (11 men, 164 women; representing the typical gender ratio in this occupation) from different hospitals. Their mean age was 40.16 years (SD = 10.06; range: 21–61 years). Most of the participants were married (n = 76) or in a relationship (n = 47), and n = 33 were single, n = 17 were separated or divorced, and n = 2 were widowed. Concerning educational level, n = 123 had an apprenticeship, n = 32 had a Master's degree, n = 13 had completed the secondary school, n = 6 had a school diploma allowing them to attend university, and n = 1 had a doctor's degree. Participants at least worked 50% of full time hours with two third of them working 80% ($M_{\text{percentage of employment} = 83.19\%$, SD = 16.04; range: 50–100%).

The two samples did not differ with respect to age (t[387] = -1.79, p = 0.074) and marital status ($\chi^2[4] = 4.12$, p = 0.390) but in gender ratio ($\chi^2[1] = 41.85$, p < 0.001), education ($\chi^2[5] = 138.34$, p < 0.001), and percentage of employment (t[386.16] = 2.92, p = 0.004). Sample 1 (mixed sample) entailed more males, was better educated, and had a higher percentage of employment than sample 2 (nurses sample). Therefore, gender, education, and percentage of employment were controlled in all subsequent analyses.

INSTRUMENTS

The Values in Action Inventory of Strengths (VIA-IS; Peterson et al., 2005) is a questionnaire consisting of 240 items in a 5-point Likert-scale answer format (from 1 = very much unlike me through 5 = very much like me) measuring the 24 character strengths of the VIA classification (10 items per strength, responses are averaged to compute the scale scores). A sample items is "I never quit a task before it is done" (perseverance). The VIA-IS has widely been used in research (e.g., Brdar and Kashdan, 2010; Harzer and Ruch, 2012; Littman-Ovadia and Lavy, 2012; Proyer et al., 2013a). The German version of the VIA-IS (Ruch et al., 2010) showed high internal consistencies (median $\alpha = 0.77$) and high stability over 9 months (median test-retest correlation = 0.73). Selfand peer-rating forms correlated in the expected range (median correlation = 0.40). In the present study, internal consistencies had a median of 0.78 and 0.74 in sample 1 (mixed sample) and 2 (nurses sample), respectively. The 24 VIA-IS scales were reduced to five strengths factors (i.e., emotional strengths, interpersonal strengths, strengths of restraint, intellectual strengths, and theological strengths) by principal component analysis, subsequent Varimax rotation, and saving the factor scores for further analyses. The factor analysis resulted in five factors that were highly similar to the solution reported by Ruch et al. (2010). The Tucker's phi coefficients for the corresponding factors ranged from 0.91 to 0.99.

The Stress Coping Inventory (SVF120; Janke and Erdmann, 2008) is a questionnaire in German language consisting of 120 items in a 5-point Likert-scale answer format (from 0 = notat all through 4 = very likely) measuring dispositional coping. Sample items are "I plan how to solve the difficulties involved" (situation control). Scores can be computed for 20 coping strategies (i.e., modes measured with six items each, responses are summed up to compute the scale scores), which can be subsumed to two broad categories (i.e., positive strategies [average score of 10 modes] and negative strategies [average score of 6 modes]) and a group of equivocal modes (4 modes). The positive strategies can be separated into the subcategories devaluation/defense, distraction, and control (i.e., average score of three to four modes each). The SVF120 (modes and [subcategories of strategies) showed to be reliable (median $\alpha = 0.84$), stable (median test-retest correlation = 0.77), and construct valid (e.g., factorial structure; convergent and discriminant validity; Trempa et al., 2002; Janke and Erdmann, 2008). The SVF120 has been used widely in research (e.g., Möller-Leimkühler, 2006; Maschuw et al., 2011). In the present study, internal consistencies of the 20 coping modes had a median of 0.82 in each of the two samples.

The Job Stress Survey (JSS; Spielberger and Vagg, 1999) is a questionnaire assessing the frequency (1 = never to 9 = all the time experienced during the last 6 months) and perceived severity (1 = least stressful to 9 = most stressful) of 30 job-related events that are stressful for employees in a variety of occupations. Sample stressors are "meeting deadlines," "excessive paperwork," and "poorly motivated co-workers." The German version of the JSS showed high reliability ($\alpha \ge 0.92$) and factorial validity (Hodapp et al., 2005). The JSS has widely been used in research (e.g., De Fruyt and Denollet, 2002; Bongard and al'Absi, 2005; Lau et al.,

2006). In the present study, the JSS frequency scale was of interest (computed by averaging the frequency ratings of the 30 stressful job-related events). Its internal consistency was 0.92 in sample 1 and 0.90 in sample 2.

The *Index of General Job Satisfaction (GJS;* Fischer and Lück, 1972) is a questionnaire in German language and measures job satisfaction very broadly. It consists of two items, which do not relate to specific aspects of a job (i.e., "I really enjoy my job"; "What do you think: overall, would you say your job is really interesting and satisfying"). Answers are given on a 5-point Likert-scale (from 1 = untrue through 5 = true). Inter-item correlation is 0.47 (Fischer and Lück, 1972). This measure was chosen to prevent content overlap and inflated correlations with the JSS; more detailed job satisfaction measures ask for similar topics. In the present study, inter-item correlations were 0.68 and 0.69 in sample 1 (mixed sample) and 2 (nurses sample), respectively. Responses were averaged to compute the scale score for job satisfaction.

PROCEDURE

Sample 1 (mixed sample) was recruited in several ways to obtain a heterogeneous sample (e.g., flyer distributed in city center, snowball system via email and social networks). Sample 2 (nurses sample) was recruited via information on the Website of the Swiss professional association of nurses and via press coverage in a journal for nursing. The only requirement for participation was to work at least 50% of full time hours. All participants completed the questionnaires and provided information on demographics via the Internet. Respondents were not paid for participation, but were given a feedback of individual results.

RESULTS

DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS FOR THE MEASUREMENTS (VIA-IS FACTORS, SVF-120 STRATEGIES, JSS, AND GJS) IN THE TWO SAMPLES

For an examination of the measurements, mean, standard deviation, skewness, and kurtosis were computed for all scales in each of the two samples. Furthermore, reliability analyses (Cronbach's alpha) were conducted (see **Table 2**).

Table 2 shows that skewness and kurtosis indicated normal distribution of all scales in both samples. Standard deviation showed the tendency to be smaller in the more homogeneous sample 2 (nurses). Internal consistencies were satisfying. The means of the SVF120 scales and the JSS Frequency subscale ranged around the scale midpoints (i.e., 12 for the SVF120; 4.5 for the JSS). Mean of the GJS was considerable above the scale midpoint of 2.5 in both samples (i.e., minus one standard deviation was still above 2.5).

Several analyses were conducted to examine the differences between the two samples. A MANCOVA was computed with sample (sample 1 vs. sample 2) as between-subject factor, demographics (i.e., gender, education, and percentage of employment) as covariates, and character strengths factors, coping strategies, job satisfaction, and frequency of stress as dependent variables. Results indicated significant differences between the two samples in the dependent variables, F(11, 374) = 2.72, p = 0.002, partial $\eta^2 = 0.074$. Subsequently conducted ANCOVAs showed that nurses (sample 2) were more satisfied with their jobs than the participants in the mixed sample (sample 1; F[1, 384] = 7.15, p = 0.008, partial $\eta^2 = 0.018$; $M_{\text{Sample 1}} = 3.75$ vs. $M_{\text{Sample 2}} = 4.04$ corrected for covariates). Furthermore, nurses (sample 2) reported higher frequency of stress than the mixed sample of employees

		Samp	le 1 (mixed s	ample)			Sample	2 (nurses san	nple)	
	М	SD	Sk	к	α	м	SD	Sk	к	α
VIA-IS strengths	factors									
Emotional	-0.07	1.04	-0.30	-0.08	—	0.08	0.95	-0.14	0.04	_
Interpersonal	0.04	1.07	-0.33	0.35	—	-0.05	0.91	-0.34	0.55	—
Restraint	-0.03	1.05	-0.21	-0.11	—	0.04	0.94	-0.26	1.17	—
Intellectual	0.03	1.03	-0.08	-0.33	—	-0.04	0.96	0.10	-0.33	—
Theological	-0.07	1.04	0.05	0.04	—	0.08	0.95	0.16	1.15	—
SVF120 strategie	s									
POS	12.51	2.23	-0.44	0.08	0.92	12.40	2.11	0.53	0.97	0.91
POS1	10.60	2.91	-0.10	-0.08	0.87	10.00	2.61	0.52	0.85	0.84
POS2	11.41	2.96	-0.21	0.00	0.88	11.79	2.73	0.55	0.84	0.87
POS3	15.88	2.63	-0.38	0.20	0.84	15.60	2.67	0.09	-0.09	0.85
NEG	10.38	3.45	0.38	0.12	0.95	10.46	3.55	0.32	-0.06	0.96
Stress and job sa	tisfaction									
JSS frequency	4.54	1.30	0.36	0.18	0.92	4.59	1.13	0.11	-0.26	0.90
GJS	3.79	0.95	-0.92	0.87	0.80	4.00	0.87	-0.96	0.77	0.82

Table 2 | Descriptive statistics, and reliability of the VIA-IS factors, SVF120 strategies, JSS, and GJS in sample 1 (mixed sample) and sample 2 (nurses sample).

N_{Mixed sample} = 214 (71 men, 143 women); N_{Nurses} = 175 (11 men, 164 women). VIA-IS, Values in Action Inventory of Strengths; SVF120, Stress Coping Inventory; POS, positive coping strategies; POS1, devaluation/defense; POS2, distraction; POS3, control; NEG, negative coping strategies; JSS frequency, frequency subscale of the Job Stress Survey; GJS, Index of General Job Satisfaction. An em dash (–) indicates that the scores were not computed (factor scores).

(sample 1; F[1, 384] = 7.85, p = 0.005, partial $\eta^2 = 0.020$; $M_{\text{Sample 1}} = 4.46$ vs. $M_{\text{Sample 2}} = 4.69$ corrected for covariates). Overall, there were a few, but meaningful differences with small effect sizes (cf. Cohen, 1988) between the two samples.

RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN CHARACTER STRENGTHS FACTORS AND COPING STRATEGIES

For an examination of the relationships between character strengths and coping, partial correlations (controlled for gender, education, and percentage of employment) between the SVF120 (coping strategies) and the VIA-IS (character strengths factor scores) were computed. **Table 3** shows the correlation coefficients for each of the two samples.

Table 3 shows that the relationships between coping and character strengths factors were similar across the two samples. As expected intellectual, emotional, and interpersonal strengths were positively related with positive coping strategies (POS); however, in sample 1 the correlation between interpersonal strengths and positive coping was not statistically significant although being in the right direction. Intellectual and interpersonal strengths were negatively related to negative coping strategies (NEG) as expected, but emotional strengths did not.

As stated in Hypothesis 1, intellectual strengths were positively correlated to the three different subcategories of positive coping. Emotional strengths were statistically more strongly related to control (POS3) than to devaluation/defense (POS1) and distraction (POS2) in both samples as expected in Hypothesis 2 (all p < 0.001 one-tailed; except difference between the correlation coefficients of POS3 and POS1 where p < 0.05 one-tailed, cf. Steiger, 1980). Interpersonal strengths were related to all coping strategies (i.e., POS, POS1, POS2, POS3, NEG) in sample 2 (nurses), but this was not the case in sample 1 (mixed sample). In sample 1 POS3 and NEG were significantly associated with interpersonal strengths. In line with Hypothesis 3, interpersonal strengths were more strongly related to the positive coping

strategies (POS) in sample 2 (nurses sample) than in sample 1 (mixed sample); the difference between the two correlation coefficients was significant (p < 0.01, one-tailed). This could be traced back to the numerically (but not statistically significantly) higher correlation coefficients for devaluation/defense (POS1; difference of coefficients: p = 0.14, one-tailed) and control (POS3; difference of coefficients: p = 0.11, one-tailed) as well as the statistically significantly higher correlation coefficient for distraction (POS2; p < 0.01, one-tailed) in sample 2 (nurses sample) compared to sample 1 (mixed sample). Strengths of restraint seemed to be of low relevance for the coping strategies. Theological strengths tended to be related to the positive coping strategy of distraction (POS2) in both samples, which also might have led to the positive correlation with positive coping strategies (POS).

WORK-RELATED STRESS, CHARACTER STRENGTHS, AND JOB SATISFACTION

For an examination of the relationships among frequency of workrelated stress, character strengths, and job satisfaction, several steps of analyses were undertaken. Firstly, participants of the total sample were grouped into three stress-level groups (1 = low)level, 2 = medium level, 3 = high level) using the anchors of the rating scale as cut-offs (i.e., low = scores lower than 4; medium = scores between 4 and 6; high = scores higher than 6). Secondly, six univariate ANCOVAs for the total sample were computed with stress-level groups as grouping variable, demographics as covariates (i.e., gender, education, percentage of employment), and with job satisfaction and the character strengths factors as dependent variables. Although nurses reported higher frequencies of work-related stress than the mixed sample, analyses yielded no statistically significant interaction effects between stress-group and sample on job satisfaction and the strengths factors. Hence, analyses were computed utilizing the whole sample with a higher statistical power (sample sizes of three stress-level

Table 3 | Partial correlations (controlled for gender, education, and percentage of employment) between character strengths (VIA-IS factors) and coping (SVF120 strategies).

SVF120	Emotional	Interpersonal	Restraint	Intellectual	Theologica
Sample 1 (mixed sample)					
Positive coping strategies (POS)	0.14*	0.11	-0.02	0.38***	0.16*
Devaluation/defense (POS1)	0.14*	0.08	-0.07	0.28***	0.00
Distraction (POS2)	0.00	0.02	-0.01	0.28***	0.22**
Control (POS3)	0.26***	0.20**	0.03	0.36***	0.12
Negative coping strategies (NEG)	-0.03	-0.25***	0.03	-0.19**	-0.01
Sample 2 (nurses sample)					
Positive coping strategies (POS)	0.22**	0.36***	0.09	0.40***	0.16*
Devaluation/defense (POS1)	0.12	0.19*	0.09	0.39***	-0.01
Distraction (POS2)	0.07	0.32***	0.06	0.29***	0.23**
Control (POS3)	0.36***	0.32***	0.08	0.30***	0.11
Negative coping strategies (NEG)	-0.13	-0.26***	0.16*	-0.16*	-0.09

 $N_{Mixed sample} = 214$ (71 men, 143 women); $N_{Nurses} = 175$ (11 men, 164 women). VIA-IS, Values in Action Inventory of Strengths; SVF120, Stress Coping Inventory. *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001.

groups were $n_{\text{low stress}} = 126$, $n_{\text{medium stress}} = 214$, and $n_{\text{high stress}} = 49$), but also for each sample separately in order to provide a more comprehensive presentation of the results. Furthermore, results of ANCOVAs did not change, when covariates were not considered.

The stress level-groups showed significant differences in the intellectual strengths (F[2, 383] = 6.08, p < 0.01, partial $\eta^2 = 0.03$) and in job satisfaction (*F*[2, 383] = 9.00, *p* < 0.001, partial $\eta^2 = 0.05$). Intellectual strengths increased with the frequency of work-related stress ($M_{\text{low stress group}} = -0.17$ vs. $M_{\text{medium stress group}} = 0.01$ vs. $M_{\text{high stress group}} = 0.39$; low stress group and high stress group differed significantly from each other). Job satisfaction decreased with the frequency of work-related stress ($M_{\text{low stress group}} = 4.12$ vs. $M_{\text{medium stress group}} = 3.82$ vs. $M_{\text{high stress group}} = 3.51$; all groups differed significantly from each other). Results did not differ when splitting the total sample into three groups with equal sizes using the scores on the percentiles 33 and 66% what might be interpreted as a sign of the robustness of the results. Furthermore, results were highly similar when analyzing each of samples separately. Nevertheless, due to smaller sample sizes and consequently lower statistical power, some of the main effects were only marginally significant when analyzing each of samples separately (i.e., p-values for differences in the intellectual strengths were p = 0.052 and 0.086 in the mixed sample and in the nurses sample, respectively).

Character strengths as mediators in the relationship between stress and job satisfaction

As only the intellectual strengths were related to the frequency of work-related stress, only this character strengths factor met the requirement for a mediation analysis defined by Baron and Kenny (1986). Therefore, the examination of the mediation effect was conducted for the intellectual strengths, but not for the remaining character strengths factors. To examine whether intellectual strengths mediated the link between frequency of work-related stress and job satisfaction a path analysis was computed (utilizing Preacher and Hayes', 2008, indirect procedure) utilizing the total sample. The independent variable was frequency of workrelated stress, mediator was the factor intellectual strengths, and the dependent variable was job satisfaction. Again, gender, education, and percentage of employment were the covariates. The results for the interplay between frequency of work-related stress, intellectual strengths, and job satisfaction are shown in **Figure 1**.

Figure 1 shows that high frequency of work-related stress was related to low scores in job satisfaction. Furthermore, this



association was mediated by intellectual strengths as expected in Hypothesis 4. Intellectual strengths increased with the frequency of stress. Furthermore, job satisfaction was higher with enhanced intellectual strengths. The mediation was a partial (and not a full) one, because there was still a significant association between frequency of stress and job satisfaction. Results were highly similar when analyzing each of samples separately. Nevertheless, due to smaller sample sizes and consequently lower statistical power, the path from intellectual strengths to job satisfaction did not reach statistical significance when analyzing each of the samples separately.

Character strengths as moderators in the relationship between stress and job satisfaction

Five hierarchical multiple regressions were computed to test the moderating effect of character strengths factors (i.e., one regression analysis for each of the factors). The control variables (i.e., gender, education, percentage of employment) were entered first, the main effect variables (i.e., z-scores of frequency of work-related stress and the character strengths factor of interest) entered in a second step, and the interaction term between z-scores of frequency of work-related stress and the character strengths factor in a third step. The interaction term must be significant in order to support the moderator hypothesis (Baron and Kenny, 1986). Hierarchical multiple regressions did not yield any significant interaction term (neither in the two samples individually nor in the whole sample). Therefore, character strengths were not moderators here and Hypothesis 5 could not be confirmed.

DISCUSSION

The present study was aimed at examining the role of character strengths as positive personality traits in dealing with stress. One of the core characteristics of character strengths is, that they determine "how an individual copes with adversity" (Peterson and Seligman, 2004, p. 17). Therefore, systematic relationships between character strengths and coping behavior were expected. Data presented from two samples (i.e., a sample of employees from various occupations and a sample of nurses) showed that character strengths (1) were systematically related to coping, and (2) mediated the effects of work-related stress on job satisfaction. Intellectual strengths were especially related to coping followed by emotional, and interpersonal strengths. Strengths of restraint and theological strengths were of little relevance for dispositional coping behavior. This is in line with the expectations derived from previous publications on coping with adversity (i.e., Peterson and Seligman, 2003; Peterson et al., 2006, 2008) and from content-driven assumptions.

Intellectual strengths were the ones most strongly associated with coping with work-related stress. They correlated with positive coping and every subcategory of it (i.e., devaluation/defense, distraction, control) as well as with negative coping in the intended direction. These results highlighted the importance of intellectual strengths for dispositional coping behaviors. Love of learning, judgment, curiosity, and creativity are components of the intellectual strengths factor (cf. Ruch et al., 2010). All those character strengths foster the production of new and reasonable strategies for problem solving and the exploration of situational circumstances (cf. Peterson and Seligman, 2004), what in turn assists in the selection of the most successful coping strategies (i.e., positive coping) and the avoidance of unsuccessful coping strategies (negative coping). That might also explain, why intellectual strengths mediated the negative effect of work-related stress on job satisfaction. Additionally, challenges experienced during stress might foster intellectual strengths, which in turn are positively associated with job satisfaction. However, due to the cross-sectional design of the present study, conclusions regarding causality could not be drawn, and another causal direction could be assumed as well. For example, people with higher intellectual strengths might have a better education (cf. Ruch et al., 2010) and therefore work in jobs with more responsibility, which is associated with more stress. However, education served as a control variable in all analyses and results still emerged. Nevertheless, studies utilizing longitudinal and intervention designs are needed to address research questions regarding causality.

Interpersonal strengths were negatively related to negative coping (NEG) on both samples. People who see the bright side of life (humor) and have good relationships (because of their kindness) might show a lesser tendency to escape, withdraw from social contacts, ruminate, and give up. Furthermore, interpersonal strengths showed different correlation pattern with respect to positive coping strategies in a sample of nurses and a mixed sample (participants with different occupations). Especially the positive coping strategy distraction (POS3) was stronger related to interpersonal strengths in nurses than in the mixed sample. It has been highlighted that the (sometimes) problematic contact with doctors as well as patients and their relatives is an often-observed, characteristic stressor for nurses (e.g., Harris, 1989; Burgess et al., 2010). Hence, seeking distraction from this kind of strains might be very likely among nurses. Distraction can be achieved, for example, by focusing on someone that who is creating a situation incompatible with stress (Janke et al., 1985; Janke and Erdmann, 2008). This behavior might profit from interpersonal strengths that might help to create a kind and humorous atmosphere in situations with colleagues and friends what in turn helps to relax and distance from situations characterized by problematic conflict with others like the patients and their relatives.

Emotional strengths were found to be related to positive coping but less so to negative coping. Emotional strengths include active behaviors (e.g., being brave, persistent, and hopeful, having perspective), which foster an effective analysis of the situation and problem solving (i.e., positive coping strategies). This is in line with results reported by Gander et al. (2012), who found that an active, offensively minded work-related attitude toward obstacles and challenges was strongly associated with emotional strengths. Emotional strengths seem to assist controlling one's own reactions, and facing a stressful event directly rather than engaging in a more passive distraction or withdrawal, escape, rumination, and self-blame.

Theological strengths were related to distraction coping (POS2) in both samples. These character strengths include behaviors like being grateful, seeing the beauty, and meditation (Peterson and Seligman, 2004). Focusing on what one is thankful for and

meditation should foster relaxation and distraction. Furthermore, appreciation of beauty and excellence is related to the disposition to experience positive emotions like joy and awe (cf. Güsewell and Ruch, 2012), what might also foster distraction coping (POS2).

LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE RESEARCH

This study has several limitations that should be mentioned. First, because the data are self-reported, common method variance may have inflated correlations (cf. Doty and Glick, 1998). However, correlation pattern between coping and character strengths varied across the coping scales and the character strengths factors. Therefore, it was concluded that the results were not overly affected by this bias. Furthermore, self-ratings were the chosen source of data in the present study, because co-workers might not be able to provide a full reflection of the self-raters' possession of the character strengths. As people might just show certain strengths at work due to the formal requirements and restrictions (cf. Ten Berge and De Raad, 1999; Harzer and Ruch, 2013), it would be difficult to ascertain that everyone has a coworker that knows him or her well enough. Therefore, the validity of a peer-rating might be challenged. Furthermore, as the experience of stress frequency and the use of coping strategies were considered to be in large parts intraindividual experiences, the self-ratings were considered the most valid judgments. Nevertheless, future studies could utilize multiple data sources to eliminate the effects associated with common method variance.

Second, aiming at investigating the relationships between character strengths and coping in general, a cross-sectional design was chosen. However, the cross-sectional design did not allow any conclusions about causal relationships between the variables. Although causal directions and mechanisms were formulated in the paper occasionally in order to describe the assumed role of character strengths for coping with stress, studies utilizing longitudinal and intervention designs are needed to address research questions regarding causality. The cross-sectional design in combination with the low rate of unsatisfied participants in the presented data might have caused that there was no moderation effect for character strengths on the relationship between work-related stress and job satisfaction. Additionally, utilizing the two-item job satisfaction scale instead of a more extensive one used in the present study might have prevented the detection of interaction effects. Frameworks for studying personality in the stress process assume a moderating role of personality traits on the relations between stressor and outcomes like job satisfaction (cf. Bolger and Zuckerman, 1995). Personality influences the reactivity (i.e., emotional and physical reactions) within a stressful event. However, most studies examining the role of certain personality traits are diary studies (e.g., Bolger and Zuckerman, 1995; Hahn, 2000). The present study presented cross-sectional, self-rating data from samples moderate in size; the data therefore did not seem to be able to illustrate this process. Further research might study the process of coping with a stressful event and the role of character strengths within this process. For a further examination of the role of character strengths within the stress (and coping) process, the framework by Bolger and Zuckerman (1995) provides promising ideas. For example, it can be expected that character strengths influence the exposure to certain stressors, and that interpersonal strengths may

lead to more social contacts. Moreover, intellectual strengths may help to judge a stressful event more rationally and hence, lower the negative effect of stress on outcomes like job satisfaction. Additionally, character strengths may influence the decision of whether or not to use a specific coping strategy, and therefore the effectiveness of coping in a specific situation.

Third, the aim of the present study was to get a general overview on the relationships between character strengths and coping. Therefore, analyses were conducted on a very broad level of five character strengths factors and four coping scales. Given the fact, that on the most narrow level 24 character strengths and 20 coping modes are assessed in the measures utilized here, much more fine-grained investigations could be conducted in the future with multiple-source data from larger samples.

CONCLUSION

One approach to reduce the impact of work-related stress is to decrease the frequency of stressors. However, this might not be always possible. In the light of the present study, character strengths as trainable personal characteristics (Peterson and Seligman, 2004) seem to be important resources for the training on and/or off the job to improve coping with work-related stress. Studies have shown that character strengths can be fostered by systematic interventions (e.g., Gander et al., 2013; Proyer et al., 2013b). Fostering character strengths in employees might lead to a decrease in the negative consequences of work-related stress, because employees might be better able to cope with it. That might have a positive impact on the employees' job satisfaction, but also productivity, lowered absenteeism, and job performance (e.g., Landsbergis, 1988; Karasek and Theorell, 1990; Cooper and Cartwright, 1994; Harzer and Ruch, 2014). Furthermore, the results presented in the paper at hand might also be interpreted with respect to the implications for personnel selection. For example, when assigning (new) employees to positions with higher stress frequency, recruitment procedures might be designed to consider the level of character strengths especially relevant for coping with stress as well in order to lower the chance of negative consequences of work-related stress.

Overall, the present study underlined that character strengths relate to how individuals deal with adversities (in the workplace). They are associated with the strategies utilized by individuals to cope with stress, and buffer the negative effects of work-stress on job satisfaction. These findings open a new field for research on the role of personality (here: character strengths as positive traits) in coping with work-related stress. Further research is needed on the role of character strengths within the process of coping with a stressful event.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The preparation of this paper has been facilitated by a research grant of the Swiss National Science Foundation (SNSF; PBZHP1_147249) awarded to the first author.

REFERENCES

Baron, R. M., and Kenny, D. A. (1986). The moderator-mediator variable distinction in social psychological research: conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 51, 1173–1182. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.51.6.1173

- Bolger, N., and Zuckerman, A. (1995). A framework for studying personality in the stress process. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 69, 890–902. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.69. 5.890
- Bongard, S., and al'Absi, M. (2005). Domain-specific anger expression and blood pressure in an occupational setting. J. Psychosom. Res. 58, 43–49. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2004.04.370
- Brdar, I., and Kashdan, T. B. (2010). Character strengths and well-being in Croatia: an empirical investigation of structure and correlates. J. Res. Pers. 44, 151–154. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2009.12.001
- Burgess, L., Irvine, F., and Wallymahmed, A. (2010). Personality, stress, and coping in intensive care nurses: a descriptive exploratory study. *Nurs. Crit. Care* 15, 129–140. doi: 10.1111/j.1478-5153.2009.00384.x
- Carver, C. S., and Connor-Smith, J. (2010). Personality and coping. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 61, 679–704. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.093008.100352
- Cohen, J. (1988). *Statistical Power Analysis for Behavioral Sciences*, 2nd Edn. Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Connor-Smith, J. K., and Flachsbart, C. (2007). Relations between personality and coping: a meta-analysis. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 93, 1080–1107. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.93.6.1080
- Cooper, C. L., and Cartwright, S. (1994). Healthy mind; healthy organization a proactive approach to occupational stress. *Hum. Relat.* 47, 455–471. doi: 10.1177/001872679404700405
- De Fruyt, F., and Denollet, J. (2002). Type D personality: a five-factor model perspective. *Psychol. Health* 17, 671–683. doi: 10.1080/088704402900 25858
- Doty, D. H., and Glick, W. H. (1998). Common method bias: does common methods variance really bias results? Organ. Res. Methods 1, 374–406. doi: 10.1177/109442819814002
- Fischer, L., and Lück, H. E. (1972). Entwicklung einer skala zur messung von arbeitszufriedenheit [Development of a scale for the measurement of job satisfaction]. *Psychol. Praxis* 16, 64–76.
- Gander, F., Proyer, R. T., Ruch, W., and Wyss, T. (2012). The good character at work: an initial study on the contribution of character strengths in identifying healthy and unhealthy work-related behavior and experience patterns. *Int. Arch. Occup. Environ. Health* 85, 895–904. doi: 10.1007/s00420-012-0736-x
- Gander, F., Proyer, R. T., Ruch, W., and Wyss, T. (2013). Strength-based positive interventions: further evidence on their potential for enhancing well-being and alleviating depression. *J. Happiness Stud.* 14, 1241–1259. doi: 10.1007/s10902-012-9380-0
- Grant, S., and Langan-Fox, J. (2006). Occupational stress, coping and strain: the combined/interactive effect of the Big Five traits. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 41, 719–732. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.03.008
- Greenglass, E. R., and Burke, R. J. (2000). Hospital downsizing, individual resources, and occupational stressors in nurses. *Anxiety Stress Copin.* 13, 371–390. doi: 10.1080/10615800008248342
- Grüsser, S. M., Mörsen, C. P., and Flor, H. (2006). Alcohol craving in problem and occasional drinkers. *Alcohol Alcoholism* 41, 421–425. doi: 10.1093/alcalc/ agl035
- Güsewell, A., and Ruch, W. (2012). Are emotional strengths emotional? Character strengths and disposition to positive emotions. *Appl. Psychol. Health Well Being* 4, 218–239. doi: 10.1111/j.1758-0854.2012.01070.x
- Hahn, S. E. (2000). The effects of locus of control on daily exposure, coping, and reactivity to work interpersonal stressors: a diary study. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 29, 729–748. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00228-7
- Harris, P. (1989). The nurse stress index. Work Stress 3, 335–346. doi: 10.1080/02678378908256952
- Harzer, C. (2012). Positive Psychology at Work: The Role of Character Strengths for Positive Behavior and Positive Experiences at the Workplace. Doctoral dissertion, Department of Philosophy, University of Zurich, Zurich.
- Harzer, C., and Ruch, W. (2012). When the job is a calling: the role of applying one's signature strengths at work. J. Posit. Psychol. 7, 362–371. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2012.702784
- Harzer, C., and Ruch, W. (2013). The application of signature character strengths and positive experiences at work. J. Happiness Stud. 14, 965–983. doi: 10.1007/s10902-012-9364-0
- Harzer, C., and Ruch, W. (2014). The role of character strengths for task performance, job dedication, interpersonal facilitation, and organizational support. *Hum. Perform.* 27, 183–205. doi: 10.1080/08959285.2014. 913592

- Hassan, I., Weyers, P., Dick, B., Gerdes, B., Rothmund, M., and Zielke, A. (2006). Negative coping strategies among novices correlate with poor virtual laparoscopic performance. *Br. J. Surg.* 93, 1554–1559. doi: 10.1002/ bjs.5544
- Hodapp, V., Tanzer, N. K., Korunka, C., Maier, E. R., and Pestemer, I. A. (2005). "The German adaptation of the Job Stress Survey: a multistudy validation in different occupational settings," in *Stress and Emotion*, Vol. 17, eds C. D. Spielberger and I. G. Sarason (New York, NY: Routledge), 209–231.
- Janke, W., and Erdmann, G. (2008). Stressverarbeitungsfragebogen [Stress Coping Inventory], 4th Edn. Göttingen: Hogrefe.
- Janke, W., Erdmann, G., and Kallus, K. W. (1985). *Stressverarbeitungsfragebogen* (*SVF*) [Stress Coping Inventory]. Göttingen: Hogrefe.
- Karasek, R., and Theorell, T. (1990). *Healthy work: Stress, Productivity, and the Reconstruction of Working Life.* New York, NY: Basic Books.
- Kirkcaldy, B. D., Cooper, C. L., and Brown, J. M. (1995). The role of coping in the stress-strain relationship among senior police officers. *Int. J. Stress Manage.* 2, 69–78. doi: 10.1007/BF01566162
- Landsbergis, P. A. (1988). Occupational stress among health care workers: a test of the job demands-control model. *J. Occup. Behav.* 9, 217–239. doi: 10.1002/job.4030090303
- Lau, B., Hem, E., Berg, A. M., Ekeberg, Ø., and Torgersen, S. (2006). Personality types, coping, and stress in the Norwegian police service. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 41, 971–982. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.04.006
- Littman-Ovadia, H., and Lavy, S. (2012). Character strengths in Israel: hebrew adaptation of the VIA inventory of strengths. *Eur. J. Psychol. Assess.* 28, 41–50. doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000089
- Maschuw, K., Schlosser, K., Kupietz, E., Slater, E. P., Weyers, P., and Hassan, I. (2011). Do soft skills predict surgical performance? A single-center randomized controlled trial evaluating predictors of skill acquisition in virtual reality laparoscopy. *World J. Surg.* 35, 480–486. doi: 10.1007/s00268-010-0933-2
- Möller-Leimkühler, A. M. (2006). Multivariate prediction of relatives' stress outcome one year after first hospitalization of schizophrenic and depressed patients. *Eur. Arch. Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci.* 256, 122–130. doi: 10.1007/s00406-005-0619-1
- Peterson, C. (2006). A Primer in Positive Psychology. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Peterson, C., Park, N., Pole, N., D'Andrea, W., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2008). Strengths of character and posttraumatic growth. J. Trauma. Stress 21, 214–217. doi: 10.1002/jts.20332
- Peterson, C., Park, N., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2005). "Assessment of character strengths," in *Psychologists' Desk Reference*, eds G. P. Koocher, J. C. Norcross, and S. S. Hill III (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 93–98.
- Peterson, C., Park, N., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2006). Greater strengths of character and recovery from illness. J. Posit. Psychol. 1, 7–26. doi: 10.1080/17439760500372739
- Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2003). Character strengths before and after September 11. *Psychol. Sci.* 14, 381–384. doi: 10.1111/1467-9280. 24482
- Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2004). *Character Strengths and Virtues: A Handbook and Classification*. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Peterson, C., Stephens, J. P., Park, N., Lee, F., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2010). "Strengths of character and work," in *Oxford Handbook of Positive Psychology at Work*, eds P. A. Linley, S. Harrington, and N. Garcea (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 221–231.

- Preacher, K. J., and Hayes, A. F. (2008). Asymptotic and resampling strategies for assessing and comparing indirect effects in multiple mediator models. *Behav. Res. Methods* 40, 879–891. doi: 10.3758/BRM.40.3.879
- Proyer, R. T., Gander, F., Wellenzohn, S., and Ruch, W. (2013a). What good are character strengths beyond subjective well-being? The contribution of the good character on self-reported health-oriented behavior, physical fitness, and the subjective health status. J. Posit. Psychol. 8, 222–232. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2013.777767
- Proyer, R. T., Ruch, W., and Buschor, C. (2013b). Testing strengths-based interventions: a preliminary study on the effectiveness of a program targeting curiosity, gratitude, hope, humor, and zest for enhancing life satisfaction. *J. Happiness Stud.* 14, 275–292. doi: 10.1007/s10902-012-9331-9
- Proyer, R. T., and Ruch, W. (2011). The virtuousness of adult playfulness: the relation of playfulness with strengths of character. *Psychol. Well Being Theory Res. Pract.* 1:4. doi: 10.1186/2211-1522-1-4
- Ruch, W., Proyer, R. T., Harzer, C., Park, N., Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2010). Values in Action Inventory of Strengths (VIA-IS): Adaptation and validation of the German version and the development of a peer-rating form. *J. Individ. Dif.* 31, 138–149. doi: 10.1027/1614-0001/a000022
- Spielberger, C. D., and Vagg, P. R. (1999). Professional Manual for the Job Stress Survey (JSS). Odessa, FL: Psychological Resources Assessment.
- Steiger, J. H. (1980). Tests for comparing elements of a correlation matrix. *Psychol. Bull.* 87, 245–251. doi: 10.1037//0033-2909.87.2.245
- Ten Berge, M. A., and De Raad, B. (1999). Taxonomies of situations from a trait psychological perspective. A review. *Eur. J. Personal.* 13, 337–360. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1099-0984(199909/10)
- Trempa, E., Janke, W., and Weyers, P. (2002). Die Vorhersagbarkeit von Stressverarbeitungsweisen unter natürlichen Belastungsbedingungen durch den SVF120 [The predictability of coping strategies in naturally occurring stressful situations by the SVF120]. Z. Differ. Diagn. Psychol. 23, 291–304. doi: 10.1024//0170-1789.23.3.291
- Vagg, P. R., and Spielberger, C. D. (1998). Occupational stress: measuring job pressure and organizational support in the workplace. J. Occup. Health Psych. 3, 294–305. doi: 10.1037/1076-8998.3.4.294
- Wolfgang, A. P. (1995). "Job stress, coping, and dissatisfaction in the health professions: a comparison of nurses and pharmacists," in *Occupational Stress: A Handbook*, eds R. Crandall and P. L. Perrewe (Philadelphia, PA: Taylor & Francis), 193–204.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 17 November 2014; accepted: 02 February 2015; published online: 26 February 2015.

Citation: Harzer C and Ruch W (2015) The relationships of character strengths with coping, work-related stress, and job satisfaction. Front. Psychol. 6:165. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00165

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2015 Harzer and Ruch. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Exercise, character strengths, well-being, and learning climate in the prediction of performance over a 6-month period at a call center

Saleh Moradi^{1,2}, Ali A. Nima^{2,3}, Max Rapp Ricciardi^{2,3}, Trevor Archer^{2,3} and Danilo Garcia^{2,4}*

¹ Department of Management, University of Otago, Dunedin, New Zealand

² Network for Empowerment and Well-Being, Gothenburg, Sweden

³ Department of Psychology, University of Gothenburg, Gothenburg, Sweden

⁴ Institute of Neuroscience and Physiology, Centre of Ethics, Law and Mental Health, University of Gothenburg, Gothenburg, Sweden

Edited by:

Oscar Nils Erik Kjell, Lund University, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Ann-Christine Andersson Arntén, National Police Board, Sweden Bibinaz Ghiabi, University of Tehran, Iran

*Correspondence:

Danilo Garcia, Institute of Neuroscience and Physiology, Centre of Ethics, Law and Mental Health, University of Gothenburg, Wallinsgatan 8, SE 431 41 Mölndal, Sweden

e-mail: danilo.garcia@neuro.gu.se; danilo.garcia@euromail.se **Background:** Performance monitoring might have an adverse influence on call center agents' well-being. We investigate how performance, over a 6-month period, is related to agents' perceptions of their learning climate, character strengths, well-being (subjective and psychological), and physical activity.

Method: Agents (N = 135) self-reported perception of the learning climate (Learning Climate Questionnaire), character strengths (Values In Action Inventory Short Version), well-being (Positive Affect, Negative Affect Schedule, Satisfaction With Life Scale, Psychological Well-Being Scales Short Version), and how often/intensively they engaged in physical activity. Performance, "time on the phone," was monitored for 6 consecutive months by the same system handling the calls.

Results: Performance was positively related to having opportunities to develop, the character strengths clusters of Wisdom and Knowledge (e.g., curiosity for learning, perspective) and Temperance (e.g., having self-control, being prudent, humble, and modest), and exercise frequency. Performance was negatively related to the sense of autonomy and responsibility, contentedness, the character strengths clusters of Humanity and Love (e.g., helping others, cooperation) and Justice (e.g., affiliation, fairness, leadership), positive affect, life satisfaction and exercise Intensity.

Conclusion: Call centers may need to create opportunities to develop to increase agents' performance and focus on individual differences in the recruitment and selection of agents to prevent future shortcomings or worker dissatisfaction. Nevertheless, performance measurement in call centers may need to include other aspects that are more attuned with different character strengths. After all, allowing individuals to put their strengths at work should empower the individual and at the end the organization itself. Finally, physical activity enhancement programs might offer considerable positive work outcomes.

Keywords: call center, character strengths, learning climate, performance, psychological well-being, subjective well-being, virtues

INTRODUCTION

Amongst various organizational factors contributing to workers' well-being, performance monitoring has received less attention in prior studies (Holman et al., 2002). Stanton (2000) defines performance monitoring as those practices that involve "the observation, examination, and/or recording of employee work-related behaviors, with and without technological assistance" (p. 87). Utilizing performance monitoring, the first benefit that comes to mind is being able to monitor and improve employee performance, which ensure cost efficiency and customer satisfaction (Alder, 1998). Yet, employees are believed to profit from performance monitoring by means of the feedback they can obtain from their own performance; the feedback brings about an opportunity for employees to recognize their development potentials, improve their performance, and even feel

more satisfied from the knowledge of their improved performance and abilities to cope better with work demands (Hackman and Oldham, 1976; Grant and Higgins, 1989; Aiello and Shao, 1993). Performance monitoring has been suggested even as a way to engender intrinsic motivation in employees and improve their well-being (Stanton, 2000). Nonetheless, performance monitoring has its own critics as it may adversely influence employees' remuneration and/or their relationship with coworkers (Alder, 1998). It has been known for a long time that performance monitoring can be used as an intermediary to intensify employees' workload and increase the level of work demand (Smith et al., 1992). Critics likewise distinguish performance monitoring as an influential factor on well-being, but mostly as a detrimental factor which impacts employees' well-being negatively (Stanton, 2000).

Call centers make perfect workplaces to study performance monitoring as most of them have electronic performance monitoring systems implemented to supervise their agents by means of several quantitative indicators such as length of call, number of calls, and amount of time on the phone. The quality of calls is, sometimes, assessed by listening or recording overtly or without the agent's knowledge (Taylor and Bain, 1999)-although the agents always know of the possibility of being recorded. Most often, the quantitative data generated from measuring seconds of employees' work/rest moments is the only way used to assess their performance, and even to determine their incentives and remuneration (Taylor and Bain, 1999; Holman et al., 2002; Garcia and Archer, 2012). This may explain why call centers are sometimes called "electronic panopticons" (Fernie and Metcalf, 1998, p. 9), "electronic sweatshops" or "the dark satanic mills of the twenty-first century" (Holman, 2003a, p. 123).

From an organizational point of view call centers are the frontline actors of the organization to deal with customer inquiries, hear their voices, and are representing the way an organization values its customers. Every second that an agent is not on the phone amounts to the precious queue time for customers (Garcia et al., 2012b). An appropriate workplace should be able to promote employees' satisfaction and well-being, and call centers are not an exception of this axiom, (Wegge et al., 2006). Prior studies, however, show that work is a demanding and stressful experience for many call center agents (Holman, 2005). Call centers' monitoring systems have shown to consign work-related stress, which in turn can possibly decreases employees' well-being and lessen their job satisfaction and organizational commitment (Taylor and Bain, 1999; De Ruyter et al., 2001). The working conditions in call centers might also affect employees' opportunities to organize their own work, and diminish their sense of freedom for decision-making (Garcia and Archer, 2012). Finally, about 50% labor turnover in U.S. call centers in 2000 (Bordoloi, 2004), a 21% turnover rate in a study of 14 call centers in Switzerland (Baumgartner et al., 2002), and overall 30-50% estimated average turnover rate per year (IBISWorld, 2008) utter clearly about the situation this specific type of work design leads to.

Understandably, call center management methods is growing as the popular subject of many studies (Deery and Kinnie, 2004); and as Taylor and Bain (1999, p. 102) suggest: "call center managements face a plethora of problems concerning motivation and commitment, labor turnover, the effectiveness of supervision and the delivery of quality and quantity performance." This study, accordingly, is devoted to take a comprehensive look at call center agents' performance. We want to investigate how performance over a 6-month period, monitored as "time on the phone," is related to agents' perceptions of their learning climate, positive personal characteristics (i.e., character strengths), well-being (subjective and psychological well-being), and physical activity.

LEARNING CLIMATE

The work climate denotes employees' perception of how they are treated and managed in their organization. Organizational climate can be defined as a set of attributes perceivable about an organization, which "may be deduced from the way that the organization and/or subsystems deal with their members and environment" (Hellriegel and Slocum, 1974, p. 256); or, as employees' shared perceptions of organization's policies, practices, and procedures and the behaviors supported, expected, and rewarded in the organization (Schneider et al., 2011). Moreover, organizational climate can be considered as the indicator of organizational culture as deeper and less consciously held perceptions and affections by members (Schein, 1985). Organizational climate comprises different aspects ranging from leadership style, work conditions, work force responsibilities and development opportunities, job requirements, and general satisfaction.

Moreover, individuals tend to cluster related facets of work settings and perceive it as a specific climate of their organization, or their organizations focused climate such as climate for safety or climate for service (Schneider and Reicher, 1983; Schneider et al., 2011). Similarly, organizations may develop a climate focused on learning. Learning climate has been described as a climate that actively encourages behaviors and practices pertained to continuous development (Honey and Mumford, 1996). Learning climate may include mission, vision, corporate goals and strategies, structures and practices supporting learning, shared vision and goals, cooperative learning, challenging attitudes, continuous improvement, management support, learning-to-learn skills and lifelong learning commitment (Malone, 2003). Bartram et al. (1993a,b) have developed a measurement instrument for learning climate, which denotes seven facets of climate as: (1) Management Relations and Style, reflecting leadership style; (2) Time, reflecting the amount of time available for members to perform their tasks and learn; (3) Autonomy and Responsibility, denoting the control level and possibilities for decision-making and initiating actions; (4) Team Style, which is reflecting the possibilities for learning from senior and proficient colleagues; (5) Opportunity to Develop, comprising opportunities to learn new skills within the same job and probable job rotation strategies; (6) Guidelines on How to Do the Job, reflecting availability of task instructions and guidelines; (7) Contentedness, reflecting general satisfaction with regard to the workplace (Bartram et al., 1993a,b, 1996).

Organizations quality of their learning climate is usually assumed to be influential in the rate of organizational learning and organizational performance (Moss-Kanter, 1983). Organizational learning is an outcome of employees' attempts to deal with issues and problems they are experiencing at the workplace (Argyns and Schon, 1996). Accordingly, learning climate is believed to be important in organizations endeavor to motivate employees in order to enhance their efforts into their work (Neal et al., 2005; Boudrias et al., 2010). Creating a learning climate in which employees are able to learn from each other and new experiences is essential for the development of an organization and augmentation of well-being among its employees (Mikkelsen and Gronhaug, 1999; Sprigg and Jackson, 2006), that is, the empowerment of workers (Garcia and Archer, 2012).

Call-centers as specific workplaces where agents are spending most of their time on phone by themselves, responding to inquiries from customers may also hold a particular climate. Work at call center usually requires single and sometime monotonous work, thus, the influence of social aspects of the work climate (e.g., acting as a team member, helpful, and cooperative behavior) might not be applicable in such a context. Nonetheless, other learning climate facets (i.e., Management Relations and Style, Time, Autonomy and Responsibility, Guidelines on How to Do the Job, and Contentedness) in call centers may be more relevant. Hence, this study tries to understand the learning climate facets contributing in enhancement of call center agents' performance. This leads to our first research question (RQ):

RQ1: Which learning climate facets significantly predict higher performance over a 6-month period?

CHARACTER STRENGTHS

Peterson and Seligman (2004) postulate that an important part of human functioning relates to strengths of character. Character components can be represented by values in action classification of strengths (Peterson and Seligman, 2004) as measurable continua of positive individual differences (McGrath et al., 2010). The values in action instrument classifies 24 character strengths into six main clusters called virtues: (1) Wisdom and Knowledge, cognitive strengths which require acquisition and use of knowledge such as creativity, curiosity, judgment, love of learning, and perspective; (2) Courage, strengths which involve willingness to achieve goals despite internal or external confrontation such as bravery, perseverance, honesty, and zest; (3) Humanity and Love, interpersonal strengths involving learning and supporting others such as capacity to love and be loved, kindness, and social intelligence; (4) Justice, strengths underling "healthy community life" such as teamwork, fairness, and leadership; (5) Temperance, as strengths which are preventing from actions beyond what is usual or proper such as forgiveness, modesty, prudence, and self-regulation; (6) Transcendence, strengths such as appreciation of beauty, gratitude, hope, humor, and religiousness (Seligman, 2002; Wright and Goodstein, 2007).

Peterson and Seligman (2004) consider an individual to possess, celebrate, and frequently exercise three to seven core strengths, so called "signature" strengths. The application of signature strengths in daily life has been suggested to contribute to an individual's life satisfaction, well-being, sense of flow, meaning in life, physical health and recovery from illness, and quality of life in general (Csikszentmihalyi, 1990; Seligman, 2002; Park et al., 2004; Seligman et al., 2005; Peterson, 2006; Littman-Ovadia and Steger, 2010; Proctor et al., 2011). In other words, frequently using one's signature strengths of character leads to the empowerment of the individual. Organizational studies, for instance, propose that endorsement and deployment of signature strengths in workplace enhances overall positive experiences about the working environment (Littman-Ovadia and Steger, 2010; Harzer and Ruch, 2012). Organizations can gain from the application of strengths under these two conditions; firstly, aptitude of employees to show behaviors related to a specific strength relies on a certain level that individuals need to possess that strength; secondly, organizational circumstances (e.g., work climate, work design) have to let or demand the expression of the strength (Harzer and Ruch, 2012). Moreover, different working positions tend to endorse some strengths more than others (e.g., managing positions endorse leadership and courage). Previous studies emphasize that benefits of applying character strengths can only be flourished when being able to use one's signature strengths in significant life domains (Duckworth et al., 2005); accordingly, providing opportunities for employees to deploy their signature strengths in their work life is a key factor in workplace engagement, which in turn results in variety of work-related outcomes (e.g., enhanced performance; Harter et al., 2002).

Call-centers, due to their specific work design, may call for particular character strengths to boost their outcomes. Interpersonal strengths (i.e., love, kindness, and social intelligence) are probably not helpful when an agent is giving financial advice to a customer with other customers on hold to be answered in the shortest time, this might also attenuate teamwork as well. All said, what happens when an agent denote social intelligence, humor, and creativity as her core character strengths, considering that call centers work design more often demands fast, short, impersonal, and standardized, and even pre-determined in some cases, responses to customers? Which character strengths are more prone to foster enhanced performance for a call center agent? These are some of the uncertainties that lead to our second research question:

RQ2: Which main types of character strengths clusters (i.e., virtues) significantly predict performance over a 6-month period?

WELL-BEING AND EXERCISE

Well-being denotes "the state of being happy, healthy, or prosperous" (Cloninger, 2004; Well-being, 2013), hence comprising both physical and psychological state of individuals. According to Seaward (1994), well-being significantly relies on the balance between individual's physical, emotional, intellectual and spiritual aspects (see also Cloninger, 2004). Well-being has been studied from two distinctive viewpoints (Ryan and Deci, 2001; Kjell et al., 2013; Garcia et al., 2014a). First, studies of so called "subjective well-being" (Diener, 1984) focus on assessment of individual's judgments of life satisfaction, the frequency of positive affect, and the infrequency of negative affect (hedonic point of view); second, "psychological well-being" (Ryff, 1989) studies (eudemonic point of view) which focus on both theoretical and operational aspects of well-being by including six distinct constructs of well-being in their studies (i.e., autonomy, personal growth, self-acceptance, life purpose, environmental mastery, and positive relations with others). Psychological well-being constructs identify what promotes effective adoption to life events and emotional and physical health (Ryff, 1989; for a review see Garcia et al., 2012a).

Work environment has been clearly related to individuals' perception of both physical and psychological health (Sutherland and Cooper, 2000), and working in a comfortable and supportive environment enhances well-being among individuals (McGuire and McLaren, 2009). Previous studies have suggested that while physical enhancement of work environments will increase productivity of work forces (Brill, 1992), stressful work environments, in turn, result in physical and mental ill-health symptoms and low job satisfaction (Cunha and Cooper, 2002). Call-centers have been considered as one of the workplaces where agents experiencing both unpleasant physical and mental working conditions, considering the fact that a call center work tasks are often "sedentary and one-sided in front of the computer most of the day" (Norman et al., 2004, p. 55). In many call centers the operators do not possess their own work unit, and unavailability of ergonomic and optimal workstations (e.g., adjustable chairs, tables, keyboard placements, input device placement, etc.) cause reports of pain from operators at the end of working days (Norman et al., 2004). Moreover, musculoskeletal disorders seem to be relatively common in call centers (Hales et al., 1994; Halford and Cohen, 2003; Norman et al., 2004). Halford and Cohen (2003) argued that performance-monitoring, workload, particular management-worker relations (e.g., lack of support), workrelated stress, job characteristics (e.g., call-handling, repetition, monotony and noise-levels), lack of job control and frequency of computer usage are significantly associated with musculoskeletal disorder symptoms. Health issues have also been reported among call center agents due to time pressure, duration of the shifts (Ferreira et al., 1997), and work-related stress caused by shift work, lack of control and support at workplaces (Fenety et al., 1999). Furthermore, excessive use of scripts has been criticized because of reducing the skills of agents and their need to think (Wilson, 2006), and its positive relation to emotional exhaustion (Holman, 2003a,b). In a recent study, Krause et al. (2010) found a significant relation between effort-reward imbalance in call centers with musculoskeletal disorders among employees controlling for duration of computer use, ergonomic workstation design, physical activities during leisure time and other individual worker characteristics.

In recent years, however, studies have suggested physical activities (e.g., training programs) to be an efficient treatment for work-related health issues. Regular physical exercise involves planned, structured physical activity in order to improve aspects of physical fitness and functional capacity (Morris and Schoo, 2004). Regular physical activities have been positively associated with an individual's higher levels of subjective well-being and psychological well-being, improved coping, less depression, anger, and stress, better fitness, higher levels of sense of coherence, stronger feeling of social integration, improved physical self-concept, less psychosomatic complaints and musculoskeletal disorder discomfort, and reduced levels of mental fatigue (Norris et al., 1992; Alfermann and Stoll, 2000; Hassmén et al., 2000; Norlander et al., 2002; Lacaze et al., 2010; Garcia et al., 2012a).

Some detriments of working in call centers seem to ameliorate by employees regular exercising. Yet, Renton et al. (2011) noticed that call center employers, despite their motivation to promote physical activity among employees, have concerns regarding participation, fairness and cost and special limitations of workplaces. Interestingly, employers put forward the nature of call center work as one of the barrier for promoting physical activity among their employees (Renton et al., 2011). Considering the significance of well-being notions among call center agents and its above mentioned positive effects both on individual and organizational level, this study tries to investigate possible relations between well-being aspects and exercise with agents' performance. This leads to our final research questions:

RQ3: Does well-being (i.e., positive affect, negative affect, life satisfaction, and psychological well-being) significantly predict higher performance level over a 6-month period?

RQ4: Does exercise frequency and/or intensity significantly predict higher performance level over a 6-month period?

METHODS

PARTICIPANTS AND PROCEDURE

At Time 1 (T1) agents from a call center (135) in Sweden were invited to self-report their perception of the learning climate, virtues and character strengths, well-being, and how often and how intensively they engaged in physical activity. All agents were informed that their participation was voluntary and confidential and no supervisors were invited to participate. The job of the agents at this specific call center was to answer questions regarding financial advice. Agents were instructed to provide their "worker number" in order to trace responses from the T1 and T2. All agents participated in the first part of the Study and received cinema tickets for their collaboration. Participants' performance was then assessed for the next 6 consecutive months by the same system handling the calls. At the end of the 6 months, participants were asked to retrieve their performance and to report it directly to one of the researchers along their "worker number." Agents who provided their performance at the second part of the study received a cinema ticket for their collaboration. Although all agents participated in T1, a total of 110 agents (mean age = 42.77 SD = 13.35, 84 females and 26 males) chose to participate in T2.

MEASURES

Learning climate

The Learning Climate Questionnaire (Bartram et al., 1993a,b) comprises 70 items (1 = extremely disagree, 5 = extremely agree), organized in seven subscales that provide means for looking at the working climate in more detail: Management Relations and Style (e.g., "My immediate manager makes me feel like a valuable member of the team"), Time (e.g., "I have time to do my job properly"), Autonomy and Responsibility (e.g., "I feel free to organize my work the way I want to"), Team Style (e.g., "If we ask each other for help it is given"), Opportunities to Develop (e.g., "There are lots of different ways to learn new jobs here"), Guidelines on How to Do the Job (e.g., "Information relevant to my job is kept up-to-date"), and Contentedness (e.g., "People tend to put each other down," reversed item).

Character strengths

The short version of the Values In Action Inventory (Seligman, 2002) measures strengths of character that are organized in 6 character strengths clusters or virtues: Wisdom and Knowledge (e.g., "I am always curious about the world"), Courage (e.g., "I have taken frequent stands in the face of strong opposition"), Humanity and Love (e.g., "I have voluntary helped a neighbor/colleague in the last month"), Justice (e.g., "I work best when I am in a group"), Temperance ("I control my emotions"), Transcendence (e.g., "In the last month, I have been thrilled by excellence in music, art, drama, film, sport, science, or mathematics"). The participants are instructed to address grade of agreement in a 5-point Likert scale (1 = very much unlike me, 5 = very much like me).

different ways to learn new tasks and having opportunities to develop one's own strengths); two character strength clusters: Wisdom and Knowledge (e.g., being curious an thirsty for learning, open-minded, ingenious, social intelligent, and able to see things/problems from different angles) and Temperance (e.g., having self-control, being prudent, humble, and modest), and also by how frequently they exercised. Among the variables significantly influencing performance in a negative direction the analysis put forward contradictory results to those found in earlier research at other types of work places: autonomy and responsibility (e.g., the sense of feeling freedom to organize one's work, feeling encouraged to take responsibility and risk for one's own performance) and contentedness with the work place predicted low levels of performance over the 6-month time frame; strengths of character associated to helping others (i.e., Humanity and Love) and affiliation, fairness, and leadership (i.e., Justice) predicted low performance; the experience of positive emotions and satisfaction with life also predicted low levels of performance as well as level of exercise intensity.

The results with regard to learning climate postulate that agents' perception of the opportunities to learn new jobs and do different types of work makes them achieve more "time on the

Table 2 | Summary of the multiple regression analysis for learning climate variables, well-being and physical activity on the performance at work over the 6-month period.

	Predictor	Re	gressi	on coeffici	ents
		В	SE	β	t
te	Management relations and style	1.65	2.68	0.06	0.61
Learning climate	Time	0.40	2.37	0.02	0.17
g Cl	Autonomy and responsibility	-11.49	3.13	-0.45***	-3.67
nin	Team style	6.33	3.66	0.17	1.73
eari	Opportunities to develop	13.23	3.33	0.50***	3.97
Ľ.	Guidelines on how to do the job	-4.00	4.47	-0.12	-0.89
	Contentedness	-9.66	2.34	-0.38***	-4.12
hts	Wisdom and knowledge	5.15	2.22	0.26*	2.30
bue	Courage	0.17	1.63	0.01	0.10
stre	Humanity and love	-3.33	1.16	-0.28**	-2.86
racter st clusters	Justice	-4.56	1.46	-0.32**	-3.12
clu	Temperance	7.17	1.46	0.39***	4.91
Character strenghts clusters	Transcendence	3.46	2.18	0.20	1.59
	Positive affect	-5.86	2.58	-0.23*	-2.27
Well-being	Negative affect	-4.94	2.82	-0.14	<u> </u>
ell-	Life satisfaction	-3.54	1.37	-0.24*	-2.57
3	Psychological well-being	6.09	3.61	0.20	1.69
cise	Exercise frequency	5.29	1.26	0.35***	4.21
Exercise	Exercise intensity	-1.88	0.79	-0.20*	-2.38
-					

The model explained 55.4% of the variance in performance at work $[F_{(19, 109)} = 5.89, p < 0.001]$.

Adj $R^2 = 0.46$, $F_{(19, 90)} = 5.89$; p < 0.001; *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001. Significant relationships highlighted in bold type. phone," or simply spent more active time at work. Call center agents' specific job characteristics such as call-handling, repetition, monotony and noise-levels, and duration of the shifts might explain why agents strive for and embrace opportunities to learn alternative tasks or simply respond to different customer inquiries instead of repeating the same task all the time. Moreover, the hope for getting promoted or developing their skills and abilities might motivate agents to work harder, thus, being more productive and innovative (Sugrue, 2004). Moreover, the concept of Autonomy and Responsibility as part of the learning climate is quite in contrast with agents' job design of strict performance monitoring and lack of control over most aspects of their jobs. Perhaps explaining why agents' participation in decision-making and initiating actions only resulted in poor performance. Furthermore, "autocratic" decision-making processes have been supported for better productivity in more administrative tasks (Wood et al., 2013).

Oddly as it may seem, agents who were more contented about their workplace climate spend "less time on the phone." In other words, low levels of contentment were related to high levels of performance. Considering the call center work design, sometimes labeled "the dark satanic mills of the twenty-first century" (Holman, 2003a, p. 123), this might as well be an unsatisfied worker's response in order to "Libera Te Ex Inferis" or "Free Yourself From Hell" by trying harder to reach better opportunities; this in turn, goes hand-in-hand with our rationale with regard to the positive relationship between opportunities to develop and performance. The association between satisfaction with the workplace and work performance has been fueling an unsolved hot debate sometimes called the job satisfactionperformance controversy-doubting the existence, the directness, and the direction of causality in this relationship (Greene, 1972; Wood et al., 2013, p. 63, for a comprehensive discussion). For instance, in a recent study call center agents who first reported their performance over a 6-month period and then their emotions at work for the last weeks reported experiencing more positive emotions at work that those who reported their emotions first and their performance afterwards. Suggesting that thinking about their own performance had primed them to remember having experiencing more positive emotions at work (Garcia and Archer, Under evaluation).

In regard to character strengths clusters, Wisdom and Knowledge and Temperance are the only clusters that were positively related to agents' performance. Wisdom and Knowledge comprises strengths of character such as creativity, perspective, open-mindedness and love of learning; these strengths might help agents to handle each customer; after all the call center environment does not allow teamwork, or receiving/giving support from peers. Temperance is all about protecting oneself against excesses by exerting self-control and regulating feelings and actions, and also showing prudence, humility, and modesty. As described in the introduction call center agents are monitored for each minute of their time on the phone (e.g., Garcia and Archer, 2012) and need to manage their emotional expressions toward customers (Hochschild, 1983; Holman et al., 2002). For instance, the way agents display emotions and the effort involved in managing one's emotions in exchange for remuneration has been labeled "emotional labor" (Hochschild, 1983, p. 7). Hence, in order to be

Table 1 Correlations among variables in the study ($N=$ 110).	riables in	the study	γ (N = 11	IO).																
	-	2	m	4	a	9	7	œ	6	10	1	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19 20	6
Performance (1)																				
Management relations and style (2)	00.0																			
Time (3)	-0.22*	0.24*																		
Autonomy and responsibility (4)	-0.29**	-0.29** 0.44**	0.65**																	
Team style (5)	-0.09	0.38**	0.43**	0.43**																
Opportunities to develop (6)	-0.07	0.55**	0.48**	0.68**	0.41**															
Guidelines on how to do the job (7)	-0.11	0.57**	0.61**	0.67**	0.63**	0.69**														
Contentedness (8)	-0.29**	0.22*	0.45**	0.41**	0.38**	0.45**	0.45**													
Wisdom and knowledge (9)	0.11	0.15	0.26** 0.30**	0.30**	0.26**	0.30**	0.35**	0.11												
Courage (10)	0.17	0.33**	0.32**	0.23*	0.23*		0.34**-0.04		0.48**											
Humanity and love (11)	0.05	0.21*	-0.01	0.04	0.24*		0.19	-0.01 (0.38** 0	0.33**										
Justice (12)	-0.14	0.17	0.19*	0.24*	0.31**	0.33**	0.27**	0.14	0.57** 0	0.23* 0	0.52**									
Temperance (13)	0.34**	0.15	0.00	-0.08	0.12	0.01	0.04	0.05			0.29** 0	0.13								
Transcendence (14)	0.02	0.41**	0.25**	0.39**	0.38**	0.49**	* 0.49** 0.45**	0.15 (0.55** 0	0.40** 0	0.57** 0	0.64** 0	0.15							
Positive affect (15)	-0.14	0.40**	0.42** 0.54**	0.54 * *	0.44**	0.56**	0.58**	0.26** (0.48** 0	.36** 0	.28** 0	0.40** 0		0.54**						
Negative affect (16)	0.02	-0.30**	-0.22* -0.30**	- 0:30**	-0.23* -	-0.25**-	-0.31**_	0.30** –(* -0.23* -0.25**-0.31**-0.30**-0.07 -0	.20* .	.17 –0	-0.12 -0		-0.18 -0	-0.23*					
Life satisfaction (17)	-0.16	0.35**	0.25**	0.36**	0.37**	0.36**	0.32**	0.26** (0.27** 0	. 15 0	.31** 0	.38** C	0.22* 0	0.55** 0	0.43** -0.23*	0.23*				
Psychological well-being (18)	0.08	0.31**	0.37**	0.34 * *	0.30**	0.32**	0.36**	0.19 (0.61** 0	.52** 0	0.42** 0	0.44** 0	0.15 0	0.63** 0	0.51 ** -0.30 **		0.49* *			
Exercise frequency (19)	0.14	-0.15	0.01	0.04	- 0.06 -	-0.07	0.00	0.09 (0.29** 0	.07 0	.17 0	.21*0	-0.03 0	0.18 C	0.08			0.19*		
Exercise intensity (20)	-0.11	-0.05	0.17	0.01	-0.12 -	- 60.0-	-0.08	0.05 (0.24* 0	.10 –0	.11 0	10 -0	-0.09 0	0.05 –C	1			0.18 0.2	0.29**	
Mean	83.31	4.12	3.22	3.27	4.18	3.12	3.78	2.87	7.21 7	7.34 7	7.49 6		6.70 6	6.91 3	3.66 1	1.53 4		4.59 4.48	ł8 6.17	2
Sd.	16.22	0.62	0.80	0.64	0.44	0.61	0.50	0.64 (0.83 0	0.98 1	1.40 1	1.16 0	0.87 0	0.94 0		0.47	1.14 0		06 1.72	72
Cronbach' α	I	0.87	0.90	0.81	0.77	0.80	0.73	0.81 (0.65 0	0.47 0	0.55 0	0.67 0	0.94 0	0.73 0	0.89	0.80 (0.88	0.75	I	
p < 0.05; ** $p < 0.01$; *** $p < 0.001$	1.																			

Subjective well-being

For the measuring affective component of subjective well-being we used the Positive Affect and Negative Affect Schedule (Watson et al., 1988), which requires participants to indicate on 5-point Likert scale to what extent (1 = very slightly, 5 = extremely) they generally experienced 20 different adjectives within the last few weeks. The positive affect scale includes 10 adjectives such as strong, proud, and interested; and the negative affect scale includes 10 adjectives such as afraid, ashamed, and nervous. The cognitive component of subjective well-being was measured using the Satisfaction With Life Scale (Diener et al., 1985), which consists of 5 items (e.g., "In most of my ways my life is close to my ideal") that require a response on a 7-point Likert scale (1 = strongly disagree, 7 = strongly agree). The Swedish versions of these instruments have been used in published studies (e.g., Garcia et al., 2012a).

Psychological well-being

We used the short version of the Scales of Psychological Well-Being (the short version; Clarke et al., 2001), which comprises 18 items; 3 items for each of the 6 psychological well-being dimensions. These dimensions are: (1) positive relations with others (e.g., "People would describe me as a giving person, willing to share my time with others"), (2) environmental mastery (e.g., " I am quite good at managing the responsibilities of my daily life"), (3) self-acceptance (e.g., "I like most aspects of my personality"), (4) autonomy (e.g., "I have confidence in my own opinions, even if they are contrary to the general consensus"), (5) personal growth (e.g., "For me, life has been a continuous process of learning, changing, and growth"), and (6) purpose in life (e.g., "Some people wander aimlessly through life, but I am not one of them"). The Swedish version has been used in previous studies (e.g., Nima et al., 2013) and in the current study the total psychological well-being score (i.e., the sum of the 18 items) was used.

Exercise frequency and intensity

Participants were asked to report how frequent (1 = seldom or never, 5 = Very often) and how intensive (1 = low intensity, 10 = very intensive) they engaged in physical activity. These two questions were imbedded among the age and gender questions. These questions have been validated to produce reliable answers regarding individuals' propensity to exercise (Karlsson and Archer, 2007).

Performance

Each worker's performance was assessed by the same system handling the calls each day over a 6-month period. Basically each worker has a minimum of 5 h schedule each day for being logged in the system waiting and handling inbound- and outbound phone calls (i.e., "time on the phone"). The system monitors these actions and divides the accumulated "time on the phone" by the time the agent was originally schedule to be on the phone. In other words, the performance measure is a percentage of the time the organization expects the agents to be working on calls or being ready to receive calls and the actual time agents deliver. The system handles absenteeism, caused by sickness or other type of absenteeism accepted by the organization, by simply not taking those days or hours into account when the performance measure is computed. This measure of performance is widely used in call centers (e.g., Garcia and Archer, 2012; Garcia et al., 2012b).

STATISTICAL TREATMENT

Expectation-Maximization Algorithm was used for handling and imputing missing data. *Little's Chi-Square* test for Missing Completely at Random was, $\chi_{2(306,n=110)} = 334.07$, p = 0.13. To reduce the impact of variables with outliers we first standardized the scores of each variable and tested if any cases had larger standardized scores than ± 3.29 , as recommended by Tabachnick and Fidell (2007). The analysis detected seven cases as outliers in the performance variable (i.e., standardized scores in excess of ± 3.29). These scores were changed to the next highest/lowest (non-outlier) number +1/-1 (see Tabachnick and Fidell, 2007, p. 77). This reduced skewness for performance at work from -1.5to -0.59 and kurtosis from 5.08 to.18.

RESULTS

The correlations, means, standard deviations, and reliability coefficients are reported in **Table 1**. Correlation analysis demonstrates that Time, Autonomy and Responsibility, and Contentedness together with the character strength cluster of Temperance are the only variables that correlate with Performance.

REGRESSION ANALYSIS

A Multiple Regression Analysis was conducted to assess whether learning climate, character strengths, subjective well-being, psychological well-being, Exercise Frequency and Exercise Intensity uniquely predicted performance at work among agents. The model explained 55.4% of the variance in performance at work $[F_{(19, 109)} = 5.89, p < 0.001]$. There were positive associations between performance at work and Opportunities to Develop (B = 13.23, $\beta = 0.50$, t =3.97, p < 0.001), Wisdom and Knowledge (B = 5.15, $\beta = 0.26$, t = 2.30, p = 02), Temperance ($B = 7.17, \beta = 0.39, t = 4.91$, p < 0.001), and Exercise Frequency (B = 5.29, $\beta = 0.35$, t = 4.21, p < 0.001). There were negative associations between performance at work and Autonomy and Responsibility $(B = -11.49, \beta = -0.45, t = -3.67, p < 0.001)$, Contentedness $(B = -9.66, \beta = -0.38, t = -4.12, p < 0.001)$, Humanity and Love $(B = -3.33, \beta = -0.28, t = -2.86, p = 0.005)$, Justice $(B = -4.56, \beta = -0.32, t = -3.12, p = 0.002)$, Positive Affect $(B = -5.86, \beta = -0.23, t = -2.27, p = 0.03)$, Life Satisfaction (B = -3.54, $\beta = -0.24$, t = -2.57, p = 0.01) and Exercise Intensity (B = -1.88, $\beta = -0.20$, t = -2.38, p = 0.02). See Table 2 for the details.

DISCUSSION

The present study aimed to investigate if learning climate, character strengths clusters, well-being, and exercise habits predicted work performance over a 6 month period among call center agents. High performance was predicted by one learning climate dimension: agents' sense of having opportunities to develop at the work place (e.g., perceiving that there are

productive in such an "electronic sweatshop" (Holman, 2003a) the level of self-control seems to be important-possessing and exerting Temperance at a call center might help individuals to keep away from distractions and follow their schedule, to regulate their emotions and being humble when talking to angry customers. Moreover, although the time customers spend waiting in line is important for customer satisfaction (i.e., the more time in line the less customer satisfaction), there are indications showing that the information received and the way the customer has been treated is more important than time in line, especially for customers waiting great amounts of time (Garcia et al., 2012b). If so, besides a humble and self-controlling agent, customers might appreciate and receive more time from agents who exert the characters strengths included in the Wisdom and Knowledge cluster. Thus, perhaps explaining why this character strength cluster predicted high performance-agents high in these character strengths might expend more time explaining and/or searching for information while having the customer at the other end of the phone, which at the end means more "time on the phone" for the agent.

Also in this vein, character strengths clusters like Humanity and Love and Justice that are communal values, such as kindness and generosity, equity, and teamwork, are understandably related to low levels of performance. Celebrating, possessing and willing to exercise these virtues in a workplace that does not give opportunities for teamwork, organizing group activities and socializing with others may only add to thwarting the agents' feelings and consequently deteriorate their performance level. Also, spending time exerting communal values might lead to more time expending helping colleagues or trying to help customers beyond what is possible, thus, reducing the time agents spend on the phone.

The negative associations between performance and life satisfaction and positive affect simply suggest that agents reporting higher subjective well-being at the beginning of the study has resulted in lower performance during the 6-month period. This adverse influence of well-being on performance may be explained by the definition of subjective well-being, call centers' specific work-design, and expected performance criteria in a call center. Philosophy of hedonism considers pleasure as the only good thing for us (Forgeard et al., 2011) and suggests "the pleasant life" (pursuing pleasant emotions life) as the pathway toward happiness (Kristjánsson, 2010). Individuals experiencing higher levels of subjective well-being may find acting as a call center agent to be an unpleasant activity that leaves no chance to express, practice or experience pleasure at work. Hereafter it seems more understandable for them to put less effort into an unpleasant activity, thus, leading to lower work performance. Nevertheless, all positive measures of well-being (i.e., positive affect, life satisfaction, and psychological well-being) were related to the majority of the learning climate variables and character strengths clusters (see also Archer and Garcia, 2014; Archer and Garcia, who showed that subjective well-being is positively related to academic performance). In other words, well-being's relationship to performance might be a function of different learning climate and character strengths.

Finally, frequent physical activity predicted performance, while level of intensity of physical activity was negatively related

to it. Beneficial effects of frequent physical activities on different aspects of physical and mental health and well-being are well-understood (Fuchs, 2001; Schlicht, 2001; Tevchenne et al., 2008; Garcia et al., 2012a). Regular exercising has been shown to have positive influence on several workplace outcomes such as performance, absenteeism and work productivity (Frigeri, 2010; Barr-Anderson et al., 2011; Arvidson et al., 2013), perhaps because frequent exercise reduces stress symptoms and improves mental states, and in the long term, enable arousal levels to be more appropriate adjusted for cognitive work and by increased stress resistance (Garcia et al., 2012b; Archer and Garcia, 2014). Frequent physical activity, for instance, was associated to the character strengths cluster of Wisdom and Knowledge; which comprises strengths of character needed in cognitive work and that were related to high performance in the present study. Conversely, high intensity of physical activity might give call center agents more strain than alleviation to their already strained working conditions. Indeed, previous studies show inconsistent results regarding the exercise intensity and its positive consequences (Salmon et al., 2003; Teychenne et al., 2008; Asztalos et al., 2010; Frigeri, 2010; Kirk and Rhodes, 2011)-academic performance, for instance, is related to intensity not frequency of physical activity (Archer and Garcia, 2014).

LIMITATIONS AND SUGGESTIONS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH

The first limitation of this study may be related to the sample size that was relatively small. The performance measure used here, and in most call centers for that matter, accounts for agents' "time on phone," which is seen as the most important factor in determining customers' "queue time"; a factor that in turn is directly linked to customer's satisfaction level (Davis and Volmann, 1990; Durrande-Moreau, 1999). Indeed, some call center managers even define a "magic actual time" that when transgressed, leads to customer dissatisfaction (Garcia et al., 2012b). Yet, satisfaction with the information received and the way the customer has been treated by an agent has been shown to be among the most important factors for customer satisfaction (Garcia et al., 2012a,b). In their study including 5851 call center customers, Garcia et al. (2012a,b) concluded that, in fact, the information received and the way agents treated them are the dominant factors in determining customers' satisfaction level. Providing satisfactory information and behaving openly with customers as other performance indices need then to be addressed. Doing so might lead to different results that those found here with regard to learning climate, character strengths, and well-being.

In addition to the explanations given above with regard to well-being, it should not be overlooked that positivity (i.e., emphasizing the importance of positive notions such as life satisfaction, positive affect, flow, hope, optimism, virtues, and so on), as the heart of positive psychology movement (Seligman and Csikszentmihalyi, 2000) and other pertinent research themes such as positive organizational scholarship (Cameron et al., 2003) and positive organizational behavior (Luthans, 2002), has received criticism because of their "... implicit acceptance of fundamental flaws in how work and organizations are designed" (Hackman, 2009, p. 309). Hence, findings in this research vein may not be taken for granted without considering specific work settings (see for example Garcia et al., 2014b, who tested the validity of a personality instrument designed for work force recruitment). Moreover, employees' perception of performance monitoring may have a moderation effect on the association between their well-being and their actual performance. Further investigations are definitely needed to disentangle the confusion raised from our findings.

PRACTICAL IMPLICATIONS

These findings denoted several practical opportunities for call center managers to enhance their agents' performance. First, improvement of work climate in call centers may need to include "opportunities to develop" as a decisive factor in keeping agents effortful to reach higher or more specialty-based positions in the organization. Second, human resources authorities in a call center should pay more attention to individual differences in the recruitment and selection procedures of call center agents to prevent future shortcomings or worker dissatisfaction. Nevertheless, the performance appraisal in call centers may need to go through a reconsideration process to include other aspects of successful performance that might be more attuned with different character strengths and individuals' happiness (i.e., life satisfaction and positive emotions). After all, allowing individuals to put their strengths at work should empower the individual and at the end the organization itself. Finally, physical activity enhancement programs, whether designed as a work routine activity of an agent or to be performed and rewarded in her/his leisure time, might offer considerable positive work outcomes.

"There is no greater sorrow than to recall happiness in times of misery" Dante Alighieri

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The development of this article was supported by The Swedish National Centre for Research in Sports (CIF; Grant nr. P2012-0097) and the Bliwa Stiftelsen. Appreciation is also directed to Erik Lindskär and Malin Norlin for their assistance with the data.

REFERENCES

- Aiello, J. R., and Shao, Y. (1993). "Electronic performance monitoring and stress: the role of feedback and goal setting," in *Human–Computer Interaction: Applications and Case Studies*, eds M. J. Smith and G. Salvendy (Amsterdam: Elsevier Science), 1011–1016.
- Alder, G. S. (1998). Ethical issues in electronic performance monitoring: a consideration of deontological and teleological perspectives. *J. Bus. Ethics* 17, 729–743. doi: 10.1023/A:1005776615072
- Alfermann, D., and Stoll, O. (2000). Effects of physical exercise on self-concept and well-being. *Int. J. Sport Psychol.* 31, 47–65.
- Archer, T., and Garcia, D. (2014). Physical exercise influences academic performance and well-being in children and adolescents. *Int. J. Sch. Cogn. Psychol.* 1:e102. doi: 10.4172/1234-3425.1000e102
- Argyns, C., and Schon, D. A. (1996). Organizational Learning II Theory, Method, and Practice. New York, NY: Addison-Wesley Publishing Company.
- Arvidson, E., Börjesson, M., Ahlborg, G., Lindegård, A., and Jonsdottir, I. H. (2013). The level of leisure time physical activity is associated with work abilitya cross sectional and prospective study of health care workers. *BMC public health* 13, 855–860. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-13-855
- Asztalos, M., De Bourdeaudhuij, I., and Cardon, G. (2010). The relationship between physical activity and mental health varies across activity intensity levels

and dimensions of mental health among women and men. *Publ. Health Nutr.* 13, 1207–1214. doi: 10.1017/S1368980009992825

- Barr-Anderson, D. J., AuYoung, M., Whitt-Glover, M. C., Glenn, B. A., and Yancey, A. K. (2011). Integration of short bouts of physical activity into organizational routine a systematic review of the literature. *Am. J. Prev. Med.* 40, 76–93. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2010.09.033
- Bartram, D., Dixon, A., and Kalogera, S. (1996). "The learning climate questionnaire Shared perceptions within work groups," in *Book of Proceedings*, *Occupational Psychology Conference, Eastbourne The British Psychological Society* (Eastbourne), 241–246.
- Bartram, D., Foster, J., Lindley, P. A., Brown, A. J., and Nixon, S. (1993a). Learning Climate Questionnaire (LCQ): Background and Technical Information. Oxford: Employment Service and Newland Park Associates Limited.
- Bartram, D., Foster, J., Lindley, P. A., Brown, A. J., and Nixon, S. (1993b). Learning Climate Questionnaire (LCQ): A User's Guide Hull: Newland Park Associates.
- Baumgartner, M., Good, K., and Udris, I. (2002). CALL—Call Centers in der Schweiz. Psychologische Untersuchungen in 14 Organisationen (Forschungsprojektbericht). Zürich: Eidgenössische Technische Hochschule, Institut für Arbeitspsychologie.
- Bordoloi, S. K. (2004). Agent recruitment planning in knowledge-intensive call centers. J. Serv. Res. 6, 309–323. doi: 10.1177/1094670503262945
- Boudrias, J.-S., Brunet, L., Morin, A. J. S., Savoie, A., Plunier, P., and Cacciatore, G. (2010). Empowering employees: the moderating role of perceived organisational climate and justice. *Can. J. Behav. Sci.* 42, 201–211. doi: 10.1037/a0 020465

Brill, M. (1992). Workspace design and productivity. J. Healthc. Forum 35, 51-53.

- Cameron, K., Dutton, J., and Quinn, R. (2003). Positive Organizational Scholarship. San Francisco, CA: Berrett-Koehler Publishers.
- Clarke, P. J., Marshall, V. M., Ryff, C. D., and Wheaton, B. (2001). Measuring psychological well-being in the Canadian study of health and aging. *Int. Psychogeriatr.* 13, 79–90. doi: 10.1017/S1041610202008013
- Cloninger, C. R. (2004). Feeling Good: The Science of Well-Being. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Csikszentmihalyi, M. (1990). Flow: The Psychology of Optimal Experience. New York, NY: Harper and Row.
- Cunha, R. C., and Cooper, C. L. (2002). Does privatization affect corporate culture and employee wellbeing? J. Manage. Psychol. 17, 21–49. doi: 10.1108/02683940210415915
- Davis, M. M., and Volmann, T. E. (1990). A framework for relating waiting time and customer satisfaction in a service operation. J. Serv. Mark. 4, 61–69. doi: 10.1108/EUM000000002506
- Deery, S., and Kinnie, N. (2004). "Introduction: the nature and management of call centre work," in Call Centres and Human Resource Management: A Cross National Perspective, eds S. Deery and N. Kinnie (New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan), 1–21.
- De Ruyter, K., Wetzels, M., and Feinberg, R. (2001). Role stress in call centers?: its effects on employee. J. Interact. Mark. 15, 23–35. doi: 10.1002/dir.1008
- Diener, E. (1984). Subjective well-being. Psychol. Bull. 95, 542–575. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.95.3.542
- Diener, E., Emmons, R. A., Larsen, R. J., and Griffin, S. (1985). The satisfaction with life scale. *J. Pers. Assess.* 49, 71–75. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa 4901_13
- Duckworth, A. L., Steen, T. A., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2005). Positive psychology in clinical practice. Annu. Rev. Clin. Psychol. 1, 629–651. doi: 10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.1.102803.144154
- Durrande-Moreau, A. (1999). Waiting for service: ten years of empirical research. Int. J. Serv. 10, 171–189. doi: 10.1108/09564239910264334
- Fenety, A., Pumarn, C., and Loppie, C. (1999). "Self-reported health determinants in female call centre tele-operators: a qualitative analysis," in Advances in Occupational Ergonomics and Safety, ed G. C. H. Lee (London: IOS Press), 219–221.
- Fernie, S., and Metcalf, D. (1998). (Not) Hanging on the Telephone: Payment Systems in the New Sweatshops. London: Centre for Economic Performance, London School of Economics.
- Ferreira, M., Conceicao, G., and da Saldiva, P. (1997). Work organization is significantly associated withupper extremities musculoskeletal disorders among employees engaged in interactive computer- telephone tasks of an international bank subsidiary in Sao Paulo, Brazil. Am. J. Ind. Med. 31, 468–473. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-0274(199704)31:4<468::AID-AJIM14>3.0.CO;2-Y

- Forgeard, M. J. C., Jayawickreme, E., Kern, M. L., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2011). Doing the right thing: measuring well-being for public policy. *Int. J. Wellbeing* 1, 79–106. doi: 10.5502/ijw.v1i1.15
- Frigeri, F. (2010). Motivating Active Lifestyle by Low Intensity Exercises in the Workplace. Köln: Deutsche Sportachschule Koln.
- Fuchs, R. (2001). "Physical activity and health," in *International Encyclopedia of the Social and Behavioral Sciences*, eds N. J. Smelser and P. B. Baltes (Oxford: Pergamon), 11411–11415.
- Garcia, D., and Archer, T. (2012). When reaching our potential predicts low values: a longitudinal study about performance and organizational values at call centres. J. Serv. Sci. Manage. 5, 313–317. doi: 10.4236/jssm.2012.54037
- Garcia, D., Archer, T., Moradi, S., and Andersson-Arntén, A.-C. (2012a). Exercise frequency, high activation positive affectivity, and psychological wellbeing: beyond age, gender, and occupation. *Psychology* 3, 328–336. doi: 10.4236/psych.2012.34047
- Garcia, D., Archer, T., Moradi, S., and Ghiabi, B. (2012b). Waiting in vain: managing time and customer satisfaction at call centres. *Psychology* 3, 213–216. doi: 10.4236/psych.2012.32030
- Garcia, D., Nima, A. A., and Kjell, O. N. E. (2014a). The affective profiles, psychological well-being, and harmony: environmental mastery and self-acceptance predict the sense of a harmonious life. *PeerJ.* 2:e259. doi: 10.7717/peerj.259
- Garcia, D., Nima, A. A., Rappe, C., Rapp Ricciardi, M., and Archer, T. (2014b). The relationship between the jobmatchtalent test and the NEO PI-R: construct validation of an instrument designed for recruitment of personnel. *PLoS ONE* 9:e90309. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0090309
- Grant, R., and Higgins, C. (1989). Monitoring service workers via computer: the effect on employees, productivity, and service. *Natl. Prod. Rev.* 8, 101–112. doi: 10.1002/npr.4040080203
- Greene, C. N. (1972). The satisfaction-performance controversy. *Bus. Horiz.* 15, 31–41. doi: 10.1016/0007-6813(72)90045-6
- Hackman, J. R. (2009). The perils of positivity. J. Organ. Behav. 30, 309-319. doi: 10.1002/job.587
- Hackman, J. R., and Oldham, G. R. (1976). Motivation through the design of work: test of a theory. Organ. Behav. Hum. Perform. 16, 250–279. doi: 10.1016/0030-5073(76)90016-7
- Hales, T. R., Sauter, S. L., Peterson, M. R., Fine, L. J., Anderson Putz, V., Schleifer, L. R., et al. (1994). Musculoskeletal disorders among visual display terminal users in a telecommunications company. *Ergonomics* 37, 1603–1621. doi: 10.1080/00140139408964940
- Halford, V., and Cohen, H. (2003). Technology use and psychosocial factors in the self-reporting of musculoskeletal disorder symptoms in call center workers. *J. Safety Res.* 34, 167–173. doi: 10.1016/S0022-4375(03)00012-4
- Harter, J. K., Schmidt, F. L., and Hayes, T. L. (2002). Business-unit-level relationship between employee satisfaction, employee engagement, and business outcomes: a meta-analysis. J. Appl. Psychol. 87:2. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.87.2.268
- Harzer, C., and Ruch, W. (2012). When the job is a calling: the role of applying one's signature strengths at work. J. Posit. Psychol. 7, 362–371. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2012.702784
- Hassmén, P., Koivula, N., and Uutela, A. (2000). Physical exercise and psychological well-being: a population study in Finland. *Preventive medicine* 30, 17–25. doi: 10.1006/pmed.1999.0597
- Hellriegel, D., and Slocum, J. W. Jr. (1974). Organizational climate: measures, research and contingencies. *Acad. Manage. J.* 17, 255–280. doi: 10.2307/254979
- Hochschild, A. R. (1983). The Managed Heart: Commercialisation of Human Feeling. Berkley, CA: University of California Press.
- Holman, D. (2003a). "Call centres," in *The New Workplace: A Guide to the Human Impact of Modern Working Practices*, eds D. Holman, T. D. Wall, C. W. Clegg, P. Sparrow, and A. Howard (West Sussex: John Wiley and Sons), 464.
- Holman, D. (2003b). Phoning in sick? An overview of employee stress in call centres. Leadersh. Organ. Dev. J. 24, 123–130. doi: 10.1108/01437730310469543
- Holman, D. (2005). "Call centres," in *The Essentials of the New Workplace: A Guide to the Human Impact of Modern Working Practices*, eds D. Holman, T. D. Wall, C. W. Clegg, P. Sparrow, and A. Howard (West Sussex: John Wiley and Sons), 270.
- Holman, D., Chissik, C., and Totterdell, P. (2002). The effects of performance monitoring on emotional labor and well-being in call centers. *Motiv. Emot.* 26, 57–81. doi: 10.1023/A:1015194108376
- Honey, P., and Mumford, A. (1996). *How to Manage Your Learning Environment*, Maidenhead: Peter Honey.

- IBISWorld. (2008). Telemarketing and Call Centers in the US, 56142. Santa Monica, CA: IBISWorld.
- Karlsson, E., and Archer, T. (2007). Relationship between personality characteristics and affect: gender and affective personality. *Individ. Dif. Res.* 5, 44–58.
- Kirk, M. A., and Rhodes, R. E. (2011). Occupation correlates of adults' participation in leisure-time physical activity. Am. J. Prev. Med. 40, 476–485. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2010.12.015
- Kjell, O. N. E., Nima, A. A., Sikström, S., Archer, T., and Garcia, D. (2013). Iranian and Swedish adolescents: differences in personality traits and well-Being. *PeerJ* 1:e197. doi: 10.7717/peerj.197
- Krause, N., Burgel, B., and Rempel, D. (2010). Effort–reward imbalance and one-year change in neck–shoulder and upper-extremity pain among call center computer operators. *Scand. J. Work Environ. Health* 36, 42–53. doi: 10.5271/sjweh.2881
- Kristjánsson, K. (2010). Positive psychology, happiness, and virtue: the troublesome conceptual issues. *Rev. Gen. Psychol.* 14 296–310. doi: 10.1037/a0020781
- Lacaze, D. H. C., Sacco, I. C. N., Rocha, L. E., Pereira, C. A. B., and Casarotto, R. A. (2010). Stretching and joint mobilization exercises reduce call center operators' musculoskeletal discomfort and fatigue. *Clinics (São Paulo, Brazil)*, 65, 657–62. doi: 10.1590/S1807-59322010000700003
- Littman-Ovadia, H., and Steger, M. F. (2010). Character strengths and well-being among volunteers and employees: towards an integrative model. *J. Posit. Psychol.* 5, 419–430. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2010.516765
- Luthans, F. (2002). The need for and meaning of positive organizational behavior, *J. Organ. Behav.* 26, 695–706. doi: 10.1002/job.165
- Malone, S. A. (2003). *Learning about Learning*. London: Chartered Institute of Personnel and Development.
- McGrath, R. E., Rashid, T., Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2010). Is optimal functioning a distinct state? *Hum. Psychol.* 38, 159–169. doi: 10.1080/08873261003635781
- McGuire, D., and McLaren, L. (2009). The impact of physical environment on employee commitment in call centres: the mediating role of employee wellbeing. *Team Perform. Manage.* 15, 35–48. doi: 10.1108/13527590910937702
- Mikkelsen, A., and Gronhaug, K. (1999). Measuring organizational learning climate: a cross-national replication and instrument validation study among public sector employees. *Rev. Publ. Pers. Adm.* 19, 31–44. doi: 10.1177/0734371X9901900404
- Morris, M. E., and Schoo, A. M. (2004). *Optimizing Exercise and Physical Activity* in Older People. Oxford: Elsevier Science Limited.
- Moss-Kanter, R. (1983). The Change Masters. New York, NY: Simon and Schuster.
- Neal, A., West, M. A., and Patterson, M. (2005). Do organizational climate and competitive strategy moderate the relationship between human resource management and productivity? *J. Manage.* 31, 492–512. doi: 10.1177/0149206304272188
- Nima, A. A., Archer, T., and Garcia, D. (2013). The happiness-increasing strategies scales in a sample of swedish adolescents. *Int. J. Happiness Dev.* 1, 196–211. doi: 10.1504/IJHD.2013.055647
- Norlander, T., Bood, S. Å., and Archer, T. (2002). Performance during stress by different occupational groups: affective personality, age and regularity of physical exercise. Soc. Behav. Pers. 30, 495–508. doi: 10.2224/sbp.2002.30.5.495
- Norman, K., Nilsson, T., Hagberg, M., Tornqvist, E. W., and Toomingas, A. (2004). Working conditions and health among female and male employees at a call center in Sweden. Am. J. Ind. Med. 46, 55–62. doi: 10.1002/ajim.20039
- Norris, R., Carroll, D., and Cochrane, R. (1992). The effects of physical activity and exercise training on psychological stress and well-being in an adolescent population. J. Psychosom. Res. 36, 55–65. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(92)90114-H
- Park, N., Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2004). Strengths of character and wellbeing. J. Soc. Clin. Psychol. 23, 603–619. doi: 10.1521/jscp.23.5.603.50748
- Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. (2004). Character Strengths and Virtues: A Handbook and Classification. New York, NY: American Psychological Association/Oxford University Press, 800.
- Peterson, G. (2006). A Primer in Positive Psychology. New York, NY: Oxford University.
- Proctor, C., Tsukayama, E., Wood, A. M., Maltby, J., Fox Eades, J., and Linley, P. A. (2011). Strengths gym: the impact of a character strengths-based intervention on the life satisfaction and well-being of adolescents. *J. Posit. Psychol.* 6, 377–388. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2011.594079
- Renton, S. J., Lightfoot, N. E., and Maar, M. A. (2011). Physical activity promotion in call centres: employers' perspectives. *Health Educ. Res.* 26, 1050–9. doi: 10.1093/her/cyr055

- Ryan, R. M., and Deci, E. L. (2001). On happiness and human potentials: a review of research on hedonic and eudaimonic well-being. *Annu. Rev. Psychol.* 52, 141–166. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.52.1.141
- Ryff, C. D. (1989). Happiness is everything, or is it? Explorations on the meaning of psychological well-being. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 57, 1069–1081. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.57.6.1069
- Salmon, J., Owen, N., Crawford, D., Bauman, A., and Sallis, J. F. (2003). Physical activity and sedentary behaviour: a population based study of barriers, enjoyment, and preference. *Health Psychol.* 22, 178–188. doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.22.2.178
- Schein, E. H. (1985). Organisational Culture and Leadership. San Francisco, CA: Jossey Bass.
- Schlicht, I. (2001). Effect of intense strength training on standing balance, walking speed, and sit-to-stand performance in older adults. J. Gerontol. 56, 281–286. doi: 10.1093/gerona/56.5.M281
- Schneider, B., Ehrhart, M. G., and Macey, W. H. (2011). "Organizational climate research: achievements and the road ahead," in *The Handbook of Organizational Culture and Climate, 2nd Edn*, eds N. M. Ashkanasy, C. P. M. Wilderom, and M. F. Peterson (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage), 29–49.
- Schneider, B., and Reicher, A. E. (1983). On the etology of climates. *Pers. Psychol.* 36, 19–37. doi: 10.1111/j.1744-6570.1983.tb00500.x
- Seaward, B. L. (1994). Managing Stress, Principles and Strategies for Health and Wellbeing. Boston, MA: Jones and Bartlett Publishing Co.
- Seligman, M. E. P. (2002). Authentic Happiness: Using the New Positive Psychology to Realize Your Potential for Lasting Fulfillment. New York, NY: Free Press
- Seligman, M. E. P., and Csikszentmihalyi, M. (2000). Positive psychology: an introduction. Am. Psychol. 55, 5–14. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.55.1.5
- Seligman, M. E. P., Steen, T. A., Park, N., and Peterson, G. (2005). Positive psychology progress: empirical validation of interventions. *Am. Psychol.* 60, 410–421. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.60.5.410
- Smith, M. J., Carayon, P., Sanders, K. J., Lim, S.-Y., and LeGrande, D. (1992). Employee stress and health complaints in jobs with and without electronic performance monitoring. *Appl. Ergon.* 23, 17–27. doi: 10.1016/0003-6870(92)90006-H
- Sprigg, C. A., and Jackson, P. R. (2006). Call centres as lean service environments: job related strain and the mediating role of work design. J. Occup. Health Psychol. 11, 197–212. doi: 10.1037/1076-8998.11.2.197
- Stanton, J. M. (2000). Reactions to employee performance monitoring?: framework, review, and research directions. *Hum. Perform.* 13, 37–41. doi: 10.1207/S15327043HUP1301_4
- Sugrue, C. (2004). Passionate Principalship: Learning from the Life Histories of School Leaders, Vol. 2004. New York, NY: Routledge, 232.
- Sutherland, V. J., and Cooper, C. L. (2000). Strategic Stress Management: An Organizational Approach. London: Macmillan Press Ltd.

- Tabachnick, B. G., and Fidell, L. S. (2007). Using Multivariate Statistics, 5th Edn. Boston, MA: Pearson Education, Inc.
- Taylor, P., and Bain, P. (1999). 'An assembly line in the head': work and employee relations in the call centre. *Ind. Relat. J.* 30, 101–117. doi: 10.1111/1468-2338.00113
- Teychenne, M., Ball, K., and Salmon, J. (2008). Physical activity and likelihood of depression in adults: a review. *Prev. Med.* 46, 397–411. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2008.01.009
- Watson, D., Clark, L. A., and Tellegen, A. (1988). Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: the PANAS scale. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 54, 1063–1070. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.54.6.1063
- Wegge, J., Van Dick, R., Fisher, G. K., Wecking, C., and Moltzen, K. (2006). Work motivation, organizational identification, and well-being in call centre work. *Work Stress* 20, 60–83. doi: 10.1080/02678370600655553
- Well-being. (2013). *Merriam-Webster.com*. Available online at: http://www. merriam-webster.com/dictionary/well-being [Accessed October 4, 2013]
- Wilson, J. P. (2006). "Training and skills in contact centres," in Paper Presented at the 6th UFHRD/AHRD Conference on Human Resource Development Research and Practice Across Europe, Tilburg.
- Wood, J., Zeffane, R., Fromholtz, M., Wiesner, R., Morrison, R., and Seet, P.-S. (2013). Organizational Behaviour: Core Concepts and Applications. Milton, QLD: John Wiley and Sons Australia.
- Wright, T. A., and Goodstein, J. (2007). Character is not "dead" in management research: a review of individual character and organizational-level virtue. J. Manage. 33, 928–958. doi: 10.1177/0149206307307644

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 27 December 2013; accepted: 06 May 2014; published online: 23 June 2014. Citation: Moradi S, Nima AA, Rapp Ricciardi M, Archer T and Garcia D (2014) Exercise, character strengths, well-being, and learning climate in the prediction of performance over a 6-month period at a call center. Front. Psychol. **5**:497. doi: 10.3389/ fpsyg.2014.00497

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2014 Moradi, Nima, Rapp Ricciardi, Archer and Garcia. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Responsibility problems for criminal justice

Sofia M. I. Jeppsson *

Department of Philosophy, Stockholm University, Stockholm, Sweden *Correspondence: sofia.jeppsson@philosophy.su.se

Edited by:

Trevor Archer, University of Gothenburg, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Ann-Christine Andersson Arntén, National Police Board, Sweden Ida Hallgren, University of Gothenburg, Sweden

Keywords: moral responsibility, criminal justice, compatibilism, negative retributivism, desert, retributivist side-constraints, mitigating circumstances

It has been argued that empirical science undermines the claim that people can deserve punishment, and that the criminal justice system therefore ought to be radically reformed. Such arguments lose their force if moral responsibility and desert do not depend on what caused the action, but on the agent's choice. We solve one problem for the justification of the criminal justice system, but create another one; if moral responsibility depends on the offender's choice, finding out to what extent she was responsible might be very difficult.

Our common practice of holding each other responsible for our actions contains elements of character evaluation and pragmatism, i.e., encouraging some behaviors and discouraging others. We also have the idea that people can be morally responsible for what they do in the sense of deserving to be praised for exemplary actions and blamed for bad ones-and even punished, if the action was bad enough. Many philosophers and legal theorists who believe that the primary goal of the criminal justice system ought to be crime prevention rather than the dealing out of just deserts, still argue that the offenders' desert ought to serve as a restriction on what we are allowed to do in the name of crime prevention; no one must be given more punishment than she deserves (e.g., von Hirsch, 1992; Lippke, 2014). Since no system is perfect, it is inevitable that this principle will sometimes be violated, but we ought to strive for a system that allows us to consistently approximate this ideal. However, if no one were morally responsible for anything, all punishments would be undeserved, and the criminal justice system difficult to ethically justify.

Some philosophers and scientists do argue for the non-existence of moral responsibility and desert, roughly along the following lines: Whether an offender was morally responsible for what she did depends on how her action was caused. If it was caused by events beyond her control, she lacks moral responsibility for it. Therefore, she does not deserve to be punished if her crime were caused by, e.g., psychosis, someone slipping a drug into her drink, or someone making an irresistible threat toward her. However, all crimes are ultimately caused by events beyond the offender's control (e.g., non-conscious events in her brain, genes and environment). Therefore, no one ever deserves to be punished (Pereboom, 2001; Strawson, 2002; Greene and Cohen, 2004; Harris, 2012). If these philosophers are right, any system for dealing with criminals resembling the current one might be ethically uniustifiable.

However, this whole argument fails if we deny the initial premise that moral responsibility for an action depends on how it was caused.

Some philosophers of law and legal theorists do deny that premise; Morse (2013) and Moore (1997) argue that the law as it stands permits punishing offenders when they are capable of making choices for reasons. Furthermore, there is nothing wrong with the law on this point; the thesis that offenders can deserve punishment for what they have chosen to do can be defended by philosophical argument. Many Kantian philosophers argue that actions can be viewed from two different perspectives; a theoretical one, where we explain why someone did what she did by pointing at causes, and a practical one, where we focus on her choice and her reasons for taking one option rather than another. The claims we make from those different perspectives do not contradict each other. I might have chosen to become a philosopher for the reason that I found philosophy interesting. If a scientist were to discover the neurological causation of interest, it would still be true that I chose a philosophy career for the reason I did. Since morality is concerned with making the right choices for the right reasons, moral judgments ought to be made from a practical perspective. Whether someone was morally responsible for an action and deserves to be praised, blamed, or punished depends on the choice she made, not the underlying causes (Korsgaard, 1996; Bok, 1998; Dworkin, 2011, pp. 224 and 462; Jeppsson, 2012). I call this thesis "Practical Perspective Compatibilism," or PPC.

According to PPC, many offenders are morally responsible for what they did, and would thus deserve to be punished, since many offenders chose to commit a crime. PPC can also explain why some psychotic, drugged or seriously threatened offenders ought to be excused: in these states, they might very well be bereft of choice. Alternatively, in the case of a serious threat, the offender might have consciously chosen to do the least bad thing in a terrible situation; even if she were morally responsible for this choice we might judge that she did nothing wrong if she, e.g., stole an object because someone threatened to kill her children otherwise, and therefore she ought to go unpunished. It is evident that these excuses do not generalize to all offenders. It is still the case that many offenders choose to commit crimes, and

no advancements made in neurobiology or other empirical sciences will undermine this claim. Their choices may have had causes, but they were still choices. PPC thus solves one problem for the ethical justification of criminal justice, but it creates another one; if moral responsibility depends on the offender's choice, finding out to what *extent* she was responsible might be very difficult.

Drawing the line between agents who deserve some kind of punishment for committing a crime and those who ought to be completely excused might not be too difficult in most cases (Moore, 1997, p. 112; Kenny, 2010, pp. 392-401). But if moral responsibility and desert depend on the offender choosing actions, cases where the offender deserves less punishment due to having diminished responsibility for her crime will be difficult to judge¹. If moral responsibility depends on the offender's choice, mitigating circumstances mitigate only insofar as they affect said choice. When the offender made less of a choice, she was less responsible (Jeppsson, 2012, pp. 58-67; Coates and Swenson, 2013). This claim is intuitively plausible. When choosing what to do, we try to find an option that we have most or at least sufficient reason to pursue, according to our own views about reasons (Jeppsson, 2012, pp. 59-60; see also Wolf, 1990, p. 31; implicit in Kapitan, 1986; Pereboom, 2008). (This assumption is not supposed to be controversial, since "our own views about reasons" may encompass a wide range of views.) We often consider only a few options, or immediately choose what to do without considering alternative actions at all, because it is immediately obvious to us that this option is at least good enough. But occasionally agents fail to consider options that were actually superior, according to the agents' own views about reasons, to the option they picked, merely because these other options somehow did not strike them as real alternatives. They fail to fully choose what to do. If moral responsibility depends on choice, someone who did not fully choose is plausibly less than fully responsible.

The PPC theory of diminished responsibility thus has the resources to explain, not only why some psychotic, drugged or seriously threatened offenders ought to be completely excused, but also the fairly common judgment that a harsh environment can constitute mitigating circumstances (e.g., Hudson, 1995, 1999). We might think that a young criminal from a run-down, high-crime neighborhood is less responsible for her crimes, and therefore less deserving of punishment, than a young criminal who had everything going for her and vet chose to commit crimes. The criminal from the bad neighborhood might have been expected to turn to crime; she internalized these expectations, and failed to really see honesty as an alternative, even though an honest life might have seemed preferable to her had she really thought about it. She did not fully choose to become a criminal (whereas her more well-to-do counterpart made an active decision to engage in crime), and therefore her responsibility is diminished. These explanations of why a harsh environment is mitigating are intuitively more plausible than anything a causality-based theory of moral responsibility can provide, since it does not generally seem to be the case that causal influences behind one's choice renders one less responsible (I am presumably fully responsible for becoming a philosopher, despite the fact that this decision was undoubtedly influenced by a number of external factors).

However, we know that similar circumstances do not affect everyone equally. It is possible that a young criminal from a run-down and high-crime neighborhood did think things through and made an informed decision to become a criminal rather than engage in honest work. It is thus possible that out of two young criminals with a similar background, committing their crimes in similar circumstances, one is fully morally responsible for what she did and therefore deserves a harsh punishment, whereas the other one has diminished moral responsibility and deserves leniency. The same thing can be said about any circumstance that is normally considered mitigating; whether it diminishes the responsibility of this particular offender or not, depends on how it affected her choice. It seems difficult, to say the least, to ascertain how much punishment offenders deserve in particular cases,

if moral responsibility and desert depend on their choices.

We might try to ensure that we do not give some offenders more punishment than they deserve by adopting a generally lenient approach when sentencing (Duus-Otterström, 2013). Possibly, in order to be on the safe side, we would have to be very lenient, to an extent that seriously conflicts with the goal of crime prevention. However, there is some empirical support for the thesis that if people are led to believe that they were not really responsible for what they did, this belief makes them follow temptation rather than making active choices (Vohs and Schooler, 2008), i.e., people's belief that they lack moral responsibility might actually erode their moral responsibility. Even if we were willing to accept that there are offenders who are chronically bad at making choices and keep performing actions that they do not really believe that they have reason to do, and who therefore never come to deserve more than fairly mild punishment despite repeated crimes, a system that actually pushed people in that direction would certainly be a failed one.

Thus, PPC ensures that offenders can be morally responsible for their crimes and therefore deserve punishment, regardless of what neurobiology and other empirical sciences might find. But PPC also implies that finding out to what *extent* someone was responsible for what she did might be very difficult, perhaps even impossible.

CONCLUSION

If moral responsibility depends on the agent's choice rather than on her action being caused in the right way, we need not worry that findings in neurobiology or other empirical sciences will undermine the claim that people can be morally responsible for what they do. This might seem like good news for the criminal justice system, insofar as it depends on the assumption that offenders can deserve to be punished for its ethical justification. However, if an offender's level of moral responsibility ultimately depends on how she chose to do what she did, finding out to what extent she was morally responsible for her crime, and thus how much punishment she deserves, might be difficult. If we

¹Even if we set aside the acknowledged problem of matching up appropriate punishments with crimes (Duff, 1986, **p. 280**; von Hirsch, 1992).

ought not to punish anyone harder than she deserves, this is a problem that must be addressed.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

My research about moral responsibility and the ethical justification of criminal justice is funded by the Anna Ahlström's and Ellen Terserus' Foundation.

REFERENCES

- Bok, H. (1998). *Freedom and Responsibility*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Coates, D. J., and Swenson, P. (2013). Reasonresponsiveness and degrees of responsibility. *Philos. Stud.* 165, 629–645. doi: 10.1007/s11098-012-9969-5
- Duff, A. (1986). *Trials and Punishment*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Duus-Otterström, G. (2013). Why retributivists should endorse leniency in punishment. *Law Philos.* 32, 459–483. doi: 10.1007/s10982-012-9147-0
- Dworkin, R. (2011). *Justice for Hedgehogs*. London: The Belknap Press of Harvard University.
- Greene, J., and Cohen, J. (2004). For the law, neuroscience changes nothing and everything. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* 359, 1775–1785. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2004.1546
- Harris, S. (2012). *Free Will*. New York, NY: Free Press. Hudson, B. (1995). Beyond proportionate

punishment: difficult cases and the 1991 criminal justice act. *Crime Law Soc. Change* 22, 59–78. doi: 10.1007/BF01300839

- Hudson, B. (1999). Punishment, poverty and responsibility: the case for a hardship defence. *Soc. Leg. Stud.* 8, 583–591.
- Jeppsson, S. (2012). Practical Perspective Compatibilism. Stockholm: Acta Universitatis Stockholmiensis.
- Kapitan, T. (1986). Deliberation and the presumption of open alternatives. *Philos. Q.* 36, 230–251. doi: 10.2307/2219771
- Kenny, A. (2010). "The Mind and the Deed," in Philosophy of Law. Classic and Contemporary Reading, eds L. May, and J. Brown (Oxford: Blackwell Publishing Ltd.), 392–401.
- Korsgaard, C. (1996). *The Sources of Normativity*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Lippke, R. (2014). Some surprising implications of negative retributivism. J. Appl. Philos. 31, 49–62. doi: 10.1111/japp.12044
- Moore, M. (1997). Placing Blame. A Theory of the Criminal Law. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Morse, S. (2013). "Compatibilist criminal law," in *The Future of Punishment*, ed T. Nadelhoffer (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 107–131.
- Pereboom, D. (2001). *Living without Free Will.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Pereboom, D. (2008). A compatibilist account of the epistemic conditions of rational deliberation. *J. Ethics* 12, 287–306 doi: 10.1007/s10892-008-9036-9
- Strawson, G. (2002). "The bounds of freedom," in The Oxford Handbook of Free Will, 1st Edn., ed R.

Kane (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 441–460.

- Vohs, K. D., and Schooler, J. W. (2008). The value of believing in free will. encouraging a belief in determinism increases cheating. *Psychol. Sci.* 19, 49–54. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.2008.02045.x
- von Hirsch, A. (1992). Proportionality in the philosophy of punishment. *Crime Justice* 16, 55–98 doi: 10.1086/449204
- Wolf, S. (1990). *Freedom within Reason*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 05 April 2014; accepted: 10 July 2014; published online: 29 July 2014.

Citation: Jeppsson SMI (2014) Responsibility problems for criminal justice. Front. Psychol. 5:821. doi: 10.3389/ fpsyg.2014.00821

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2014 Jeppsson. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Responsibility and cooperativeness are constrained, not determined

Danilo Garcia^{1,2}*, Alva Stråge^{1,3}, Sebastian Lundström^{1,4,5}, Susanna Radovic^{1,3}, Sven Brändström¹, Maria Råstam⁶, Thomas Nilsson¹, C. Robert Cloninger⁷, Nóra Kerekes^{1,4} and Henrik Anckarsäter^{1,8}

¹ Institute of Neuroscience and Physiology, Centre for Ethics, Law and Mental Health, University of Gothenburg, Gothenburg, Sweden

- ⁸ Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Malmö, Sweden
- *Correspondence: danilo.garcia@neuro.gu.se; danilo.garcia@euromail.se

Edited by:

Trevor Archer, University of Gothenburg, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Sofia Matilda Ingeborg Jeppsson, Stockholm University, Sweden

Keywords: personality, self-directedness, agency, communion, cooperativeness, free will, determinism, temperament and character inventory

In the last decades, voices from the scientific community have advocated rejection of free will and personal responsibility (e.g., Cashmore, 2010). Interpretations of findings from neuroscience from the last decades have been used to support this deterministic assumption. Recent experiments, for example, have detected brain activity in the prefrontal and parietal cortex up to 10 s before the person is aware of any decision-making process (Soon et al., 2008; see also Libet et al., 1983). This has been interpreted as suggesting that consciousness is a post-hoc phenomenon, caused by unconscious neural activity in the brain. The view of the physical world as determined, and the human brain as the organ that enables the mind, leads to the conclusion that brains and minds are both determined. If free will is an illusion, the ramifications to penal law and personal responsibility need to be reconsidered (Cheema and Virk, 2012). Nevertheless, as humans we have an innate urge to experience a sense of agency or responsibility for our actions (Nichols, 2011). Even when confronted with setbacks, disappointments, and failures, humans maintain a sense of personal responsibility (see Gazzaniga, 2011). Failing to be aware of the self as the cause of one's own actions leads to aggressive and less helpful behavior (Baumeister et al., 2009). This article presents evidence that there is a possibility to develop an adequate sense of responsibility and cooperation in the presence of genetic and environmental adversity.

We used data from a populationbased cohort of 15-year old twin pairs, to assess genetic and environmental impact on self-reported Self-directedness and Cooperativeness by classic twin methodology (this data was published in Garcia et al., 2013). Here, however, we also describe the variation of these character traits in monozygotic vs. dizygotic co-twins of individuals with extremely low scores in Self-directedness and Cooperativeness. Self-directedness indicates how responsible, purposeful, reliable and resourceful an individual is in working to achieve her goals and values (i.e., agency), while Cooperativeness indicates how well adapted she is in getting along with others fairly, flexibly and with kindness (i.e., communion). Self-directedness and Cooperativeness are highly predictive of mental health problems across diagnostic categories (Cloninger et al., 1993).

The participants consist of same-sex twins included in the Child and Adolescent Twin Study in Sweden (CATSS), which is a nation-wide, population based, longitudinal twin study of mental health. Currently, the CATSS includes around 20,000 twins, born from 1992 to 2002, and has a response rate of about 80% (Anckarsäter et al., 2011), which makes it the world's largest child- and adolescent psychiatric twin study. At the age of 15 the CATSStwins of the 1994-1995 birth cohorts completed the short (125 items) or the longer version (238 items) of the Temperament and Character Inventory (TCI; Cloninger et al., 1993). The overall TCI response rate was about 55% and the total number of participants was 2714 (369 of whom completed the longer TCI as part of a clinical study). Zygosity is determined by a validated algorithm with a >95% predictive value compared to DNA-testing (Hannelius et al., 2007). In order to use all TCI responses, we extracted the items from the 238-version that correspond to the 125-version (see Garcia et al., 2013). Mx and SAS (version 9.3) softwares were used to disentangle the genetic and environmental contribution of Self-directedness and Cooperativeness. Intra-class correlations and univariate genetic analyses, by structural equation modeling, were calculated on the continuous scores of each dimension separately. A total of 831 adolescent same-sex twin pairs (423 monozygotic pairs and 408 dizygotic pairs) were used in this specific analysis.

We used the TCI mean and standard deviation scores of the 1994-CATSS cohort (n = 1340) in order to standardize the twins' Self-directedness and Cooperativeness scores to *t*-scores (IBM SPSS version 19) and identified the probands whose *t*-scores were ≤ 2

² Network for Empowerment and Well-Being, Gothenburg, Sweden

³ Department of Philosophy, Linguistics and Theory of Science, University of Gothenburg, Gothenburg, Sweden

⁴ Swedish Prison and Probation Service, R&D Unit, Gothenburg, Sweden

⁵ Institute of Neuroscience and Physiology, Gillberg Neuropsychiatry Centre, University of Gothenburg, Gothenburg, Sweden

⁶ Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Lund, Sweden

⁷ Department of Psychiatry and Genetics, Washington University School of Medicine in St. Louis, St. Louis, MO, USA

standard deviations below the general population's mean in each character dimension. If both twins in a pair met this criterion, one of them was randomly identified as proband and the other as co-twin. We found 28 monozygotictwins and 32 dizygotic-twins who showed extremely low Self-directedness and 25 monozygotic-twins and 22 dizygotictwins who showed extremely low Cooperativeness. In order to not depend on self-assessments alone, co-twins to probands who also had a parent rated DSM-IV disruptive behavior disorder (i.e., attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder, oppositional defiant disorder or conduct disorder according to parent interviews by the Autism-Tics, AD/HD and other Comorbidities Inventory; Hansson et al., 2005) were specifically indicated in the plots. Twenty-nine percent of the variance in Self-directedness was attributable to genetic factors, 22% to environmental factors that make the twins reared together similar, and 49% to environmental factors that make the twins dissimilar. Thirty-eight percent of Cooperativeness was attributable to genetic factors, 21% to environmental factors that make twins similar, and 41% to environmental factors that make twins dissimilar (see Garcia et al., 2013).

Both monozygotic and dizygotic cotwins of probands with extremely low Self-directedness and Cooperativeness had an increased probability of reporting low (<1 standard deviations) or extremely low Self-directedness and Cooperativeness (<2 standard deviations) as compared to the general population (see Figure 1, population mean = 50, standard deviation = 10), but a considerable number of these individuals had developed character in the average or high range, in spite of having exactly the same, or half the genetic susceptibility of the problem-laden individuals. Co-twins to probands with both self-reported and objectively observed problems did not differ from the overall pattern.

Environmental and genetic adversities thus clearly give unequal opportunities to develop a sense of self-control, cooperation, and responsibility, but with a substantial plasticity. This study shows that it is possible to develop a mature character



FIGURE 1 | (A) Distribution of Self-directedness (*t*-scores) in monozygotic and dizygotic co-twins of adolescents with extremely low Self-directedness (<2 SD). (**B**) Distribution of Cooperativeness (*t*-scores) in MZ and DZ co-twins of adolescents with extremely low Cooperativeness (<2 SD). Each triangle denotes one individual. \blacktriangle = Co-twin has a disruptive behavior disorder.

in spite of a genetic make-up and/or early environment associated with a deficient sense of responsibility and cooperation. A self-reported sense of responsibility and cooperation may not reflect actual freedom of action, but the scales used here were developed to assess the degree to which a person experiences that her behaviors over the life-span actually converge with her intentions, desires and conceptualized goals. The scales have also been shown to measure constructs that are highly relevant for mental health, including pro-social and constructive behavior patterns (Cloninger, 2004).

CONCLUSION AND FINAL REMARKS

The study does not support suggestions that society should change its stance/attitude on personal and penal responsibility in view of genetic or environmental determinism, or that interventions meant to promote responsibility and cooperation would be meaningless. Furthermore, philosophers have different ideas about what it takes to say that we humans have free will in a moral-responsibility-grounding sense (see Jeppsson, 2012). In contrast to the neuroscience-determinism outlined in the beginning of this article (i.e., that

unconscious neural activity in the brain enables the mind), philosophers also refer to determinism in terms of that, given the laws of nature and the past being precisely what they are, only one future is possible. In other words, if two persons had the exact same genetic structure and were exposed to exactly the same environmental influences, they would behave exactly the same. In this framework, some philosophers argue that humans cannot be free or morally responsible for anything if the world is deterministic or nearly deterministic. Others argue that, as long as we can choose what to do based on reasons and have enough self-control; humans can be considered free and morally responsible (e.g., Lenman, 2006). In this article we have showed that people do not lack moral responsibility only because they have "bad genes" or come from a "bad environment." Furthermore, the results shows that so far, we have no proof that determinism in the wider sense is true. However, neither does our study disprove that the world is deterministic in this sense. Twin studies cannot falsify this thesis, since not even twins growing up together are ever exposed to the same environmental influences down to the last detail.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The CATSS is supported by the Swedish Council for Working Life and Social Research, the Swedish Research Council, Systembolaget, the National Board of Forensic Medicine, Swedish prison and Probation Services, and Bank of Sweden Tercentenary Foundation. This article was also supported by AFA Insurance. We would like to direct or sincere gratitude to the reviewer for her/his most asserted comments, which tremendously improved the original manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Anckarsäter, H., Lundström, S., Kollberg, L., Kerekes, N., Palm, C., Carlström, E., et al. (2011). The Child and Adolescent Twin Study in Sweden (CATSS). *Twin Res. Hum. Genet.* 14, 495–508. doi: 10.1375/twin.14.6.495
- Baumeister, R. F., Masicampo, E. J., and DeWall, C. N. (2009). Prosocial benefits of feeling free: disbelief in free will increases aggression and reduces helpfulness. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 35, 206–268. doi: 10.1177/0146167208327217
- Cashmore, A. R. (2010). The Lucretian swerve: the biological basis of human behavior and the criminal justice system. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 107, 4499–4504. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0915161107
- Cheema, A. A., and Virk, A. (2012). Reinventing Lombroso in the era of genetic revolution: whether criminal justice system actually imparts justice or is based on "convenience of assumption?" *Int. J. Criminol. Sociol. Theory* 5, 936–946.
- Cloninger, C. R. (2004). Feeling Good: The Science of Wellbeing. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Cloninger, C. R., Svrakic, D. M., and Przybeck, T. R. (1993). A psychobiological model of temperament and character. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 50, 975–990. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.1993.01820240059008
- Garcia, D., Lundström, S., Brändström, S., Råstam, M., Cloninger, C. R., Kerekes, N., et al. (2013). Temperament and Character in the Child and Adolescent Twin Study in Sweden (CATSS): comparison to the general population, and genetic structure analysis. *PLoS ONE* 8:e70475. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0070475
- Gazzaniga, M. S. (2011). Who's in Charge? Free will and the Science of the Brain. New York, NY: HarperCollins Publishers.
- Hannelius, U., Gherman, L., Mäkelä, V., Lindstedt, A., Zucchelli, M., Lagerberg, C., et al. (2007). Large-scale zygosity testing using single nucleotide polymorphisms. *Twin Res. Hum. Genet.* 10, 604–625. doi: 10.1375/twin.10.4.604
- Hansson, S. L., Svanström-Rojvall, A., Råstam, M., Gillberg, I. C., Gillberg, C., and Anckarsater, H. (2005). Psychiatric telephone interview with parents for screening of childhood autism-tics,

attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder and other comorbidities (A-TAC): preliminary reliability and validity. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 187, 262–267. doi: 10.1192/bjp.187.3.262

- Jeppsson, S. (2012). Practical Perspective Compatibilism. Doctoral Dissertation, Stockholm University.
- Lenman, J. (2006). Compatibilism and contractualism: the possibility of moral responsibility. *Ethics* 117, 7–31. doi: 10.1086/508035
- Libet, B., Gleason, C. A., Wright, E. W., and Pearl, D. K. (1983). Time of conscious intention to act in relation to onset of cerebral activity (readinesspotential). The unconscious initiation of a freely voluntary act. *Brain* 106, 623–642.
- Nichols, S. (2011). Experimental philosophy and the problem of free will. *Science* 331, 1401–1403. doi: 10.1126/science.1192931
- Soon, C. S., Brass, M., Heinze, H. J., and Haynes, J. D. (2008). Unconscious determinants of free decisions in the human brain. *Nat. Neurosci.* 11, 543–545. doi: 10.1038/nn.2112

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 03 March 2014; paper pending published: 20 March 2014; accepted: 25 March 2014; published online: 07 May 2014.

Citation: Garcia D, Stråge A, Lundström S, Radovic S, Brändström S, Råstam M, Nilsson T, Cloninger CR, Kerekes N and Anckarsäter H (2014) Responsibility and cooperativeness are constrained, not determined. Front. Psychol. 5:308. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00308

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2014 Garcia, Stråge, Lundström, Radovic, Brändström, Råstam, Nilsson, Cloninger, Kerekes and Anckarsäter. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

A non-reductive science of personality, character, and well-being must take the person's worldview into account

Artur Nilsson *

Department of Psychology, Lund University, Lund, Sweden *Correspondence: artur.nilsson@psy.lu.se

Edited by:

Danilo Garcia, University of Gothenburg, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Henrik Anckarsäter, University of Gothenburg, Sweden

Keywords: worldview, meaning-making, non-reductive materialism, personality, character, well-being

In his foundational work for personality psychology, Allport (1927, 1937) distinguished personality from character. Personality was, on Allport's account, a descriptive concept referring to a psychophysical structure, whereas character was personality evaluated in accordance with moral norms. When he introduced the paradigmatic "lexical" method of deriving personality trait terms from the dictionary, he therefore sought to exclude all trait terms with ostensive normative content. This approach had a profound effect upon the field, and researchers are still today working on how to optimally purge personality of normative content (e.g., Bäckström et al., 2009; Pettersson and Turkheimer, 2010). Its appropriateness as a paradigm for the entire field of personality psychology can, however, be questioned (Kristjánsson, 2012; Nilsson, 2014). It is plausible that some personality characteristics particularly relevant to psychic illness, human flourishing, and moral behavior are intrinsically valueladen (Cloninger et al., 1993; Cawley et al., 2000; Peterson and Seligman, 2004).

I will focus on Cloninger's approach here, because he has, in addition to introducing an influential model of character, discussed the philosophical foundations of the study of character and well-being. For Cloninger (2004), character is not only value-laden; it refers to uniquely human aspects of personality representing "what people make of themselves intentionally" (p. 44), as contrasted with their animalistic *temperament*. He wants the science of character and well-being to transcend the dichotomy between materialist reductionism and Cartesian dualism, by taking the person's consciousness, agency, and processes of self-growth seriously while integrating this with knowledge about the human physical and biological constitution. Although I agree with this idea of having a non-reductive psychological science, I disagree with Cloninger about what it entails. I will therefore review Cloninger's (2004) approach from a philosophical perspective, in a critical and, hopefully, constructive way. I will defend a notion of non-reductive psychology based upon contemporary academic philosophy and argue that Cloninger's approach is not genuinely non-reductive. I will suggest that a non-reductive psychological science must take the person's worldview into account and argue that Cloninger's approach limits our understanding of human psychology by not considering the role of worldviews in the development of character and well-being.

NON-REDUCTIVE MATERIALISM

Today, philosophers who seek to transcend the dichotomy between reductive materialism and Cartesian dualism generally adopt some version of non-reductive materialism (Davidson, 1963, 1970; Fodor, 1974; Searle, 1983, 1992; Chalmers, 1996), claiming that although all mental states and events are causally realized in the brain, there is not a particular type of brain state corresponding to each type of mental state. The reason for this is that we identify and individuate mental states in terms of a folk psychological language of "attitudes," "beliefs," "desires," "emotions," "goals," etc., which is *holistic*, insofar as it describes mental states as partly constituted by their relations to each other and their neurophysiological realization and behavioral manifestation as therefore dependent upon the entire network of mental states. In other words, on nonreductive materialism, no particular belief, goal, desire, or other intentional state, let alone a more complex folk psychological concept such as "personality," "character," or "well-being," can even in principle be isolated and *reduced* to neurophysiology or behavior, and these irreducible folk psychological concepts are crucial for understanding human psychology.

A key implication of non-reductive materialism is that human experiences and actions are imbued with meaning; to treat human beings as persons, rather than mere mechanical systems or animals, is to treat them as linguistic beings, who construct reasons and act upon them (Hacker, 2007), partly driven by needs to create and sustain meanings and to assuage fears and anxieties fueled by their uniquely human awareness of their existential condition (Nilsson, 2013). Although meaning-making is today studied in such different fields as the psychology of adaptation and wellbeing (Janoff-Bulman, 1992; Wong, 2012), social psychology (Greenberg et al., 1986; Heine et al., 2006), and neuropsychology (Gazzaniga, 2005), researchers rarely take into consideration the fact that meaning is constructed within a worldview-the person's most basic beliefs, values, constructs, and scripts for understanding, evaluating, and acting upon reality, which ground the network within which more specific beliefs, goals, intentions, etc., are embedded. A person necessarily lives through
a worldview-s/he can only, for example, act, morally or immorally, upon a worldview, and experience well-being, in its distinctly human form, through a worldview. A non-reductive psychological science must therefore treat the person's worldview as an aspect of personality in its own right, not reducible to behavioral or mental regularities (i.e., traits; Nilsson, 2014). Although personalists (Allport, 1937; Stern, 1938; Mounier, 1952; Lamiell, 1987), narrative psychologists (Tomkins, 1965, 1979; McAdams, 1992, 2008), and construct psychologists (Kelly, 1955; Little, 2005) have contributed to such an endeavor, worldviews do not receive the attention they deserve in contemporary psychology (Koltko-Rivera, 2004; Nilsson, 2013, 2014).

CLONINGER'S TRANSCENDENTALISM

Cloninger's (2004) approach instead merges elements of folk spirituality (cf. Forman, 2004), Eastern thought, Hegelian metaphysics, and quantum physics. He suggests that a person's consciousness can be developed, through a process catalyzed by meditation, reflection, and contemplation, toward increasing self-awareness, wisdom, goodness, and well-being. In the final, self-transcendent stage, the person is freed of all "dualistic" thought of body, mind, and spirit as separate and recognizes that "the individual mind is like a node in a universal Internet of consciousness" (p. 36), thereby attaining "coherence" of body, mind, and spirit, unconditional well-being, potential access to other minds, and "direct self-aware perception of what is real and true without misunderstanding as a result of preconceptions, prejudices, fears, desires, and conflicts" (p. 325). Cloninger (2004) also draws parallels between self-transcendent consciousness and quantum phenomena, including the impossibility of precisely determining the state and location of quantum particles ("non-locality") and the Higgs field within which particles acquire mass, and he claims, furthermore, that the unpredictability ("non-causality") of quantum physical events is "another way of talking about freedom" (p. 73) and that "the thought of gifted people involves intuitive leaps or quantum jumps, not deductive algorithms" (p. 65; cf. Capra, 1975).

Cloninger (2004, p. 317) makes clear that what he is proposing is not just a psy-chological theory, but also a philosophy of science:

The science of well-being is founded on the understanding that there is an indissoluble unity to all that is or can be. The universal unity of being is recognized widely as an empirical fact, as well as an essential organizing principle for any adequate science [..] the universal unity of being is the only viewpoint consistent with any coherent and testable science.

This passage is puzzling insofar as it describes the postulated unity of being both as empirical fact, which implies that it is open to empirical refutation, and as essential organizing principle constitutive of research in this area, which implies that it is, in Quine's (1953) terminology, close to the center of the scientific field and therefore not easily changed. Given that Cloninger (2004) suggests that recognition of the unity of being-thesis is ultimately intuitive and not amenable to rational argumentation or objective test, and that its critics lack self-awareness, this thesis is more properly treated as a presupposition and interpretive framework than as an empirical fact (Popper, 1959).

But whether this is an appropriate, nonreductive foundation for the study of persons is questionable. On the non-reductive account I am proposing, what is essential is that we take the person's subjective experiences and their meanings seriously, in psychological terms, treating them as real and irreducible; not that we assume that special forms of experience convey true insight into the nature of reality. One problem with Cloninger's approach is precisely that it does not give meaningmaking the role that it deserves in personality measurement and explanation of experience and action. Cloninger (2004) offers parallels to quantum physics rather than an account of reason-based explanation (Davidson, 1963; Searle, 1983) and Cloninger et al. (1993) measure character with traditional trait-type items which focus on typical behaviors and experiences, rather than worldview-type items which ask persons about their most basic beliefs, values, goals, and so on (Nilsson, 2014). Cloninger's use of quantum physics to describe the mind is,

furthermore, whether interpreted as an "analogy" (p. 65) or as an explanation of "actual" processes underlying self-aware consciousness (p. 328), difficult to reconcile with non-reductive materialism. Although it is conceivable that the hitherto unidentified mechanisms through which the brain causes consciousness, agency, and certain qualitative feels operate at the quantum level (Chalmers, 1996; Searle, 1997), the folk psychological concepts that render our experiences and actions meaningful and agentic are, because of their logical holism, as irreducible to quantum physics as to classical physics, and we have little reason to assume that the causes of conscious experiences are isomorphic with their qualitative feels (Stenger, 1993; cf. Brown et al., 2013). Similar to this, Cloninger's (p. 38) invocation of Allport's definition of personality as a "psychophysical system" is inconsistent with nonreductive materialism, insofar as it is understood as implying that personality can be reduced to a neuro-physiological causal system (Nilsson, 2013). Finally, the Hegelian monist metaphysics Cloninger (2004) draws upon is rejected today even by Hegelians. For example, Pippin (1989, p. 4)-one of several philosophers reinterpreting Hegel in non-metaphysical terms in order to rehabilitate his philosophythinks that the "metaphysical monist or speculative, contradiction-embracing logician [..] is not the historically influential Hegel."

IMPLICATIONS FOR RESEARCH

Cloninger et al. (1993) model divides character into: (1) self-directedness, or agency, which incorporates acting deliberatively on personal goals and values, taking responsibility for actions, and developing resources for goal pursuit and self-acceptance, (2) cooperativeness, or communion, which incorporates compassion, empathy, helpfulness, acceptance of others, and acting on moral principles rather than self-interest, and (3) self-transcendence, which incorporates a sense of unity underlying the universe and connecting the self with the world around it, intuitive apprehension of relationships that cannot be explained rationally or observed objectively, and experiences of flow, absorption, and selfforgetfulness. These aspects of character

correspond, respectively, to the person's relation to the self, to others, and to the universe. As such, they undoubtedly refer to basic aspects of our intentional engagement with the world. But the model does not take different worldviews into account. Self-transcendence, in particular, appears conflated with spiritual selftranscendence-that is, self-transcendence through spirituality. Self-transcendence, in a more general sense, can be understood as the pursuit of meaning and identity through participation in, and selfless contribution to, something larger than the self, whether this is a divine or spiritual reality, a community of persons or sentient beings, or an ideological ideal (Schwartz, 1992; MacDonald et al., 1998; Koltko-Rivera, 2004). It requires only that the person is connected to the outside world through intentional directedness at, and engagement with, that world; it does not require an actual physical or spiritual connection between the person and that toward which s/he directs him-/herself.

More generally, I suggest that character can be understood in terms of the interaction between the three proposed dimensions and the person's worldview, and that researchers therefore need to investigate how different worldviews facilitate and inhibit the development of character. Because character is an intrinsically normative concept, what counts as character is partly an empirical question-character is what turns out to produce desirable psychological, moral, and social consequences. We might ask, for example, if, and if so how, different worldviews can be reconciled with ethical self-transcendence, selfless love, genuine happiness, tolerance, creativity, autonomy, and experiences of wonder, beauty, and awe. It is, I suggest, unlikely that there is one ultimate path of character development suitable for all persons. Cloninger's (2004, p. 29) own observation that "outstanding exponents of positive philosophy have often had limited success in helping their followers develop coherence" is true, I suggest, partly because neither worldview nor the development of character and well-being is a one-size-fits-all. By considering the full potential range of personalities emerging from the diversity of human worldviews, we can, I contend, better understand and encourage the development of character

and well-being, thus potentially harnessing the full positive potentials of humanity for cultural and social progress (cf. Cloninger, 2004, 2008, 2013).

REFERENCES

- Allport, G. W. (1927). Concepts of trait and personality. *Psychol. Bull.* 24, 284–293. doi: 10.1037/h0073629
- Allport, G. W. (1937). Personality: A Psychological Interpretation. New York, NY: Holt, Rinehart & Winston.
- Bäckström, M., Björklund, F., and Larsson, M. R. (2009). Five-factor inventories have a major higher order factor related to social desirability which can be reduced by framing items neutrally. *J. Res. Pers.* 43, 335–344. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2008.12.013
- Brown, N. J. L., Sokal, A. D., and Friedman, H. L. (2013). The complex dynamics of wishful thinking: the critical positivity ratio. *Am. Psychol.* 68, 801–813. doi: 10.1037/a0032850
- Capra, F. (1975). *The Tao of Physics*. Boston, MA: Shambhala publications.
- Cawley, M. J., Martin, J. E., and Johnson, J. A. (2000). A virtues approach to personality. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 28, 997–1013. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00207-X
- Chalmers, D. (1996). *The Conscious Mind: In Search* of a Fundamental Theory. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Cloninger, C. R. (2008). On well-being: current research trends and future directions. *Mens Sana Monogr.* 6, 3–9. doi: 10.4103/0973-1229.40564
- Cloninger, C. R. (2013). What makes people healthy, happy, and fulfilled in the face of current world challenges? *Mens Sana Monogr.* 11, 16–24. doi: 10.4103/0973-1229.109288
- Cloninger, C. R., Svrakic, D. M., and Przybeck, T. R. A. (1993). A psychobiological model of temperament and character. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 50, 975–990. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.1993.01820240059008
- Cloninger, R. C. (2004). Feeling Good: The Science of Well-Being. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Davidson, D. (1963). Actions, reasons, and causes. J. Philos. 60, 685–700. Reprinted in Davidson, D. (2001). Essays on Actions and Events, 2nd Edn. New York, NY: Oxford University Press. doi: 10.2307/2023177
- Davidson, D. (1970). "Mental events," in Experience and Theory, eds L. Foster and J. W. Swanson (London: Duckworth), 79–101. Reprinted in Davidson, D. (2001). Essays on Actions and Events, 2nd Edn. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Fodor, J. (1974). Special sciences: Or the disunity of science as a working hypothesis. Synthese 28, 97–115. Reprinted in Emergence: Contemporary Readings in Philosophy and Science, eds M. A. Bedau and P. Humphreys (Cambridge: MIT Press), 395–410. doi: 10.7551/mitpress/9780262026215.003.0026
- Forman, R. K. C. (2004). *Grassroots Spirituality: What it is, Why it is Here, Where it is Going.* Charlottesville, VA: Imprint Academic.
- Gazzaniga, M. S. (2005). Forty-five years of split-brain research and still going strong. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 6, 653–659. doi: 10.1038/nrn1723

- Greenberg, J., Pyszczynski, T., and Solomon, S. (1986). "The causes and consequences of a need for selfesteem: a terror management theory," in *Public Self* and Private Self, ed R. F. Baumeister (New York, NY: Springer-Verlag), 189–212.
- Hacker, P. (2007). Human Nature: The Categorical Framework. Oxford: Blackwell publishing.
- Heine, S. J., Proulx, T., and Vohs, K. D. (2006). The Meaning Maintenance Model: on the coherence of social motivations. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Rev.* 10, 88–110. doi: 10.1207/s15327957pspr1002_1
- Janoff-Bulman, R. (1992). Shattered Assumptions: Towards a New Psychology of Trauma. New York, NY: Free Press.
- Kelly, G. (1955). *The Psychology of Personal Constructs*. Vol. 1. New York, NY: W. W. Norton.
- Koltko-Rivera, M. E. (2004). The psychology of worldviews. *Rev. Gen. Psychol.* 1, 3–58. doi: 10.1037/1089-2680.8.1.3
- Kristjánsson, K. (2012). Selfhood, morality, and the five-factor model of personality. *Theory Psychol.* 22, 591–606. doi: 10.1177/0959354311431193
- Lamiell, J. T. (1987). The Psychology of Personality: An Epistemological Inquiry. New York, NY: Columbia University Press.
- Little, B. R. (2005). Personality science and personal projects: six impossible things before breakfast. J. Res. Pers. 39. 4–21. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2004. 09.003
- MacDonald, M. J., Wong, P. T. P., and Gingras, D. T. (1998). "Meaning-in-life measures and development of a brief version of the personal meaning profile," in *The Human Quest for Meaning: A Handbook of Psychological Research and Clinical Applications*, eds P. T. Wong and P. S. Fry (London: Routledge), 357–382.
- McAdams, D. P. (1992). The five-factor model in personality: a critical appraisal. J. Pers. 60, 329–361. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.1992.tb00976.x
- McAdams, D. P. (2008). "Personal narratives and the life story," in *Handbook of Personality: Theory* and Research, 3rd Edn., eds O. John, R. Robins, and L. A. Pervin (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 241–261.
- Mounier, E. (1952). *Personalism*. Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press.
- Nilsson, A. (2013). The Psychology of Worldviews: Toward a Non-Reductive Science of Personality. Doctoral dissertation, Lund University, Sweden. Available online at: http://lup.lub.lu.se/record/ 3738772/file/3738786.pdf (Accessed July 28, 2014).
- Nilsson, A. (2014). Personality psychology as the integrative science of traits and worldviews. *New Ideas Psychol.* 32, 18–32. doi: 10.1016/j.newideapsych.2013.04.008
- Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. (2004). Character Strengths and Virtues: A Handbook and Classification. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Pettersson, E., and Turkheimer, E. (2010). Item selection, evaluation, and simple structure in personality data. J. Res. Pers. 44, 407–420. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2010.03.002
- Pippin, R. B. (1989). Hegels Idealism: the Satisfactions of Consciousness. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511621109
- Popper, K. (1959). The Logic of Scientific Discovery. London: Hutchinson.

- Quine, W. V. O. (1953). From a Logical Point of View. Harvard University Press.
- Schwartz, S. H. (1992). "Universals in the content and structure of values: theoretical advances and empirical tests in 20 countries," in Advances in Experimental Social Psychology, Vol. 2, ed M. Zanna (New York, NY: Academic Press), 1–65.
- Searle, J. R. (1983). Intentionality: An Essay in the Philosophy of Mind. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Searle, J. R. (1992). *The Rediscovery of the Mind*. London: MIT Press.
- Searle, J. R. (1997). *The Mystery of Consciousness*. New York, NY: The New York Review of Books.
- Stenger, V. J. (1993). The myth of quantum consciousness. *Humanist* 53, 13–15.
- Stern, W. (1938). General Psychology, from the Personalistic Standpoint. (H. D. Spoerl, Transl.).

New York, NY: The Macmillan Company. doi: 10.1037/11642-000

- Tomkins, S. S. (1965). "Affect and the psychology of knowledge," in *Affect, Cognition, and Personality*, eds S. S. Tomkins and C. E. Izard (New York, NY: Springer), 72–97.
- Tomkins, S. S. (1979). "Script theory: differential magnification of affects," in *Nebraska Symposium* on Motivation: Vol. 26, Human emotion, eds H. E. Howe and R. E. Dienstbier (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press), 201–236.
- Wong, P. T. P. (2012). The Human Quest for Meaning: Theory, Research, and Applications, 2nd Edn. New York, NY: Routledge.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 21 May 2014; accepted: 12 August 2014; published online: 28 August 2014.

Citation: Nilsson A (2014) A non-reductive science of personality, character, and well-being must take the person's worldview into account. Front. Psychol. 5:961. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00961

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2014 Nilsson. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Pursuit of communal values in an agentic manner: a way to happiness?

Andrea E. Abele*

Social Psychology Group, University of Erlangen-Nürnberg, Erlangen, Germany

Edited by:

Danilo Garcia, University of Gothenburg, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Jenny Wagner, Humboldt University, Germany Roos Hutteman, Utrecht University, Netherlands

*Correspondence:

Andrea E. Abele, Social Psychology Group, University of Erlangen-Nürnberg, Bismarckstraße 6, D 91054 Erlangen, Germany e-mail: andrea.abele-brehm@fau.de The present research studies the association between traits, values, and life satisfaction. While values should influence the direction of an individual's goals and behavior, his/her traits impact effort-expenditure, efficiency, and persistence in goal-pursuit. We apply the framework of the "Big Two" of agency and communion (Bakan, 1966) for distinguishing the content of values and traits. While agentic content refers to qualities relevant for goalattainment, such as assertiveness, competence or persistence, communal content refers to qualities relevant for the establishment and maintenance of social relationships, such as being friendly, helpful, or fair. We predict that high scores on communal values and high scores on agentic traits are associated with life satisfaction. We test these predictions in two studies conducted in different countries (Germany and Russia) with different cultural background. The findings support our reasoning: across both countries we find positive associations of communal values and agentic traits are most satisfied with their lives. In Russia, the association of communal values with life satisfaction is moderated by agentic traits; in Germany, however, there is a main effect of communal values.

Keywords: values, the big two, agency and communion, life satisfaction

INTRODUCTION

There is a long research tradition on how people may achieve well-being and happiness, which is considered a major goal in life (Fredrickson, 2001; Gable and Haidt, 2005; Diener and Biswas-Diener, 2008; Diener, 2012). Individual differences approaches, for instance, show that extraversion and emotional stability are strongly associated with life satisfaction (Diener and Lucas, 1999). Social psychological approaches suggest that supportive social networks, having friends, and living with a spouse enhance life satisfaction (Argyle, 1999). Moreover, interactionist approaches study if the impact of situational conditions on an individual's happiness varies with personality (for overviews see Diener and Biswas-Diener, 2008; Hefferon and Boniwell, 2011).

Life satisfaction is the cognitive component of an individual's well-being, while positive and negative affect are the affective components. The present research adds a novel framework to the analysis of global life satisfaction, a cognitive appraisal of one's life overall, which is distinct from domain-specific life satisfaction such as satisfaction with the self, with one's social relationships, or one's leisure time (Diener and Lucas, 1999; Diener, 2012).

The present approach introduces the agency/communion distinction into research on life satisfaction. The agency/communion distinction (a so called the "Fundamental Dimensions" or the "Big Two"; Paulhus and John, 1998; Abele and Wojciszke, 2014) has been influential in work on person perception, self-perception and personality, but not in research on life satisfaction. Additionally, we look at the joint impact of two variables that have so far seldom been studied in combination. These are an individual's self-concept regarding agentic and communal traits and individuals' agentic and communal values. We will first outline the basic concepts and present the theoretical reasoning. We will then test our hypotheses using data collected in two culturally different countries (i.e., Germany and Russia).

The distinction between agency and communion (A and C) is among the most influential pairings of content in psychology. Coined by Bakan (1966), these two conceptual labels have provided an effective framework for the analysis of traits, behaviors, values, motives, and social cognition (for reviews see Paulhus and John, 1998; Judd et al., 2005; Trapnell and Paulhus, 2012; Abele and Wojciszke, 2014). While agentic content refers to qualities relevant for goal-attainment, such as assertiveness, competence, or persistence ("getting ahead," Hogan, 1982), communal content refers to qualities relevant for the establishment and maintenance of social relationships, such as being friendly, helpful, or fair ("getting along"; Hogan, 1982). Agency and communion constitute two separate clusters of meaning (Abele and Wojciszke, 2007). They capture the two recurring challenges of human life - pursuing individual goals and being a member of social groups and relationships (Ybarra et al., 2008). People may hold many different values and they may believe that they possess many different traits (i.e., concepts of the self). This variety is usefully categorized into a more limited number of classes of traits and values using as framework the A and C distinction.

Values are described as cognitive representations of basic motives or as rather stable broad life goals that are important to people in their lives and guide their perception, judgments, and behavior (Rokeach, 1973; Schwartz, 1992). They specify what is important in a culture and what is important for individuals (Trapnell and Paulhus, 2012). Values are motivational forces that influence goals and the direction of behavior.

The self-concept refers to an individual's beliefs about himself or herself, including the person's traits and who and what the self is (Baumeister, 1999). Beliefs about own traits (i.e., one component of the self-concept) should influence effortexpenditure and efficiency in behavior and goal-pursuit. If, for instance, a person believes himself/herself to be competent and assertive, then he/she may try harder and be more confident to reach his/her goals than if he/she believes not to be competent and/or assertive enough to be successful in goal-pursuit. A recent meta-analysis regarding the nature of the relationship between values and traits (Parks-Leduc et al., 2014) revealed moderate associations demonstrating that traits and values are distinct constructs.

In this context, a rich set of data shows that both values (Trapnell and Paulhus, 2012) and people's spontaneous selfdescriptions (Diehl et al., 2004; Uchronski, 2008) can be organized into the A and C framework; thus, giving a clearer picture of the link and differences between values and the self-concept. People, for example, differ in the importance they place on "getting ahead" (A values) versus "getting along" (C values). These basic values are, in turn, deeply connected to personality and an individual's self-concept, as they emerge in the socialization process. Indeed, self-ratings on various trait scales also result in these two content factors (A & C; Abele and Wojciszke, 2007, 2014). People describe themselves with different degrees of agentic and communal traits.

In regard to values, most cultures hold C values in higher regard than A values (Trapnell and Paulhus, 2012). Acting in accord to the values in one's culture fosters an individual's wellbeing (Myers and Diener, 1995). Furthermore, self-determination theory (Kasser and Ryan, 1996) distinguishes between "intrinsic" goals like affiliation and feelings of community and "extrinsic" goals like aspirations for financial success and social recognition. Albeit intrinsic and extrinsic goals are not the same as C and A values they nevertheless are related. Intrinsic goals are related to C values, and extrinsic goals are related to A values. Selfdetermination research shows that intrinsic goals are associated with well-being, whereas extrinsic goals are associated with lower vitality (e.g., Kasser and Ryan, 1996; Kasser et al., 2014). Hence, both the higher appreciation of C values in many cultures and research on the pursuit of intrinsic versus extrinsic goals suggests that C values are more strongly related to life satisfaction than A values. In support to this prediction Hofer et al. (2006) found that values in the domain of intimacy-affiliation (the C domain in the present terminology) were associated with life satisfaction. Values in the domain of power (the A domain in the present terminology), however, were independent of life satisfaction. An indirect evidence for a positive association between C values and life satisfaction comes from studies on spending or helping others. These behaviors - which are mainly based on C values - enhance an individual's well-being (Dunn et al., 2012). Research showing a positive association between social relationships and life satisfaction (Argyle, 1999; Diener and Biswas-Diener, 2008) does also indirectly suggest that C values may be more closely related to life satisfaction than A values.

On the other hand, research on A and C traits shows a different pattern. For example, research by Helgeson (1994) showed that A traits are associated with reduced depression, anxiety, and health complaints; whereas C traits show less clear associations with well-being parameters. Similarly, Saragovi et al. (2002) found that although A traits and C traits were both positively related to positive affect and social adjustment, only A traits were positively associated with life satisfaction. In addition, A traits are correlated with variables that are also correlated with life satisfaction (Çivitci and Çivitci, 2009; Kong et al., 2014), such as, self-esteem (Abele et al., 2008a; Wojciszke et al., 2011; Gebauer et al., 2013) and self-efficacy beliefs (Abele, 2003). In contrast to C traits, studies show that A traits predict longitudinal success in an individual's occupational career (Kirchmeyer, 1998; Abele, 2003; Abele and Spurk, 2011), that A traits are also malleable in response to success and failure experiences (Abele et al., 2008a; see also Uchronski et al., 2012), and that A traits predict an individual's feelings of competence (Locke and Nekich, 2000; see also Locke, 2003). In sum, A traits seem to enhance an individual's feelings of competence and of self-efficacy; A traits are positively associated with self-esteem; and A traits are related to reduced depression and health complaints. Moreover, A traits instigate behavior which is success-oriented and leads to actual to success. C traits do not show this pattern of associations. As feelings of competence, of self-efficacy, positive self-esteem, and success experiences are associated with life satisfaction, thus, also suggesting that A traits are associated with life satisfaction both directly but also indirectly.

THE PRESENT STUDY

An individual's values and his/her beliefs about own traits may be organized into the A and C framework. With this framework in mind, earlier research points to an asymmetry, suggesting that C values are more beneficial for an individual's life satisfaction than A values (Kasser and Ryan, 1996; Locke, 2003; Hofer et al., 2006; Dunn et al., 2012; Kasser et al., 2014) and that A traits are more beneficial for an individual's life satisfaction than C traits (Helgeson, 1994; Saragovi et al., 2002). We therefore predict that people with high C values and with high A traits are more satisfied with their lives than people with low C values and low A traits. Also in this line, if an individual feels that he/she does not have the competence and persistence (i.e., high in A traits) to follow her C values then the effect of values on life satisfaction may become smaller. In other words, we will also investigate if the association of C values with life satisfaction is moderated by A traits.

As there are cultural differences in the determinants of life satisfaction (Oishi et al., 1999; Diener and Lucas, 2000), our hypotheses will be studied in two different cultures, Germany and Russia. Germany and Russia differ in economic wealth and in several important culture dimensions (http://geert-hofstede.com/germany.html; Hofstede, 2001). Germany is, for example, a more individualistic and masculine culture than Russia (Hofstede, 2001). Nevertheless, data suggests that the stronger association of A traits, compared to that of C traits, with self-esteem does not only hold in individualistic cultures like Germany (Abele et al., 2008a; Gebauer et al., 2013), but also in

somewhat more collectivistic cultures like Poland (Wojciszke et al., 2011) and even in a clearly collectivistic culture like China (Bi et al., 2013). In specific samples of Southern China, however, researchers also found a positive association of C traits with self-esteem, but this was lower than the one between A traits and self-esteem (Bi et al., 2013). It seems that the stronger association of A traits with self-esteem than of C traits with self-esteem holds across cultures. In addition, Hofer et al. (2006) found that the positive association between C values and life satisfaction did not differ between cultures (Cameroon, Costa Rica, Germany); and the zero association between A values and life satisfaction also holds across these cultures. Even if this set of findings are still small, it suggests that the association between values, traits, and life satisfaction may be similar across cultures.

HYPOTHESES

To sum up, we state the following hypotheses: (1) C values are more strongly related to life satisfaction than A values. (2) A traits are more strongly related to life satisfaction than C traits. Moreover, we will test if the relation between C values and life satisfaction is moderated by A traits.

STUDY 1: GERMANY

PARTICIPANTS

We recruited 201 participants (128 women, 73 men; age range from 15 to 72 years; M = 27.36, SD = 12.94). Most of them had graduated from university (79%). They filled out an online questionnaire.

MATERIALS AND MEASURES

A and C values were assessed with a scale constructed by Trapnell and Paulhus (2012). Participants rated the importance of 20 values on a 7-point scale ranging from 1 = not important for *me* to 7 = highly important for *me*. A values were "autonomy," "competence," "achievement," "ambition," "influence," "power," "status," "wealth," "recognition," and "superiority." C values were "trust," "honesty," "harmony," "civility," "loyalty," "politeness," "compassion," "altruism," "forgiveness," and "equality." The reliabilities of both scales were good (A values, $\alpha = 0.85$; C values, $\alpha = 0.88$).

A and C traits were measured by means of 40 bipolar adjective scales (Abele and Hauke, unpublished manuscript). Answers were given on bipolar scales ranging from 2 (*definitely applies to me*) for the left-hand adjective (for instance "efficient") through 0 (*neither – nor*) to 2 (*definitely applies to me*) for the right-hand adjective (for instance "inefficient"). These ratings were later recoded into 5-point scales with 5 being the positive endpoint of the scale (for instance 1 "inefficient" to 5 "efficient"). Further examples for the A scale are "competent" versus "incompetent" and "gives up easily" versus "does not give up easily." Examples for the C scale are "helpful" versus "not helpful" and "fair" versus "unfair." The reliability of both scales was good (A traits, $\alpha = 0.87$; C traits, $\alpha = 0.89$).

We measured life satisfaction with a German version of the satisfaction with life scale (Diener et al., 1985; German version Glaesmer et al., 2011). It comprises five items (sample item: "In most ways, my life is close to my ideals"; "So far I have gotten the

things I want in my life") which were answered on a 5-point scale from 1 = not at all to 5 = definitely agree. The reliability of the scale was good ($\alpha = 0.82$).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

We first conducted a series of confirmatory factor analyses (CFAs) using MPlus (Muthén and Muthén, 1998) to ensure the distinctness of the values and the trait scales. We followed suggestions by Little et al. (2002) and used item parcels for these analyses. Item parcels have better psychometric characteristics than single items and fewer parameters are needed to define a construct. Six item parcels were built for the agency and communion trait measures each. Three parcels were built for the A and C value measures each. Using a maximum likelihood estimation method, the results of the CFA revealed that the four-factor model that distinguishes between A and C values and A and C traits fitted the data [$\chi^2 = 259.20$, df = 125, p < 0.001; comparative fit index (CFI) = 0.90, Tucker-Lewis Index (TLI) = 0.88, root mean square error approximation (RMSEA) = 0.07, standardized root mean square residual (SRMR) = 0.07; cf., Hu and Bentler, 1999]. Most importantly, this model provided a significant improvement in fit compared to a model with only two factors (A values plus traits versus C values plus traits; $\Delta \chi^2 = 155.96$, df = 5, $p < 0.001)^1$. We therefore used the four scales of A and C values and of A and C traits.

Table 1 shows the means, standard deviations and intercorrelations of the present measures. Women endorsed C values slightly more than men; A traits were positively correlated with age; and participants with higher education scored lower on C traits than participants with lower education. Moreover, older people endorsed A values less than younger ones.

Participants rated their A traits lower than their C traits, t(200) = 10.83, p < 0.001, d = 0.78, and they endorsed A values less than C values, t(200) = 16.25, p < 0.001, d = 1.15. A traits and C traits were significantly correlated, but A values and C values were independent. Life satisfaction was significantly correlated with both the value scales and the trait scales.

In order to test the above hypotheses, we ran a stepwise multiple regression (all variables centered). We first regressed the sociodemographics, then the value scales, then the trait scales and in the fourth step the interaction between A traits and C values (Aiken and West, 1991) on life satisfaction.

The findings are depicted in **Table 2**. Gender, age, and education had no influence on life satisfaction. Supporting H1, C values were significantly associated with life satisfaction, but A values were not. Supporting H2, A traits related positively to life satisfaction and C traits showed no association². The exploratory test for an interaction of C values and A traits revealed no effect.

Summarizing, Study 1 revealed findings in support of our hypotheses. Participants who endorsed C values (H1) and who rated their A traits as high (H2) were especially satisfied with their

 $^{^1 \}rm We$ also tested several three-factor models, but they showed worse fit indices than the four-factor model (all ps < 0.001).

²The regression of socio-demographics and self-concept (without values) revealed again a highly significant beta weight for A traits ($\beta = 0.38$, p < 0.0001), but not for C traits ($\beta = 0.08$, *ns*).

						with			
	М	SD	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
(1) Gender ^a			0.11	-0.04	0.03	-0.12	0.07	-0.15*	-0.07
(2) Age	27.36	12.94		-0.11	0.18*	0.01	-0.15*	-0.08	0.03
(3) Education ^b					0.02	-0.16*	0.12	-0.09	0.11
(4) Agentic traits ^c	3.63	0.50				0.33***	0.39***	0.16*	0.40***
(5) Communal traits ^c	4.06	0.48					-0.03	0.68***	0.20**
(6) Agentic values ^d	4.31	0.99						0.05	0.15*
(7) Communal values ^d	5.77	0.86							0.21**
(8) Life satisfaction ^c	3.68	0.81							

Table 1 | Mean, standard deviation, and intercorrelation (Study 1; N = 201).

^a 0 woman, 1 man; ^b 0 lower than high school, 1 high school and more; ^c scale from 1 to 5; ^d scale from 1 to 7; *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.01.

lives. Our exploratory test for a moderation of the effects of C values via A traits revealed no effect.

Moreover, participants rated their C traits higher than their A traits. This is the usual finding in the literature (see Abele and Wojciszke, 2014, for an overview). Also in support of findings in the literature (Trapnell and Paulhus, 2012), they endorsed C values more than A values. It may be asked why older participants rated their A traits higher than younger ones. We think that this is due to the sample as we had only few participants above the age of 50 (N = 13), i.e., the "older" participants were "middle-aged." There are also findings in the literature suggesting a positive association between persistence (belonging to the A domain) and age (Josefsson et al., 2013).

STUDY 2: RUSSIA

PARTICIPANTS AND MEASURES

We recruited 328 participants (213 women, 115 men; age range from 15 to 66 years; M = 27.93, SD = 9.34). Most of them had

graduated from university (87%). They filled out an online questionnaire. The measures were the same as in the first study. The reliabilities of the scales were good (A traits, $\alpha = 0.88$; C traits, $\alpha = 0.83$; A values, $\alpha = 0.87$; C values, $\alpha = 0.86$; life satisfaction, $\alpha = 0.81$).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

We again conducted a series of CFAs with the analogous item parcels as in Study 1. The four-factor model (A and C values and A and C traits) fitted the data adequately ($\chi^2 = 424.64$, df = 125, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.89, TLI = 0.86, RMSEA = 0.09, SRMR = 0.08). This model provided a significant improvement in fit compared to a model with only two factors (A values plus traits versus C values plus traits; $\Delta \chi^2 = 529.25$, df = 5, p < 0.001³. We therefore again used the four scales of A and C values and of A and C traits.

 3 We also tested several three-factor models, but they showed worse fit indices than the four-factor model (all *ps* < 0.001).

	First step β, <i>SE</i>	Second step β, <i>SE</i>	Third step β, <i>SE</i>	Fourth step β, <i>SE</i>	Final model overal adjusted R ²
Gender	-0.07 (0.12)	-0.05 (0.12)	-0.05 (0.11)	-0.05 (0.11)	
Age	0.05 (0.01)	0.08 (0.01)	-0.02 (0.01)	-0.01 (0.00)	
Education	0.11 (0.14)	0.12 (0.14)	0.11 (0.13)	0.11 (0.13)	
Agentic values		0.14 (0.06)	-0.03 (0.06)	-0.01 (0.06)	
Communal values		0.21*** (0.07)	0.18* (0.09)	0.19* (0.09)	
Agentic traits			0.40*** (0.13)	0.40*** (0.13)	
Communal traits			-0.05 (0.16)	-0.02 (0.17)	
A traits * C values				0.10 (0.05)	0.17***
ΔR^2	0.00	0.06**	0.12***	0.01	

p < 0.05; p < 0.01; p < 0.01; p < 0.001; p < 0.001

						Correlation w	ith		
	М	SD	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
(1) Gender ^a			-0.07	-0.09	0.07	-0.13**	-0.07	-0.21***	-0.12*
(2) Age	27.93	9.34		0.21***	0.14**	0.06	-0.25***	0.11*	0.20***
(3) Education ^b					0.11*	0.08	0.00	.08	0.05
(4) Agentic traits ^c	3.57	0.52				0.40***	0.30***	0.18***	0.36***
(5) Communal traits ^c	4.01	0.42					0.09	0.57***	0.35***
(6) Agentic values ^d	4.70	1.06						0.17**	0.06
(7) Communal values ^d	5.68	0.86							0.22***
(8) Life satisfaction ^c	2.98	0.87							

Table 3 | Mean, standard deviation, and intercorrelation (Study 2; N = 328).

^a 0 woman, 1 man; ^b 0 lower than high School, 1 high school and more; ^c scale from 1 to 5; ^d scale from 1 to 7; *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001.

Table 3 shows the mean, standard deviation, and intercorrelation. Women scored higher on C traits and higher on C values than men; women were also more satisfied with their lives than men. Older people scored higher on A traits, they were more satisfied with their lives, and they endorsed A values less than younger people. People with higher education scored higher on A traits than people with lower education.

Participants again scored lower on A traits than on C traits, t(327) = 15.19, p < 0.001, d = 0.86, and they endorsed A values less than C values, t(327) = 14.20, p < 0.001, d = 0.72. A traits and C traits were significantly correlated and A values and C values were also slightly correlated. Life satisfaction was significantly correlated with both A traits and C traits and with C values, but not with A values.

The hypotheses were again tested by means of a stepwise multiple regression. The variables were centered before entering them into the regression (**Table 4**). In the Russian sample women and older people were more satisfied with their lives than men and younger people. Supporting H1, C values were significantly associated with life satisfaction (second step). However, the influence of C values disappeared, when the trait measures were introduced in step three. Now both A and C traits significantly related to life satisfaction⁴. Step four, finally, revealed a significant interaction of A traits and C values. As can be seen in **Figure 1**, the impact of C values on life satisfaction was moderated by A traits. Participants high in A traits were generally more satisfied than those low in A traits. C values had an impact on life satisfaction especially when participants were high in A traits.

Summarizing, H1 was again supported: C values were positively associated with life satisfaction. However, as the significant interaction with A traits showed this effect was moderated by A traits. C values were more closely associated with life satisfaction when A traits were high. Supporting H2, A traits were generally positively associated with life satisfaction.

Replicating Study 1, participants rated their C traits higher than their A traits; and they endorsed C values more than A values.

⁴The regression of socio-demographics and self-concept (without values) revealed highly significant beta weights for both A traits ($\beta = 0.27$, p < 0.001) and C traits ($\beta = 0.22$, p < 0.001).

	First step β, <i>SE</i>	Second step β <i>, SE</i>	Third step β, <i>SE</i>	Fourth step β, <i>SE</i>	Final model Overal adjusted R ²
Gender	-0.11* (0.10)	-0.07 (0.10)	-0.11* (0.09)	-0.12* (0.09)	
Age	0.19** (0.01)	0.20** (0.01)	0.14** (0.01)	0.13* (0.01)	
Education	0.00 (0.14)	-0.01 (0.14)	-0.04 (0.13)	-0.06 (0.13)	
Agentic values		0.08 (0.05)	-0.02 (0.05)	-0.01 (0.05)	
Communal values		0.18*** (0.05)	0.02 (0.06)	0.07 (0.06)	
Agentic traits			0.27*** (0.10)	0.30*** (0.10)	
Communal traits			0.21** (0.14)	0.19** (0.13)	
A traits * C values				0.18*** (0.04)	0.23***
ΔR^2	0.05**	0.04**	0.13***	0.03*	

p < 0.05; p < 0.01; p < 0.01



Also replicating Study 1, older people rated their A traits higher than younger people. However, there were again only few people above the age of 50 (N = 9). Whereas the socio-demographic variables had no influence in the German sample, the Russian sample revealed higher life satisfaction of women and older people.

COMPARISON BETWEEN BOTH STUDIES

We compared the trait-, value-, and life satisfaction measures between both samples. Russians and Germany did not differ in their trait ratings [A traits: t(527) = 1.26, *ns*; C traits: t(527) = 1.29, *ns*] as well as in C values [t(527) = 1.23, *ns*]. However, life satisfaction was higher in the German sample, t(527) = 9.15, p < 0.001; d = 0.82; and A values were higher in the Russian sample, t(527) = 4.26, p < 0.001; $d = 0.38^5$.

We also compared the correlations between values and traits across the studies. A values and A traits correlate significantly (Germany: r = 0.39, p < 0.001; Russia: r = 0.30, p < 0.001), but C values and C traits correlate even more (Germany: r = 0.68, p < 0.001; Russia: r = 0.57, p < 0.001).

Figure 2, finally, summarizes the findings for our main hypotheses. In both samples we analyzed life satisfaction dependent on the individuals' below versus above median A traits and dependent on their below versus above median C values. As **Figure 2** shows, the high/high group was always more satisfied than the middle group, which was more satisfied than the low/low group. The comparisons between these groups were highly significant⁶.

DISCUSSION

GENERAL FINDINGS

The present research studies the joint impact of values and traits on an individual's life satisfaction. We have argued that values as motivational forces influence the direction of behavior and goals;



and that traits should influence the effort and efficiency with which an individual strives for certain values and pursues certain goals. We applied the A & C framework to the analysis of values and traits and distinguished between A and C values (Trapnell and Paulhus, 2012) and between A and C traits (Abele and Wojciszke, 2007, 2014). We predicted that C values and A traits would be related to life satisfaction. We also tested if the association between C values and life satisfaction is moderated by A traits. The hypotheses were supported in the German sample and they were mainly supported in the Russian sample.

Supporting H1, C values were in both samples positively associated with life satisfaction. Whereas this was a general influence in the German sample, in the Russian sample the impact of C values was moderated by A traits. These findings are in line with our theoretical reasoning. C values add to life satisfaction once, because they are regarded as more important across cultures (in both samples C values were more endorsed than A values); and also because they are "intrinsically" rewarding (Kasser and Ryan, 1996; Kasser et al., 2014). A values had no influence on life satisfaction, and this finding was the same across both studies (cf. Hofer et al., 2006; Dunn et al., 2012). It is again in line with selfdetermination theory as A values are more related to "extrinsic" goals (Kasser and Ryan, 1996; Kasser et al., 2014). Moreover, A values are culturally less appreciated than C values (Myers and Diener, 1995).

Supporting H2, A traits were significantly associated with life satisfaction in both samples. Individuals high in A traits are selfconfident and efficient – whatever goal or value they strive for. They are success-oriented and successful. In this context, selfconfidence, self-efficacy, and self-esteem as well as success enhance a person's life satisfaction (Helgeson, 1994; Abele et al., 2008a; Hefferon and Boniwell, 2011; Bi et al., 2013).

As was shown in **Figure 2**, individuals with above median C values and above median A traits were always more satisfied than individuals in the middle group (either C values or A traits below median) than those in the low/low group (individuals with below median C values and below median A traits).

The impact of A traits on life satisfaction was higher than the impact of C values; suggesting that not values *per se* impact a

⁵Russians scored higher on eight of the A values (autonomy, competence, achievement, wealth, recognition, status, power, and superiority). There was no difference regarding the value of influence. Conversely, Germans scored higher on ambition. ⁶Overall *F*-test: Germany, F(2,198) = 11.11, p < 0.001; Russia, F(2,325) = 26.14, p < 0.001. Duncan-tests between groups always p < 0.05. Difference high/high versus low/low in Germany: Cohen's d = 0.93; in Russia: Cohen's d = 1.04.

person's life satisfaction, but the transformation of values into behavior is important. Consequently, beliefs in one's own competence and assertiveness, that is, A traits, foster the transformation of values into behavior. Most importantly, the present data showed that the efficient pursuit of goals enhances life satisfaction when these goals are related to C values, such as, trust, honesty, altruism, forgiveness, and equality⁷. These findings are an addition to earlier research in which either A traits or the endorsement of C values was related to life satisfaction (e.g., Helgeson, 1994; Kasser and Ryan, 1996; Saragovi et al., 2002; Locke, 2003; Hofer et al., 2006; Dunn et al., 2012; Kasser et al., 2014).

The relatively strong association of A traits with life satisfaction was shown in both Germany and Russia. This intercultural finding supports our theoretical reasoning that a person's agency being indicative of competence- and efficiency beliefs enhances effort-expenditure and optimism in goal striving and that these factors add to a person's life satisfaction. The present research also adds to our understanding of the A & C framework in personality and social psychology. The data show that C traits and C values were more endorsed than A traits and A values. These findings are in line with prior reasoning and data on the primacy of communion (Abele and Bruckmüller, 2011; Abele and Wojciszke, 2014).

Moreover, the present results show that C values and C traits are more strongly correlated than A values and A traits; thus, supporting a "primacy of communion" not only in ratings of the self and of others, but also at the construct level. Communal content is more similar across languages than agentic content (Abele et al., 2008b; Abele and Bruckmüller, 2011; Abele and Wojciszke, 2014) and within a language it is more closely connected ("denser") than agentic content (Bruckmüller and Abele, 2013).

COMPARISON BETWEEN BOTH COUNTRIES

In contrast to the German sample, in which C traits showed no association to life satisfaction when A traits were controlled for, C traits were associated with life satisfaction in the Russian sample even when A traits were controlled for. As collectivism and femininity are more pronounced in the Russian culture than in the German culture (Hofstede, 2001), an individual's C traits in the sense of warmth, friendliness and helpfulness might add more to life satisfaction in Russia than in Germany (for differences within China; Bi et al., 2013).

There are also both similarities and differences between the countries. Whereas in both samples women endorsed C values more than men, there were no further gender differences in the German sample but two more ones in the Russian sample. In the Russian sample women scored higher on C traits than men. This may be due to more traditional gender roles in Russia than in Germany (Fuwa, 2013). Russian women were also more satisfied with their lives than Russian men. However, gender did not moderated the association between self-concept, values and life satisfaction.

In both samples older participants rated their A traits higher than younger ones, and in both samples participants with higher education scored higher on A traits than those with lower education. These findings, however, should be replicated as there were only few older participants and only few less well educated participants in both samples.

It is not astonishing that life satisfaction of the German sample was higher than life satisfaction of the Russian sample, as Germany is a wealthier and safer country than Russia. It is more astonishing that A values were higher in the Russian sample than in the German one – given that Russia was classified as a less masculine country than Germany (Hofstede, 2001; http://geert-hofstede.com/germany.html) and that masculinity and A values share some common meaning (Abele and Wojciszke, 2007). One interpretation may be that the daily struggle for better living conditions is harder in Russia and that this experience leads to higher A values. Given the classification of Russia as less masculine and more collectivistic than Germany it is also astonishing that both samples did not differ in their trait ratings.

LIMITATIONS

There are some limitations of the present research which should be addressed in future studies. First, our samples comprised mainly highly educated individuals. Albeit the present data did not show a moderating impact of level of education, the samples comprised nevertheless mainly highly educated individuals. The impact of education should be further studied. Second, our data are crosssectional and it has to be demonstrated if A traits and C values influence life satisfaction in a longitudinal perspective. We are, however, confident that the present data do have some validity as they were replicated across two different countries. Third, it may be argued that Russia and Germany do not differ so much and that a better test of the cultural invariance of the present findings would be to involve countries which are more different like, for instance, China or Japan. Again, this is an issue for further research. Finally, it might be argued that the measures of A and C values as well as A and C traits were highly correlated and it is not clear if they really measure different constructs. We think that even though the measures were correlated we showed that a four-factorial model covers the data better than a two-factorial model (or any threefactorial model) and we also showed that values and traits are differentially related to life satisfaction. Hence, suggesting that the constructs of A and C values and A and C traits are sufficiently distinct (see also Parks-Leduc et al., 2014) even though the model fits in the CFA's were not fully satisfactory.

CONCLUSION

The present research adds to our understanding of individual differences underlying differences in life satisfaction. Values as the cognitive representation of motives are important. However, not all kind of values add to life satisfaction: in both present samples C values add to life satisfaction especially when people are convinced that they are "agentic" enough to pursue and live these values.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Thanks to Natalja Atapin, who translated the questionnaire into Russian and who collected the data in Russia. I also thank Anja

⁷It might be argued that the effective pursuit of any value enhances life satisfaction. We therefore additionally tested if the interaction of A traits and A values is significant. However, in both samples, there was no interaction.

Pfeffer and Anna Rüppel, who collected the data in Germany. Dr. Tamara Hagmaier-Göttle gave valuable comments to an earlier version of this paper. The present research was supported by a grant from the German Research Foundation (DFG Ab 45/10-2).

REFERENCES

- Abele, A. E. (2003). The dynamics of masculine-agentic and feminine-communal traits: findings from a prospective study. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 85, 768–776. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.85.4.768
- Abele, A. E., and Bruckmüller, S. (2011). The bigger one of the "Big Two"? Preferential processing of communal information. *J. Exp. Soc. Psychol.* 47, 935–948. doi: 10.1016/j.jesp.2011.03.028
- Abele, A. E., Rupprecht, T., and Wojciszke, B. (2008a). The influence of success and failure experiences on agency. *Eur. J. Soc. Psychol.* 38, 436–448. doi: 10.1002/ejsp.454
- Abele, A. E., Uchronski, M., Suitner, C., and Wojciszke, B. (2008b). Towards an operationalization of the fundamental dimensions of agency and communion: trait content ratings in five countries considering valence and frequency of word occurrence. *Eur. J. Soc. Psychol.* 38, 1202–1217. doi: 10.1002/ej sp.575
- Abele, A. E., and Spurk, D. (2011). The dual impact of gender and the influence of timing of parenthood on men's and women's career development: longitudinal findings. *Int. J. Behav. Dev.* 35, 225–232. doi: 10.1177/01650254113 98181
- Abele, A. E., and Wojciszke, B. (2007). Agency and communion from the perspective of self versus others. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 93, 751–763. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.93.5.751
- Abele, A. E., and Wojciszke, B. (2014). Communal and agentic content. A dual perspective model. Adv. Exp. Soc. Psychol. 50, 198–255. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-800284-1.00004-7
- Aiken, L. S., and West, S. G. (1991). Multiple Regression: Testing and Interpreting Interactions. Newbury Park: Sage.
- Argyle, M. (1999). "Causes and correlates of happiness," in Well-Being: The Foundation of Hedonic Psychology, eds D. Kahneman, E. Diener, and N. Schwarz (New York: Russel Sage Foundation), 353–373.
- Bakan, D. (1966). The Duality of Human Existence: An Essay on Psychology and Religion. Chicago, IL: Rand McNally.
- Baumeister, R. (1999). "Self-concept, self-esteem, and identity," in Nelson-Hall Series in Psychology, 2nd Edn, Personality: Contemporary Theory and Research, eds V. J. Derlega, B. A. Winstead, and W. H. Jones (Chicago, IL: Nelson-Hall Publishers), 339–375.
- Bi, C., Ybarra, O., and Zhao, Y. (2013). Accentuating your masculine side. Agentic traits generally dominate self-evaluation, even in China. *Soc. Psychol.* 44, 104–109. doi: 10.1027/1864-9335/a000144
- Bruckmüller, S., and Abele, A. E. (2013). The density of the "Big Two": how are agency and communion represented in our heads? *Soc. Psychol.* 44, 63–74. doi: 10.1027/1864-9335/a000145
- Çivitci, N., and Çivitci, A. (2009). Self-esteem as mediator and moderator of the relationship between loneliness and life satisfaction in adolescents. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 47, 954–958. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2009.07.022
- Diehl, M., Owen, S. K., and Youngblade, L. M. (2004). Agency and communion attributes in adults' spontaneous self-representations. *Int. J. Behav. Dev.* 28, 1–15. doi: 10.1080/01650250344000226
- Diener, E. (2012). New findings and future directions for subjective well-being research. Am. Psychol. 67, 590–597. doi: 10.1037/a0029541
- Diener, E., and Biswas-Diener, R. (2008). Happiness. Unlocking the Mysteries of Psychological Wealth. Oxford: Blackwell. doi: 10.1002/9781444305159
- Diener, E., Emmons, R. A., Larsen, R. J., and Griffin, S. (1985). The satisfaction with life scale. *J. Pers. Assess.* 49, 71–75. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa4901_13
- Diener, E., and Lucas, R. E. (1999). "Personality and subjective well-being," in Well-Being: The Foundation of Hedonic Psychology, eds D. Kahneman, E. Diener, and N. Schwarz (New York: Russel Sage Foundation), 213–229.
- Diener, E., and Lucas, R. E. (2000). Explaining differences in societal levels of happiness: relative standards, need fulfillment, culture, and evaluation theory. *J. Happiness Stud.* 1, 41–78. doi: 10.1023/A:1010076127199
- Dunn, E. W., Aknin, L. B., and Norton, M. I. (2012). Prosocial spending and happiness: using money to benefit others pays off. *Curr. Dir. Psychol. Sci.* 23, 41–47. doi: 10.1177/0963721413512503

- Fredrickson, B. L. (2001). The role of positive emotions in positive psychology: the broaden-and-build theory of positive emotions. Am. Psychol. 56, 218–226. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.56.3.218
- Fuwa, M. (2013). Work-family conflict and attitudes toward marriage. J. Family Issues 35, 731–754. doi: 10.1177/0192513X12474631
- Gable, S. L., and Haidt, J. (2005). What (and why) is positive psychology? *Rev. Gen. Psychol.* 9, 103–110. doi: 10.1037/1089-2680.9.2.103
- Gebauer, J., Wagner, J., Sedikides, C., and Neberich, W. (2013). Agency-communion and self-esteem relations are moderated by culture, religiosity, age, and sex: evidence for the "self-centrality breads self-enhancement" principle. *J. Pers.* 81, 261–275. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.2012.00807.x
- Glaesmer, H., Grande, G., Braehler, E., and Roth, M. (2011). The German version of the satisfaction with life scale – psychometric properties and population based norms. *Eur. J. Psychol. Assess.* 27, 127–132. doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a0 00058
- Hefferon, K., and Boniwell, I. (2011). Positive Psychology: Theory, Research and Applications. London: McGraw-Hill.
- Helgeson, V. S. (1994). Relation of agency and communion to wellbeing: evidence and potential explanations. *Psychol. Bull.* 116, 412–428. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.116.3.412
- Hofer, J., Chasiotis, A., and Campos, D. (2006). Congruence between social values and implicit motives: effects on life satisfaction across three cultures. *Eur. J. Pers.* 20, 305–324. doi: 10.1002/per.590
- Hofstede, G. (2001). Culture's Consequences Comparing Values, Behaviours, Institutions and Organizations Across Nations, 2nd Edn. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Hogan, R. (1982). "A socioanalytic theory of personality," in Nebraska Symposium on Motivation, ed. M. Page (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press), 336–355.
- Hu, L., and Bentler, P. M. (1999). Cutodd criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analysis: conventional criteria versus new alternatives. *Struct. Equ. Modeling* 6, 1–55. doi: 10.1080/10705519909540118
- Josefsson, K., Jokela, M., Cloninger, C., Hintsanen, M., Salo, J., Hintsa, T., et al. (2013). Maturity and change in personality: developmental trends of temperament and character in adulthood. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 25, 713–727. doi: 10.1017/S0954579413000126
- Judd, C. M., James-Hawkins, L., Yzerbyt, V., and Kashima, Y. (2005). Fundamental dimensions of social judgment: understanding the relations between judgments of competence and warmth. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 89, 899–913. doi: 10.1037/ 0022-3514.89.6.899
- Kasser, T., Rosenblum, K. L., Sameroff, A. J., Deci, E. L., Niemiec, C. P., Ryan, R. M., et al. (2014). Changes in materialism, changes in psychological well-being: evidence from three longitudinal studies and an intervention experiment. *Motiv. Emot.* 38, 1–22. doi: 10.1007/s11031-013-9371-4
- Kasser, T., and Ryan, R. M. (1996). Further examining the american dream: differential correlates of intrinsic and extrinsic goals. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 22, 280–287. doi: 10.1177/0146167296223006
- Kirchmeyer, C. (1998). Determinants of managerial career success: evidence and explanation of male/female differences. J. Manage. 24, 673–692. doi: 10.1177/014920639802400601
- Kong, F., Ding, K., and Zhao, J. (2014). The relationships among gratitude, self-esteem, social support and life satisfaction among undergraduate students. *J. Happiness Stud.* 15. doi: 10.1007/s10902-014-9519-2
- Little, T., Cunningham, W., and Shahar, G. (2002). To parcel or not to parcel: exploring the question, weighing the merits. *Struct. Equ. Modeling* 9, 151–173. doi: 10.1207/S15328007SEM0902_1
- Locke, K. D. (2003). Status and solidarity in social comparison: agentic and communal values and vertical and horizontal directions. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 84, 619–631. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.84.3.619
- Locke, K. D., and Nekich, J. C. (2000). Agency and communion in naturalistic social comparison. Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull. 26, 864–874. doi: 10.1177/0146167200269011
- Muthén, L. K., and Muthén, B. O. (1998). *Mplus User's Guide*, 3rd Edn. Los Angeles, CA: Author.
- Myers, D. G., and Diener, E. (1995). Who is happy? *Psychol. Sci.* 6, 10–19. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.1995.tb00298.x
- Oishi, S., Diener, E., Lucas, R. E., and Suh, E. M. (1999). Cross-cultural variations in predictors of life satisfaction: perspectives from needs and values. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 25, 980–990. doi: 10.1177/01461672992511006

- Parks-Leduc, L., Feldman, G., and Bardi, A. (2014). Personality traits and personal values: a meta-analysis. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Rev.* doi: 10.1177/1088868314538548 [Epub ahead of print].
- Paulhus, D., L., and John, O. P. (1998). Egoistic and moralistic biases in self-perception: the interplay of self-deceptive styles with basic traits and motives. J. Pers. 66, 1025–1060. doi: 10.1111/1467-6494. 00041
- Rokeach, M. (1973). The Nature of Human Values. New York: The Free Press.
- Saragovi, C., Aubé, J., Koestner, R., and Zuroff, D. (2002). Traits, motives, and depressive styles as reflections of agency and communion. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 28, 563–577. doi: 10.1177/0146167202288001
- Schwartz, S. H. (1992). "Universals in the content and structure of values: theoretical advances and empirical tests in 20 countries," in *Advances In Experimental Social Psychology*, ed M. P. Zanna (San Diego, CA: Academic Press), 1–65.
- Trapnell, P. D., and Paulhus, D. L. (2012). Agentic and communal values: their scope and measurement. J. Pers. Assess. 94, 39–52. doi: 10.1080/00223891.2011. 627968
- Uchronski, M. (2008). Agency and communion in spontaneous self-descriptions: occurrence and situational malleability. *Eur. J. Soc. Psychol.* 38, 1093–1102. doi: 10.1002/ejsp.563
- Uchronski, M., Abele, A. E., and Bruckmüller, S. (2012). Empathic perspective taking and the situational malleability of the communal self-concept. *Self Identity* 1–12. doi: 10.1080/15298868.2012.655896

- Wojciszke, B., Baryla, W., Parzuchowski, M., Szymkow, A., and Abele, A. E. (2011). Self-esteem is dominated by agentic over communal information. *Eur. J. Soc. Psychol.* 41, 617–627. doi: 10.1002/ejsp.791
- Ybarra, O., Chan, E., Park, H., Burnstein, E., Monin, B., and Stanik, C. (2008). Life's recurring challenges and the fundamental dimensions: an integration and its implications for cultural differences and similarities. *Eur. J. Soc. Psychol.* 38, 1083–1092. doi: 10.1002/ejsp.559

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 26 June 2014; paper pending published: 24 July 2014; accepted: 30 October 2014; published online: 18 November 2014.

Citation: Abele AE (2014) Pursuit of communal values in an agentic manner: a way to happiness? Front. Psychol. **5**:1320. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01320

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2014 Abele. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Satisfaction with life and character strengths of non-religious and religious people: it's practicing one's religion that makes the difference

Anne Berthold* and Willibald Ruch

Department of Psychology - Personality and Assessment, University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland

Edited by:

Danilo Garcia, University of Gothenburg, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Ulrich Von Hecker, Cardiff University, UK Patricia Maria Anne Rosenberg, Network for Empowerment and Well-Being, Sweden

*Correspondence:

Anne Berthold, Department of Psychology – Personality and Assessment, University of Zurich, Binzmuehlestr 14/7, Zurich CH-8050, Switzerland e-mail: a.berthold@psychologie.uzh.ch According to systematic reviews, religious beliefs and practices are related to higher life satisfaction, happiness, and positive affect (Koenig and Larson, 2001). The present research extends previous findings by comparing satisfaction with life and character strengths of non-religious people, religious people, who practice their religion and people that have a religious affiliation but do not practice their religion. We assessed life satisfaction (SWLS), character strengths (VIA-IS) and the orientations to happiness (OTH) in a sample of N = 20538 participants. People with a religious affiliation that also practice their religion were found to be more satisfied with their life and scored higher on life of meaning than those who do not practice their religion and than non-religious people. Also religious people who practice their religion differed significantly from those who do not practice their religion and non-religious people regarding several character strengths; they scored higher on kindness, love, gratitude, hope, forgiveness, and on spirituality. There were no substantial differences between people who had no religious affiliation and those with a religious affiliation that do not practice their religion (all $\eta_p^2 s < 0.009$). Altogether, the present findings suggest that people profit from a religious affiliation if they also actively practice their religion.

Keywords: character strengths, religiousness, satisfaction with life, orientations to happiness, practicing religion

INTRODUCTION

SATISFACTION WITH LIFE AND RELIGION

One pertinent research question in Positive Psychology is the identification of variables that enable a fulfilling, meaningful, and happy life. In the past years a sizable amount of studies has been accumulated to examine the relation of character strengths and well-being (e.g., Isaacowitz et al., 2003; Park et al., 2004). It was consistently found that life satisfaction is particularly related to the five following scales of the *Values in Action Inventory of Strengths* (VIA-IS; Peterson and Park, 2004; Peterson et al., 2005a): *curiosity, zest, love, gratitude,* and *hope.*

Reviewing previous studies using the VIA-IS, we found no consistent pattern regarding the relation of life satisfaction and the strength religiousness, which is defined as having coherent beliefs about the higher purpose and meaning of the universe, knowing where one fits within the larger scheme. Correlation coefficients vary from significantly negative (e.g., r = -0.14; Karris, 2009) to positive (e.g., r = 0.32; Peterson et al., 2007). Yet, the inconsistency of these results is not surprising. Numerous studies already examined the relation of religiousness and mental health, psychological distress, and other variables related to well-being using a variety of measures for the assessment of religiousness (see Saroglou, 2014, for a review). On the one hand, researchers concluded that the relation is weak and negative (Batson et al., 1993; Ellison and Lee, 2010), on the other hand, systematic meta-analyses point in the other direction (Koenig and Larson, 2001; Smith et al., 2003). The aim of the present research is to identify a condition under which a positive influence of religiousness on life satisfaction can be expected.

One reason for the discrepancy among previous studies (using the VIA-IS) might be the variation of unnoticed, but important, third variables (e.g., a social norm or the exertion of religious behaviors). Recently, Stavrova et al. (2013) showed that religious people are happier and more satisfied with life than non-religious individuals especially in countries with a positive social norm toward religiousness (see also Gebauer et al., 2012). The influence of such a social norm could be multifaceted. Aside from feeling socially supported, the perceived fit between religious values and environment could encourage religious people to engage in practicing their religion more actively, which in turn could lead to more satisfaction with life.

It is assumed that the use of one's strengths is fulfilling and that well-being is enhanced via the development of one's signature strengths (i.e., participants top five strengths). A number of studies applying strengths-intervention programs provide evidence for an increase in well-being after the strengths-based intervention (Seligman et al., 2005; Rust et al., 2009; Proctor et al., 2011; Gander et al., 2013; Rashid, in press). The findings of Harzer and Ruch (2013) also support this reasoning by showing that job satisfaction increased along with increasing numbers of signature strengths applicable at the workplace. Aside from research using the VIA-IS, Sagiv and Schwartz (2000) provide evidence that wellbeing is fostered when there is congruence between individuals' values and their environment. They argue: "people are more likely to experience positive well-being when they can express and fulfill their values \dots " (p. 186). According to this theorizing – and in line with previous results – religious individuals should be more satisfied with their lives when they also practice their religion.

But, are prayers really necessary? Sethi and Seligman (1993) analyzed nine different religions and found a positive relation between religiousness and hope as well as optimism. Their analyses revealed that the liturgy (i.e., religious material) plays an important role. Other relevant factors positively related to optimism were religious influence in daily life, religious involvement and religious hope (see also Ciarrocchi et al., 2008). Further evidence for the influence of prayers can be found in a study of Mochon et al. (2008) focusing on the frequency of religious practice. The authors suggest that regular activities (e.g., attending religious services) can provide people with small positive boosts. The findings showed that well-being was more positive, the more often religion was practiced. However, the same authors also concluded that the relationship between religiousness and well-being is more complex than they had thought (Mochon et al., 2011). They found that people who claim to be religious only to a small extent are less happy than non-believers.

Additional support for our hypothesis that a religious affiliation alone does not automatically lead to higher life satisfaction is provided by Salsman et al. (2005). They showed that extrinsic religiousness had no influence on satisfaction with life, while intrinsic religiousness and prayer fulfillment was positively related to life satisfaction. Also, Lambert et al. (2009) showed in a set of studies that praying could increase gratitude (one of the strengths that is strongly related to life satisfaction).

Summing up – and in accordance with previous results – we hypothesized that satisfaction with life is increased in religious people who practice their religion compared to religiously affiliated people that do not practice their religion. This latter group was expected to be as satisfied with their lives as people without a religious affiliation.

CHARACTER STRENGTHS AND RELIGION

The inspection of historical texts across different cultures and religions enabled researchers to identify six ubiquitous virtues (Dahlsgaard et al., 2005). Later, 24 character strengths were derived that enable the virtues: creativity, curiosity, open-mindedness, love of learning, perspective, authenticity, bravery, perseverance, zest, kindness, love, social intelligence, fairness, leadership, teamwork, forgiveness, humility, prudence, self regulation, appreciation of beauty and excellence, gratitude, hope, humor, and religiousness (Peterson and Seligman, 2004).

Studying religions had been particularly important for the creation of the list of character strengths. However, studies that directly investigate the influence of being religious or practicing religion on character strengths are fairly scarce in positive psychology research. Moreover, those few studies comparing religious and non-religious individuals that use the VIA-IS yielded contradictory results. Bai (2011, Unpublished Doctoral dissertation) for example found no differences between individuals with and without a religious denomination. Ahmed (2009), on the other hand, showed that various character strengths depended on the individual's religiousness. The inconsistency of previous results calls for more research to shed light on the manifold influences of religion on character strengths. The present research aims to contribute to the understanding of this relationship.

There are several possibilities available to generate hypotheses regarding religiousness and character strengths. Reviewing religious readings is a helpful alternative to collect exploratory hypotheses and it becomes apparent that religious norms are related to quite a few character strengths, as for example gratitude, kindness, and forgiveness. The rules of gratitude, kindness and forgiving are omnipresent lessons taught through religious readings and services. A relationship between these strengths and religiousness has also already been reported in previous research. There is for example empirical evidence that praying increases gratitude (Lambert et al., 2009). Thus, the character strength gratitude should be particularly increased in religious people that practice their religion. The strength gratitude was also included in research of Ahmed (2009), who showed that highly religious participants (i.e., American Muslim youth) were characterized by the strengths: kindness, equity, leadership, self-regulation, prudence, gratitude, hope/optimism, spirituality, and forgiveness. We therefore assume that these strengths are increased in religious people particularly when they practice their religion.

Another aid in the generation of hypotheses regarding character strengths is to examine the literature on values and religiousness. A meta-analysis based on data of the Schwartz value survey revealed that religious people favor conservative values such as tradition, conformity and tend to dislike hedonism (Saroglou et al., 2004). However, a differential investigation of the facets of religiousness showed a more complex picture. Saroglou and Munoz-Garcia (2008) showed that the preference for different values varied depending on which facet of religiousness was being considered. Religiosity was positively associated with conformity, while spirituality and conformity were unrelated. All religiousness measures, however, were positively related to the value of benevolence. The value benevolence, in a way, corresponds to the strengths forgiveness and kindness. Thus, the findings regarding values and religiousness support our assumption that peoples' character strengths (especially kindness and forgiveness) vary depending on their religiousness.

ORIENTATIONS TO HAPPINESS AND RELIGION

According to Seligman (2002), people can take three different roads to achieve happiness. The pleasurable route to happiness is characterized by a *hedonistic* worldview – accentuating the quest for pleasure and avoidance of pain (Peterson et al., 2005b). The second orientation to happiness is the life of engagement, which is based on Csikszentmihalyi's (1990) concept of flow. Through engaging in an activity, people can become absorbed, and receive gratification from these actions. In addition to pleasure and engagement, there is a third route to happiness: the life of meaning. This third route emphasizes that people can obtain happiness by identifying one's virtues and by living in accordance with this virtues to accomplish a higher purpose in life.

Previous research on the three orientations to happiness (OTH) showed that religious people differ regarding the two orientations

pleasure and meaning (Ruch et al., 2010a). Life of meaning was found to be higher in religious people, while, in contrast, pleasure appears to be negatively related to religiousness (see also Peterson et al., 2007). In line with previous findings, we expected that religious individuals would score high on meaning and low on pleasure. Support for the latter hypothesis can be partly derived from research on values and religion, showing that hedonism is less appreciated in religious people (Saroglou et al., 2004). However, research addressing religion and the OTH in more detail is lacking. Thus, we analyzed pleasure, engagement and meaning of religious people – in particular of those who practice their religion.

Altogether, the present research examines the relation of religiousness and the variables that define "the good life" – character strengths, satisfaction with life and the OTH. Comparing nonreligious individuals with religiously affiliated individuals who either do practice vs. do not practice their religion, it was predicted that individuals who indicated that they practiced their religion would score higher on life satisfaction and would also differ substantially from the other respondents regarding character strengths and OTH (especially life of meaning).

MATERIALS AND METHODS PARTICIPANTS

The sample consisted of 20538 German-speaking respondents. About 56% of the participants were from Germany, 31% were Swiss and 10% were from Austria. The respondents had a mean age of 39 years (SD = 12.39) with a range across the adult years. There were more female (70%, n = 14375) than male participants. About 48% (n = 9848) participants of our sample were married or in a relationship, <40% (n = 7999) were single, 12% (n = 2442) were separated or divorced, and ca. 1% (n = 249) were widowed. One third of our participants (n = 6168) were living alone, more than 50% (n = 10472) were living together with their partner or marriage partner, 9.4% (n = 1938) were living in a flat-sharing community, and 9.5% (n = 1960) were living together with their partent.

Almost 80% (n = 16210) of our participants reported themselves to be employed. About 57% (n = 11625) had a university degree, 20% (n = 4154) reported the completion of primary, required education, 13% (n = 2606) had a baccalaureate, 10% (n = 2077) of them had completed an apprenticeship, and <1% (n = 76) left school after the primary level.

INSTRUMENTS

Religious affiliation and practice of religion

One single item was used to assess participants' religious denominations. 25.5% of the participants indicated themselves to have no religious affiliations (n = 5235), the other 74.5% (n = 15303) were religiously affiliated. Next, we assessed whether participants practiced their religion or not with one item: "Do you practice your religion?" (1 = yes, 2 = no, 3 = no religion). 30% of the participants indicated to practice their religion (n = 6165) and 44.5% did not practice their religion (n = 9138).

Twenty-six percent of the female and 24% of the male participants were not religiously affiliated. Approximately 31% of the female sample and 28% of the male participants indicated to practice their religion and 43% of the female participants vs. 48% of the males had a religious affiliation but did not practice their religion. According to Cramérs V ($\varphi_c = 0.04$), there appears to be no meaningful relationship between gender and religious participation.

Values in action inventory of strength (VIA-IS)

The Values in Action Inventory of Strengths (VIA-IS; Peterson et al., 2005a) consists of 240 items for the self-assessment of the 24 character strengths (10 items per strength) included in the classification of Peterson and Seligman (2004). The questionnaire uses a 5-point Likert-scale (very much like me to very much unlike me). Example items are "I believe in a universal power, a god." (religiousness), "I have voluntarily helped a neighbor in the last month." (kindness), "I never miss group meetings or team practices." (teamwork), "I try to respond with understanding when someone treats me badly." (forgiveness). We used the German translation (Ruch et al., 2010b) of the VIA-IS that has comparable psychometric properties to the US-version. It has been used in numerous studies (e.g., Müller and Ruch, 2011; Proyer et al., 2011; Güsewell and Ruch, 2012). In the present sample the alpha coefficients were between $\alpha = 0.71$ (authenticity) and $\alpha = 0.90$ (religiousness) with a median of $\alpha = 0.78.$

Orientations to happiness scale

The OTH Scale (Peterson et al., 2005b) is a self-report questionnaire for the assessment of the three OTH (Life of Pleasure, Life of Engagement, Life of Meaning). The questionnaire uses a 5-point Likert-scale (*very much unlike me* to *very much like me*) and consists of 18 items (each scale is measured with six items). A sample item for the assessment of life of engagement is "*Regardless of what I am doing, time passes very quickly*." We used the German version of the OTH (Ruch et al., 2010b) that has shown good psychometric properties in several studies (e.g., Proyer et al., 2012). In the present sample the alpha coefficients of the three scales of the OTH were $\alpha = 0.74$ (*pleasure*), $\alpha = 0.65$ (*engagement*), and $\alpha = 0.78$ (*meaning*).

Satisfaction with life scale

The Satisfaction with Life Scale (SWLS; Pavot and Diener, 2008) is a 5-item measure that is widely used in research for the assessment of life satisfaction (as a global cognitive judgment of one's own life). The scale showed good psychometric properties across several studies (e.g., Diener et al., 2000). We used the German translation of the scale that has shown equally good psychometric properties (e.g., Peterson et al., 2007; Ruch et al., 2010b). A sample item is "*The conditions of my life are excellent.*" It uses a 7-point answer format (ranging from *strongly disagree* to *strongly agree*). The SWLS had a high internal consistency in our sample ($\alpha = 0.87$).

PROCEDURE

The respondents completed all three questionnaires (VIA-IS, OTH, SWLS) via the German online platform: www.charakterst aerken.org. They registered, provided socio-demographic information, and completed the measures sections. None of the

participants was paid. Immediately after completion, all participants received individualized feedback on their results. Though data collection via the Internet is sometimes criticized, there are empirical studies showing that Internet-based studies are usually as reliable and valid as more traditional strategies (e.g., paper-pencil) and that web-based samples are usually more diverse than other samples (Gosling et al., 2004; Howell et al., 2010). All local ethical guidelines were fulfilled.

RESULTS

Given the size of our sample, any two means that differed by 0.02 or more were statistically different (p < 0.05). Thus, we decided to consider and refer to the effect sizes (i.e., η_p^2) when reporting effects. By applying this strategy, we aimed to reduce the risk of overestimating the differences between our comparison groups (i.e., non-religious individuals, religiously affiliated individuals who practice their religion and not practice their religion). Effect sizes $\eta_p^2 s$ of ≥ 0.01 were considered as indicative.

RELIGIOUSNESS, PRACTICING RELIGION, AND SATISFACTION WITH LIFE

To compare the life satisfaction of non-religious participants, religiously affiliated participants, who practice their religion and those who not practice their religion, we conducted a univariate ANOVA (analysis of variance) with the dependent variable "satisfaction with life" and the independent factor group (religious and practicing, religious and not practicing, non-religious individuals). The means and standard deviations are reported in **Table 1**. The effect sizes indicated that, as predicted, religious people, who practice their religion, reported a higher satisfaction with life than their counterparts, who did not practice their religious and also a higher life satisfaction than non-religious individuals. There was no substantial difference between nonreligious individuals and religiously affiliated participants, who did not practice their religions (see **Table 2** for *F*-values and effect sizes).

RELIGIOUSNESS, PRACTICING RELIGION, AND CHARACTER STRENGTHS

For the comparison of the three groups regarding the character strengths, we conducted a MANOVA with the 24 strengths as dependent variables and the independent factor group (religious and practicing, religious and not practicing, non-religious individuals). The religious individuals, who practiced their religion, scored higher than the other two comparison groups on 16 of the 24 strengths (i.e., curiosity, love of learning, persistence, zest, love, kindness, teamwork, leadership, forgiveness, modesty, prudence, self-regulation, appreciation of beauty, gratitude, hope, and religiousness). The most pronounced differences were found for religiousness (large effect), gratitude (medium effect), love, forgiveness, hope, kindness, and appreciation of beauty (all $\eta_p^2 s > 0.011$, see **Tables 1** and **2**). The comparison of non-religious individuals and religiously affiliated individuals, who do not practice their religion, showed no substantial differences regarding the 24 character strengths (all $\eta_{\rm p}^2 s < 0.01$).

RELIGIOUSNESS, PRACTICING RELIGION, AND ORIENTATIONS TO HAPPINESS

We compared pleasure (P), engagement (E), and meaning (M) of non-religious participants, religiously affiliated participants, who practice their religion and those who did not practice religion. The MANOVA with the three scales of the OTH (P, E, and M) showed that religious individuals, who practice their religion, scored higher on meaning and lower on pleasure than the other two groups, which did not differ from each other (see **Tables 1** and **2**). No substantial differences were found for engagement.

DISCUSSION

The aim of the present research was to examine how practicing religion relates to variables that designate the "good life". Therefore, we investigated whether religiously affiliated individuals, who practice vs. those who do not practice their religion and non-religious individuals, differed with regard to their satisfaction with life, their character strengths and their OTH.

The findings of our study show that satisfaction with life was, as predicted, higher in individuals, who reported to practice their religion compared to the other respondents. Moreover, those individuals who are members of a religious community but do not practice their religion, did not differ from non-religious individuals regarding their life satisfaction. Apparently, people do not benefit from being religiousness unless they also engage in practicing their religion actively. The present results fit well with the findings of previous studies on religiousness and well-being that already noted the importance of carrying out religious practices (e.g., Sethi and Seligman, 1993; Mochon et al., 2008). The results of the present study are also in line with positive psychological research supporting the notion of a positive relationship between the frequent usage of one's strengths, fulfillment and satisfaction with life (e.g., Seligman et al., 2005).

In terms of religiousness and practicing religion, the processes leading to a high degree of well-being in religious people might be multifaceted. It is possible that religiousness has an indirect influence on life satisfaction through people's dispositional forgiveness. Forgiveness has been shown to correlate with religiousness and satisfaction with life (McCullough et al., 2001; Brown and Phillips, 2005; Jones, 2006). The findings of Brown and Phillips (2005) also indicate that forgiveness is positively related to mental health. Delle Fave et al. (2013) argue that most religious systems recommend healthy lifestyles and cite various studies that provided evidence for the beneficial influence of religiousness (e.g., religious practice) on mental and physical health (see Delle Fave et al., 2013, for an overview). Powell et al. (2003) investigated the relationship between religiousness and mortality. They reviewed several studies and concluded that practicing religion (e.g., church attendance) reduced mortality. Chida et al. (2009) reported similar results. Altogether, practicing religion seems to influence people's well-being directly as well as indirectly via different mechanisms.

Regarding the relation of religion and character strengths, the findings reported herein showed that individuals, who

		-	ly affiliated and ng individuals	-	ly affiliated and icing individuals	Non-rel	igious individuals
_	α	м	SD	М	SD	м	SD
Creativity	0.88	3.58	0.65	3.51	0.66	3.60	0.65
Curiosity	0.81	4.03	0.51	3.91	0.56	3.95	0.55
Open-mindedness	0.80	3.86	0.47	3.84	0.49	3.89	0.48
Love of learning	0.83	3.92	0.57	3.82	0.60	3.92	0.58
Perspective	0.77	3.59	0.48	3.55	0.50	3.56	0.49
Bravery	0.77	3.61	0.53	3.52	0.55	3.60	0.54
Persistence	0.86	3.53	0.60	3.41	0.64	3.42	0.65
Honesty	0.71	3.84	0.44	3.79	0.44	3.79	0.44
Zest	0.80	3.66	0.56	3.55	0.59	3.53	0.60
_ove	0.78	3.92	0.51	3.77	0.57	3.74	0.58
Kindness	0.73	3.91	0.47	3.80	0.48	3.78	0.48
Social intelligence	0.76	3.74	0.46	3.69	0.49	3.68	0.50
Feamwork	0.75	3.68	0.47	3.58	0.48	3.52	0.50
Fairness	0.76	3.95	0.46	3.89	0.48	3.86	0.47
Leadership	0.76	3.68	0.48	3.59	0.48	3.56	0.49
Forgiveness	0.80	3.61	0.54	3.48	0.54	3.47	0.56
Modesty	0.78	3.29	0.58	3.21	0.57	3.14	0.57
Prudence	0.73	3.40	0.53	3.32	0.54	3.31	0.54
Self-regulation	0.74	3.26	0.56	3.14	0.58	3.16	0.58
Appreciation of beauty	0.75	3.72	0.53	3.57	0.56	3.60	0.57
Gratitude	0.81	3.91	0.51	3.62	0.53	3.62	0.56
Норе	0.83	3.64	0.59	3.49	0.64	3.46	0.65
Humor	0.86	3.66	0.61	3.65	0.61	3.63	0.61
Religiousness	0.90	3.78	0.66	2.61	0.75	2.51	0.82
SWLS	0.87	4.86	1.20	4.65	1.26	4.55	1.31
OTH – pleasure	0.74	3.23	0.71	3.38	0.70	3.38	0.70
DTH – engagement	0.65	3.16	0.63	3.08	0.64	3.07	0.65
OTH – meaning	0.78	3.42	0.77	2.96	0.79	2.90	0.83

Table 1 | Reliabilities of the VIA-IS-scales, SWLS, OTH, and descriptive statistics of the three groups.

 α = Cronbach's α , N = 20538, religiously affiliated and practicing individuals n = 6165, religiously affiliated and not practicing individuals n = 9138, non-religious individuals n = 5235. SWLS, Satisfaction with Life; OTH, Orientation to Happiness; M, Mean, SD, Standard Deviation.

practiced their religion, scored higher on several character strengths. As expected, religiousness, gratitude, kindness, and forgiveness belonged to the strengths that were mostly pronounced in religious individuals, who indicated that they practice their religion. Other strengths on which these individuals scored higher, were love, hope, and appreciation of beauty. Small effects were also found in association with curiosity, love of learning, persistence, zest, teamwork, leadership, modesty, prudence, and self-regulation. According to these results, engaging in religious practices seems to be beneficial in the development of several strengths. As described earlier, the compilation of the 24 character strengths was based on religious literature to a great extent. Following this, the results showing that 16 of the 24 strengths were increased in individuals carrying out religious practices are not that surprising. A closer inspection reveals that some of the effects were quite small. However, for four of the 24 strengths, we expected stronger effects, an expectation that was confirmed by our data. These strengths are religiousness, gratitude, kindness, and forgiveness. Our results are in line with previous results that reported positive relations between religiousness and gratitude, as well as forgiveness (Jones, 2006; Lambert et al., 2009).

The present findings also fit well with previous research on religiousness and personality. In the recent past, positive correlations were found, for instance, for *agreeableness*

	Comparison of individuals with religious affiliation that <i>practice</i> (=1) vs. <i>not practice</i> (=2) their religion		religious affil their religior	of individuals with iation that <i>practice</i> n vs. <i>non-religious</i> individuals	Comparison of individuals with religious affiliation that do <i>not practice</i> their religion vs. <i>non-religious</i> individuals		
	F	η_p^2	F	η <mark>2</mark>	F	η_p^2	
Creativity	32.47	0.00	2.64	0.00	51.32	0.00	
Curiosity ^{a,b}	204.10	0.01	69.78	0.01	20.44	0.00	
Open-mindedness	8.54	0.00	10.76	0.00	38.74	0.00	
_ove of learning ^{a,c}	119.14	0.01	0.03	0.00	110.54	0.01	
Perspective	28.39	0.00	12.28	0.00	1.68	0.00	
Bravery ^a	102.43	0.01	1.28	0.00	70.10	0.00	
Persistence ^{a,b}	124.20	0.01	92.72	0.01	0.02	0.00	
Honesty	49.82	0.00	39.59	0.00	0.01	0.00	
Zest ^{a,b}	146.66	0.01	157.75	0.01	3.92	0.00	
_ove ^{a,b}	279.07	0.02	308.09	0.03	8.55	0.00	
Kindness ^{a,b}	179.43	0.01	200.21	0.02	6.91	0.00	
Social intelligence	39.42	0.00	39.72	0.00	0.66	0.00	
Feamwork ^{a,b}	156.94	0.01	323.37	0.03	59.39	0.00	
Fairness ^b	58.67	0.00	100.13	0.01	11.72	0.00	
_eadership ^{a,b}	132.24	0.01	177.24	0.02	12.91	0.00	
Forgiveness ^{a,b}	223.60	0.01	196.42	0.02	1.41	0.00	
Modesty ^{a,b}	79.42	0.01	190.66	0.02	43.02	0.00	
Prudence ^{a,b}	91.14	0.01	77.89	0.01	0.23	0.00	
Self-regulation ^{a,b}	150.07	0.01	93.72	0.01	1.37	0.00	
Appreciation of Beauty ^{a,b}	265.58	0.02	133.89	0.01	8.26	0.00	
Gratitude ^{a,b}	1128.64	0.07	879.29	0.07	0.62	0.00	
Hope ^{a,b}	218.84	0.01	239.93	0.02	6.68	0.00	
Humor	0.37	0.00	4.49	0.00	2.93	0.00	
Religiousness ^{a,b}	9815.68	0.39	8413.89	0.42	58.03	0.00	
SWLS ^{a,b}	110.96	0.01	174.90	0.02	18.65	0.00	
OTH – pleasure ^{a,b}	168.21	0.01	130.57	0.01	0.01	0.00	
DTH – engagement	61.80	0.00	56.03	0.00	0.43	0.00	
OTH – meaning ^{a,b}	1276.90	0.08	1197.96	0.10	17.96	0.00	

Table 2 | F-values for the comparison of the three groups regarding character strengths, SWLS, and OTH.

N = 20538, $SWLS = Satisfaction with Life, OTH = Orientation to Happiness, religious affiliation (1 = yes; 2 = yes, but not practicing, 3 = no), F = F-value, <math>\eta_p^2 = effect$ size eta square.

^a Substantial differences between religiously affiliated individuals that practice vs. not practice their religion.

^b Substantial differences between religiously affiliated individuals that practice their religion and non-religious individuals.

^c Substantial differences between religiously affiliated individuals that do not practice their religion and non-religious individuals.

(one of the Big Five traits) and the character strengths *kindness* and *forgiveness* (Macdonald et al., 2008). These correlations are quite reasonable, since agreeableness reflects a general prosocial orientation including qualities such as altruism, kindness, and trust. Also, a meta-analysis showed positive relations between the religiousness-measures and *agreeableness* (Saroglou, 2010). Thus, given that agreeableness is related to the strengths kindness and forgiveness as well as to religiousness measures, it is not surprising that we found an increased

kindness and forgiveness in religious people, who practice their religion.

We know from previous research that the Big Five trait, agreeableness, is also positively related to life satisfaction (DeNeve and Cooper (1998). Thus, one might wonder whether agreeableness could account for the relation between religiousness and satisfaction with life. The findings of Ciarrocchi et al. (2008), however, contradict this conclusion. They found that religious practices, relational faith and other factors of religiousness scales

were significant predictors of hope and optimism above and beyond the Big Five variables.

Another purpose of the present research was to examine the OTH of religiously affiliated individuals that practice vs. those who do not practice their religion - and non-religious individuals. The findings showed that pleasure was lower, whereas meaning was higher in individuals engaging in religious practices compared to those, which did not practice their religion and the non-religious participants. These findings support the findings of previous studies that reported a negative relationship between religiousness and pleasure and a positive relationship between religiousness and meaning (Peterson et al., 2007). Our study extends previous research, because we could show that a religious affiliation alone does not make a difference regarding the life of pleasure and meaning. As predicted, non-religious individuals and those who were religiously affiliated without practicing their religion did not differ from each other. Put differently, only people who practice their religion, seem to have an advantage regarding their feeling for the meaning of life - and thus regarding their happiness.

LIMITATIONS OF THE PRESENT RESEARCH

Our assessment of practicing religion was oversimplified (i.e., yes, no, no religion). Therefore, we do not know exactly what kind of religious practices the respondents undertook in their lives. Some might have thought of church attendance, others might have considered that personal prayer or the reading of religious literature is a way of practicing one's religion. Since we do not know what specific religious practices our participants carried out, it is not possible to analyze, whether or not there were differences regarding religious practices in terms of satisfaction with life. Some religious practices might be more important than others with respect to peoples' life satisfaction or their character strengths. Hence, future research should use a more refined assessment of the various religious practices.

Another limitation of our study is that it is impossible to infer the direction of causality of the effects. All variables were assessed only once and the study did not include any manipulation of the independent variables. However, since other studies using a longitudinal design have already shown that religiousness has a causal influence on life satisfaction (Headey et al., 2010), we assume that practicing religion has a causal effect on life satisfaction and the character strengths as well. Future studies addressing these phenomena are clearly warranted.

CONCLUSION AND PRACTICAL IMPLICATIONS OF THE PRESENT RESEARCH

The results of the present study indicate that practicing (as opposed to merely passively "belonging to" a) religion does indeed make a difference regarding an individuals' degree of satisfaction with life, their character strengths and their evaluation of the meaning in life. Drawing the distinction between people who actively practice their religion vs. those who consider themselves to be part of a religion but do not actively practice it enabled us to examine the importance of practicing one's religion. The findings of the present research provide evidence for the widely shared assumption that the cultivation of one's strengths is beneficial. Aside to being more satisfied with one's life, it is possible that some of the other corresponding character strengths might be fostered as well.

Up to the present time, we do not know if it is possible that practicing a particular strength can backfire under some specific circumstances. Even though the present findings clearly indicate a positive influence of practicing religion on life satisfaction, adverse effects might also be possible. Imagine someone who, for example, is forcing herself/himself to attend church every week, although that exercise does not really mean anything to her/him. The common expectation would, of course, be that the person would cease that behavior. The possibility, nonetheless, exists that some people might cultivate behaviors corresponding to character strengths that do not match their personal characters and thus, might decrease their feelings of well-being. Testing this hypothesis remains a challenge for future research.

Finally, it is important to note that our respondents were from countries (i.e., Germany, Switzerland, and Austria) that are characterized by a declining development regarding the organized religions. Thus, it would be interesting to conduct another study after a certain period of time. If the declining development continues, the percentage of people who do not actively practice their religion should diminish. As they do not benefit from being religiously affiliated, they are least likely to continue.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors are grateful to Dr. Frank A. Rodden for comments on an earlier version of this manuscript and for his help with the language.

REFERENCES

- Ahmed, S. (2009). Religiosity and presence of character strengths in american muslim youth. J. Muslim Mental Health 4, 104–123. doi: 10.1080/155649009 03245642
- Batson, C. D., Schoenrade, P., and Ventis, W. L. (1993). *Religion and the individual: a Social-Psychological Perspective*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Brown, R. P., and Phillips, A. (2005). Letting bygones be bygones: further evidence for the validity of the Tendency to Forgive scale. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 38, 627–638. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2004.05.017
- Chida, Y., Steptoe, A., and Powell, L. (2009). Religiosity/spirituality and mortality. A systematic quantitative review. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 78, 81–90. doi: 10.1159/000190791
- Ciarrocchi, J. W., Dy-Liacco, G. S., and Deneke, E. (2008). Gods or rituals? Relational faith, spiritual discontent, and religious practices as predictors of hope and optimism. *J. Posit. Psychol.* 3, 120–136. doi: 10.1080/174397607 01760666
- Csikszentmihalyi, M. (1990). *Flow: the Psychology of Optimal Experience*. New York: HarperCollins.
- Dahlsgaard, K., Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2005). Shared virtue: the convergence of valued human strengths across culture and history. *Rev. Gene. Psychol.* 9, 203–213. doi: 10.1037/1089-2680.9. 3.203
- Delle Fave, A., Brdar, I., Vella-Brodrick, D., and Wissing, M. P. (2013). "Religion, spirituality, and well-being across nations: the eudaemonic and hedonic happiness investigation," in *Well-Being and Cultures: Perspectives from Positive Psychology*, eds H. Knoop and A. Delle Fave (New York, NY: Springer Science + Business Media), 117–134. doi: 10.1007/978-94-007-4611-4_8
- DeNeve, K. M., and Cooper, H. (1998). The happy personality: a meta-analysis of 137 personality traits and subjective well-being. *Psychol. Bull.* 124, 197–229. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.124.2.197
- Diener, E., Nappa-Scollon, C. J., Oishi, S., Dzokoto, V., and Suh, E. M. (2000). Positivity and the construction of life satisfaction judgments: global happiness is not the sum of its parts. J. Happiness Stud. 1, 159–176. doi: 10.1023/A:1010031813405

- Ellison, C. G., and Lee, J. (2010). Spiritual struggles, and psychological distress: is there a dark side to religion? *Soc. Indic.* 98, 501–517. doi: 10.1007/s11205-009-9553-3
- Gander, F., Proyer, R. T., Ruch, W., and Wyss, T. (2013). Strength-based positive interventions: further evidence on their potential for enhancing well-being and alleviating depression. *J. Happiness Stud.* 14, 1241–1259. doi: 10.1007/s10902-012-9380-0
- Gebauer, J. E., Sedikides, C., and Neberich, W. (2012). Religiosity, social self-esteem, and psychological adjustment: on the cross-cultural specificity of the psychological benefits of religiosity. *Psychol. Sci.* 23, 158–160. doi: 10.1177/0956797611427045
- Gosling, S. D., Vazire, S., Srivastava, S., and John, O. P. (2004). Should we trust web-based studies? A comparative analysis of six preconceptions about Internet questionnaires. *Am. Psychol.* 59, 93–104. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X. 59.2.93
- Güsewell, A., and Ruch, W. (2012). Are emotional strengths emotional? Character strengths and disposition to positive emotions. *Appl. Psychol. Health Well Being* 4, 218–239. doi: 10.1111/j.1758-0854.2012. 01070.x
- Harzer, C., and Ruch, W. (2013). The application of signature character strengths and positive experiences at work. J. Happiness Stud. 14, 965–983. doi: 10.1007/s10902-012-9364-0
- Headey, B., Schupp, J., Tucci, I., and Wagner, G. G. (2010). Authentic happiness theory supported by impact of religion on life satisfaction: a longitudinal analysis with data for Germany. J. Posit. Psychol. 5, 73–82. doi: 10.1080/17439760903435232
- Howell, R. T., Rodzon, K. S., Kurai, M., and Sanchez, A. H. (2010). A validation of well-being and happiness surveys for administration via the Internet. *Behav. Res. Methods* 42, 775–784. doi: 10.3758/BRM.42.3.775
- Isaacowitz, D., Vaillant, G., and Seligman, M. (2003). Strengths and satisfaction across the adult lifespan. *Int. J. Aging Hum. Dev.* 57, 181–201. doi: 10.2190/61EJ-LDYR-Q55N-UT6E
- Jones, S. S. (2006). Forgiveness and its relationship to personality, spirituality, and well-being: the question of incremental validity. *Diss. Abstr. Int.* 67, 2269.
- Karris, M. (2009). Character Strengths and Well-Being in a College Sample. Doctoral dissertation, Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database (UMI No. 3337214).
- Koenig, H. G., and Larson, D. B. (2001). Religion and mental health: evidence for an association. *Int. Rev. Psychiatry* 13, 67–78. doi: 10.1080/09540260124661
- Lambert, N. M., Fincham, F. D., Braithwaite, S. R., Graham, S. M., and Beach, S. H. (2009). Can prayer increase gratitude? *Psychol. Religion Spiritual.* 1, 139–149. doi: 10.1037/a0016731
- Macdonald, C., Bore, M., and Munro, D. (2008). Values in action scale and the Big 5: an empirical indication of structure. J. Res. Pers. 42, 787–799. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2007.10.003
- McCullough, M. E., Bellah, C. G., Kilpatrick, S. D., and Johnson, J. L. (2001). Vengefulness: relationships with forgiveness, rumination, well-being, and the Big Five. *Personal. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 27, 601–610. doi: 10.1177/014616720 1275008
- Mochon, D., Norton, M. I., and Ariely, D. (2008). Getting off the hedonic treadmill, one step at a time: the impact of regular religious practice and exercise on well-being. *J. Econ. Psychol.* 29, 632–642. doi: 10.1016/j.joep.2007. 10.004
- Mochon, D., Norton, M. I., and Ariely, D. (2011). Who benefits from religion? Soc. Indic. Res. 101, 1–15. doi: 10.1007/s11205-010-9637-0
- Müller, L., and Ruch, W. (2011). Humor and strengths of character. J. Posit. Psychol. 6, 368–376. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2011.592508
- Park, N., Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. P. (2004). Strengths of character and Well-Being. J. Soc. Clin. Psychol. 23, 603–619. doi: 10.1521/jscp.23.5.603.50748
- Pavot, W., and Diener, E. (2008). The satisfaction with life scale and the emerging construct of life satisfaction. J. Posit. Psychol. 3, 137–152. doi: 10.1080/17439760701756946
- Peterson, C., and Park, N. (2004). "Classification and measurement of character strengths: implications for practice," in *Positive Psychology in Practice*, eds P. A. Linley and S. Joseph, (Hoboken, NJ: Wiley), 433–446.
- Peterson, C., Park, N., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2005a). "Assessment of character strengths," In *Psychologists' Desk Reference* 2nd Edn, eds G. P.

Koocher, J. C. Norcross, and S. S. Hill (New York: Oxford University Press), 93–98.

- Peterson, C., Park, N., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2005b). Orientations to happiness and life satisfaction: the full life versus the empty life. *J. Happiness Stud.* 6, 25–41. doi: 10.1007/s10902-004-1278-z
- Peterson, C., Ruch, W., Beermann, U., Park, N., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2007). Strengths of character, orientations to happiness, and life satisfaction. *J. Posit. Psychol.* 2, 149–156. doi: 10.1080/174397607012 28938
- Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2004). *Character Strengths and Virtues: A Handbook and Classification.* Washington, D.C.: American Psychological Association.
- Powell, L. H., Shahabi, L., and Thoresen, C. E. (2003). Religion and sirituality. Am. Psychol. 58, 36–52. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.58.1.36
- Proctor, C., Tsukayama, E., Wood, A. M., Maltby, J., Eades, J. F., and Linley, P. A. (2011). Strengths gym: the impact of a character strengths-based intervention on the life satisfaction and well-being of adolescents. *J. Posit. Psychol.* 6, 377–388. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2011. 594079
- Proyer, R. T., Gander, W., Wyss, T., and Ruch, W. (2011). The relation of character strengths to past, present, and future life satisfaction among German-speaking women. *Appl. Psychol. Health Well Being* 3, 370–384. doi: 10.1111/j.1758-0854.2011.01060.x
- Proyer, R. T., Ruch, W., and Chen, G.-H. (2012). Positive psychology and the fear of being laughed at: gelotophobia and its relations to orientations to happiness and life satisfaction in Austria, China, and Switzerland. *Humor Int. J. Humor Res.* 25, 23–40. doi: 10.1515/humor-2012-0002
- Rashid, T. (in press). Promoting well-being through character strengths. J. Happiness Stud.
- Ruch, W., Harzer, C., Proyer, R. T., Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2010a). Ways to happiness in german-speaking countries: the adaptation of the german version of the orientations to happiness questionnaire in paper-pencil and internet samples. *Psychol. Assess.* 26, 227–234. doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/ a000030
- Ruch, W., Proyer, R. T., Harzer, C., Park, N., Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2010b). Values in action inventory of strengths (VIA-IS): adaptation and validation of the German version and the development of a peer-rating form. *J. Individ. Diff.* 31, 138–149. doi: 10.1027/1614-0001/ a000022
- Rust, T., Diessner, R., and Reade, L. (2009). Strengths only or strengths and relative weaknesses? A preliminary study. J. Psychol. 143, 465–476. doi: 10.3200/JRL.143.5.465-476
- Sagiv, L., and Schwartz, S. H. (2000). Value priorities and subjective wellbeing: direct relations and congruity effects. *Eur. J. Soc. Psychol.* 30, 177– 198. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1099-0992(200003/04)30:2<177::AID-EJSP982>3.0. CO;2-Z
- Salsman, J. M., Brown, T. L., Brechting, E. H., and Carlson, C. R. (2005). The link between religion and spirituality and psychological adjustment: the mediating role of optimism and social support. *Personal. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 31, 522–535. doi: 10.1177/0146167204271563
- Saroglou, V. (2010). Religiousness as a cultural adaptation of basic traits: a five-factor model perspective. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Rev.* 14, 108–125. doi: 10.1177/1088868309352322
- Saroglou, V. (ed.). (2014). *Religion, Personality, and Social behavior*. New York, NY: Psychology Press.
- Saroglou, V., Delpierre, V., and Dernelle, R. (2004). Values and religiosity: a metaanalysis of studies using Schwartz's model. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 37, 721–734. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2003.10.005
- Saroglou, V., and Munoz-Garcia, A. (2008). Individual differences in religion and spirituality: an issue of personality traits and/or values. J. Sci. Study Relig. 47, 83–101. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-5906.2008. 00393.x
- Seligman, M. E. P. (2002). Authentic Happiness. New York: Free Press.
- Seligman, M. E. P., Steen, T. A., Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2005). Positive psychology progress: empirical validation of interventions. *Am. Psychol.* 60, 410–421. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.60.5.410
- Sethi, S., and Seligman, M. E. (1993). Optimism and fundamentalism. *Psychol. Sci.* 4, 256–259. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.1993.tb00271.x

- Smith, T. B., McCullough, M. E., and Poll, J. (2003). Religiousness and depression: evidence for a main effect and the moderating influence of stressful life events. *Psychol. Bull.* 129, 614–636. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.129.4.614
- Stavrova, O., Fetchenhauer, D., and Schlösser, T. (2013). Why are religious people happy? The effect of the social norm of religiosity across countries. *Soc. Sci. Res.* 42, 90–105. doi: 10.1016/j.ssresearch.2012.07.002

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 15 June 2014; paper pending published: 14 July 2014; accepted: 22 July 2014; published online: 14 August 2014.

Citation: Berthold A and Ruch W (2014) Satisfaction with life and character strengths of non-religious and religious people: it's practicing one's religion that makes the difference. Front. Psychol. **5**:876. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014. 00876

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2014 Berthold and Ruch. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Character strengths and well-being across the life span: data from a representative sample of German-speaking adults living in Switzerland

María L. Martínez-Martí^{1,2}* and Willibald Ruch^{1,2}

¹ Swiss National Centre of Competence in Research, LIVES – Overcoming Vulnerability: Life Course Perspectives, Switzerland ² Section on Personality and Assessment, Department of Psychology, University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland

Edited by:

Danilo Garcia, University of Gothenburg, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Fariba Mousavi, University of Gothenburg, Sweden Catrin Rappe, Network of Empowerment, Sweden

*Correspondence:

María L. Martínez-Martí, Section on Personality and Assessment, Department of Psychology, University of Zurich, Binzmuhlestrasse 14, Box 7, CH-8050 Zurich, Switzerland e-mail: m.martinez@ psychologie.uzh.ch

Character strengths are positive, morally valued traits of personality. This study aims at assessing the relationship between character strengths and subjective well-being (i.e., life satisfaction, positive and negative affect) in a representative sample of German-speaking adults living in Switzerland (N = 945). We further test whether this relationship is consistent at different stages in life. Results showed that hope, zest, love, social intelligence and perseverance yielded the highest positive correlations with life satisfaction. Hope, zest, humor, gratitude and love presented the highest positive correlations with positive affect. Hope, humor, zest, honesty, and open-mindedness had the highest negative correlations with negative affect. When examining the relationship between strengths and well-being across age groups, in general, hope, zest and humor consistently yielded the highest correlations with well-being. Additionally, in the 27-36 years group, strengths that promote commitment and affiliation (i.e., kindness and honesty) were among the first five positions in the ranking of the relationship between strengths and well-being. In the 37-46 years group, in addition to hope, zest and humor, strengths that promote the maintenance of areas such as family and work (i.e., love, leadership) were among the first five positions in the ranking. Finally, in the 47-57 years group, in addition to hope, zest and humor, strengths that facilitate integration and a vital involvement with the environment (i.e., gratitude, love of learning) were among the first five positions in the ranking. This study partially supports previous findings with less representative samples on the association between character strengths and well-being, and sheds light on the relative importance of some strengths over others for well-being across the life span.

Keywords: character strengths, virtues, positive psychology, VIA-IS, character strengths rating form (CSRF), well-being, representative sample

INTRODUCTION

Good character can be understood as a family of morally valued, positive traits of personality, which are relatively stable and generalizable across different situations, but which are not necessarily fixed or rooted in immutable genetic features (Peterson and Seligman, 2004). Although character has been a matter of reflection since ancient times, it has been neglected in psychology until very recently. This state of abandonment was probably due to the influence of Allport (1921), one of the most prominent figures of personality, who argued that character was not part of psychology, but it belonged to the social ethics field. However, with the emergence in the late 90s of positive psychology, the study of character regained attention in psychology and was established as a legitimate research topic.

Based on an extensive review of religious and philosophical texts, Peterson and Seligman (2004) proposed a classification of character strengths and virtues. The authors suggested the existence of six virtues, namely, wisdom, courage, humanity, justice,

temperance, and transcendence. Virtues are the core characteristics of character valued by religious thinkers and philosophers. The virtue of wisdom comprises cognitive strengths that entail the acquisition and use of knowledge. The virtue of courage contains emotional strengths that involve the exercise of will to accomplish goals in the face of opposition, external or internal. The virtue of humanity includes interpersonal strengths that involve "tending and befriending" others. The virtue of justice comprises civic strengths that underlie healthy community life. The virtue of temperance contains strengths that protect against excess. And finally, the virtue of transcendence includes strengths that forge connections to the larger universe and provide meaning (Ruch et al., 2014). Moreover, each virtue comprises a number of strengths, up to a total of 24 strengths, which are the psychological ingredients that define the virtues. For example, the virtue of wisdom includes strengths such as curiosity or creativity, while the virtue of transcendence includes strengths such as hope or humor.

Empirical evidence shows that the endorsement of character strengths is significantly related to a higher degree of well-being. Usually strengths are positively correlated with life satisfaction, especially hope, zest, gratitude, curiosity and love (e.g., Park et al., 2004; Ruch et al., 2010, 2013; Buschor et al., 2013). However, some studies have shown slightly different results. For example, in a Swiss sample, Peterson et al. (2007) found that the strengths most highly correlated positively with life satisfaction were hope, zest, perseverance, and love, with social intelligence, perspective and curiosity occupying the fifth position. Also Ruch et al. (2007) found that hope, zest, love, curiosity, and perseverance were the five strengths with the highest positive correlations with life satisfaction in another Swiss sample. Lowest correlations, usually nonsignificant, are found for strengths such as modesty, prudence, fairness or religiousness/spirituality (e.g., Ruch et al., 2010). Other studies have shown a positive correlation with positive affect (e.g., Güsewell and Ruch, 2012; Littman-Ovadia and Lavy, 2012; Azañedo et al., 2014). Littman-Ovadia and Lavy (2012) found that the five strengths most highly correlated positively with positive affect were zest, curiosity, love of learning, hope and perspective, while the lowest correlations were observed for religiousness/spirituality (non-significant), forgiveness, modesty, prudence, and appreciation of beauty and excellence. Azañedo et al. (2014) found that zest, hope, curiosity, creativity, and perspective most highly and positively correlated with positive affect, while the lowest correlations were observed for modesty (nonsignificant), prudence, fairness, religiousness/spirituality, and forgiveness. For negative affect, Littman-Ovadia and Lavy (2012) found that the five strengths with the highest negative correlations were hope, curiosity, zest, love and self-regulation, while the lowest negative correlations were observed for appreciation of beauty and excellence, modesty, creativity, bravery, and prudence (all non-significant). Azañedo et al. (2014) found that the five strengths with the highest negative correlations with negative affect were hope, zest, self-regulation, persistence, gratitude, and forgiveness, while the lowest negative correlations were observed for creativity (non-significant), appreciation of beauty and excellence (non-significant), religiousness/spirituality (nonsignificant), modesty, and love of learning and leadership. In general, correlations were larger in size with positive affect than with negative affect in both studies. However, one limitation most studies in character strengths research share is the limited representativeness of their samples. Usually in these studies, participants are students who participate to obtain extra credits in their courses, individuals who are actively seeking how to increase their well-being, or simply convenience samples that normally result in biased samples. Therefore, we believe that studies with more representative samples are necessary in character research.

Additionally, the relationship between character strengths and well-being might be different for individuals at different stages of life, a question that still remains largely unexplored. Based on Erikson's account of stages of psychosocial development, we believe that strengths may help the individuals adapt successfully to the different stages of life, and their relative importance might be reflected in their relationship with well-being. Erikson (1982) described eight stages in psychosocial development, three of which correspond to the adult life: young adulthood, adulthood, and old age. Regarding the age range proper to these stages, according to Erikson, they are delimited by the earliest moment a developmental quality can come to relative dominance and to a meaningful crisis, and the latest at which it must yield that dominance to the next quality, although no specific ages are indicated. Young adults experience the psychosocial crisis between intimacy and isolation. Intimacy refers to the capacity to commit oneself to concrete affiliations that may call for sacrifices and compromises, while isolation is the fear of remaining separate. Intimacy must provide ways that cultivate styles of in-group living held together by idiosyncratic ways of behaving and speaking. The next stage, adulthood, is characterized by the psychosocial crisis between generativity and stagnation. According to Erikson, the spirit of adulthood is the maintenance of the world, i.e., the commitment to take care of the persons, the products, and the ideas one has learned to take care for. Finally, in old age, the psychosocial crisis is characterized by the antithesis between a sense of integrity, i.e., coherence and wholeness, vs. a sense of despair, i.e., a state of being finished, confused and helpless. Integrity seems to convey wisdom, defined by Erikson as a type of informed and detached concern with life itself in the face of death itself. For Erikson, hope is the "most basic quality of I-ness, without which life could not begin or meaningfully end." In fact, if hope is for him the first strength emerging in infancy, faith is the mature and last possible form of hope. Also, according to Erikson, all functions specific of a life stage do not disappear in the next stage, but assume new values. In fact, old people need to keep a generativity function. However, in old age, a discontinuity of the family life contributes to the lack of the vital involvement that is necessary for staying really alive. In fact, lack of vital involvement is often the hidden reason that brings old people to psychotherapy (Erikson, 1982). Considering Erikson's theory, strengths that help fulfill the specific functions of each stage of life, should have a larger relationship with well-being in that stage in comparison with other strengths.

Nonetheless, empirical evidence on this topic is almost nonexistent. As far as we know, only one study has explored the relationship between character strengths and well-being (specifically, life satisfaction) across different age groups. Isaacowitz et al. (2003) suggested that strengths that help individuals explore the world and protect them from difficulties should be more strongly related to well-being for young adults. Strengths related to building a career and a family should be more strongly associated with well-being for middle-aged individuals. Finally, strengths that contribute to keep social relationships should be more strongly related to well-being in older individuals. Also, since older individuals regulate their emotions better than younger individuals, Isaacowitz et al. (2003) also suggested that strengths related to temperance and control should be more important for the wellbeing of older individuals. Additionally, since older adults do not have to invest so much time and effort in raising a family and building a career, they might have more opportunities to apply their strengths and thus strengths would be more strongly related to well-being. Using a narrower classification of strengths than the classification proposed by Peterson and Seligman (2004), Isaacowitz et al. (2003) observed that for young adults, only hope significantly predicted life satisfaction. For middle-aged

individuals, only the capacity for loving relationships predicted life satisfaction. For community older adults, only the strengths of hope, citizenship, and loving relationships predicted life satisfaction. Although we embrace the empirical evidence that this study provides, unfortunately Isaacowitz et al. (2003) used a classification of strengths different from Peterson and Seligman's (2004) classification, and the samples used were not representative of the population.

In order to fulfill the need of studies that test the relationship between character strengths and well-being in more representative samples, and, considering the virtual non-existence of studies assessing this relationship across the life span, the aim of this study is twofold. First, we examined the relationship between character strengths and subjective well-being (i.e., life satisfaction, positive affect, and negative affect) in a representative sample of German-speaking adults living in Switzerland. Using a more representative sample will provide a more accurate account of the relationship between character strengths and well-being. In general, we expect strengths to correlate positively with life satisfaction and positive affect, and negatively with negative affect. Moreover, based on previous studies (e.g., Park et al., 2004; Peterson et al., 2007; Ruch et al., 2010), we predict that, in general, strengths such as hope, zest, love, curiosity, gratitude, perseverance, social intelligence and perspective might yield the highest positive correlations with life satisfaction, while strengths such as modesty, prudence, fairness or spirituality/religiousness might show the lowest positive correlations. Also based on previous evidence (i.e., Littman-Ovadia and Lavy, 2012; Azañedo et al., 2014), positive affect might be more highly and positively correlated with zest, curiosity, hope, love of learning, creativity, and perspective, while lowest positive correlations are expected with modesty, prudence, fairness, spirituality/religiousness, forgiveness, and appreciation of beauty and excellence. On the other hand, negative affect might yield the highest negative correlations with hope, zest, curiosity, self-regulation, love, persistence, gratitude, and forgiveness, while the lowest negative correlations are expected with creativity, appreciation of beauty and excellence, spirituality/religiousness, modesty, love of learning, leadership, bravery, and prudence. Similarly, according to prior data (i.e., Littman-Ovadia and Lavy, 2012; Azañedo et al., 2014), it is possible that the relationship with the positive indicators of well-being (i.e., life satisfaction and positive affect) is, overall, larger in size than with the negative indicator (i.e., negative affect).

The second goal of this study is to examine the relationship between strengths and subjective well-being (i.e., life satisfaction, positive affect and negative affect) across the life span. Differences in the relationship between strengths and well-being across the life span can have important implications not only for character strengths theory, but also for strengths-based interventions. Depending on the age of the clients, these interventions might be helpful in the attempt to focus especially on the strengths most highly associated with well-being in the corresponding life stage, in order to improve the person-fit and increase their efficacy. Building upon Isaacowitz et al.'s (2003) study and Erikson's theory of the stages of psychosocial development, we believe that hope might be especially relevant at all stages, although it may take another form in old age, i.e., faith. Although strengths that help forge social connections should be important at all stages, we believe that especially for young adults, strengths that promote the commitment and affiliation with others, such as honesty, kindness, social intelligence, teamwork, gratitude, humor or love, might yield larger correlations with well-being in comparison to other strengths. For adults, we think that strengths that support the maintenance of the world (i.e., take care of people, products, and ideas), such as perseverance, love or leadership, might present larger correlations with well-being in comparison to other strengths. And finally, for old adults, who have lived most of their life and have a greater awareness of finitude, strengths that enable individuals to integrate the past into the present, such as gratitude and forgiveness, and allow them to transcend themselves in order to feel part of a broader reality, strengths such as spirituality/religiousness, might be particularly advantageous. Also, strengths that enable one to keep an active lifestyle, such as zest, love of learning, or curiosity, and a positive outlook of life, such as gratitude, hope, or humor, might be particularly beneficial for old adults. Additionally, according to Isaacowitz et al. (2003), since old adults might be more free than young adults from the need to build resources for the future, and fulfill professional and family responsibilities, it is possible that old adults can actually apply more of their strengths in their lives, and thus, strengths in general might yield higher correlations with well-being in the old adults. According to Erikson's theory, the functions typical of each life stage do not disappear in the next stage but change their values. Therefore, in old age there might be more functions to fulfill and more character strengths may be helpful in fulfilling these functions. Thus, strengths might yield a higher positive correlation with well-being in old adults than in younger individuals.

MATERIALS AND METHODS PARTICIPANTS

A representative sample of 945 German-speaking adults of working age (459 men, 486 women) living in Switzerland participated in this study. The age of participants ranged from 27 to 57 years (M = 43.60, SD = 8.62). Most participants were Swiss (n =792), 152 had other nationalities different from Swiss, and one person did not report the nationality. Most participants were married or in a relationship (n = 536), 261 were single, 87 were divorced, 22 were separated, nine were widowed, and 30 reported to be in an "other" situation. Regarding the educational level, 309 participants had completed tertiary education (e.g., university), 487 had finished secondary education (e.g., vocational training or high school), 33 had finished primary school, one had not finished primary school, 52 reported an "other" education level, and 63 were missing values. Concerning religion, 296 belonged to the Protestant church/Evangelical reformed, 18 to other Evangelical communities and Free churches, 297 to the Roman Catholic church, eight to the Christian Catholic church, 17 to the Orthodox Christian church, eight to other Christian communities, 18 to Islamic communities, 12 to other churches and religious communities, 208 did not have any religious affiliation, and 63 did not list their religious community/preferences. Three age subgroups were created. The first group (n = 241)comprised participants with ages ranging from 27 to 36, including participants with 27 and 36 years old. The second group

(n = 301) consisted of participants with ages ranging from 37 to 46, including participants with 37 and 46 years old. Finally, the third group (n = 403) comprised participants with ages ranging from 47 to 57, including participants with 47 and 57 years old.

INSTRUMENTS

The Character Strengths Rating Form (CSRF; Ruch et al., 2014) is a 24-item rating form of character strengths, based on the classification proposed by Peterson and Seligman (2004). It uses a 9-point Likert scale (1, totally inaccurate; 2, inaccurate; 3, largely inaccurate; 4, partially inaccurate; 5, neither one nor the other; 6, partially accurate; 7, largely accurate; 8, accurate; 9, completely accurate). Each item is a description of a strength and measures the endorsement of that specific strength. For example, the item measuring creativity is: "Creativity (originality, ingenuity): Creative people have a highly developed thinking about novel and productive ways to solve problems and often have creative and original ideas. They do not content themselves with conventional solutions if there are better solutions." The German version was used. The CSRF has shown good convergence with the Values in Action Inventory of Strengths (VIA-IS, Peterson and Seligman, 2004), in terms of descriptive statistics, relationships with socio-demographic variables and life satisfaction, and factor structure (Ruch et al., 2014). The development of the CSRF was motivated by the need to include a short measure of character strengths in a large-scale longitudinal study, i.e., the NCCR-LIVES project (Swiss National Centre of Competence in Research LIVES—Overcoming vulnerability: Life course perspectives), which studies the impact of vulnerabilities and strengths on life over time.

The *Satisfaction with Life Scale (SWLS*; Diener et al., 1985) is a 5-item questionnaire for the subjective assessment of global life satisfaction (e.g., "I am satisfied with my life"), utilizing a 7-point answer format (1, strongly disagree; 2, disagree; 3, slightly disagree; 4, neither disagree nor agree; 5, slightly agree; 6, agree; 7, strongly agree). We used the German version used by Ruch et al. (2010), which was developed in a standardized translationback-translation-procedure, and has shown good psychometric properties. Cronbach alpha in the present study was 0.91.

The Affect Scale of the Midlife Development Inventory (MIDI-Affect; Mroczek and Kolarz, 1998) is a 12-item questionnaire for the assessment of positive affect (6 items, e.g., "During the last month, how much of the time did you feel cheerful?") and negative affect (6 items, e.g., "During the last month, how much of the time did you feel hopeless?"). A 5-point answer format is used (1, none of the time; 2, rarely; 3, from time to time; 4, most of the time; 5, all of the time). Positive and negative affect scales have shown internal consistencies of $\alpha = 0.91$ and $\alpha = 0.87$ respectively (Mroczek and Kolarz, 1998). A German version of the scale was used, which was translated following a standardized translation-back-translation-procedure, which is described below. Cronbach alphas in the present study were 0.85 for positive affect and 0.82 for negative affect.

PROCEDURE

We present data from a project focused on the impact of individual characteristics, resources and cultural background

on professional trajectories; this project is part of the NCCR-LIVES (Swiss National Centre of Competence in Research LIVES-Overcoming vulnerability: Life course perspectives). In this ongoing longitudinal project, data are collected over seven consecutive years from a representative sample of individuals living in Switzerland (Maggiori et al., in press). We present some data from the second wave of data collection, carried out in 2013. The recruitment was done on the base of a representative sample of subjects with ages ranging between 26 and 56 years drawn from the Swiss national register of inhabitants and conducted by the Swiss Federal Statistics Office. An institute specialized in research surveys conducted the data collection. First, participants received a letter with the study description. Then, the first part of the survey (sociodemographic data and employmentrelated information) was performed either by phone or online (participants could choose the method), and the second part (remaining questionnaires) was conducted either using a paper and pencil method, or online. Participants answered the survey at home or at any place they wished. The time of survey completion was approximately 40 to 55 min, but participants did not have any limit in this regard. When necessary, the instruments used in the survey were translated from the original language into German. Two independent translations in German were done by bilingual psychologists, and combined into one. This translation was then checked and back-translated into English. The comparison of the two versions was done by the original author/translator. Finally, the research survey institute in charge of the data collection checked the final versions. This study fulfills the ethical standards for research of the Swiss Society for Psychology. Participants' anonymity was preserved. The institute specialized in research surveys which conducted the data collection kept the personal information and researchers received only a dataset in which participants were assigned numerical codes, and no personal information. Also, once the research project is finished, all personal information will be destroyed (expected to be completed in 2018). Participants are free to withdraw from the study at any time. Participants received a gift for a value of 20 Swiss francs for their participation.

RESULTS

DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS

Table 1 shows the means and standard deviations of the 24 strengths and the well-being indicators in the total sample, and across age categories.

We carried out a series of one-way analyses of variance to explore differences in character strengths and well-being between different age groups. Age groups significantly differed in love $F_{(2, 942)} = 4.73$, p = 0.009, kindness, $F_{(2, 942)} = 3.15$, p = 0.043, humor, $F_{(2, 942)} = 4.31$, p = 0.014, and spirituality/religiousness, $F_{(2, 942)} = 3.12$, p = 0.044. Post hoc comparisons with Bonferroni correction showed that the 27–36 years group scored significantly higher in kindness (p = 0.064, d =0.20) and humor (p = 0.010, d = 0.15) than the 47–57 years group. On the other hand, the 47–57 years group scored significantly higher than the 27–36 years group in love (p = 0.008, d = 0.05) and religiousness (p = 0.078, d = 0.18). Regarding differences in well-being, age groups did not differ significantly.

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN STRENGTHS AND WELL-BEING

The correlations between strengths and well-being in the total sample are presented in **Table 2**. This table also shows the rank order of these correlations for each indicator of well-being, and the mean absolute values of these correlations across strengths and across indicators.

Additionally, we examined whether these correlations varied across age groups (see **Table 3** for participants with ages between 27 and 36 years, **Table 4** for participants with ages between 37 and 46 years, and **Table 5** for participants with ages between 47 and 57 years).

To compare the rank order of the relationships between character strengths and either life satisfaction, positive affect or negative affect across age groups, we calculated a series of Spearman correlations. In life satisfaction, when comparing the rank order of the 27–36 years group and the 37–46 years, the Spearman correlation was 0.77. When comparing the 27–36 years group and the 47–57 years group, the Spearman correlation was 0.64. And finally, when comparing the 37–46 years group and the 47–57

Table 1 | Means and standard deviations of strengths and well-being indicators in the total sample, and across age groups.

years group, the Spearman correlation was 0.66. In positive affect, when comparing the 27–36 years group and the 37–46 years group, the Spearman correlation was 0.56. When comparing the 27–36 years group and the 47–57 years, the Spearman correlation was 0.50. Finally, when comparing the 37–46 years group and the 47–57 years group, the Spearman correlation was 0.56. In negative affect, when comparing the 27–36 years group and the 37–46 years group, the Spearman correlation was 0.62. When comparing the 27–36 years group, the Spearman correlation was 0.62. When comparing the 27–36 years group and the 47–57 years group, the Spearman correlation was 0.46. And finally, when comparing the 37–46 years group and the 47–57 years group and the 47–57 years group and the 37–46 years group and the 47–57 years group, the Spearman correlation was 0.47.

Additionally, in order to test whether the size of the correlations between strengths and well-being were statistically different among the three age groups, we conducted a series of Z test. In order to control for the number of comparisons performed, here we only report the comparisons that were significantly different at p < 0.01. The remaining Z tests are available in the **Table 6**, in the supplementary material of this article. The correlation between

Table 2 Correlations between strengths and different indicators of
well-being, rank order, and mean absolute values of these
correlations across strengths (columns) and well-being indicators
(rows).

	То	tal	Age	27–36	Age	37–46	Age	47–57
	м	SD	м	SD	м	SD	м	SD
STRENGTHS								
Creativity	6.39	1.86	6.32	1.86	6.29	1.89	6.51	1.84
Curiosity	6.90	1.61	6.89	1.53	6.83	1.64	6.97	1.64
Open-mindedness	6.79	1.53	6.76	1.47	6.70	1.62	6.88	1.49
Love Learning	6.69	1.61	6.66	1.60	6.70	1.54	6.69	1.67
Perspective	6.54	1.56	6.59	1.49	6.53	1.53	6.52	1.62
Bravery	6.27	1.69	6.26	1.70	6.22	1.70	6.32	1.68
Perseverance	6.79	1.56	6.71	1.54	6.76	1.65	6.87	1.49
Honesty	7.41	1.40	7.40	1.44	7.41	1.44	7.43	1.34
Zest	6.33	1.61	6.37	1.60	6.32	1.63	6.31	1.61
Love	6.96	1.54	7.01	1.53	6.74	1.60	7.09	1.49
Kindness	7.21	1.35	7.40	1.31	7.14	1.40	7.14	1.34
Social intelligence	7.08	1.42	7.19	1.41	6.98	1.48	7.08	1.38
Teamwork	6.81	1.55	6.90	1.53	6.84	1.51	6.72	1.60
Fairness	7.20	1.37	7.15	1.39	7.21	1.38	7.22	1.35
Leadership	6.49	1.72	6.48	1.64	6.46	1.82	6.53	1.68
Forgiveness	6.72	1.54	6.69	1.47	6.68	1.62	6.77	1.53
Modesty	6.24	1.76	6.19	1.73	6.30	1.69	6.22	1.84
Prudence	6.25	1.68	6.13	1.73	6.37	1.65	6.23	1.68
Self-regulation	5.85	1.77	5.81	1.86	5.90	1.73	5.84	1.74
Appreciation Beauty	6.56	1.61	6.46	1.60	6.49	1.60	6.67	1.61
Gratitude	6.78	1.46	6.85	1.47	6.80	1.45	6.71	1.47
Норе	6.86	1.50	6.97	1.41	6.82	1.53	6.83	1.52
Humor	6.86	1.60	7.09	1.44	6.87	1.57	6.71	1.69
Spirituality/	5.03	2.41	4.82	2.36	4.90	2.43	5.25	2.40
Religiousness								
WELL-BEING								
Life satisfaction	5.19	1.17	5.19	1.17	5.18	1.22	5.20	1.12
Positive affect	3.63	0.56	3.61	0.55	3.62	0.56	3.64	0.58
Negative affect	1.92	0.59	1.98	0.59	1.94	0.61	1.87	0.58

Strengths	SWL	R	PA	R	NA	R	м	R
Creativity	0.13*	14	0.15*	13	-0.09*	16	0.12	14
Curiosity	0.15*	8	0.17*	10	-0.11*	8	0.14	8
Open-mindedness	0.11*	16	0.11*	20	-0.13*	5	0.12	16
Love Learning	0.17*	6	0.15*	14	-0.11*	10	0.14	11
Perspective	0.15*	9	0.14*	18	-0.07	19	0.12	15
Bravery	0.10*	18	0.14*	16	-0.10*	13	0.11	18
Perseverance	0.19*	5	0.20*	6	-0.12*	6	0.17	5
Honesty	0.14*	12	0.14*	17	-0.14*	4	0.14	10
Zest	0.26*	2	0.32*	2	-0.16*	3	0.25	2
Love	0.23*	3	0.20*	5	-0.10*	12	0.18	4
Kindness	0.15*	10	0.18*	8	-0.07	17	0.13	12
Social intelligence	0.20*	4	0.17*	9	-0.12*	7	0.16	6
Teamwork	0.12*	15	0.17*	11	-0.10*	11	0.13	13
Fairness	0.05	21	0.10*	19	-0.06	20	0.07	20
Leadership	0.14*	11	0.18*	7	-0.11**	9	0.14	9
Forgiveness	0.08	19	0.16*	12	-0.07	18	0.10	19
Modesty	-0.03	24	0.03	24	0.01	23	0.02	24
Prudence	0.06	20	0.08	22	-0.04	21	0.06	21
Self-regulation	0.11*	17	0.15*	15	-0.09*	15	0.11	17
Appreciation Beauty	0.05	22	0.10*	21	-0.01	22	0.05	22
Gratitude	0.16*	7	0.22*	4	-0.09*	14	0.16	7
Норе	0.31*	1	0.35*	1	-0.25*	1	0.30	1
Humor	0.14*	13	0.27*	3	-0.17*	2	0.19	3
Spirituality/ Religiousness	0.03	23	0.03	23	0.04	24	0.03	23
M/R	0.14	2	0.16	1	0.10	4	0.13	

N = 945. SWL, satisfaction with life; PA, positive affect; NA, negative affect; M, mean absolute value; R, rank order.

*p < 0.01. **p < 0.001.

Table 3 | Correlations between strengths and well-being in the 27-36 years group (n = 241).

Strengths	SWL	R	PA	R	NA	R	м	R
Creativity	0.10	17	0.04	18	-0.00	18	0.05	20
Curiosity	0.14	10	0.15	8	-0.01	17	0.10	13
Open-mindedness	0.12	13	0.09	14	-0.05	12	0.09	15
Love Learning	0.13	12	0.08	15	-0.06	9	0.09	14
Perspective	0.12	14	0.05	17	0.02	20	0.06	18
Bravery	0.01	22	0.03	20	-0.00	19	0.01	24
Perseverance	0.16	9	0.13	10	-0.09	7	0.12	10
Honesty	0.16	8	0.16	7	-0.16	2	0.16	5
Zest	0.28*	2	0.24*	3	-0.09	6	0.21	2
Love	0.23*	5	0.13	9	-0.02	15	0.13	9
Kindness	0.25*	3	0.19*	4	-0.06	11	0.17	4
Social intelligence	0.25*	4	0.11	11	-0.10	5	0.15	6
Teamwork	0.10	16	0.18*	5	-0.13	4	0.14	7
Fairness	0.06	20	0.09	13	-0.06	10	0.07	16
Leadership	0.14	11	0.10	12	-0.07	8	0.10	12
Forgiveness	0.02	21	-0.01	22	0.03	22	0.02	23
Modesty	0.00	23	-0.09	23	0.02	21	0.04	22
Prudence	0.11	15	0.04	19	-0.05	13	0.07	17
Self-regulation	0.08	18	0.05	16	-0.02	16	0.05	19
Appreciation Beauty	0.07	19	-0.00	21	0.04	23	0.04	21
Gratitude	0.16	6	0.16	6	-0.03	14	0.12	11
Норе	0.31*	1	0.26*	1	-0.31*	1	0.29	1
Humor	0.16	7	0.25*	2	-0.14	3	0.18	3
Spirituality/	-0.06	24	-0.20*	24	0.15	24	0.13	8
Religiousness								
M/R	0.13	1	0.12	2	0.07	4	0.11	

Table 4 | Correlations between strengths and well-being in the 37-46 years group (n = 301).

Strengths	SWL	R	PA	R	NA	R	М	R
Creativity	0.14	9	0.11	17	-0.08	17	0.12	13
Curiosity	0.20*	5	0.16*	11	-0.17*	7	0.18	7
Open-mindedness	0.09	13	0.07	22	-0.21*	4	0.12	12
Love Learning	0.16*	7	0.09	20	-0.12	13	0.12	11
Perspective	0.14	11	0.14	13	-0.10	15	0.13	10
Bravery	0.07	17	0.15	12	-0.10	14	0.11	17
Perseverance	0.22*	3	0.24*	4	-0.14	10	0.20	6
Honesty	0.08	14	0.10	19	-0.14	11	0.11	18
Zest	0.22*	4	0.32*	2	-0.17*	5	0.24	2
Love	0.27*	2	0.24*	5	-0.15*	8	0.22	3
Kindness	0.08	16	0.13	14	-0.10	16	0.10	19
Social intelligence	0.18*	6	0.16	10	-0.15*	9	0.16	8
Teamwork	0.07	18	0.10	18	-0.09	19	0.09	20
Fairness	0.08	15	0.11	16	-0.13	12	0.11	16
Leadership	0.16*	8	0.23*	6	-0.21*	3	0.20	5
Forgiveness	0.05	21	0.21*	8	-0.09	18	0.12	14
Modesty	-0.04	24	0.08	21	-0.03	22	0.05	22
Prudence	0.05	20	0.13	15	-0.09	20	0.09	21
Self-regulation	0.07	19	0.21*	7	-0.17*	6	0.15	9
Appreciation Beauty	-0.03	23	0.03	24	0.03	24	0.03	23
Gratitude	0.09	12	0.16*	9	-0.08	21	0.11	15
Норе	0.30*	1	0.39*	1	-0.30*	1	0.33	1
Humor	0.14	10	0.28*	3	-0.23*	2	0.22	4
Spirituality/	-0.00	22	0.07	23	-0.02	23	0.03	24
Religiousness								
M/R	0.12	4	0.16	1	0.13	3	0.14	

SWI satisfaction with life: PA positive affect: NA negative affect: M mean absolute value; R, rank order.

*p < 0.01.

SWL, satisfaction with life; PA, positive affect; NA, negative affect; M, mean absolute value; R, rank order.

*p < 0.01.

positive affect and creativity was significantly larger in the 47-57 years group than in the 27–36 years group (Z = 2.49, p =0.006). Also, the correlation between positive affect and forgiveness was significantly larger in the 37–46 years group (Z = 2.50, p = 0.006) and in the 47–57 years group (Z = 2.87, p = 0.002) than in the 27-36 years group. Likewise, the correlation between positive affect and religiousness was significantly different in the 27-36 years group than the correlation in the 37-46 years group (Z = 3.06, p = 0.001) and in the 47–57 years group (Z = 4.05, p = 0.001)p < 0.001). The remaining comparisons were not significantly different at p < 0.01.

DISCUSSION

This study offers novel evidence of the relationship between character strengths and subjective well-being in a representative sample of German-speaking adults living in Switzerland, as well as of this relationship across three different age groups.

The first goal of the study was to test whether the relationship between character strengths and subjective well-being observed in previous studies held in a more representative sample. The first five strengths most highly correlated, positively and significantly, with life satisfaction in the sample used in this study were hope, zest, love, social intelligence, and perseverance; this is highly consistent with previous findings in studies using Swiss samples and with our assumptions (e.g., Peterson et al., 2007; Ruch et al., 2007). This result is also relatively consistent with previous findings conducted with samples from other countries, where hope, zest, gratitude, curiosity and love usually yield the highest positive, significant correlations with life satisfaction (e.g., Park et al., 2004). In our sample, gratitude and curiosity held the 7th and 8th positions, respectively, i.e., relatively high positions in this ranking. Moreover, curiosity was among the five first strengths in this ranking in the 37-46 years group, and gratitude in the 47-57 years group. Although the profile observed in our study could seem as representative of the Swiss profile, as it converges very well with previous studies conducted with Swiss samples, other studies with Swiss samples have found results similar to the ones reported in most of the studies conducted on the relationship between character strengths and life satisfaction. For example, Buschor et al. (2013) found that hope, zest, love, curiosity, and gratitude were the five strengths with the highest positive correlations with life satisfaction. Nonetheless, it is worth noting that, in this same study, peer-ratings of the relationship between character strengths and life satisfaction showed

Table 5 | Correlations between strengths and well-being in the 47–57 years group (n = 403).

Strengths	SWL	R	PA	R	NA	R	М	R
Creativity	0.15*	13	0.24*	5	-0.12	8	0.17	9
Curiosity	0.12	19	0.18*	17	-0.12	10	0.14	16
Open-mindedness	0.13	17	0.14*	20	-0.11	11	0.13	18
Love Learning	0.20*	5	0.23*	6	-0.12	7	0.18	5
Perspective	0.18*	7	0.19*	14	-0.11	12	0.16	12
Bravery	0.17*	10	0.21*	9	-0.15*	4	0.17	6
Perseverance	0.20*	6	0.20*	13	-0.12	9	0.17	7
Honesty	0.18*	8	0.17*	18	-0.14*	6	0.16	11
Zest	0.29*	2	0.36*	2	-0.18*	2	0.28	2
Love	0.21*	4	0.21*	10	-0.10	16	0.17	8
Kindness	0.15*	14	0.21*	11	-0.07	18	0.14	15
Social intelligence	0.17*	9	0.21*	8	-0.11	13	0.17	10
Teamwork	0.17*	11	0.21*	12	-0.10	15	0.16	13
Fairness	0.01	23	0.11*	22	-0.00	22	0.04	22
Leadership	0.13	16	0.18*	16	-0.04	20	0.12	20
Forgiveness	0.14*	15	0.22*	7	-0.10	14	0.15	14
Modesty	-0.04	24	0.05	24	0.02	23	0.04	23
Prudence	0.03	22	0.06	23	-0.00	21	0.03	24
Self-regulation	0.16*	12	0.17*	19	-0.07	17	0.13	17
Appreciation Beauty	0.10	20	0.19*	15	-0.07	19	0.12	19
Gratitude	0.23*	3	0.29*	3	-0.15*	5	0.22	3
Норе	0.32*	1	0.36*	1	-0.19*	1	0.29	1
Humor	0.13	18	0.28*	4	-0.15*	3	0.18	4
Spirituality/	0.11	21	0.13*	21	0.03	24	0.09	21
Religiousness								
M/R	0.15	2	0.20	1	0.10	5	0.15	

SWL, satisfaction with life; PA, positive affect; NA, negative affect; M, mean absolute value; R, rank order.

*p < 0.01.

that hope, zest, curiosity, perseverance, and humor were the five strengths with the highest positive correlations with life satisfaction. Thus, perseverance appears again as one the strengths most highly correlated positively with life satisfaction in a Swiss sample. When considering the lowest correlations with life satisfaction, modesty, religiousness, appreciation of beauty and excellence, fairness, and prudence showed the lowest correlations, all nonsignificant, which is highly consistent with previous findings and with our expectations (e.g., Park et al., 2004; Ruch et al., 2007, 2010).

In relation to positive affect, hope, zest, humor, gratitude and love were the strengths most highly correlated, positively and significantly, with positive affect, what is only partially consistent with previous research and with our assumptions (e.g., Littman-Ovadia and Lavy, 2012; Azañedo et al., 2014). Azañedo et al. (2014) and Littman-Ovadia and Lavy (2012), found that, besides hope and zest, strengths related to the use and acquisition of knowledge, such as curiosity, creativity, perspective or love of learning, yielded the highest positive correlations with positive affect. The lowest correlations with positive affect were for modesty (non-significant), religiousness (non-significant), appreciation of beauty and excellence (non-significant), prudence (significant) and open-mindedness (significant), which is highly consistent with previous findings and with our hypotheses (Littman-Ovadia and Lavy, 2012). On the other hand, in our study, aside from hope and zest, which are common to the other studies just discussed, humor, gratitude and love yielded the highest positive and significant correlations with positive affect, which make sense conceptually, given their more emotional nature.

Regarding negative affect, the five strengths most highly correlated negatively with negative affect were hope, humor, zest, honesty, and open-mindedness (all significant), which only partially agreed with the findings reported in previous studies and our assumptions (e.g., Littman-Ovadia and Lavy, 2012; Azañedo et al., 2014). Littman-Ovadia and Lavy (2012) found that negative affect yielded the highest negative correlations with hope, curiosity, zest, love, and self-regulation, while Azañedo et al. (2014) found that hope, zest, self-regulation, persistence, gratitude, and forgiveness showed the highest negative correlations. However, our results make sense and can be interpreted. Humor can be used as a coping strategy to reduce negative affect (Martin and Lefcourt, 1983). For many authors (e.g., Rogers, 1961), honesty (i.e., authenticity, integrity) is perceived as a fundamental aspect of well-being and a healthy functioning; departures from honesty are seen as reflecting psychopathology. In fact, Wood et al. (2008) found a negative association between authentic living and negative affect. Open-mindedness involves questioning our own thoughts and beliefs, and being able to change our mind in light of evidence. This is, in fact, the core of many psychological treatments (e.g., cognitive behavioral therapy). Open-mindedness reflects a high psychological flexibility, which has been proposed as the very essence of health (Kashdan and Rottenberg, 2010). When focusing on the lowest correlations with negative affect, spirituality/religiousness, modesty, appreciation of beauty and excellence, prudence and fairness occupied the last five positions in the ranking (all correlations were nonsignificant), which is highly consistent with previous studies and with our assumptions (e.g., Littman-Ovadia and Lavy, 2012; Azañedo et al., 2014).

When considering all components of subjective well-being jointly, the first five strengths most highly correlated with subjective well-being were hope, zest, humor, love, and perseverance, while modesty, spirituality/religiousness, appreciation of beauty and excellence, prudence, and fairness in general showed the lowest correlations with subjective well-being. However, this should not be interpreted automatically as if these strengths were not important for well-being. It is necessary to keep in mind that the indicators of well-being we used in this study focus on the subjective well-being of the individual. So although strengths such as prudence or modesty may not be related to the subjective well-being of the individual directly, as, for example, emotional strengths do, they might be fundamental for a healthy community life, which in turn affects the subjective well-being of the individual. Overall, correlations between strengths and positive affect and life satisfaction, i.e., the positive components of subjective well-being, were slightly larger than with negative affect, a finding that has been already observed and that is consistent with our assumptions (i.e., Littman-Ovadia and Lavy, 2012).

			Life satis	sfactior	ı				Positive	e affect			Negative affect					
	1 vs. 2		1 vs. 3		2 vs. 3		1 vs. 2		1 vs. 3		2 vs. 3		1 vs. 2		1 vs. 3		2 vs. 3	
	Z	P	Z	p	Z	p	Z	p	Z	p	Z	р	Z	р	Z	р	Z	р
1	-0.54	0.29	-0.65	0.26	-0.08	0.47	-0.75	0.23	-2.49	0.01	-1.81	0.04	1.10	0.14	1.46	0.07	0.32	0.37
2	-0.68	0.25	0.29	0.39	1.07	0.14	-0.07	0.47	-0.28	0.39	-0.22	0.41	1.84	0.03	1.33	0.09	-0.67	0.25
3	0.36	0.36	-0.10	0.46	-0.52	0.30	0.20	0.42	-0.72	0.24	-0.99	0.16	1.83	0.03	0.74	0.23	-1.29	0.10
4	-0.41	0.34	-0.90	0.18	-0.50	0.31	-0.16	0.44	-1.92	0.03	-1.87	0.03	0.68	0.25	0.76	0.22	0.04	0.48
5	-0.25	0.40	-0.80	0.21	-0.58	0.28	-1.05	0.15	-1.75	0.04	-0.69	0.25	1.43	0.08	1.58	0.06	0.07	0.47
6	-0.75	0.23	-1.95	0.03	-1.23	0.11	-1.40	0.08	-2.27	0.01	-0.84	0.20	1.15	0.13	1.77	0.04	0.58	0.28
7	-0.74	0.23	-0.52	0.30	0.29	0.39	-1.35	0.09	-0.98	0.16	0.48	0.32	0.61	0.27	0.38	0.35	-0.28	0.39
8	0.86	0.19	-0.21	0.42	-1.21	0.11	0.66	0.25	-0.14	0.44	-0.89	0.19	-0.22	0.41	-0.22	0.41	0.01	0.50
9	0.80	0.21	-0.13	0.45	-1.05	0.15	-0.95	0.17	-1.51	0.07	-0.53	0.30	0.93	0.18	1.11	0.13	0.13	0.45
10	-0.44	0.33	0.28	0.39	0.80	0.21	-1.24	0.11	-0.96	0.17	0.39	0.35	1.52	0.06	0.97	0.17	-0.69	0.25
11	2.12	0.02	1.38	0.08	-0.94	0.17	0.72	0.24	-0.19	0.42	-1.02	0.15	0.49	0.31	0.18	0.43	-0.36	0.36
12	0.82	0.21	0.99	0.16	0.12	0.45	-0.62	0.27	-1.38	0.08	-0.77	0.22	0.63	0.26	0.11	0.46	-0.60	0.27
13	0.37	0.36	-0.77	0.22	-1.25	0.11	0.94	0.17	-0.27	0.39	-1.35	0.09	-0.49	0.31	-0.35	0.36	0.18	0.43
14	-0.22	0.41	0.56	0.29	0.85	0.20	-0.29	0.39	-0.22	0.41	0.09	0.46	0.86	0.19	-0.68	0.25	-1.71	0.04
15	-0.21	0.42	0.19	0.42	0.44	0.33	-1.63	0.05	-1.10	0.14	0.68	0.25	1.63	0.05	-0.33	0.37	-2.21	0.01
16	-0.28	0.39	-1.40	0.08	-1.19	0.12	-2.50	0.01	-2.87	0.00	-0.23	0.41	1.40	0.08	1.62	0.05	0.15	0.44
17	0.53	0.30	0.46	0.32	-0.10	0.46	-1.91	0.03	-1.69	0.05	0.37	0.36	0.56	0.29	0.07	0.47	-0.56	0.29
18	0.73	0.23	1.04	0.15	0.29	0.39	-1.02	0.15	-0.33	0.37	0.80	0.21	0.44	0.33	-0.55	0.29	-1.09	0.14
19	0.10	0.46	-1.05	0.15	-1.25	0.11	-1.85	0.03	-1.40	0.08	0.61	0.27	1.73	0.04	0.66	0.25	-1.26	0.10
20	0.82	0.21	-0.44	0.33	-1.82	0.03	-0.40	0.34	-2.36	0.01	-2.07	0.02	0.10	0.46	1.32	0.09	1.30	0.10
21	0.82	0.21	-0.81	0.21	-1.80	0.04	-0.01	0.50	-1.60	0.05	-1.70	0.04	0.62	0.27	1.49	0.07	0.89	0.19
22	0.22	0.41	-0.15	0.44	-0.40	0.34	-1.76	0.04	-1.40	0.08	0.50	0.31	-0.14	0.44	-1.47	0.07	-1.42	0.08
23	0.24	0.41	0.44	0.33	0.20	0.42	-0.40	0.34	-0.35	0.36	0.07	0.47	1.01	0.16	0.12	0.45	-1.02	0.15
24	-0.66	0.25	-2.00	0.02	-1.39	0.08	-3.06	0.00	-4.05	0.00	-0.86	0.19	1.99	0.02	1.46	0.07	-0.71	0.24

Table 6 | Z-tests and associated p values for comparing the correlations between strengths and well-being indicators across age groups.

1 vs. 2, difference between the 27–36 years group and the 37–46 years group; 1 vs. 3, difference between the 27–36 years group and the 47–57 years group; 2 vs. 3, difference between the 37–46 years group and the 37–46 years group; 1, creativity; 2, curiosity; 3, open-mindedness; 4, love of learning; 5, perspective; 6, bravery; 7, perseverance; 8, honesty; 9, zest; 10, love; 11, kindness; 12, social intelligence; 13, teamwork; 14, fairness; 15, leadership; 16, forgiveness; 17, modesty; 18, prudence; 19, self-regulation; 20, appreciation of beauty and excellence; 21, gratitude; 22, hope; 23, humor. 24, spirituality/religiousness.

When focusing on the second goal of this study, i.e., the examination of the relationship between strengths and well-being across age groups, we observed that in general these associations seem to slightly increase with age. This is consistent with Isaacowitz et al.'s (2003) results and with our hypotheses. Although the difference is small, this finding suggests, as Isaacowitz et al.'s (2003) suggested, that older adults, who are freed from family and professional constraints, might have more opportunities to apply strengths and, thus, benefit more from them. On the other hand, consistent with Erikson's account of development, it could be possible that, as individuals age, more functions are to be met, and more strengths might be helpful in fulfilling these different functions. These conditions would be reflected in a larger relationship between strengths and well-being. When comparing the size of the correlations between each strength and each component of well-being across the three age groups, a few differences were statistically significant. Specifically, the correlation between creativity and positive affect was significantly larger in the 47-57 years group than in the 27-36 years group. Also, the correlation between forgiveness and positive affect was significantly larger in the 47-57 years group and in the 37-46 years group than in the 27–36 years group. Likewise, the correlation between religiousness and positive affect was significantly different in the 27–36 years group than the correlation in the 37–46 years group and in the 47–57 years group. In fact, the negative significant correlation between positive affect and spirituality/religiousness in the 27–36 years group was an unexpected result that merits our attention. A possible explanation is that spirituality/religiousness is not a source of positive affect for this age group because society, increasingly secular and hedonistic, fails to provide enough opportunities to apply this strength.

When focusing on the relative dominance of some strengths in comparison with others, in the ranking of their relationship with life satisfaction, positive affect and negative affect, in each age group, this ranking was somehow different for the three age groups examined. Overall, for the three age groups, hope, zest and humor were among the first five strengths in the ranking of the relationship with well-being. This is consistent with our assumption that hope is relevant through the life span. However, also consistent with our hypotheses, in the 27–36 years group, which is roughly equivalent to the young adults in Erikson's theory (1982), strengths more related to the promotion of affiliation and commitment with others seemed to be important for wellbeing. Specifically, strenghts such as kindness, honesty, social intelligence, and teamwork, occupied the first positions in the ranking of the association between strengths and the different components of subjective well-being. They also occupied the first positions when considering the mean absolute value of these three components. Nonetheless, these strengths did not occupy the first positions of this ranking in the 37-46 and 47-57 years groups. Also in line with our expectations, in the 37-46 years group (roughly equivalent to the adults in Erikson's theory), - along with hope, zest and humor - strengths that promote the maintenance of the world (i.e., family, work), such as leadership, love and perseverance, occupied dominant positions in the ranking of the association between strengths and the different components of subjective well-being. This was true not only with respect to the three different components of subjective well-being but also to the mean absolute value of these components. However, these strengths did not occupy the first positions of this ranking in the 27-36 and 47-57 years groups. Finally, again in agreement with our hypotheses, in the 47-57 years group, which could be somehow related to the old adults in Erikson's theory, besides hope, zest and humor, strengths that facilitate integration and a vital involvement with the environment, such as gratitude and love of learning, were among the first five strengths in the ranking of the association between strengths and the different components of subjective well-being, as well as with the mean absolute value of these three components. Nevertheless, these strengths did not occupy the first positions of this ranking in the 27-36 and 37-46 years groups. Older adults naturally begin to look backwards and remember episodes of their life (Butler, 1963). Gratitude might be useful in this process, as it might allow for a positive reinterpretation of the past (Wood et al., 2007) and facilitate integration. Love of learning might be more dominant in the ranking in this stage of life because individuals, more free from family and professional demands have more opportunities to develop their interests and hobbies, which contributes to an active lifestyle (Isaacowitz et al., 2003). Also, the Spearman correlations showed how the rank order of the relationships between strengths and well-being is less similar for widely separated age groups, i.e., for the 27-36 years group and the 47-57 years group. Overall, these results could be suggesting a gradual change in this rank order as individuals age.

Although the sample we used is representative of adults of working age living in Switzerland, one of the limitations of this study is that it does not include young participants below 27 or adults above 57. A sample that includes participants in these age groups would provide a more detailed account of the possible evolution of the association between character strengths and well-being. Also, given the cross-sectional nature of the age comparisons used in the study, it is not possible to conclude that the differences found are due to developmental trajectories. They could also be due to cohort effects. Future longitudinal studies could provide more evidence in relation to the differences in the association between character strengths and well-being over time. Regarding the size of the correlations between strengths and wellbeing, lower correlations were observed in comparison with other studies using the VIA-IS (e.g., Ruch et al., 2010). A possible explanation for this finding is that the CSRF uses only one item to

assess each strength. This is a limitation of the instrument used, which, however, is particularly suited for large-scale longitudinal studies in which large samples compensate for a lower reliability, and economy of instruments is at a premium, as it was the case in this study.

Character is associated with well-being, and some strengths consistently seem to yield higher correlations with well-being than others. Until now, most studies had focused on samples whose representativeness was ill defined. In this study, with a more representative sample, some differences emerged with regard to previous studies, although hope, zest and love consistently yield the highest correlations with life satisfaction, also across different age groups. This finding is consistent with previous research. Future studies will indicate whether these findings are stable across other representative samples in other countries. Moreover, this study suggests the importance of considering age when studying the relationship between strengths and well-being, as some strengths might be particularly important for specific life stages. This relationship may have relevance for further research and practice.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This publication benefited from the support of the Swiss National Centre of Competence in Research LIVES –Overcoming vulnerability: life course perspectives, which is financed by the Swiss National Science Foundation. The authors are grateful to the Swiss National Science Foundation for its financial assistance.

REFERENCES

- Allport, G. W. (1921). Personality and character. *Psychol. Bull.* 18, 441–455. doi: 10.1037/h0066265
- Azañedo, C. M., Fernández-Abascal, E. G., and Barraca, J. (2014). Character strengths in Spain: validation of the values in action inventory of strengths (VIA-IS) in a Spanish sample. *Clínica y Salud* 25, 123–130. doi: 10.1016/j.clysa.2014.06.002
- Buschor, C., Proyer, R. T., and Ruch, W. (2013). Self- and peer-rated character strengths: how do they relate to satisfaction with life and orientations to happiness? J. Posit. Psychol. 8, 116–127. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2012.758305
- Butler, R. N. (1963). The life review: an interpretation of reminiscence in the aged. *Psychiatry* 26, 65–76.
- Diener, E., Emmons, R. A., Larsen, R. J., and Griffin, S. (1985). The satisfaction with life scale. J. Pers. Assess. 49, 71–75. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa4901_13
- Erikson, E. H. (1982). *The Life Cycle Completed*. New York; London: W.W. Norton & Company.
- Güsewell, A., and Ruch, W. (2012). Are only emotional strengths emotional? Character strengths and disposition to positive emotions. *Appl. Psychol. Health Well-Being* 4, 218–239. doi: 10.1111/j.1758-0854.2012.01070.x
- Isaacowitz, D., Vaillant, G., and Seligman, M. (2003). Strengths and satisfaction across the adult lifespan. *Int. J. Aging Hum. Dev.* 57, 181–201. doi: 10.2190/61EJ-LDYR-Q55N-UT6E
- Kashdan, T. B., and Rottenberg, J. (2010). Psychological flexibility as a fundamental aspect of health. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 30, 865–878. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.20 10.03.001
- Littman-Ovadia, H., and Lavy, S. (2012). Character strengths in Israel: Hebrew adaptation of the VIA inventory of strengths. *Eur. J. Psychol. Assess.* 28, 41–50. doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000089
- Maggiori, C., Rossier, J., Krings, F., Johnston, C. S., and Massoudi, K. (in press). "Career pathways and professional transitions: Preliminary results from the 1st wave of a 7-year longitudinal study," in *Surveying Vulnerabilities*, eds M. Ernst-Staehli, D. Joye, M. Oris, and C. Roberts (Dordrecht, Pays-Bas: Springer).
- Martin, R. A., and Lefcourt, H. M. (1983). Sense of humor as a moderator of the relationship between stressors and moods. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 45, 1313–1324. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.45.6.1313

- Mroczek, D. K., and Kolarz, C. M. (1998). The effect of age on positive and negative affect: a developmental perspective on happiness. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 75, 1333–1349. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.75.5.1333
- Park, N., Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2004). Strengths of character and well-being. J. Soc. Clin. Psychol. 23, 603–619. doi: 10.1521/jscp.23.5.603.50748
- Peterson, C., Ruch, W., Beermann, U., Park, N., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2007). Strengths of character, orientations to happiness, and life satisfaction. J. Posit. Psychol. 2, 149–156. doi: 10.1080/17439760701228938
- Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2004). *Character Strengths and Virtues: A Handbook and Classification*. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Rogers, C. R. (1961). On Becoming A Person: A Therapist's View of Psychotherapy. London: Constable.
- Ruch, W., Huber, A., Beermann, U., and Proyer, R. T. (2007). "Character strengths as predictors of the "good life" in Austria, Germany and Switzerland," in *Studies* and Researches in Social Sciences, Vol. 16, ed Romanian Academy, "George Barit" Institute of History, Department of Social Research (Cluj-Napoca: Argonaut Press), 123–131.
- Ruch, W., Martínez-Martí, M. L., Proyer, R. T., and Harzer, C. (2014). The character strengths rating form (CSRF): development and initial assessment of a 24-Item rating scale to assess character strengths. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 68, 53–58. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.03.042
- Ruch, W., Proyer, R. T., Harzer, C., Park, N., Peterson, C., and Seligman, M. E. P. (2010). Values in action inventory of strengths (VIA-IS): adaptation and validation of the German version and the development of a peer-rating form. *J. Individ. Differ.* 31, 138–149. doi: 10.1027/1614-0001/a000022
- Ruch, W., Weber, M., Park, N., and Peterson, C. (2013). Character strengths in children and adolescents. Reliability and initial validity of the German values in

action inventory of strengths for youth (German VIA-Youth). *Eur. J. Psychol.* Assess. 30, 57–64. doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000169

- Wood, A. M., Joseph, S., and Linley, P. A. (2007). Coping style as a psychological resource of grateful people. J. Soc. Clin. Psychol. 26, 1076–1093. doi: 10.1521/jscp.2007.26.9.1076
- Wood, A. M., Linley, P. A., Maltby, J., Baliousis, M., and Joseph, S. (2008). The authentic personality: a theoretical and empirical conceptualization, and the development of the Authenticity Scale. *J. Couns. Psychol.* 55, 385–399. doi: 10.1037/0022-0167.55.3.385

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 15 June 2014; accepted: 15 October 2014; published online: 04 November 2014.

Citation: Martínez-Martí ML and Ruch W (2014) Character strengths and well-being across the life span: data from a representative sample of German-speaking adults living in Switzerland. Front, Psychol. 5:1253. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01253

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2014 Martínez-Martí and Ruch. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

